Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

A Clinical Guide Steven L. Shein Alexandre T. Rotta *Editors*



Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Steven L. Shein • Alexandre T. Rotta Editors

Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

A Clinical Guide



Editors Steven L. Shein, MD Rainbow Babies & Children's Hospital Case Western Reserve University Cleveland, OH USA

Alexandre T. Rotta, MD, FCCM Duke University School of Medicine Duke University Medical Center Durham, NC USA

ISBN 978-3-030-21839-3 ISBN 978-3-030-21840-9 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

To my parents, Jeff and Diane, and brother, David, thank you for all of your support growing up. To my countless teachers, mentors, co-residents, co-fellows, and all the rest at CWRU, RBC, and CHP, thanks for teaching me and being in the trenches with me. To my wife, Monica, and my children, Jack and Emily, thank you for your love, your support, your patience, your understanding, your hugs, and your laughter. And to all of the parents and families who have permitted me to care for their critically ill loved one, thank you for the privilege of doing so.

Steven L. Shein

To my parents, Enio and Newra, for their contagious love for medicine. To my brother, Francisco, for setting the bar so high. To my mentor, Ashok, for showing me the way. To my teachers, Brad and David, for all the knowledge. To my wife, Kristy, and my daughters, Ashlynn and Valentina, for their encouragement, support, sacrifices, patience, and unconditional love.

Alexandre T. Rotta

Preface

In 1967, Ashbaugh and colleagues described a group of predominantly adult patients with various underlying conditions who developed a peculiar form of respiratory failure. Regardless of the inciting etiology, these patients shared a common rapid progression to respiratory failure with hypoxemia, diffuse infiltrates on chest radiographs, decreased lung compliance, and decreased functional residual capacity, requiring the application of positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) to improve oxygenation. This condition, which we now know as the acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), was based on somewhat vague diagnostic criteria and was not specific enough to exclude other medical conditions with similar manifestations.

Our understanding of ARDS has increased greatly during the past five decades. ARDS definitions and diagnostic criteria have also evolved over time, including the Murray Lung Injury Score (1988), the American-European Consensus Conference Definition (1994), and the Berlin Definition (2012) put forth jointly by the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM) and the Society of Critical Care Medicine (SCCM). Each of these definitions represented a step forward in delineating this important diagnosis, yet the applicability of these adult-centric definitions had significant limitations for children since they did not consider ARDS factors germane to the pediatric patient.

The lack of a pediatric-specific ARDS definition, coupled with a rapidly growing body of literature on children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, led an expert panel to assemble the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC, 2015) and put forth the first definition of pediatric ARDS (PARDS). This definition represented a major step forward for those involved in PARDS diagnosis, treatment, and research. It provided the frame-work that would allow for comparisons across multiple institutions, helped define the actual worldwide prevalence of this condition, and clarified the role of various treatment modalities and their impact on outcomes.

This textbook will provide a comprehensive review of the available and emerging science related to PARDS, discuss state-of-the-art treatment modalities and strategies, and reflect on clinical outcomes for this important condition. The various chapters were written by established experts in the field of PARDS, many of whom participated in the original PALICC effort.

Cleveland, OH, USA Durham, NC, USA Steven L. Shein Alexandre T. Rotta

Acknowledgment

We are grateful for the diligent work and dedication of our contributors, without whom this book would have never amounted to more than an idea. We are also thankful to Sheik Mohideen, Andy Kwan, and the entire team at Springer Nature for keeping us on track and for their expert assistance.

Contents

1	The History of ARDS and the Need for a Pediatric Definition Howard Eigen	1
2	Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome:Definition and EpidemiologyFernando Beltramo and Robinder G. Khemani	7
3	Pathobiology of Pediatric Acute RespiratoryDistress Syndrome.Lincoln S. Smith	19
4	Risk Factors and Etiologies of Pediatric AcuteRespiratory Distress SyndromeJoseph G. Kohne and Heidi R. Flori	33
5	Imaging and Monitoring in Pediatric AcuteRespiratory Distress SyndromeAtsushi Kawaguchi and Philippe Jouvet	47
6	Conventional Mechanical Ventilation in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Aditya Badheka, Veerajalandhar Allareddy, and Ira Cheifetz	63
7	Nonconventional Mechanical Ventilation for Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome: High-Frequency Oscillatory Ventilation and Airway Pressure Release Ventilation Pauline de Jager, Robert G. T. Blokpoel, and Martin C. J. Kneyber	73
8	Ventilator Weaning and Extubation Strategies for Children with PARDS Adrienne Randolph	89
9	Noninvasive Respiratory Support in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Omar Alibrahim and Katherine Slain	101

10	Ancillary Pulmonary Treatments for PediatricAcute Respiratory Distress SyndromeAndrew L. Beardsley
11	Analgesia, Sedation, and Neuromuscular Blockade in PARDS
12	Fluids, Nutrition, and Acute Kidney Injury in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome
13	Heart–Lung Interactions and Cardiovascular Support in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome
14	Red Blood Cell Transfusion in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome
15	Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome in Immunocompromised Patients
16	ECMO for Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome (PARDS)
17	Clinical Outcomes in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome
Ind	ex

Contributors

Ayse Akcan-Arikan Sections of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine and Renal, Department of Pediatrics, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, USA

Omar Alibrahim Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Department of Pediatrics, Oishei Children's Hospital, Jacobs School of Medicine and Biomedical Sciences, University at Buffalo, Buffalo, NY, USA

Veerajalandhar Allareddy Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatrics, Duke University School of Medicine; Duke Children's, Durham, NC, USA

Aditya Badheka Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatrics, University of Iowa Stead Family Children's Hospital, Iowa City, IA, USA

Jesse C. Bain Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Children's Hospital of Richmond at VCU, Richmond, VA, USA

Andrew L. Beardsley Department of Pediatrics, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Fernando Beltramo Children's Hospital Los Angeles, University of Southern California Keck School of Medicine, Los Angeles, CA, USA

Robert G. T. Blokpoel Department of Paediatrics, Division of Paediatric Critical Care Medicine, Beatrix Children's Hospital, University Medical Center Groningen, Groningen, The Netherlands

Ronald A. Bronicki Section of Critical Care Medicine and Cardiology, Texas Children's Hospital, Department of Pediatrics, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, USA

Ira Cheifetz Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatric, Duke University School of Medicine; Duke Children's, Duke University, Durham, NC, USA

Pauline de Jager Department of Paediatrics, Division of Paediatric Critical Care Medicine, Beatrix Children's Hospital, University Medical Center Groningen, Groningen, The Netherlands

Howard Eigen Department of Pediatrics, Indiana University School of Medicine; Riley Hospital for Children, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Saul Flores Section of Critical Care Medicine and Cardiology, Texas Children's Hospital, Department of Pediatrics, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, USA

Heidi R. Flori University of Michigan, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Christopher Heard Department of Anesthesiology and Division of Pediatric Critical Care, John R. Oishei Children's Hospital, University at Buffalo, Buffalo, NY, USA

Philippe Jouvet University of Montreal, CHU Sainte-Justine, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Montreal, QC, Canada

Atsushi Kawaguchi University of Montreal, CHU Sainte-Justine, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Montreal, QC, Canada

University of Ottawa, Children's Hospital of Eastern Ontario, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Ottawa, ON, Canada

Robinder G. Khemani Children's Hospital Los Angeles, University of Southern California Keck School of Medicine, Los Angeles, CA, USA

Martin C. J. Kneyber Department of Paediatrics, Division of Paediatric Critical Care Medicine, Beatrix Children's Hospital, University Medical Center Groningen, Groningen, The Netherlands

Joseph G. Kohne University of Michigan, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Rohit S. Loomba Section of Cardiology, Division of Cardiology, Department of Pediatrics, Chicago Medical School, Advocate Children's Hospital, Oak Lawn/Chicago, IL, USA

Daniel A. Mannion Saint Louis University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA

Jennifer A. Muszynski Nationwide Children's Hospital, The Ohio State University College of Medicine, Columbus, OH, USA

Adrienne Randolph Boston Children's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Kenneth E. Remy St. Louis Children's Hospital/Barnes Jewish Hospital, Washington University in St. Louis, St. Louis, MO, USA

Courtney M. Rowan Department of Pediatrics, Division of Critical Care, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Katherine Slain Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, UH Rainbow Babies & Children's Hospital, Case Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Cleveland, OH, USA **Lincoln S. Smith** University of Washington, School of Medicine and Seattle Children's Hospital, Department of Pediatric, Seattle, WA, USA

Joseph Tobias Department of Anesthesiology & Pain Medicine, Nationwide Children's Hospital, The Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA

Katri V. Typpo Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Department of Pediatrics, University of Arizona, College of Medicine, Tucson, AZ, USA

Doug Willson Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatrics, Children's Hospital of Richmond at VCU, Richmond, VA, USA

Nadir Yehya Department of Anesthesiology and Critical Care Medicine, Children's Hospital of Philadelphia and University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA

of Medicine; Riley Hospital for Children,

Department of Pediatrics, Indiana University School

H. Eigen (🖂)

Indianapolis, IN, USA

The History of ARDS and the Need for a Pediatric Definition

Howard Eigen

The history of acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) is long, complex, and very interesting. It is one of the few conditions first named in children, in this case neonates with infant respiratory distress syndrome (IRDS), also known as hyaline membrane disease. The term was then applied to adults with acute respiratory failure exhibiting clinical and pathophysiological features closely resembling those of the neonatal counterpart. It is likely that the clinical entity we now know as ARDS has existed for centuries, yet its recognition as an organized syndrome did not occur until just over half a century ago.

The initial description of pulmonary hyaline membranes is generally attributed to Hochheim [1], who, in 1903, described 2 neonatal cases at autopsy and attributed the presence of alveolar membranes to the aspiration of amniotic sac contents. They were first described in the Englishlanguage literature in 1925 by Johnson [2], who regarded hyaline membranes as a form of neonatal pneumonia. The studies of Farber in the 1930s attributed pulmonary hyaline membranes to the peripheralization by respiratory activity of aspirated amniotic sac contents – particularly vernix – into the distal airways of the lung [3, 4]. This concept of IRDS remained predominant until the mid-1950s.

In 1959, James [5] contributed new observations of the clinical features of IRDS because of the then novel practice of caring for these infants, unclothed in clear-walled incubators, which allowed for the observation of the patient struggling through several hours of rapid and labored breathing with deep sternal and intercostal retractions alternating with periods of apnea. This is similar to how the understanding of ARDS evolved: the rudiments of the pathology and the clinical course were each identified separately, without a full understanding of the links between them.

Perhaps the earliest published description of ARDS came in 1821 when Laennec characterized anasarca of the lungs and pulmonary edema without heart failure in his book "Treatise on Diseases of the Chest." The concept of ARDS as an unnamed clinical entity certainly was known early in World War I. A military medical textbook published in 1915 and used by Canadian armed forces during World War I contains a graphic description of ARDS in relation to a poison gas attack: "Edema of the lungs, with general asphyxia. Livid cyanosis with great dyspnea is the outstanding clinical feature. A yellow serous fluid fills the air passages in such quantities that it may drip from the mouth of the living patient when the stretcher is tilted head downwards. Death in this stage may occur at any time from the first to the fourth or fifth day." [6] Concomitantly, physicians



[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_1

in World War I established the relationship between trauma and a sudden and severe respiratory failure ultimately leading to death, then termed "posttraumatic pulmonary massive collapse." [7]

A 1946 publication by Brewer and colleagues [8] described the "wet lung" in the following manner: "In handling this large number of casualties it was found in the forward hospitals in particular, that those cases with dry lungs gave us very little trouble. On the other hand, those showing a wet pulmonary tree were difficult to resuscitate from shock." By the close of World War II, the syndrome of "wet lung" had been characterized further, in which life-threatening respiratory distress complicated the progressive recovery from hemorrhagic and traumatic shock incurred during combat.

During the Vietnam War, as the survival rate following circulatory collapse on the battlefield improved, the syndrome was frequently identified, but under various names. Thus, "wet lung," "shock lung," "transfusion lung," or "Da Nang lung" became synonyms for severe acute respiratory failure that followed successful resuscitation from circulatory collapse. The sequence was similar in all of those named syndromes: severe nonthoracic injury, blood loss, and hypotension acquired during combat, successful resuscitation on the battlefield, and prompt evacuation to a medical facility for further management. In a few days, there followed progressive respiratory distress and failure. Although only a small fraction of those who reached the hospital developed "shock lung," in those who did, the pattern of evolution was consistent: insidious onset of rapid shallow breathing, crackles, refractory cyanosis, radiographic appearance of enlarging interstitial and alveolar infiltrates with the entire lung eventually enveloped in a diffuse haze, and a chest radiographic "white out." Administration of high oxygen concentrations and assisted ventilation became less and less effective, followed by death resulting from respiratory insufficiency often complicated by circulatory collapse.

In 1967, Ashbaugh and colleagues [9] published a more detailed, systematic, and cohesive description of the syndrome based on the clinical course of 12 patients with acute respiratory failure that did not respond to usual methods of respiratory support. These patients had tachypnea, hypoxemia, and loss of lung compliance following a variety of insults, exhibiting clinical and pathological characteristics thought to be "remarkably similar to the infantile respiratory distress syndrome" [9]. In a follow-up publication in 1971, Petty and Ashbaugh [10] used the term adult respiratory distress syndrome, presumably not to exclude children from the diagnosis, but in an attempt to distinguish it from the well-established IRDS. In fact, one of the patients described in the original cohort was an 11-yearold with the ARDS clinical syndrome, and 4 others were teenagers (18- and 19-year-olds) that would have been routinely cared for by pediatric intensivists in the current era.

The incidence and recognition of the adult respiratory distress syndrome increased dramatically after 1967, coinciding with the height of the Vietnam War. With the advent of better treatments in the field and rapid staged evacuations, more casualties survived to reach higher-level care and had time to develop ARDS, or before 1967, one of its synonyms (Box 1.1). Given the magnitude of the disease in morbidity, mortality, and cost, a clear, widely accepted, and clinically useful ARDS definition was needed.

Over the next couple of decades, ARDS continued to be an important cause of morbidity and death. Nevertheless, the heterogeneous nature of

Box 1.1 ARDS Historical Synonyms

- Congestive atelectasis
- Wet lung
- Hemorrhage lung
- Shock lung
- Pump lung
- Trauma lung
- · Transfusion lung
- White lung
- Da Nang lung
- Adult hyaline membrane disease
- Adult respiratory distress syndrome

	Timing	Oxygenation	Chest radiograph	Pulmonary artery wedge pressure
ALI	Acute	$PaO_2 \le 300 \text{ mm Hg}$	Bilateral infiltrates seen	≤18 mm Hg when measured or
criteria	onset	(regardless of PEEP level)	on frontal chest	no evidence of left atrial
			radiograph	hypertension
ARDS	Acute	$PaO_2 \le 300 \text{ mm Hg}$	Bilateral infiltrates seen	≤18 mm Hg when measured or
criteria	onset	(regardless of PEEP level)	on frontal chest	no evidence of left atrial
			radiograph	hypertension

 Table 1.1
 The American-European Consensus Conference definition of ARDS

PEEP positive end-expiratory pressure, ALI acute lung injury, ARDS acute respiratory distress syndrome

ARDS created great difficulty in determining its true incidence and outcomes, especially in the absence of a clear definition. As an example, the published ARDS mortality rate varied between 10% and 90%, and its reported incidence differed vastly between European countries and the United States [11]. This was due to, at least in part, the lack of an agreed upon definition among various countries, or even among different studies within the same country. In an attempt to bring clarity and uniformity to the definition of ARDS, a series of meetings were held under the auspices of the American Thoracic Society and the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine in 1992. The American-European Consensus Conference on ARDS (the AECC) was convened with the charge of not only defining ARDS, but also to bring light to the issue of incidence, focus on the emerging understanding of pathophysiologic mechanisms, and establish guidelines for the conduct and coordination of clinical studies. The AECC published its position paper in 1995, but the formal definition was not easily arrived at, as some participants suggested that the definition of ARDS should be different for research, epidemiology, and individual patient care. Early on, it was decided that there should be a return to the term "acute" (rather than "adult") respiratory distress syndrome in recognition of the fact that ARDS is not limited to adults. Unfortunately, the AECC also introduced the term acute lung injury (ALI) to the definition, in an effort to characterize the less severe end of the ARDS spectrum. Later on, this simply caused confusion as the cutoff points for ARDS and ALI became a topic for debate. More recently, ALI has been dropped from general usage and termed "mild ARDS."

The AECC defined ARDS as the acute onset of hypoxemia (arterial partial pressure of oxygen to fraction of inspired oxygen ratio [PaO₂/FIO₂] ≤200 mm Hg) with bilateral infiltrates on a frontal chest radiograph, with no evidence of left atrial hypertension (Table 1.1). The AECC did not consider the type or intensity of respiratory support to be a requirement in defining ALI or ARDS because resources for ventilator therapy and physician practice patterns vary considerably. Also, there are many cases in which mechanical ventilation is intentionally withheld because of patient request or a determination that aggressive support is futile. In general, it is best to keep disease definitions independent of the therapy used to treat them. Definitions of any disease states suffer at the margins, usually at the lower end of the severity spectrum.

Nearly 2 decades later, the Berlin Conference was organized to clear up multiple issues regarding the reliability and validity of the AECC definition. The ARDS conceptual model proposed by the Berlin Conference stated that ARDS is a type of acute diffuse, inflammatory lung injury that leads to increased pulmonary vascular permeability, increased lung weight, and loss of aerated lung tissue. The clinical hallmarks are hypoxemia and bilateral radiographic opacities. These are associated with increased venous admixture, increased physiological dead space, and decreased lung compliance. The morphological hallmark of the acute phase is diffuse alveolar damage (i.e., edema, inflammation, hyaline membrane, or hemorrhage). The Berlin Conference proposed three disease severity categories and tested outcomes of these categories against a validation dataset of previous cases (Table 1.2). Using the Berlin definition, patients

Acute respiratory distress syndrome			
Timing	Within 1 week of a known clinical		
	insult or new worsening respiratory		
	symptoms		
Chest	Bilateral opacities – not fully		
imaging ^a	explained by effusions, lobar/lung		
	collapse, or nodules		
Origin of	Respiratory failure not fully		
edema	explained by cardiac failure or fluid		
	overload		
	Need objective assessment (e.g.,		
	echocardiography) to exclude		
	hydrostatic edema in no risk factor		
	present		
Oxygenation ^b	200 mm hg < PaO ₂ /		
Mild	$FiO_2 \le 300$ mm hg with PEEP or		
Moderate	$CPAP \ge 5 \text{ cm } H_2O^c$		
Severe	$100 \text{ mm hg} < \text{PaO}_2/$		
	$FiO_2 \le 200 \text{ mm}$ hg with PEEP or		
	$CPAP \ge 5 \text{ cm } H_2O$		
	$PaO_2/FiO_2 \le 100 \text{ mm hg with PEEP}$		
	or CPAP \geq 5 cm H ₂ O		

Table 1.2 The Berlin definition of ARDS

CPAP continuous positive airway pressure, FiO_2 fraction of inspired oxygen, PaO_2 partial pressure of arterial oxygen, *PEEP* positive end-expiratory pressure ^aChest radiograph or computed tomography scan ^bIf altitude higher than 1000 m, the correction factor should be calculated as [PaO₂/FiO₂ × (barometric pressure/760)] ^cThis may be delivered noninvasively in the mild ARDS group

with mild, moderate, or severe ARDS exhibited incremental mortality (27%, 32%, and 45%, respectively), as well as increased median duration of mechanical ventilation in survivors [12]. Compared with the AECC definition, the final Berlin definition had better predictive validity for mortality and was rapidly accepted worldwide for its overall superiority.

Both the AECC and Berlin definitions of ARDS were created without specific consideration to ARDS that occurs in children. If a case were to be made for a separate pediatric definition, it must have been made on the basis that the current definition for adults does not properly characterize the disease in children. Unlike in adults with ARDS, the Berlin definition severity stratification fails to show an incremental mortality between children with mild and moderate ARDS at 6, 12, or 24 hours from diagnosis [13]. Any new template proposed for PARDS should be carefully drawn so as to properly characterize the syndrome and show what elements are unique to the disease in children.

In 2015, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) published the much needed and long overdue first pediatricspecific definition of ARDS [14]. In addition, it put forth consensus recommendations regarding therapies for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS), defined a subset of patients considered to be "at risk" for PARDS, addressed PARDS in specific populations (i.e., cyanotic heart disease, chronic lung disease, left ventricular dysfunction), and delineated priorities for future research. The definitions and recommendations were developed over the span of 2 years by 27 experts in the field of PARDS representing 21 academic institutions from 8 countries in 3 continents. The PALICC experts evaluated clinical issues on 9 topics related to PARDS and developed and voted on 151 recommendations. Strong agreement (meaning that all experts rated the recommendation 7 or higher on a scale of 1-9) was reached in 132 recommendations.

The PARDS definition was a central component of the PALICC report [14]. Like the Berlin definition, PALICC determined that the onset of PARDS must occur within 7 days of a known clinical insult and the respiratory failure must not be fully explained by cardiac failure or fluid overload. Significant changes from the Berlin definition included abandoning the PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio in the grading of PARDS severity (mild, moderate, and severe) in favor of the oxygenation index (OI) or the oxygen saturation index (OSI). Using the OI or the OSI allows for a more precise appreciation of the role of mechanical ventilation support on oxygenation and severity of illness classification. The presence of bilateral pulmonary infiltrates is no longer a requirement in the PALICC definition, since there is no evidence that pediatric patients with unilateral pulmonary involvement have different clinical courses and outcomes than those with bilateral disease. PALICC deliberately chose not to specify age criteria for PARDS, but it should be understood that the definition is intended to cover the demographics generally cared for by pediatric intensivists and excludes neonates with perinatalrelated lung disease (e.g., meconium aspiration, hyaline membrane disease, alveolar capillary dysplasia). Chapter 2 covers the PALICC definition in detail.

ARDS has had a longer history than many would think. Our understanding of this important syndrome was built through thoughtful and astute clinical observations with the ultimate goal of making therapy more effective and improving patients' lives. It is clear that the disease in children is distinct from that in adults, so although ARDS definitions have evolved over time, the recent development of a pediatric-specific definition has been widely welcomed by the critical care community. This much needed thoughtful and relevant new PARDS definition provides a unifying language for those caring for critically ill children or advancing the field through research.

References

- Hochheim K, Geh H. Medicinabrat Dr. Johannes Orth zur Feier seines 25 Jahrigen Professoren Jubilaums Gewidmet. Berlin: Hirschwald; 1903.
- Johnson WC, Meyer JR. A study of pneumonia in the stillborn and newborn. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1925;9:151–67.
- Farber S, Sweet LK. Amniotic sac contents in the lungs of infants. Am J Dis Child. 1931;42:1372–83.

- Farber and Wilson. The hyaline membrane in the lungs II. Exp study Arch Path. 1932;14:450–60.
- James LS. Physiology of respiration in newborn infants and in the respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatrics. 1959;24:1069–101.
- Montgomery AB. Early description of ARDS. Chest. 1991;99:261–2.
- Churchill ED. Pulmonary atelectasis with especial reference to massive collapse of the lung. Arch Surg. 1925;11:489–518.
- Brewer LA III, Burbank B, Samson PC, Schiff CA. The "wet lung" in war casualties. Ann Surg. 1946;123:343–61.
- Ashbaugh DG, Bigelow DB, Petty TL. Acute respiratory distress in adults. Lancet. 1967;2:319–23.
- Petty TL, Ashbaugh DG. The adult respiratory distress syndrome. Clinical features, factors influencing prognosis and principles of management. Chest. 1971;60:233–9.
- Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, et al. The American-European consensus conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149:818–24.
- The ARDS Definition Task Force. Acute respiratory distress syndrome: the Berlin definition. JAMA. 2012;307:2526–33.
- Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7:115–28.
- Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference Group. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:428–39.



Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome: Definition and Epidemiology

Fernando Beltramo and Robinder G. Khemani

Introduction

In 1821, Laennec described in his "Treatise on Diseases of the Chest" probably the first published description of ARDS. Laennec described the gross pathology of the heart and lungs as idiopathic anasarca of the lungs - pulmonary edema without heart failure. By the 1950s, pulmonary edema had become a medical entity; however, no distinction was made at that time between cardiac and noncardiac causes. For a period of time, ARDS went by the name of inciting injuries (shock lung, posttraumatic lung, Da Nang lung, etc.). It was not until 1967, in a landmark article published in Lancet, that the term acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) was mentioned [1]. Ashbaugh and colleagues described a syndrome of tachypnea, hypoxia, and decreased pulmonary compliance in a series of 11 adults and one child with respiratory failure. The pathologic features included interstitial and intra-alveolar edema and hemorrhage, as well as hyaline membrane formation.

Like other clinical syndromes, ARDS lacks a definitive gold standard for diagnosis.

F. Beltramo · R. G. Khemani (🖂)

Children's Hospital Los Angeles, University of Southern California Keck School of Medicine, Los Angeles, CA, USA

e-mail: fbeltramo@chla.usc.edu; RKhemani@chla.usc.edu

Histopathology is impractical for real-time clinical applications, no definitive biomarker is present in all cases, and there is a spectrum of the degree of injury. While elements of the pathobiology continue to be established, in vitro and in vivo models have improved the fundamental understanding of the pathobiology of ARDS. As such, our diagnostic criteria have sought to identify clinical signs and symptoms reflective of this pathobiology related to the diffuse albeit nonhomogeneous nature of the injury at both the alveolar epithelial and endothelial surface, inflammation, loss of functional residual capacity and impairment in pulmonary compliance, hypoxemia, and elevations in alveolar dead space.

In 1994, the American European Consensus Conference (AECC) defined ARDS as a syndrome of inflammation and increased permeability in the lungs that is associated with a constellation of clinical, radiologic, and physiologic abnormalities that cannot be explained by, but may coexist with, left atrial or pulmonary capillary hypertension [2]. For years, pediatric practitioners used the AECC definition of ARDS for clinical care, research, and prognostication.

While this definition was used for nearly 30 years, there were several limitations of the AECC definition of ARDS related to the influence of ventilator settings on hypoxemia, the timing of disease, use of noninvasive ventilation, defining a spectrum of hypoxemia severity in ARDS, and how to specifi-

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_2

cally handle left ventricular dysfunction. These limitations were addressed by the Berlin definition in 2012. While some of these issues are common between adults and children with ARDS, pediatricspecific considerations were not included in either Berlin or AECC definitions [3, 4]. Although there are similarities in the pathophysiology of ARDS in adults and children, pediatric-specific practice patterns, comorbidities, and differences in outcome necessitated a pediatric-specific definition [5]. In 2015, the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) published specific definitions for pediatric ARDS (PARDS) (Table 2.1) and those gauged to be at risk for PARDS (Table 2.2), as well as recommendations regarding management and suggested priorities for future research [6]. PALICC was a two-year process that consisted of 27 experts from eight countries on three continents. The group was tasked with determining whether the Berlin crite-

Table 2.1 PARDS definition

Age: Exclude patients with perinatal-related	Oxygenation		
lung disease	Noninvasive mechanical ventilation: Full-face mask bi-level		
Timing: Within 7 days of known clinical	ventilation or CPAP \geq 5 cm H ₂ O ^b with PF ratio \leq 300 or SF		
insult <i>Origin of edema</i> : Respiratory failure not fully	ratio $\leq 264^{a}$		
	Invasive mechanical ventilation		
explained by cardiac failure or fluid overload	Mild	Moderate	Severe
<i>Chest imaging</i> : Chest imaging findings of new infiltrate(s) consistent with acute	$4 \le OI < 8$ $5 \le OSI < 7.5^{a}$	$8 \le OI < 16$ 7.5 $\le OSI < 12.3^{a}$	$OI \ge 16$ $OSI \ge 12.3^{a}$
pullionary parenenymal disease			

Cyanotic heart disease: Standard criteria with an acute deterioration in oxygenation not explained by underlying cardiac disease

Chronic lung disease: Standard criteria with chest imaging consistent with new infiltrate and acute deterioration in oxygenation from baseline

Left ventricular dysfunction: Standard criteria with chest imaging changes and acute deterioration in oxygenation not fully explained by left ventricular dysfunction

 $OI = oxygenation index = (FiO_2 \times mean airway pressure \times 100)/PaO_2$

 $OSI = oxygen saturation index = (FiO_2 \times mean airway pressure \times 100)/SpO_2$

^aUse PaO₂-based metric when available. If PaO₂ not available, wean FiO2 to maintain SpO2 \leq 97% to calculate OSI or SF ratio

^bFor non-intubated patients treated with supplemental oxygen or nasal modes of noninvasive ventilation, see Table 2.2 for at-risk criteria

Table 2.2 At risk of PARDS definition

Age: Exclude patients with perinatal-related lung disease	Oxygenation	
Timing: Within 7 days of known clinical insult	Nasal mask CPAP or BiPAP	
Origin of edema: Respiratory failure not fully explained by	$FiO_2 \ge 40\%$ to attain $SpO_2 88-97\%$	
cardiac failure or fluid overload	Oxygen via mask, nasal cannula, or high flow	
<i>Chest imaging</i> : Chest imaging findings of new infiltrate(s)	SpO ₂ 88–97% with oxygen supplementation at	
consistent with acute pulmonary parenchymal disease	minimum flow ^b :	
	<1 year: 2 L/min	
	1–5 years: 4 L/min	
	5–10 years: 6 L/min	
	>10 years: 8 L/min	
	Invasive mechanical ventilation	
	Oxygen supplementation to maintain $\text{SpO}_2 \ge 88\%$	
	but OI < 4 or OSI < 5^{a}	

^aIf PaO₂ not available, wean FiO₂ to maintain SpO₂ \leq 97% to calculate OSI

^bGiven lack of available data, for patients on an oxygen blender, flow for at-risk calculation = $FiO2 \times flow$ rate (L/min) (e.g., 6 L/min flow at 0.35 FiO2 = 2.1 L/min)

ria for ARDS, created by adult practitioners and validated with data from adult patients with ARDS, was applicable in children. The Berlin definition of ARDS was seen as an iterative improvement, and although there is value in having a single definition applicable to all ages of patients, pediatric-specific shortcomings of the Berlin definition were identified in relation to (1)whether age or stage of lung development affects the definition of ARDS, (2) the importance and reliability of radiographic criteria, (3) respiratory criteria for severity of disease and risk stratification, (4) the increasing use of noninvasive respiratory support and noninvasive monitoring for acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, and (5) the ability to diagnose ARDS in patients with pediatric pulmonary and cardiac comorbidities. Aspects of the Berlin definition related to (6) timing of disease and (7) coexistence of cardiac disease and ARDS with methods to define left ventricular dysfunction were likely to be similar across a spectrum of age, with some pediatric-specific modification.

Definition of Pediatric ARDS (PARDS) by the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference

The Berlin and PALICC definitions of ARDS are similar in regard to the development of signs and symptoms within 7 days of a clinical insult and the development of pulmonary edema that is not fully explained by cardiac failure of fluid overload. Unlike the Berlin definition, the PALICC definition does not require bilateral infiltrates on chest radiograph, incorporates pulse oximetry metrics when PaO₂ is not available, introduces the use of oxygenation index (OI) and oxygenation saturation index (OSI) to stratify severity groups instead of PaO₂/FiO₂ (PF ratio) with minimum positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP), and creates specific criteria to define PARDS in children with chronic lung disease and cyanotic heart disease. In addition, no upper limit of age is defined for PALICC criteria, although children with perinatal-related lung injuries are excluded. Moreover, PALICC had pediatric-specific criteria to define PARDS and at risk for PARDS in infants and children on noninvasive ventilation.

Rationale for Age Criteria

PALICC specifically excludes children with perinatal-related lung disease from the PARDS definition, although there is no upper limit for age. Although the pathobiology of acute lung injury caused by perinatal events such as aspiration of meconium or group B Streptococcus may be similar to the diffuse inflammatory and injury mechanisms of PARDS, the unique pathophysiology related to persistent fetal circulation, changes in perinatal pulmonary vascular resistance, and the processes of care by neonatologists as compared with pediatric intensivists made it important to consider this group of patients separately. In response to this, a similar consensus conference was convened to create a neonatal definition of ARDS, which has many similarities to the PALICC definition [7].

The PALICC definition has no upper limit of age, because there was no clear break point in the incidence or mortality of ARDS, sepsis, or pneumonia between adolescents and young adults [8–12]. Furthermore, there is no clear break point at which critically ill patients are no longer cared for by pediatric intensivists. Increasingly, there are patients in their twenties cared for by pediatric practitioners, and many adolescents are cared for in adult institutions. As such, there is no clear age cut point at which a patient with ARDS should be considered "pediatric" versus "adult." In order to reduce confusion and improve recognition of ARDS, PALICC recommended health care providers caring for adolescents and young adults should use the definition of ARDS with which he or she is most familiar.

Timing and Triggers

Acute onset has been included in definitions of ARDS to differentiate ARDS from existing chronic lung disease. In the AECC definition, acute onset was mandated but timing was not specified; in the Berlin definition ARDS onset was mandated to be within 1 week of a known clinical insult or new or worsening respiratory symptoms [2, 4]. Review of both the pediatric and adult literature identified key similarities in the timing of ARDS after an inciting event such as sepsis, trauma, or aspiration, with most of patients developing symptoms within the first 24 hours and almost all within 7 days [13–19].

Some subgroups of patients develop ARDS very quickly. For example, transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI) is defined as ARDS that develops within 6 hours of a transfusion [20, 21]. Similarly, neurogenic pulmonary edema develops rapidly following intracranial insult, typically from traumatic brain injury or subarachnoid hemorrhage [22]. Likewise, ARDS usually develops promptly in the setting of pediatric drowning-related lung injury [23].

Coexistence of ARDS with Left Ventricular Failure/Dysfunction

The issue of left ventricular (LV) dysfunction/ failure is specifically addressed by both the AECC criteria and the Berlin criteria. The goal is to differentiate hydrostatic causes of pulmonary edema from ARDS. In the original AECC criteria, the presence of left atrial hypertension (pulmonary capillary wedge pressure > 18 mm Hg or clinical evidence of left atrial hypertension) was an exclusion criterion for ARDS. Berlin revised this to allow ARDS to coexist with left ventricular dysfunction, as long as there are clear risk factors for ARDS. If not, objective assessment to exclude cardiac failure (echocardiography) should be performed. PALICC concluded that these phenomena are similar in children. Varying degrees of left ventricular dysfunction are frequently reported in children with ARDS and may be associated with increased mortality [24, 25]. Furthermore, echocardiography is widely used in pediatrics to quantify ventricular function and is a good predictor of cardiac symptoms and outcomes in children with left ventricular failure [26].

Radiographic Findings in PARDS

Both AECC and Berlin definitions of ARDS require the presence of bilateral pulmonary infiltrates on chest radiograph. The primary argument to include bilateral infiltrates in the definition of ARDS is to allow for discrimination between localized processes such as lobar pneumonia and the diffuse inflammatory processes seen in both lungs with ARDS. However, PALICC removed the requirement for bilateral infiltrates, instead requiring patients had evidence of pulmonary parenchymal disease. The main arguments for the removal of bilateral infiltrates surrounded (1) the lack of sensitivity of chest radiographs to detect all pulmonary parenchymal inflammation and edema, (2) that opacification on chest imaging often lags behind hypoxemia, and (3) that the presence of bilateral infiltrates on chest radiograph does not seem to impart additional risk for poor outcome not otherwise captured with the degree of hypoxemia. PALICC elected not to eliminate radiology altogether from the definition to help differentiate other causes of acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, which do not share the pathophysiology of ARDS (i.e., asthma without coexisting pneumonia). However, because there is some evidence to suggest that the presence of bilateral infiltrates may have prognostic relevance in certain subgroups of patients, radiographic data should be included in the design of research studies for enrollment stratification or subgroup analyses based on the presence or absence of bilateral infiltrates.

Respiratory Criteria for Disease Severity

Unlike the Berlin definition, PALICC allows for the use of pulse oximetry criteria when an arterial PaO_2 is not available and recommends the use of oxygenation index (or oxygen saturation index) instead of PF ratio for those on invasive mechanical ventilation.

PALICC argued that pulse oximetry criteria are crucial to define ARDS in children because arterial lines are not used in all ventilated children. Increasingly, arterial blood gases or arterial line monitoring are reserved for patients with hemodynamic instability or severe hypoxemia. Requiring arterial blood sampling would lead to a significant underrecognition of children with PARDS and make the definition subject to selection bias based on provider preference in obtaining an ABG. Investigators have highlighted that even after stratifying for similar degrees of hypoxemia, mechanically ventilated children with ABGs are sicker, have higher severity of illness, and are on more vasopressor support [27]. Furthermore, several studies have validated that SpO₂-based criteria have a strong clear predictable relationship with PaO₂-based criteria, validating both SpO₂/FiO₂ ratio and the oxygen saturation index. However, it is important to remember that theses metrics require that the SpO₂ be $\leq 97\%$ since the oxyhemoglobin dissociation curve is nearly flat when SpO₂ is >97% [25, 28–32].

OI Versus PF Ratio

The Berlin definition for ARDS accounts for differences in ventilator management by requiring a minimal PEEP of 5 cm H₂O or CPAP of 5 cm H₂O for noninvasively ventilated adults. A minimum PEEP of 10 cm H₂O was considered to define severe ARDS, but this requirement was removed from the definition because it did not discriminate increased risk of mortality as compared with a PEEP of 5 cm H_2O . It is important to note that most patients included in the validation of the Berlin criteria were enrolled in ARDSNet studies, and oftentimes PEEP management was protocolized with a PEEP/FiO₂ table, with over 50% of patients having a baseline PEEP >10 cm H_2O [3, 4, 33, 34]. Pediatric intensivists generally use less PEEP than their adult colleagues [25, 28, 35], are more variable in how PEEP is applied as a function of hypoxemia, and less frequently escalate PEEP above 10 cm H₂O [35, 36]. This may be important because observational data suggests that failure to escalate PEEP as hypoxemia worsens is independently associated with mortality in PARDS [37].

While some investigators recommend assessing PF ratio on standard ventilator settings (i.e., PEEP of 10 cm H₂O) [38], PALICC determined that requiring specific ventilator manipulations may impair recognition of PARDS by clinicians. Instead, PALICC elected to use oxygenation index (OI = $[FiO_2 \times mean airway pres$ sure $\times 100$] ÷ PaO₂) to account for the degree of ventilator support. Cut points were derived and validated using existing datasets and the risk of death nearly doubled for each successive cut point: OI < 4 (at risk for PARDS), 4-8 (mild PARDS), 8–16 (moderate PARDS), and > 16 (severe PARDS) with a relatively equal distribution of patients within the mild, moderate, and severe groups. Like the Berlin definition, PALICC developed PARDS severity groups to facilitate common definitions for future research and therapies targeting children with different degrees of lung injury. Given clear differences in mortality and outcome based upon disease severity, as well as potential differences in pathophysiology, riskbenefit profiles may differ based upon disease severity [39, 40].

Pulse Oximetry Versus PaO₂

Fewer arterial blood gases are obtained in pediatric ICUs, and the use of noninvasive respiratory support has resulted in increasing number of patients with lung injury that are cared for outside of ICUs [35, 41-43]. Therefore, it was imperative to create a definition for PARDS that did not rely upon the subjective decision to obtain an ABG [44]. Given the strong linear relationbetween oxygen saturation ship index $[OSI = (FiO_2 \times mean airway pressure \times 100)/$ SpO₂] and OI when the SpO₂ is $\leq 97\%$, PALICC established OSI cut points to correspond with the OI cut points proposed earlier [31]. The SF ratio also has a strong relationship with PF ratio [31, 32, 45], particularly for those on invasive mechanical ventilation. It is unclear how well SF ratio performs in relation to PF ratio for children receiving noninvasive ventilation, given difficulties in calculating delivered FiO₂ and the potential effect of modification based upon the degree of ventilator support. For this reason, PALICC did not recommend applying SF ratios for nonintubated patients (or those not on full-face mask noninvasive ventilation) to grade severity, but rather created guidelines based on combinations of SpO₂ and minimal delivered oxygen to establish who is at risk for PARDS. Unfortunately, conventional methods of estimating the fraction of delivered oxygen (FdO₂) for those on nasal modes on NIV may over- or underestimate FiO₂ depending on the rate of flow delivered to the patient, the patient's minute ventilation, and whether the flow is warmed or humidified. The published guidelines for the calculation of FiO₂ by the American Association of Respiratory Care (AARC) suggest that nasal cannula do not provide a FiO₂ greater than 40% [46–49].

PALICC recommended that patients who are on full-face mask modes of noninvasive ventilation with a minimum CPAP of 5 cm H₂O who have PF ratios \leq 300 or SF ratios \leq 264 be considered to have PARDS. Patients who are on fullface mask CPAP or BiPAP but do not fulfill all the criteria for PARDS should be considered at risk for PARDS. To apply SpO₂ criteria to diagnose PARDS, oxygen therapy must be titrated to achieve an SpO₂ between 88 and 97%.

Defining PARDS in Children with Existing Lung or Cardiac Disease

A number of exclusion criteria related to gestational age, preexisting chronic lung disease, cyanotic congenital heart disease, and coexisting left ventricular failure/dysfunction have been applied in variable ways in previous PARDS investigations. PALICC sought to standardize criteria in these subpopulations to facilitate future research and clinical care because these preexisting comorbidities do not exclude the potential for these patients to develop PARDS, and these comorbidities represent important at-risk patient populations.

The most important factor in the diagnosis of PARDS in patients with preexisting lung disease is the acute deterioration in oxygenation in response to a known clinical trigger. This is important because at baseline these children may have evidence of pulmonary parenchymal disease on chest imaging and may be on invasive or noninvasive mechanical ventilation. Hence, PALICC recommends that patients with preexisting chronic lung disease who are treated with supplemental oxygen, noninvasive ventilation, or invasive ventilation via tracheostomy should be considered to have PARDS if they have acute changes that meet standard PARDS criteria (acute onset, a known clinical insult, chest imaging supporting new-onset pulmonary parenchymal disease) and have an acute deterioration in oxygenation from baseline which meets oxygenation criteria for PARDS.

Patients with cyanotic congenital heart disease have not been addressed in either the AECC or the Berlin criteria. In general, the presence of cyanotic congenital heart disease has been considered an exclusion criterion for the diagnosis of ARDS in children. This is understandable as intracardiac mixing or right-to-left shunting of blood affects the PF ratio and other indices of oxygenation. However, it is clear that PARDS can occur in children with cyanotic congenital heart disease [50]. Hence, worsening hypoxemia with pulmonary parenchymal disease on chest radiograph in the absence of changes in the underlying cardiac disease may be consistent with a diagnosis of PARDS.

The diagnosis of ARDS in these children requires individual providers to exclude new changes in intracardiac shunt/mixing or worsening left ventricular dysfunction as the cause of worsening hypoxemia. Unfortunately, there are limited objective criteria to exclude new changes in intracardiac shunt. Echocardiography has limitations, although it may be useful in excluding selected cardiac causes of acute deterioration in oxygenation (e.g., systemic-pulmonary shunt thrombosis or narrowing, increasing right ventricular outflow tract obstruction, increasing pulmonary hypertension). More invasive modalities such as cardiac catheterization, CT angiography, and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), while useful in defining intracardiac shunts, pose significant risks in children with ARDS. Hence,

PALICC chose a pragmatic approach, stating patients with cyanotic congenital heart disease are considered to have PARDS if they fulfill standard criteria (acute onset, a known clinical insult, chest imaging supporting new-onset pulmonary parenchymal disease) and have an acute deterioration in oxygenation not explained by the underlying cardiac disease.

Incidence and Epidemiology

Using the AECC definition, the incidence of ARDS in US, European, Australian, and New Zealand children is estimated at 2.0-12.8 per 100,000 person·years [19, 24, 38, 44, 51]. A series of observational studies in the 1990s and 2000s found that ARDS occurs in 3-6% of PICU patients and between 5 and 8% of mechanically ventilated PICU patients. ARDS mortality in children appears to be lower than in adults (18– 27% vs 27–45%) [8, 14, 52–54], although, there are some populations in which adult and pediatric ARDS mortality appears similar (35%) [9, 15, 25, 38, 55]. A recent systematic review and metaanalysis [65] has found that the overall pooled mortality (including the control arm of RCTs and observational studies) for PARDS was 24% (95%) CI 19–31) and has been improving over time.

Most pediatric studies report an increased incidence of ARDS in males versus females, but males do not seem to have increased mortality from ARDS [9, 14, 24, 25, 35, 52-54, 57, 58]. Preexisting comorbidities are common among PARDS patients (12-74%) and may be associated with higher mortality [9, 16, 24, 35, 38, 53, 54, 56]. Immunodeficiency is a common preexisting condition, and most studies show increased mortality among immunodeficient patients who develop PARDS [9, 14, 24, 53, 54, 57, 58]. PARDS triggers may contribute to differences in outcome between children and adults or even among children, but pneumonia, sepsis, aspiration, and trauma account for 63-92% of ARDS in both adults and children [8, 9, 14, 24, 25, 35, 38, 54]. Likewise, there may be differences in the rates of pulmonary and extrapulmonary sepsis between children and adults, but the lack of uniformity in the reporting of pulmonary and extrapulmonary etiologies and mortality in ARDS patients makes direct comparison difficult [59, 60]. The PALICC definition is likely to identify many more patients with PARDS, which will likely change both the incidence and mortality rates.

Validation of the PALICC Guidelines in Recent Publications

Parvathaneni et al. [61] compared the PALICC, AECC, and Berlin definitions among children admitted to a single multidisciplinary PICU in the United States. They found that the PALICC criteria nearly doubled the number of patients diagnosed with PARDS, largely because of the pulse oximetry-based criteria in PALICC. Nearly all patients who met Berlin or AECC criteria also met PALICC criteria. The overall mortality for those who met Berlin or AECC criteria was approximately 30% compared to 22% for those who met PALICC criteria. Approximately 40% of the patients who only met PALICC criteria had mild PARDS and 11% were on NIV, but 20% had severe PARDS, with 31% mortality. Furthermore, for patients in whom both PALICC and Berlin criteria were met, PALICC identified ARDS approximately 12 hours earlier. Interestingly, it appeared as if those with severe PARDS had substantially higher mortality than those with mild to moderate PARDS, with minimal mortality difference between those with mild or moderate PARDS.

Yehya et al. [62] conducted a prospective study looking at variables associated with mortality and ventilator-free days at 28 days among PARDS patients at a single tertiary/quaternary ICU in the United States. This cohort was restricted to children who met criteria with an arterial blood gas (PF ratio for AECC and Berlin, OI for PALICC) and similarly identified that nearly all patients who met AECC or Berlin criteria also met PALICC criteria. They found that neither Berlin PaO₂/FiO₂ nor PALICC OI categories at onset of PARDS could discriminate mortality. However, 24 hours after PARDS onset, there was a stepwise increase in mortality as severity increased (with both PALICC and Berlin groupings).

Rowan et al. [63] investigated whether PALICC criteria discriminated mortality in hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) recipients requiring invasive mechanical ventilation in multiple PICUs in the United States. Using intubated HSCT patients without PARDS as the reference population, there was no difference in the OR of mortality between HSCT patients with no PARDS versus mild PARDS (OR 1.1, 95% CI, 0.3-4.2; p = 0.84) and no PARDS versus moderate PARDS (OR = 1.8, 95% CI, 0.6-5.5; p = 0.31) group. The severe PARDS group had a significantly higher risk of mortality with an OR of 6.1 (95% CI, 2.1–17.8; *p* < 0.001). The nonsurvivors were more likely to have multiple consecutive days at moderate to severe PARDS (p < 0.001). Most (70%) of the patients met PARDS criteria by day 1 of mechanical ventilation and 89% met criteria by day 3. The moderate and severe PARDS patients had longer PICU length of stay and longer course of mechanical ventilation.

Wong et al. [64] evaluated the PALICC criteria in a multicenter study in Asia. They found that the PALICC criteria for stratification into mild, moderate, and severe groups were associated with a stepwise decrease in ventilator-free days and a stepwise increase in short-term and intermediate-term mortality. The overall mortality in this study was 30.3%, which is comparable with overall PARDS mortality reported in other studies in Asia, although different than what is reported in the United States and Europe.

The Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress syndrome Incidence and Epidemiology (PARDIE) study [66] prospectively evaluated PALICC criteria in approximately 170 international intensive care units, representing 27 countries. PARDIE found that using the PALICC definition, PARDS occurs in approximately 3% of children admitted to the PICU, or 6% of those on mechanical ventilation. The incidence of "at risk for PARDS" is undoubtedly higher, and a substantial number of these children (32% in one single-center study of children with bronchiolitis) will subsequently be diagnosed with PARDS. In PARDIE, mortality

was similar (approximately 15%) for those who have noninvasive ventilation, mild, or moderate PARDS, with significant higher mortality (>30%) for those with severe PARDS. A delayed measure of PARDS severity (6 hours after PARDS onset) appears to better stratify mortality risk than initial PARDS severity. The PALICC definition identified approximately 40% more children as having PARDS and diagnosed PARDS a median 12.8 hours sooner than the Berlin definition within the first 3 days. PALICC definitions by use of oxygenation index or oxygenation saturation index measurements seem to stratify mortality better than the Berlin PF-based severity groups. Bilateral opacifications were identified in 75% of PARDS patients at the time of PALICC PARDS diagnosis, and 87% of patients had bilateral infiltrates within 3 days of PARDS diagnosis.

Where Do We Go from Here?

The PALICC definition was meant to be a starting point to unite the PARDS community in establishing a pediatric-specific definition to be used for clinical care and research. Further external validation of this definition is crucial, which should continue to be a focus of investigation. Based on the validation studies conducted to date, it is clear that the PALICC definition is capturing patients who have met previous definitions of ARDS (oftentimes earlier than previous definitions), plus another subset of patients. A substantial proportion of these patients simply do not meet historical criteria because of changes in clinical practice with regard to the use of arterial catheters. Interestingly, the reported incidence of PARDS with the PALICC definition is comparable to historical studies using AECC definition, prior to practice changes related to pulse oximetry and arterial blood gases. Hence, it is possible that the PALICC definition has now just better aligned to our evolution in clinical practice and has not fundamentally changed the epidemiology of the disease.

The elimination of bilateral infiltrates in the PALICC definition is among the most controversial changes and is a departure from both adult and neonatal ARDS definitions. Diffuse inflammation is a crucial element in the pathobiology of ARDS, and bilateral lung opacifications have historically been used as a clinical sign to characterize this inflammation. Given limitations in the ability for routine chest radiographs to consistently characterize this inflammation, the PALICC definition chose to eliminate the requirement with the argument that this inflammation be adequately captured by other elements of the definition (such as hypoxemia). The PARDIE study has highlighted that nearly all patients who meet PALICC criteria are gauged to have bilateral infiltrates within 3 days of PARDS diagnosis and that the absence of bilateral infiltrates is not associated with outcome when controlling for other factors. It also confirmed high levels of disagreement on the interpretation of bilateral infiltrates. The importance of chest imaging in the diagnosis of PARDS should continue to be a focus of PARDS research and should continually be reevaluated if more specific methods for chest imaging are incorporated into routine clinical practice. When constructing a definition, it is crucial that the diagnostic criteria can be applied in all environments likely to treat the disease and is not practitioner dependent.

Like the Berlin definition, PALICC retained disease severity stratifications to help target prognosis and therapy. Interestingly, the data from Asia seem to support stepwise increases in mortality as a function of initial PARDS severity groups, while other data highlight major mortality differences between severe PARDS and all other PARDS patients. However, ventilator-free days and length of ventilation among survivors appear better calibrated with PARDS severity groupings. This may be the more important metric, as it is often difficult to understand how often children with PARDS die from PARDS (i.e., hypoxemia) or with PARDS (i.e., shock, neurologic injury). Additionally, it is clear that these severity groupings have different prognostic relevance at PARDS diagnosis compared to 6-48 hours after PARDS diagnosis. In fact, none of the ARDS definitions have mandated a delayed measure of ARDS severity, which may have important implications to gauge response to therapy, persistence of disease, and prognosis. These of course have to be balanced with the importance of early identification of patients who are likely to benefit from PARDS-specific therapies. Furthermore, these trajectories are also very clearly influenced by factors such as genetics, comorbidities, degree of inflammation, and therapies [67–69], which are not captured in the PARDS definition. As our diagnostic capabilities expand, it will be important to frequently reevaluate whether we can use other diagnostic tests, which better reflect the pathobiology of PARDS in our definitions.

Conclusion

In conclusion, there are unique elements to the pathobiology of PARDS, which mandate a pediatric-specific definition. The PALICC group has created a pediatric-specific definition for ARDS, which was initially based on consensus opinion from established investigators in PARDS, with some validation using data from existing PARDS studies. Recent studies have provided some validation of this definition in a variety of international critical care settings. Furthermore, pediatric-specific evidence for therapeutic approaches are lacking in many important areas, but using the PALICC definition as a framework to better evaluate the risk-benefit profiles of individual therapies is important for both future investigations and clinical care of children with PARDS.

References

- Ashbaugh DG, Bigelow DB, Petty TL, Levine BE. Acute respiratory distress in adults. Lancet. 1967;2(7511):319–23.
- Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, Carlet J, Falke K, Hudson L, Lamy M, Legall JR, Morris A, Spragg R. The American-European consensus conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149(3 pt 1):818–24.
- Ferguson ND, Fan E, Camporota L, Antonelli M, Anzueto A, Beale R, Brochard L, Brower R, Esteban A, Gattinoni L, et al. The Berlin definition of ARDS: an expanded rationale, justification, and supplementary material. Intensive Care Med. 2012;38:1573–82.
- Force ADT, Ranieri VM, Rubenfeld GD, Thompson BT, Ferguson ND, Caldwell E, Fan E, Camporota L, Slutsky AS, et al. JAMA. 2012;307:2526–33.

- Thomas NJ, Jouvet P, Willson D. Acute lung injury in children – kids really aren't just "little adults". Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(4):429–32.
- Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference Group. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):428–39.
- De Luca D, van Kaam AH, Tingay DG, Courtney SE, Danhaive O, Carnielli VP, Zimmermann LJ, Kneyber MCJ, Tissieres P, Brierley J, Conti G, Pillow JJ, Rimensberger PC. The Montreux definition of neonatal ARDS: biological and clinical background behind the description of a new entity. Lancet Respir Med. 2017 Aug;5(8):657–66.
- Rubenfeld GD, Caldwell E, Peabody E, Weaver J, Martin DP, Neff M, Stern EJ, Hudson LD. Incidence and outcomes of acute lung injury. N Engl J Med. 2005;353(16):1685–93.
- Zimmerman JJ, Akhtar SR, Caldwell E, Rubenfeld GD. Incidence and outcomes of pediatric acute lung injury. Pediatrics. 2009;124(1):87–95.
- Kochanek KD, Xu J, Murphy SL, Minino AM, Kung H. Deaths: final data for 2009. Natl Vital Stat Rep. 2012;60(3):1–117.
- Black RE, Cousens S, Johnson HL, Lawn JE, Rudan I, Bassani DG, Jha P, Campbell H, Walker CF, Cibulskis R, et al. Global, regional, and national causes of child mortality in 2008: a systematic analysis. Lancet. 2010;375(9730):1969–87.
- Causes of Death 2008. Summary tables. In: World Health Organization; 2011. https://www.cdc.gov/ injury/wisqars/pdf/10lcd-age-grp-us-2008-a.pdf.
- Hudson LD, Milberg JA, Anardi D, Maunder RJ. Clinical risks for development of the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1995;151(2):293–301.
- 14. Bersten AD, Edibam C, Hunt T, Moran J, Australian, New Zealand Intensive Care Society, Clinical Trials Group. Incidence and mortality of acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome in three Australian states. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2002;165(4):443–8.
- Dahlem P, van Aalderen WMC, Hamaker ME, Dijkgraaf MGW, Bos AP. Incidence and short-term outcome of acute lung injury in mechanically ventilated children. Eur Respir J. 2003;22(6):980–5.
- 16. Yu W-L, Lu Z-J, Wang Y, Shi L-P, Kuang F-W, Qian S-Y, Zeng Q-Y, Xie M-H, Zhang G-Y, Zhuang D-Y, et al. The epidemiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome in pediatric intensive care units in China. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(1):136–43.
- Irish Critical Care Trials Group (ICCT). Acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome in Ireland: a prospective audit of epidemiology and management. Crit Care. 2008;12(1):R30.
- Iscimen R, Cartin-Ceba R, Yilmaz M, Khan H, Hubmayr RD, Afessa B, Gajic O. Risk factors for the development of acute lung injury in patients with septic shock: an observational cohort study. Crit Care Med. 36(5):1518–22.

- 19. Gajic O, Dabbagh O, Park PK, Adesanya A, Chang SY, Hou P, Anderson H, Hoth JJ, Mikkelsen ME, Gentile NT, et al. Early identification of patients at risk of acute lung injury: evaluation of lung injury prediction score in a multicenter cohort study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2011;183(4):462–70.
- Gajic O, Moore SB. Transfusion-related acute lung injury. Mayo Clin Proc. 2005;80(6):766–70.
- Marik PE, Corwin HL. Acute lung injury following blood transfusion: expanding the definition. Crit Care Med. 2008;36(11):3080–4.
- Sedy J, Zicha J, Kunes J, Jendelova P, Sykova E. Mechanisms of neurogenic pulmonary edema development. Physiol Res. 2008;57(4):499–506.
- Meyer RJ, Theodorou AA, Berg RA. Childhood drowning. Pediatr Rev. 2006;27(5):163–8. quiz 169
- 24. Erickson S, Schibler A, Numa A, Nuthall G, Yung M, Pascoe E, Wilkins B, Group PS. Society AaNZIC: acute lung injury in pediatric intensive care in Australia and New Zealand: a prospective, multicenter, observational study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(4):317–23.
- Flori HR, Glidden DV, Rutherford GW, Matthay MA. Pediatric acute lung injury: prospective evaluation of risk factors associated with mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005;171(9):995–1001.
- 26. Kaufman BD, Shaddy RE, Shirali GS, Tanel R, Towbin JA. Assessment and management of the failing heart in children. Cardiol Young. 2008;18(Suppl 3):63–71.
- 27. Khemani RG, Rubin S, Belani S, Leung D, Erickson S, Smith LS, Zimmerman JJ, Newth CJ. Pulse oximetry vs. PaO₂ metrics in mechanically ventilated children: Berlin definition of ARDS and mortality risk. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41(1):94–102.
- Khemani RG, Conti D, Alonzo TA, Bart RD, Newth CJL. Effect of tidal volume in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1428–37.
- 29. Ghuman AK, Newth CJL, Khemani RG. The association between the end tidal alveolar dead space fraction and mortality in pediatric acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(1):11–5.
- Trachsel D, McCrindle BW, Nakagawa S, Bohn D. Oxygenation index predicts outcome in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005;172(2):206–11.
- 31. Khemani RG, Thomas NJ, Venkatachalam V, Scimeme JP, Berutti T, Schneider JB, Ross PA, Willson DF, Hall MW, Newth CJL *et al*: Comparison of SpO₂ to PaO₂ based markers of lung disease severity for children with acute lung injury. 2012, 40(4):1309–1316.
- Thomas NJ, Shaffer ML, Willson DF, Shih M-C, Curley MAQ. Defining acute lung disease in children with the oxygenation saturation index. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(1):12–7.
- Britos M, Smoot E, Liu KD, Thompson BT, Checkley W, Brower RG, Investigators NIoHARDSN. The value of positive end-expiratory pressure and Fio₂ cri-

teria in the definition of the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2011;39(9):2025–30.

- 34. ARDSnet. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. The acute respiratory distress syndrome Network. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1301–8.
- 35. Santschi M, Jouvet P, Leclerc F, Gauvin F, Newth CJ, Carroll C, Flori H, Tasker RC, Rimensberger P, Randolph A, et al. Acute lung injury in children:therapeutic practice and feasibility of international clinical trials. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(6):681–9.
- 36. Khemani RG, Sward K, Morris A, Dean JM, Newth CJL. CPCCRN: variability in usual care mechanical ventilation for pediatric acute lung injury: the potential benefit of a lung protective computer protocol. Intensive Care Med. 2011;37(11):1840–8.
- 37. Khemani RG, Parvathaneni K, Yehya N, Bhalla AK, Thomas NJ, Newth CJL. PEEP lower than the ARDS network protocol is associated with higher pediatric ARDS mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018 Jan 26;198:77.
- 38. López-Fernández Y, AM-d A, de la Oliva P, Modesto V, Sánchez JI, Parrilla J, Arroyo MJ, Reyes SB, Pons-Ódena M, López-Herce J, et al. Pediatric acute lung injury epidemiology and natural history study: incidence and outcome of the acute respiratory distress syndrome in children. Crit Care Med. 2012;40:3238.
- 39. Willson DF, Thomas NJ, Markovitz BP, Bauman LA, DiCarlo JV, Pon S, Jacobs BR, Jefferson LS, Conaway MR, Egan EA, et al. Effect of exogenous surfactant (calfactant) in pediatric acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;293(4):470–6.
- 40. Briel M, Meade M, Mercat A, Brower RG, Talmor D, Walter SD, Slutsky AS, Pullenayegum E, Zhou Q, Cook D, et al. Higher vs lower positive end-expiratory pressure in patients with acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome: systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA. 2010;303(9):865–73.
- 41. Curley MAQ, Hibberd PL, Fineman LD, Wypij D, Shih M-C, Thompson JE, Grant MJC, Barr FE, Cvijanovich NZ, Sorce L, et al. Effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in children with acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;294(2):229–37.
- Quartin AA, Campos MA, Maldonado DA, Ashkin D, Cely CM, Schein RMH. Acute lung injury outside of the ICU: incidence in respiratory isolation on a general ward. Chest. 2009;135(2):261–8.
- 43. Ferguson ND, Frutos-Vivar F, Esteban A, Gordo F, Honrubia T, Peñuelas O, Algora A, García G, Bustos A, Rodríguez I. Clinical risk conditions for acute lung injury in the intensive care unit and hospital ward: a prospective observational study. Crit Care. 2007;11(5):R96.
- 44. Kneyber MCJ, Brouwers AGA, Caris JA, Chedamni S, Plötz FB. Acute respiratory distress syndrome: is it underrecognized in the pediatric intensive care unit? Intensive Care Med. 2008;34(4):751–4.

- 45. Khemani RG, Patel NR, Bart RD, Newth CJL. Comparison of the pulse oximetric saturation/fraction of inspired oxygen ratio and the PaO2/ fraction of inspired oxygen ratio in children. Chest. 2009;135(3):662–8.
- 46. Kallstrom TJ. American association for respiratory C: AARC clinical practice guideline: oxygen therapy for adults in the acute care facility – 2002 revision & update. Respir Care. 2002, 47(6):717–20.
- Wettstein RB, Shelledy DC, Peters JI. Delivered oxygen concentrations using low-flow and high-flow nasal cannulas. Respir Care. 2005;50(5):604–9.
- Pruitt WC, Jacobs M. Breathing lessons: basics of oxygen therapy. Nursing. 2003;33(10):43–5.
- Levitt JE, Calfee CS, Goldstein BA, Vojnik R, Matthay MA. Early acute lung injury: criteria for identifying lung injury prior to the need for positive pressure ventilation. Crit Care Med. 2013;41(8):1929–37.
- Ware LB, Matthay MA. The acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1334–49.
- Bindl L, Dresbach K, Lentze MJ. Incidence of acute respiratory distress syndrome in German children and adolescents: a population-based study. Crit Care Med. 2005;33(1):209–312.
- 52. Li G, Malinchoc M, Cartin-Ceba R, Venkata CV, Kor DJ, Peters SG, Hubmayr RD, Gajic O. Eight-year trend of acute respiratory distress syndrome: a populationbased study in Olmsted County, Minnesota. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2011;183(1):59–66.
- 53. Luhr OR, Antonsen K, Karlsson M, Aardal S, Thorsteinsson A, Frostell CG, Bonde J. Incidence and mortality after acute respiratory failure and acute respiratory distress syndrome in Sweden, Denmark, and Iceland. The ARF study group. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1999;159(6):1849–61.
- 54. Brun-Buisson C, Minelli C, Bertolini G, Brazzi L, Pimentel J, Lewandowski K, Bion J, Romand J-A, Villar J, Thorsteinsson A, et al. Epidemiology and outcome of acute lung injury in European intensive care units. Results from the ALIVE study. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30(1):51–61.
- 55. Li Y, Wang Q, Chen H, Gao H-M, Zhou T, Qian S-Y. Epidemiological features and risk factor analysis of children with acute lung injury. World J Pediatr. 2012;8(1):43–6.
- 56. Hu X, Qian S, Xu F, Huang B, Zhou D, Wang Y, Li C, Fan X, Lu Z, Sun B, et al. Incidence, management and mortality of acute hypoxemic respiratory failure and acute respiratory distress syndrome from a prospective study of Chinese paediatric intensive care network. Acta Paediatr. 2010;99(5):715–21.
- 57. Bindl L, Buderus S, Dahlem P, Demirakca S, Goldner M, Huth R, Kohl M, Krause M, Kühl P, Lasch P, et al. Gender-based differences in children with sepsis and ARDS: the ESPNIC ARDS database group. Intensive Care Med. 2003;29(10):1770–3.
- Johnston CJ, Rubenfeld GD, Hudson LD. Effect of age on the development of ARDS in trauma patients. Chest. 2003;124(2):653–9.

- 59. Agarwal R, Srinivas R, Nath A, Jindal SK. Is the mortality higher in the pulmonary vs the extrapulmonary ARDS? A meta analysis. Chest. 2008;133(6):1463–73.
- Sevransky JE, Martin GS, Mendez-Tellez P, Shanholtz C, Brower R, Pronovost PJ, Needham DM. Pulmonary vs nonpulmonary sepsis and mortality in acute lung injury. Chest. 2008;134(3):534–8.
- Parvathaneni K, Belani S, Leung D, Newth CJ, Khemani RG. Evaluating the performance of the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference definition of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(1):17–25.
- Yehya N, Servaes S, Thomas NJ. Characterizing degree of lung injury in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2015;43(5):937–46.
- Rowan CM, Smith LS, Loomis A, et al. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome in pediatric allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplants: a multicenter study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(4):304–9.
- 64. Wong JJ, Phan HP, Phumeetham S, et al. Risk stratification in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: a multicenter observational study. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(11):1820–8.
- 65. Wong JJ, Jit M, Sultana R, et al. Mortality in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: a system-

atic review and Meta-analysis. J Intensive Care Med. 2017;885066617705109

- 66. Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, Kwok J, Morzov R, Klein MJ, Yehya N, Willson D, Kneyber MCJ, Lillie J, Fernandez A, Newth CJL, Jouvet P, Thomas NJ. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE) Investigators; pediatric acute lung injury and Sepsis Investigators (PALISI) Network. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7:115–28.
- 67. Delucchi K, Famous KR, Ware LB, Parsons PE, Thompson BT, Calfee CS, Network ARDS. Stability of ARDS subphenotypes over time in two randomised controlled trials. Thorax. 2018;73(5):439–45.
- 68. Zhao Z, Wickersham N, Kangelaris KN, May AK, Bernard GR, Matthay MA, Calfee CS, Koyama T, Ware LB. External validation of a biomarker and clinical prediction model for hospital mortality in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2017;43(8):1123–31.
- 69. Calfee CS. ARDS in 2015: new clinical directions, new biological insights. Lancet Respir Med. 2015 Dec;3(12):912–3.

Pathobiology of Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Lincoln S. Smith

Introduction

"Wet lung," "Da Nang lung," and "shock lung" were some of the many terms used to name conditions affecting patients who died from severe hypoxia and pulmonary edema in the 1940s-1960s [1]. In 1967, Ashbaugh and colleagues published a case series of twelve patients who died from severe acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, poor lung compliance, with diffuse alveolar infiltrates on chest X-ray, and although the cohort comprised a child and 4 teenagers, they first coined the term "acute respiratory distress syndrome in adults" and subsequently the "adult respiratory distress syndrome." [2–4]

The clinical definition of acute respiratory distress syndrome has now been revised multiple times and currently includes adult (Berlin) and pediatric (Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC)) definitions [5–7]. The initial case series of patients with ARDS described by Ashbaugh had common clinical signs and symptoms, but all of the patients died, and autopsy findings unified the description of the syndrome. Clinical definitions should be relatively easy to apply and have high sensitivity and specificity. The removal of the requirement for bilateral infiltrates on chest X-ray continues to be a controversial element of the PALICC definition of ARDS, because it is not clear whether the pathologic sine qua non of ARDS – diffuse alveolar damage – necessitates evidence of bilateral infiltrates on chest X-rays. Most of the pathobiology of ARDS discussed in this chapter have been determined through the combination of careful human research combined with relevant animal models. Many of the processes described here cannot yet be easily determined by clinicians but are important to understand the disease process and inform future research.

Clinical Pathophysiology

ARDS is a restrictive lung disease (reduced respiratory system compliance) due to pulmonary edema, atelectasis, surfactant dysfunction, and chest wall restriction (chest wall edema, ascites, peritonitis, etc.). Hypoxemia results from pulmonary edema, loss of functional residual capacity (FRC), and especially when closing capacity (CC) increases above FRC causing heterogeneous intrapulmonary shunt (V/Q = 0) and V/Q ratios <1. Regions with increased physiologic dead space (ventilation but reduced to no perfusion or V/Q ratios >1) are also common in ARDS from mechanisms related to endothelial injury and coagulation,

Check for updates

L. S. Smith (🖂)

University of Washington, School of Medicine and Seattle Children's Hospital, Department of Pediatric, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: lincolns@uw.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_3

impaired cardiac output or pulmonary perfusion, and regional overdistension.

Chest imaging often shows evidence of patchy, asymmetric to diffuse infiltrates. In patients for whom the syndrome does not resolve, persistent hypoxemia and low lung compliance persists, but alveolar dead space worsens. In these patients, chest imaging begins to show linear opacities, formation of bullae, and development of pneumothoraces.

Pathobiology

The primary pathologic description of ARDS is a diffuse disruption of the alveolar epithelialendothelial barrier (diffuse alveolar damage) resulting in noncardiogenic pulmonary edema. Disruption of alveolar fluid clearance and surfactant, inflammation, apoptosis, and coagulopathy are pathobiological mechanisms associated with worse lung injury [8]. Etiologies associated with ARDS can be divided into direct (alveolar epithelial) and indirect (endothelial) injuries (Table 3.1). There are three conceptual phases of ARDS (acute, fibroproliferative, and resolution), which overlap temporally, but nonetheless provide important clinical and research frameworks of pathobiological relevance [9–11].

Significant overlap exists between the regulation of normal postnatal lung growth and development and clearance of alveolar fluid, apoptosis, innate immunity, early inflammatory responses to mechanical ventilation, as well as repair mechanisms in the lungs [12, 13]. The design and interpretation of existing and future studies investigating mechanisms of lung injury and repair

Table 3.1 ARDS risk factors

Direct	Indirect
Pulmonary infections	Sepsis
Inhalations	Multiple trauma
Pulmonary contusions	Blood transfusion
Aspiration	Severe burns
Mechanical ventilation	Pancreatitis
	Major surgery
	Ischemia-reperfusion injury

should include consideration of the possibility that there are age-dependent differences.

Exudative Phase: Acute Alveolitis

This phase is characterized by disruption of the alveolar epithelial-endothelial barrier by injury to alveolar epithelial cells, pulmonary capillary endothelial cells, or both. The large surface area and thin structure of the alveolar unit – consisting of the unique structure of alveolar epithelial and pulmonary capillary endothelial cells sharing a common basement membrane - is efficient for gas exchange but makes it susceptible to injury. The pathobiologic processes of this phase are the rapid accumulation of a proteinaceous fluid (exudate) and infiltration of activated leukocytes into the alveolar airspace, reduced production and/or inactivation of surfactant, coagulopathy, activation of apoptotic pathways, and initiation of fibrosis [8, 14, 15].

Direct Epithelial Injuries

Early pathologic descriptions of diffuse alveolar damage (DAD) suggested a predominance of alveolar epithelial cell injury [16]. Injury to alveolar epithelial cells results in loss of surfactant production, decreased alveolar fluid clearance, and exposure of the shared pulmonary epithelialendothelial basement membrane, further activating inflammatory and coagulation cascades.

Infectious pathogens and aspiration are the most common causes of direct alveolar epithelial injuries [17–19]. Pathogens may cause alveolar cell necrosis, apoptosis, or pyroptosis [20–22]. Alveolar epithelial cell necrosis and pyroptosis cause uncontrolled release of damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) as well as pro-inflammatory cytokines [23–26].

Mechanical ventilation is the life-saving support for patients with ARDS. The earliest observations of patients with ARDS suggested that adding positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) improved survival, and limiting tidal volume remains the single most significant improvement to the care of these patients [27, 28]. However, the converse is also true in that mechanical ventilation may also worsen lung injury [29]. Ventilator-associated lung injury (VALI) describes the potential contribution of mechanical ventilation to patients with existing lung injury, whereas ventilator-induced lung injury (VILI) is used to describe injury directly caused by mechanical forces. Since many carefully designed laboratory studies have established multiple mechanisms by which the mechanical forces imposed on the respiratory system causes injuries in the lungs, VILI will be used throughout the rest of this chapter. Ventilator-induced lung injury may occur by shear stretch (volutrauma), repeated opening and closing of atelectatic lung (atelectrauma), production of pro-inflammatory cytokines via mechanotransduction (biotrauma), and oxidative stress [30, 31]. Barotrauma is a term that continues to be used to describe lung injury resulting in air leaks (pneumothorax, pneumomediastinum, etc.) as well as lung injury associated with high airway pressure. However, barotrauma is likely somewhat of a misnomer as an elegant study by Dreyfuss and colleagues showed that pressure, in the absence of high absolute lung volume, did not cause lung injury [32].

The apparent discrepancy between volutrauma and barotrauma in the ARDS patient with significant amounts of derecruited lung and high airway pressures can be reconciled by recognizing that, in heterogeneous lung disease, the energy of each tidal volume is delivered to only [33, 34]. Amato's work showing that "driving pressure" was the variable that most stratified risk is consistent with the concept that mechanical power is the sum of the forces needed to recruit atelectatic and stretch inflated regions, divided by the time in which those forces are applied [35–37]. PEEP and prone positioning have potential to recruit atelectatic regions (preventing atelectrauma) and thereby reduce the fraction of tidal stretch delivered to individual lung regions by increasing the total amount of inflated lung [38, 39]. This is the most likely physiologic rationale for studies that have shown improved outcomes in adult and pediatric patients with ARDS treated with higher PEEP [40, 41]. However, if additional PEEP does not recruit atelectatic regions, then the remaining

lung regions will rest at higher levels of inflation at end inspiration, and the fractional tidal stretch will be increased – worsening volutrauma [42]. Although high-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV) has potential to provide improved recruitment with a constant high mean airway pressure and avoid volutrauma by delivering ultralow, subphysiologic dead space tidal volumes, the potential to cause VILI with the oscillator should now be apparent. The frequency of HFOV is inversely related to convective tidal volume, and the time in which that tidal volume is delivered is very short, making the potential for the power delivered to regions of inflated lung to be high [37, 43–45].

There are many benefits to having patients breathe spontaneously while treated with mechanical ventilation, but high amounts of power, causing worse direct injury to the lung, may be difficult to discern during spontaneous breathing [46]. In order to reduce the power delivered to the lung, there was early recognition that hypercapnia should be permitted [47]. Although data suggest that hypercapnia may even be therapeutic, patient dyspnea from respiratory acidosis remained a substantial barrier to effective implementation of "lung-protective ventilation" in many academic centers [47, 48]. Significant negative inspiratory forces generated at a high rate by the dyspneic patient with lung injury are likely to contribute to "VILI" [46, 49]. Treatment of ARDS patients with neuromuscular blockade has been shown to reduce biomarkers of alveolar epithelial and endothelial injury as well as reduce mortality [50-52]. There remains much controversy surrounding the use of extracorporeal life support for the treatment of patients with ARDS, but it is likely the only way to truly "rest" the lungs [53–59]. The nuances of "rest settings" are beyond the scope of this chapter.

Indirect Lung Injury

Indirect lung injury refers to injury to or activation of the vascular endothelium. Sepsis is the commonest cause of indirect lung injury (Table 3.1) [17, 18]. However, injury to the pulmonary endothelium may also be a direct injury. The effect of mechanical stretch is often considered within the scope of injury to the alveolar epithelium, but a large body of data suggests that VILI includes the pulmonary endothelium [60]. Mechanical, chemical, and cellular injuries to the pulmonary endothelium cause alveolar barrier dysfunction, activate inflammatory and coagulation cascades, change pulmonary vascular resistance, and lead to multiorgan dysfunction [61, 62]. Elevated pulmonary vascular resistance and thrombosis of pulmonary capillary beds can increase alveolar dead space. Biomarkers of endothelial activation and injury have been widely studied, and several have been associated with outcomes in children and adults with ARDS [8, 62-64]. An animal model of endothelial injury suggests that age-dependent differences in endothelial permeability are due to differential regulation of adherens junctions between endothelial cells [65].

Angiopoietin 1 (Ang-1) and angiopoietin 2 (Ang-2) are important endothelial growth factors that function in opposition via Tie2 receptors on endothelial cells [66, 67]. Ang-1 is a Tie2 agonist and is highly important to normal, quiescent, endothelial barrier function via cytoskeletal reorganization and increased VE-cadherin at inter-endothelial junctions. Ang-1 stimulation increases endothelial barrier function and thereby reduces tissue edema in multiple infectious and inflammatory models [66, 67]. Ang-2 competitively inhibits Ang-1-Tie2 binding and is released by endothelial cells during inflammatory states. Ang-2 neutralization and antibody clustering has reduced mortality and organ failure in laboratory models of severe infections [66]. The ratio of Ang-2/Ang-1 in plasma has been associated with mortality in adults with ARDS and high dead space fractions, and plasma Ang-2 was associated with mortality in critically ill adults and children with ARDS [68–70].

The endothelial surface layer (ESL) is a glycocalyx comprised of an apical extracellular matrix of glycoproteins, proteoglycans, and glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) creating an organized carpet-like layer between the endothelial cell membrane and the capillary lumen [71, 72]. Advances in understanding the dynamic structure and function of the glycocalyx were limited by tissue fixation techniques until intravital microscopy techniques allowed visualization in living animals [73, 74]. The glycocalyx contributes to fluid and molecular permeability of the endothelial barrier, transduces vascular shear stress, and regulates leukocyte-endothelial adhesion and platelet activation [73, 74]. The pulmonary glycocalyx appears to be significantly thicker (1.5 μ m vs 0.5 μ m) as compared with some vascular beds but may occupy less of the lumen as compared with the heart or kidney [75–78].

Glycocalyx fragments are found in adult patients with septic shock, and mounting evidence supports that disruption of the glycocalyx is an important mediator of the pathophysiology of sepsis [73, 79]. Heparan sulfate is one of the GAGs in the glycocalyx and contributes to the regulation of endothelial barrier dysfunction, mechanotransduction of shear stress-induced vasoreactivity, and leukocyte adhesion [74]. In a murine model of sepsis, pulmonary endothelial cells released activated heparinase, cleaving heparan sulfate, thinning the ESL, and exposing endothelial adhesion molecules for neutrophils [76]. Elevated plasma levels of heparan sulfate has also been shown in adult patients with lung injury from sepsis and pancreatitis, but not from bacterial pneumonia [80]. In a sepsis model of lung injury, mice treated with intraperitoneal lipopolysaccharide (LPS) showed disruption of the 3-dimensional glycocalyx structure, increased plasma levels of glycocalyx components (syndecan-1) and thrombomdulin, increased permeability of pulmonary capillaries, and activated neutrophils binding and traversing pulmonary endothelial cells [78]. However, not all studies of disruption of the glycocalyx are consistent with changes in vascular permeability. In an experimental rat model of nontraumatic hemorrhagic shock, endothelial degradation and shedding of occurred without evidence of glycocalyx increased vascular barrier permeability [81].

Neutrophil reactive oxygen species, supplemental oxygen, and altered endothelial nitric oxide signaling may contribute to elevated pulmonary vascular resistance. Pulmonary endothelial angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) and ACE2 genetic polymorphisms and activity correlate with mortality in children and adults with ARDS [8, 82]. ACE and ACE2 are another mechanism by which pulmonary endothelial biology, pulmonary vascular resistance, inflammation, apoptosis, and coagulation may intersect in the pathobiology of ARDS [83].

Alveolar Fluid Clearance

Injuries to the alveolar epithelial-endothelial barrier results in increased permeability and disruption of alveolar fluid clearance (AFC), leading to pulmonary edema. Accumulation of pulmonary edema fluid reduces respiratory system compliance and impairs gas exchange (ventilation/perfusion mismatch and shunt). The integrity of the alveolar epithelial-endothelial barrier requires maintenance of a thin layer of alveolar wall liquid (AWL) coating the alveolar epithelium. The AWL is necessary for the dispersion of surfactant and is dependent on regulated flow of water, proteins, and small solutes across postcapillary venules into the alveolar airspace [84]. Excess alveolar fluid is removed by sodium-dependent transport by type II alveolar epithelial cells [85].

Activation of the pulmonary endothelium results in increased permeability by both para- and transcellular pathways [86]. The endothelial glycocalyx is highly hydrated and regulates large molecular permeability into it, making the "Starling principle" an inadequate explanation of the forces regulating flow of fluid across endothelial barriers [77, 87–89]. Furthermore, the dynamic structure of the glycocalyx makes modeling flow across the barrier even more complex [88]. Injury to the pulmonary endothelial glycocalyx is likely to be an important mechanism of increased alveolar permeability, and restoration of the glycocalyx is associated with resolution of pulmonary edema [78].

The rate of AFC has been associated with mortality in adult patients with ARDS [90]. Epithelial sodium channels (ENaC), the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR), Na⁺-K⁺-ATPase, and aquaporins (cell membrane water channels) are involved in the clearance of fluid from the distal airspaces into the interstitium of the lung. Salt and water transport is regulated by catecholamines, glucocorticoids, mineralocorticoids, thyroid hormone, growth factors (epidermal growth factor (EGF), transforming growth factor alpha (TGF α), keratinocyte growth factor (KGF), or fibroblast growth factor 7 (FGF-7)), fibroblast growth factor 10 (FGF-10), nuclear factor kappa-B (NF κ B), serine proteases, and Fas/FasL, although therapies targeting AFC have not improved outcomes in adults with ARDS [85, 91–93]. Regulation of postnatal lung development may be a protective factor in children with ARDS, in part through preservation of AFC [13]. Age-dependent differences in alveolar epithelial-endothelial barrier function have been shown in mice treated with intraperitoneal lipopolysaccharide [65].

Male gender has been associated with lower alveolar fluid clearance in adult patients with ARDS, whereas premenopausal women are more likely to have high alveolar fluid clearance. These findings are supported by animal data showing that progesterone and estrogen increased expression and function of the epithelial sodium channel [90, 94]. Beta-adrenergic agonists upregulate alveolar fluid clearance in human lungs [95]. However, two randomized placebo-controlled trials of treatment with intravenous salbutamol did not show a reduction in ventilator-free days or mortality in adults with ARDS [96, 97]. Animal studies of KGF therapy for acute lung injury have suggested that pre- but not postinjury treatment is protective [98]. A double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial of KGF for adults with ARDS did not show improvement in oxygenation metrics, ventilator-free days were fewer, and 28-day mortality was increased [99].

Children have not been included in studies of alveolar fluid clearance in patients with ARDS, and nothing is known about the rate of alveolar fluid clearance in children with ARDS as compared with adults. However, KGF is an important mediator of postnatal lung morphogenesis. Therefore, throughout childhood the lung may be "pretreated" with KGF before any insult occurs.

Surfactant

Surfactant creates variable surface tension at the air-liquid interface of the alveoli and contributes to innate immunity [100, 101]. Surfactant proteins B (SP-B) and C (SP-C) are hydrophobic and

lower the surface tension of the alveolar wall liquid. The surfactant proteins A (SP-A) and D (SP-D) are collectins and contribute to innate immune responses to microbial pathogens. All four of the surfactant proteins have immunomodulatory effects and affect pulmonary fibrosis and lung remodeling [102, 103].

Adults with ARDS have low levels of SP-A, SP-B, and SP-D in bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid, and increased serum levels of these proteins in children and adults are associated with severity of lung injury [104–108]. There are lower levels and changes in the overall composition of phospholipids present in BAL fluid of patients with ARDS [109]. Reactive oxygen species from high concentrations of supplemental oxygen and activated neutrophils in the alveolar spaces of patients with ARDS may cause surfactant dysfunction [110, 111]. Finally, patients with genetic polymorphisms that result in lower levels of SP-B have a higher risk of developing ARDS, or have more severe lung injury when they become ill [112–114]. Similar findings are also seen with SP-A and SP-D with regard to development of ARDS for adults with pneumonia [115].

Several clinical trials and small case series suggested a benefit of exogenous surfactant in adults and children, but an international randomized controlled study of children with direct lung injury treated with calfactant was closed due to futility [116]. Although routine use of exogenous surfactant is not currently recommended for children with PARDS, the central role of surfactant in the pathogenesis of ARDS seems to warrant future studies [117, 118]. Secretory phospholipase A2 (sPLA2) is an enzyme with proinflammatory function as well as a catabolist of surfactant, and a multicenter study has been planned to investigate the role of sPLA2 in neonates and infants with lung injury [119].

Leukocytes and Inflammation

Macrophages reside in the quiescent alveolar airspace and are sentinels against pathogens [120]. Alveolar macrophages express pathogenassociated molecular pattern (PAMP) and DAMP receptors, providing early signals to the presence of pathogens and tissue injury [121]. Stimulated macrophages may also induce pyroptosis via an autocrine pathway involving the proinflammatory cytokine interleukin 1β (IL- 1β) [122, 123]. Release of mitochondrial DNA via pyroptosis potently upregulates inflammation [25, 122]. Infiltration of activated neutrophils into the alveolar airspace is a pathologic hallmark of ARDS, but transformed alveolar and recruited macrophages, epithelial cells, and T cells also mediate the host's innate immune inflammatory response to pathogens and lung injury [9, 26, 121, 124, 125]. In a cohort of adults with ARDS due to pneumonia, a high ratio of Treg lymphocytes to all CD4+ cells in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid collected in the first 24 h of ICU admission was associated with increased 30-day mortality [126]. Treg and T helper (Th)17 cell development and function are regulated by transforming growth factor $\beta 1$ (TGF- $\beta 1$), likely exerting an opposite function in immune responses, and Treg cells can be "converted" to Th17 cells [127]. In another case-control study of adults, the ratio of Th17 to Treg cells in blood collected within the first 24 h after diagnosis of ARDS was higher as compared with controls and associated with severity of ARDS and mortality [127].

Severe systemic inflammation (high levels of circulating cytokines and chemokines) activates the alveolar endothelium and circulating leukocytes resulting in "indirect" lung injury. In addition to alveolar fluid accumulation, the cell surface adhesion molecules expressed on activated alveolar endothelial cells regulate neutrophil rolling, binding, activation, and migration into the alveolar space by both para- and transcellular mechanisms [8, 128, 129].

Apoptosis

Apoptosis is a controlled, energy-dependent mechanism of programmed cell death that occurs by ligand-triggered "extrinsic" or stress-induced "intrinsic" pathways [130]. Increased alveolar epithelial cell apoptosis is associated with severity of lung injury and mortality in adults with ARDS [131, 132]. Nuclear factor kappa-B (NF κ B)-dependent innate immune signaling via Toll-like receptors results in apoptotic signaling [133, 134]. Studies also suggest that Fas ligand, transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β), and lipopolysaccharide mediate inflammation, alveolar fluid clearance, and apoptosis of epithelial and endothelial cells in the lungs [92, 135–144].

Apoptosis is important for normal postnatal development [145–147]. Intersections lung between postnatal lung morphogenesis, inflammation, alveolar fluid clearance, and apoptosis may affect the outcome of children with lung injury [13, 148]. Fas has been shown to mediate apoptosis in normal lung development, and Fas/ FasL may protect against hyperoxic lung injury in newborn mice [149, 150]. Fibroblast growth factor 10 (FGF-10) regulates postnatal lung morphogenesis and appears to reduce DNA damage and apoptosis of alveolar epithelial cells treated with cyclic mechanical stretch [151]. However, other animal studies suggest that mechanical ventilation during infancy may increase apoptosis in the lungs of newborns, thereby disrupting normal postnatal lung development [152]. Agedependent mechanisms of apoptosis in the lungs of patients with ARDS remain an opportunity for future research.

Coagulation

Endothelial function, inflammation, and coagulation are inextricably linked [153, 154]. The intact glycocalyx is essential for normal intravascular anticoagulant function, and disruption of the glycocalyx has been associated with platelet activation and disseminated intravascular coagulation in sepsis [73, 155]. Activation and/or injury to the endothelium results in expression of tissue factor (TF) and von Willebrand factor (vWF) antigen, and vWF has been associated with mortality in pediatric and adult ARDS patients [156, 157]. Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) has also been associated with severity of illness and mortality in adult and pediatric patients with ARDS [8, 158, 159]. Coagulopathy and fibrinolysis are not isolated to the vascular space in the

lungs of patients with ARDS, as activated protein C, thrombomodulin, and TF activity have been found in the alveolar compartment and associated with alveolar epithelial cell function [8, 158, 160].

Fibrosis and Repair

The acute pro-inflammatory response is essential to recover from direct lung injury, but prolonged inflammation in the lungs can be pathologic and lead to pulmonary fibrosis [11, 161]. Coordination of a balanced pro- and anti-inflammatory response that results in appropriate resolution of inflammation once the inciting injury has resolved requires soluble mediators, cellular immunity, and likely stem cells [162]. Catabasis is the restoration of normal organ function after an inflammatory injury [163]. Unfortunately, experimental models to investigate pulmonary fibrosis and repair have proven more challenging than ARDS models of the acute phase [164]. Since patients often present to the ICU hours to days after the initial injury has occurred, therapeutic interventions that affect the fibroproliferative phase to result in an effective "gas exchange apparatus" seems prudent [165]. Effective repair requires restoration of the air-lung and bloodlung interfaces, as well as the interstitium [166].

Coordinated activity of type II alveolar epithelial cells, macrophages, neutrophils, T cells, dendritic cells, mesenchymal stem cells, and fibroblasts is necessary for normal repair of the injured lung [86, 163, 164, 167]. Type II alveolar epithelial cells and resident mesenchymal stem cells proliferate and differentiate into type I alveolar epithelial cells, restoring the alveolar epithelium [86, 167]. The hyperplastic type II cells then undergo apoptosis to restore the normal cellular architecture of the alveolar epithelium [168]. Murine models of lung injury suggest that epithelial cell proliferation requires neutrophils and Treg cells [169, 170]. Restoration of the endothelium and glycocalyx are also necessary to clear alveolar edema and restore the normal AWL. Restoration of epithelial sodium channels (ENaC) is critical to restoring the AWL, and regulation of ENaC expression
appears to be tightly linked to stem-cell-mediated reepithelialization [164, 171].

Neutrophil apoptosis is important for resolution of lung inflammation [132, 163, 172, 173]. However, studies have shown that the presence of neutrophils in the airspace is important to early fibrosis and normal repair mechanisms, suggesting that the timing of neutrophil apoptosis ideally occurs well after resolution of the inciting injury [174–176]. Resolution of inflammation and clearance of neutrophils is coordinated by Treg cells and macrophage subpopulations [121, 177– 179]. Although cell-cell interactions play important roles in the resolution of inflammation, soluble mediators (IL-10, granzyme B, and lipid mediators) are also required [163, 180–182]. Studies of macrophage subpopulations suggest that they are important to both the induction and repair phases of ARDS [121, 179]. IL-10mediated resolution of inflammation in the lung appears to require T cells and macrophages, whereas IL-4 reprograms macrophages in the absence of Treg cells [178, 183].

Remodeling the lung interstitium requires clearance of interstitial edema and remodeling of fibrin deposition [164]. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are secreted by neutrophils and appear to play an important role in the remodeling of the alveolar epithelium and extracellular matrix (ECM). [174, 184] Studies have shown that the wingless-related integration site (Wnt) signaling via β -catenin also regulates MMPs and is important early in lung injury as well as remodeling the extracellular ECM and signaling stem cells [185]. Intense research is ongoing to understand mechanisms and therapeutic targets in the ECM [162].

Stem cells derived from adult mesenchyme have limited potential to differentiate but have immunomodulatory effects. Mesenchymal stem (stromal) cells (MSCs) have been widely studied, can be expanded and cryopreserved for future use, and have an established safety for treatment of several diseases [186]. In experimental models of acute lung injury, MSCs appear to modulate inflammation, augment tissue repair, enhance pathogen clearance, and reduce severity of injury, pulmonary dysfunction, and death [186, 187]. Many of these effects occur without engraftment, but rather by paracrine effects [188]. A fixed pool of MSCs in postnatal lungs that are depleted with age may be a mechanism for age-dependent differences in outcomes of patients with ARDS.

Summary

ARDS has multiple etiologies, and the complex pathways of alveolar fluid clearance, inflammation, coagulation, apoptosis, fibrosis, and repair are regulated as a complex biological network. As definitions of ARDS in adults and children continue to evolve, knowledge of pathobiologic mechanisms will allow improvements in specificity of subtypes of the syndrome. Furthermore, overlap between regulation of postnatal lung morphogenesis and the pathobiology of ARDS suggests that the response to and outcome from a given lung injury will differ across the spectrum of age.

References

- Fishman AP. Shock lung: a distinctive nonentity. Circulation. 1973;47(5):921–3.
- Ashbaugh DG, et al. Acute respiratory distress in adults. Lancet. 1967;2(7511):319–23.
- Petty TL, Ashbaugh DG. The adult respiratory distress syndrome. Clinical features, factors influencing prognosis and principles of management. Chest. 1971;60(3):233–9.
- Murray JF, et al. An expanded definition of the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1988;138(3):720–3.
- Bernard GR, et al. The American-European consensus conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149:818–24.
- 6. Force ADT, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome: the Berlin definition. JAMA. 2012;307(23):2526–33.
- Khemani RG, et al. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: definition, incidence, and epidemiology: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S23–40.
- Sapru A, et al. Pathobiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S6–S22.

- Bachofen M, Weibel ER. Structural alterations of lung parenchyma in the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Clin Chest Med. 1982;3(1):35–56.
- Chesnutt AN, et al. Early detection of type III procollagen peptide in acute lung injury. Pathogenetic and prognostic significance. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1997;156(3. Pt 1):840–5.
- Marshall RP, et al. Fibroproliferation occurs early in the acute respiratory distress syndrome and impacts on outcome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2000;162(5):1783–8.
- Warburton D, et al. Do lung remodeling, repair, and regeneration recapitulate respiratory ontogeny? Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001;164(10. Pt 2):S59–62.
- Smith LS, Zimmerman JJ, Martin TR. Mechanisms of acute respiratory distress syndrome in children and adults: a review and suggestions for future research. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(6):631–43.
- Ware LB, Matthay MA. The acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1334–49.
- Thompson BT, Chambers RC, Liu KD. Acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(6):562–72.
- Bachofen M, Weibel ER. Alterations of the gas exchange apparatus in adult respiratory insufficiency associated with septicemia. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1977;116(4):589–615.
- 17. Bellani G, et al. The LUNG SAFE study: a presentation of the prevalence of ARDS according to the Berlin definition! Crit Care. 2016;20(1):1–2.
- Khemani RG, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7(2):115–28.
- Pham T, Rubenfeld GD. Fifty years of research in ARDS. The epidemiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome. A 50th birthday review. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195(7):860–70.
- Ashida H, et al. Cell death and infection: a doubleedged sword for host and pathogen survival. J Cell Biol. 2011;195(6):931–42.
- Michalska M, Wolf P. Pseudomonas Exotoxin A: optimized by evolution for effective killing. Front Microbiol. 2015;6:963.
- 22. Xia X, et al. What role does pyroptosis play in microbial infection. J Cell Physiol. 2018;16:319.
- Manicone AM. Role of the pulmonary epithelium and inflammatory signals in acute lung injury. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. 2009;5(1):63–75.
- 24. Bianchi ME. DAMPs, PAMPs and alarmins: all we need to know about danger. J Leukoc Biol. 2006;81(1):1–5.
- West AP, Shadel GS. Mitochondrial DNA in innate immune responses and inflammatory pathology. Nat Rev Immunol. 2017;17(6):363–75.
- Potey PMD, et al. Neutrophils in the initiation and resolution of acute pulmonary inflammation: understanding biological function and therapeutic potential. J Pathol. 2018:1–48.

- Levine BE. Fifty years of research in ARDS. ARDS: how it all began. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;196(10):1247–8.
- ARDSNet. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1301–8.
- Slutsky AS, History of mechanical ventilation: from Vesalius to ventilator-induced lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2015;191(10):1106–15.
- Davis WB, et al. Pulmonary oxygen toxicity. N Engl J Med. 1983;309(15):878–83.
- Slutsky AS, Ranieri VM. Ventilator-induced lung injury. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(22):2126–36.
- Dreyfuss D, Saumon G. Ventilator-induced lung injury: lessons from experimental studies. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1998;157(1):294–323.
- 33. Gattinoni L, et al. What has computed tomography taught us about the acute respiratory distress syndrome? Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001;164(9):1701–11.
- 34. Yen S, et al. The link between regional tidal stretch and lung injury during mechanical ventilation. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2019;60(5):569–77.
- 35. Serpa Neto A, et al. Mechanical power of ventilation is associated with mortality in critically ill patients: an analysis of patients in two observational cohorts. Intensive Care Med. 2018;44(11):1914–22.
- Amato MBP, et al. Driving pressure and survival in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(8):747–55.
- Tonetti T, et al. Driving pressure and mechanical power: new targets for VILI prevention. Ann Transl Med. 2017;5(14):286.
- Xin Y, et al. Unstable inflation causing injury. Insight from prone position and paired computed tomography scans. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;198(2):197–207.
- Morais CCA, et al., High positive end-expiratory pressure renders spontaneous effort non-injurious. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;197(10):1285–96.
- 40. Khemani RG, et al. Positive end-expiratory pressure lower than the ARDS Network protocol is associated with higher pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;198(1):77–89.
- 41. Walkey AJ, et al. Low tidal volume versus nonvolume-limited strategies for patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. A systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Am Thorac Soc. 2017;14(Supplement_4):S271–9.
- Sahetya SK, Goligher EC, Brower RG. Fifty years of research in ARDS. Setting positive end-expiratory pressure in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195(11):1429–38.
- 43. Liu S, et al. Higher frequency ventilation attenuates lung injury during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in sheep models of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Anesthesiology. 2013;119(2): 398–411.

- 44. Sedeek KA, et al. Determinants of tidal volume during high-frequency oscillation. Crit Care Med. 2003;31(1):227–31.
- 45. Dreyfuss D, Ricard J-D, Gaudry S. Did studies on HFOV fail to improve ARDS survival because they did not decrease VILI? On the potential validity of a physiological concept enounced several decades ago. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41(12):2076–86.
- MacIntyre N. Spontaneous breathing during mechanical ventilation: a two-edged sword. Crit Care Med. 2016;44(8):1625–6.
- O'Croinin D, et al. Bench-to-bedside review: permissive hypercapnia. Crit Care. 2005;9(1):51–9.
- Rubenfeld GD, et al. Barriers to providing lungprotective ventilation to patients with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2004;32(6):1289–93.
- 49. Yoshida T, et al. Fifty years of research in ARDS. Spontaneous breathing during mechanical ventilation. Risks, mechanisms, and management. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195(8):985–92.
- Alhazzani W, et al. Neuromuscular blocking agents in acute respiratory distress syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Crit Care. 2013;17(2):R43.
- Papazian L, et al. Neuromuscular blockers in early acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(12):1107–16.
- 52. Sottile PD, Albers D, Moss MM. Neuromuscular blockade is associated with the attenuation of biomarkers of epithelial and endothelial injury in patients with moderate-to-severe acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care. 2018;22(1):63.
- Lewis RJ, Angus DC. Time for clinicians to embrace their inner Bayesian?: reanalysis of results of a clinical trial of extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. JAMA. 2018;320(21):2208–10.
- Combes A, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for severe acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(21):1965–75.
- 55. Harrington D, Drazen JM. Learning from a trial stopped by a data and safety monitoring board. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(21):2031–2.
- Hardin CC, Hibbert K. ECMO for Severe ARDS. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(21):2032–4.
- 57. Goligher EC, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for severe acute respiratory distress syndrome and posterior probability of mortality benefit in a Post hoc Bayesian analysis of a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2018;320(21):2251–9.
- Rochwerg B, Alhazzani W, Sevransky JE. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in acute respiratory distress syndrome-more research is needed. Crit Care Med. 2019;47(1):118–20.
- Bartlett RH. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for acute respiratory distress syndrome: EOLIA and beyond. Crit Care Med. 2019;47(1):114–7.
- 60. Wang T, et al. Endothelial cell signaling and ventilatorinduced lung injury: molecular mechanisms, genomic analyses, and therapeutic targets. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2017;312(4):L452–76.

- Maniatis NA, Orfanos SE. The endothelium in acute lung injury/acute respiratory distress syndrome. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2008;14(1):22–30.
- Page AV, Liles WC. Biomarkers of endothelial activation/dysfunction in infectious diseases. Virulence. 2013;4(6):507–16.
- 63. Orwoll B, et al. O-080 elevated soluble Thrombomodulin is associated with increased mortality among children with indirect acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS). Arch Dis Child. 2014;99(Suppl 2):A54.
- 64. Sapru A, et al. Plasma soluble thrombomodulin levels are associated with mortality in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41(3):470–8.
- 65. Ying L, Alvira CM, Cornfield DN. Developmental differences in focal adhesion kinase expression modulate pulmonary endothelial barrier function in response to inflammation. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2018;315(1):L66–77.
- 66. Parikh SM. Angiopoietins and Tie2 in vascular inflammation. Curr Opin Hematol. 2017;24(5):432–8.
- Kümpers P, Lukasz A. The curse of angiopoietin-2 in ARDS: on stranger TI(E)des. Crit Care. 2018;22(1):44.
- Ong T, et al. Ratio of angiopoietin-2 to angiopoietin-1 as a predictor of mortality in acute lung injury patients. Crit Care Med. 2010;38(9):1845–51.
- 69. Kümpers P, et al. Excess circulating angiopoietin-2 is a strong predictor of mortality in critically ill medical patients. Crit Care. 2008;12(6):R147.
- Zinter MS, et al. Plasma angiopoietin-2 outperforms other markers of endothelial injury in prognosticating pediatric ARDS mortality. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2016;310(3):L224–31.
- Weinbaum S, Tarbell JM, Damiano ER. The structure and function of the endothelial glycocalyx layer. Annu Rev Biomed Eng. 2007;9:121–67.
- Ryan US, Ryan JW. The ultrastructural basis of endothelial cell surface functions. Biorheology. 1984;21(1–2):155–70.
- Iba T, Levy JH. Derangement of the endothelial glycocalyx in sepsis. J Thromb Haemost. 2019;17(2):283–94.
- LaRivière WB, Schmidt EP. The Pulmonary Endothelial Glycocalyx in ARDS: a critical role for heparan sulfate. Curr Top Membr. 2018;82:33–52.
- Park I, et al. Intravital imaging of a pulmonary endothelial surface layer in a murine sepsis model. Biomed Opt Express. 2018;9(5):2383–93.
- Schmidt EP, et al. The pulmonary endothelial glycocalyx regulates neutrophil adhesion and lung injury during experimental sepsis. Nat Med. 2012;18(8):1217–23.
- Henry CB, Duling BR. Permeation of the luminal capillary glycocalyx is determined by hyaluronan. Am J Phys. 1999;277(2):H508–14.
- Inagawa R, et al. Ultrastructural alteration of pulmonary capillary endothelial Glycocalyx during Endotoxemia. Chest. 2018;154(2):317–25.
- Steppan J, et al. Sepsis and major abdominal surgery lead to flaking of the endothelial glycocalix. J Surg Res. 2011;165(1):136–41.

- Schmidt EP, et al. The circulating glycosaminoglycan signature of respiratory failure in critically ill adults. J Biol Chem. 2014;289(12):8194–202.
- Guerci P, et al. Glycocalyx degradation is independent of vascular barrier permeability increase in nontraumatic hemorrhagic shock in rats. Anesth Analg. 2018. https://doi.org/10.1213/ANE.000000000003918.
- Orfanos SE, et al. Pulmonary endothelium in acute lung injury: from basic science to the critically ill. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30(9):1702–14.
- Imai Y, Kuba K, Penninger JM. Angiotensinconverting enzyme 2 in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2007;64(15):2006–12.
- Qiao RL, Bhattacharya J. Segmental barrier properties of the pulmonary microvascular bed. J Appl Physiol (1985). 1991;71(6):2152–9.
- Berthiaume Y, Matthay MA. Alveolar edema fluid clearance and acute lung injury. Respir Physiol Neurobiol. 2007;159(3):350–9.
- Bhattacharya J, Matthay MA. Regulation and repair of the alveolar-capillary barrier in acute lung injury. Annu Rev Physiol. 2013;75(1):593–615.
- Jacob M, Chappell D. Reappraising Starling: the physiology of the microcirculation. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2013;19(4):282–9.
- Zhang X, et al. A 1-D model to explore the effects of tissue loading and tissue concentration gradients in the revised Starling principle. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2006;291(6):H2950–64.
- Woodcock TE, Woodcock TM. Revised Starling equation and the glycocalyx model of transvascular fluid exchange: an improved paradigm for prescribing intravenous fluid therapy. Br J Anaesth. 2012;108(3):384–94.
- 90. Ware LB, Matthay MA. Alveolar fluid clearance is impaired in the majority of patients with acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001;163(6):1376–83.
- 91. National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome (ARDS) Clinical Trials Network, et al. Randomized, placebo-controlled clinical trial of an aerosolized β₂agonist for treatment of acute lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2011;184(5):561–8.
- Herrero R, et al. The Fas/FasL pathway impairs the alveolar fluid clearance in mouse lungs. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2013;305(5):L377–88.
- Matthay MA, Folkesson HG, Clerici C. Lung epithelial fluid transport and the resolution of pulmonary edema. Physiol Rev. 2002;82(3):569–600.
- 94. Sweezey N, et al. Female gender hormones regulate mRNA levels and function of the rat lung epithelial Na channel. Am J Phys. 1998;274(2. Pt 1):C379–86.
- Henson PM, Tuder RM. Apoptosis in the lung: induction, clearance and detection. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2008;294(4):L601–11.
- Perkins GD, et al. The beta-agonist lung injury trial (BALTI): a randomized placebo-controlled clinical trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2006;173(3):281–7.

- 97. Liu KD, et al. Randomized clinical trial of activated protein C for the treatment of acute lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2008;178(6):618–23.
- Ware LB, Matthay MA. Keratinocyte and hepatocyte growth factors in the lung: roles in lung development, inflammation, and repair. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2002;282(5):L924–40.
- 99. McAuley DF, et al. Keratinocyte growth factor for the treatment of the acute respiratory distress syndrome (KARE): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 2 trial. Lancet Respir Med. 2017;5(6):484–91.
- Whitsett JA, Wert SE, Weaver TE. Alveolar surfactant homeostasis and the pathogenesis of pulmonary disease. Annu Rev Med. 2010;61(1):105–19.
- 101. Goerke J. Pulmonary surfactant: functions and molecular composition. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1998;1408(2–3):79–89.
- Whitsett JA, Wert SE, Weaver TE. Diseases of pulmonary surfactant homeostasis. Annu Rev Pathol. 2015;10(1):371–93.
- 103. Bersani I, Kunzmann S, Speer CP. Immunomodulatory properties of surfactant preparations. Expert Rev Anti-Infect Ther. 2013;11(1):99–110.
- 104. Greene KE, et al. Serial changes in surfactantassociated proteins in lung and serum before and after onset of ARDS. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1999;160(6):1843–50.
- 105. Todd DA, et al. Surfactant phospholipids, surfactant proteins, and inflammatory markers during acute lung injury in children. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(1):82–91.
- 106. LeVine AM, et al. Surfactant content in children with inflammatory lung disease. Crit Care Med. 1996;24(6):1062–7.
- 107. Doyle IR, Bersten AD, Nicholas TE. Surfactant proteins-A and -B are elevated in plasma of patients with acute respiratory failure. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1997;156(4. Pt 1):1217–29.
- Veldhuizen RA, et al. Pulmonary surfactant subfractions in patients with the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1995;152(6. Pt 1):1867–71.
- Gregory TJ, et al. Surfactant chemical composition and biophysical activity in acute respiratory distress syndrome. J Clin Investig. 1991;88(6):1976–81.
- 110. Rodríguez-Capote K, et al. Reactive oxygen species inactivation of surfactant involves structural and functional alterations to surfactant proteins SP-B and SP-C. Biophys J. 2006;90(8):2808–21.
- 111. Zenri H, et al. Hyperoxia exposure impairs surfactant function and metabolism. Crit Care Med. 2004;32(5):1155–60.
- 112. Lin Z, et al. Polymorphisms of human SP-A, SP-B, and SP-D genes: association of SP-B Thr131Ile with ARDS. Clin Genet. 2000;58(3):181–91.
- 113. Quasney MW, et al. Association between surfactant protein B + 1580 polymorphism and the risk of respi-

ratory failure in adults with community-acquired pneumonia. Crit Care Med. 2004;32(5):1115–9.

- 114. Dahmer MK, et al. The influence of genetic variation in surfactant protein B on severe lung injury in African American children. Crit Care Med. 2011;39(5):1138–44.
- 115. Garcia-Laorden MI, et al. Influence of genetic variability at the surfactant proteins a and D in community-acquired pneumonia: a prospective, observational, genetic study. Crit Care. 2011;15(1):R57.
- Willson DF, et al. Pediatric Calfactant in acute respiratory distress syndrome trial*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(7):657–65.
- 117. Tamburro RF, Kneyber MCJ. Pulmonary specific ancillary treatment for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:S61–72.
- Amigoni A, et al. Surfactants in acute respiratory distress syndrome in infants and children: past, present and future. Clin Drug Investig. 2017;37(8):729–36.
- 119. De Luca D, et al. Secretory phospholipase A2 pathway in various types of lung injury in neonates and infants: a multicentre translational study. BMC Pediatr. 2011;11(1):101.
- Hume DA. The many alternative faces of macrophage activation. Front Immunol. 2015;6:370.
- 121. Aggarwal NR, King LS, D'Alessio FR. Diverse macrophage populations mediate acute lung inflammation and resolution. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2014;306(8):L709–25.
- 122. Fan EKY, Fan J. Regulation of alveolar macrophage death in acute lung inflammation. Respir Res. 2018;19(1):1–13.
- 123. He X, et al. TLR4-upregulated IL-1β and IL-1RI promote alveolar macrophage pyroptosis and lung inflammation through an autocrine mechanism. Nat Publ Group. 2016;6(1):31663.
- 124. Martin TR. Neutrophils and lung injury: getting it right. J Clin Investig. 2002;110(11):1603–5.
- 125. Skerrett SJ, et al. Respiratory epithelial cells regulate lung inflammation in response to inhaled endotoxin. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2004;287(1):L143–52.
- 126. Adamzik M, et al. An increased alveolar CD4 + CD25 + Foxp3 + T-regulatory cell ratio in acute respiratory distress syndrome is associated with increased 30-day mortality. Intensive Care Med. 2013;39(10):1743–51.
- 127. Yu Z-x, et al. The ratio of Th17/Treg cells as a risk indicator in early acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care. 2015;19:82.
- 128. Marki A, et al. Role of the endothelial surface layer in neutrophil recruitment. J Leukoc Biol. 2015;98(4):503–15.
- Grommes J, Soehnlein O. Contribution of neutrophils to acute lung injury. Mol Med (Cambridge, MA). 2011;17(3–4):293–307.
- 130. Elmore S. Apoptosis: a review of programmed cell death. Toxicol Pathol. 2007;35(4):495–516.

- 131. Song Y, Mao B, Qian G. [The role of apoptosis and Fas/FasL in lung tissue in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome]. Zhonghua jie he he hu xi za. Chin J Tuberc. Respir. Dis. 1999;22(10):610–612.
- 132. Matute-Bello G, et al. Soluble Fas ligand induces epithelial cell apoptosis in humans with acute lung injury (ARDS). J Immun (Baltimore: 1950). 1999;163(4):2217–25.
- Bannerman DD, Goldblum SE. Mechanisms of bacterial lipopolysaccharide-induced endothelial apoptosis. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2003;284(6):L899–914.
- Duckett CS, Duckett CS. Apoptosis and NF-κB: the FADD connection. J Clin Investig. 2002;109(5):579–80.
- 135. Undevia NS, et al. Smad and p38-MAPK signaling mediates apoptotic effects of transforming growth factor-beta1 in human airway epithelial cells. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2004;287(3):L515–24.
- 136. Fujita M, et al. Endothelial cell apoptosis in lipopolysaccharide-induced lung injury in mice. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 1998;117(3):202–8.
- 137. Martin TR, et al. Apoptosis and epithelial injury in the lungs. Proc Am Thorac Soc. 2005;2(3):214–20.
- Neff TA, et al. Relationship of acute lung inflammatory injury to Fas/FasL system. Am J Pathol. 2005;166(3):685–94.
- 139. Galani V, et al. The role of apoptosis in the pathophysiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) an up-to-date cell-specific review. Pathol Res Pract. 2010;206(3):145–50.
- 140. Imamura R, et al. Fas ligand induces cell-autonomous NF-kappaB activation and interleukin-8 production by a mechanism distinct from that of tumor necrosis factor-alpha. J Biol Chem. 2004;279(45):46415–23.
- 141. Kitamura Y, et al. Fas/FasL-dependent apoptosis of alveolar cells after lipopolysaccharide-induced lung injury in mice. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001;163(3. Pt 1):762–9.
- 142. Gill SE, Rohan M, Mehta S. Role of pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell apoptosis in murine sepsis-induced lung injury in vivo. Respir Res. 2015;16(1):109.
- 143. Perl M, et al. Epithelial cell apoptosis and neutrophil recruitment in acute lung injury-a unifying hypothesis? What we have learned from small interfering RNAs. Mol Med (Cambridge, MA). 2008;14(7–8):465–75.
- 144. Matsuda N, et al. Silencing of Fas-associated death domain protects mice from septic lung inflammation and apoptosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2009;179(9):806–15.
- Del Riccio V, Van Tuyl M, Post M. Apoptosis in lung development and neonatal lung injury. Pediatr Res. 2004;55(2):183–9.
- 146. Schittny JC, et al. Programmed cell death contributes to postnatal lung development. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 1998;18(6):786–93.

- 147. Bruce MC, Honaker CE, Cross RJ. Lung fibroblasts undergo apoptosis following alveolarization. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 1999;20(2):228–36.
- Bem RA, et al. Lung epithelial cell apoptosis during acute lung injury in infancy. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(2):132–7.
- 149. De Paepe ME, et al. Fas/FasL-mediated apoptosis in perinatal murine lungs. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2004;287(4):L730–42.
- 150. Mao Q, et al. The Fas system confers protection against alveolar disruption in hyperoxia-exposed newborn mice. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2008;39(6):717–29.
- 151. Upadhyay D, et al. FGF-10 prevents mechanical stretch-induced alveolar epithelial cell DNA damage via MAPK activation. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2003;284(2):L350–9.
- 152. Bland RD, et al. Mechanical ventilation uncouples synthesis and assembly of elastin and increases apoptosis in lungs of newborn mice. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2008;294(1):L3–L14.
- 153. Levi M, ten Cate H, van der Poll T. Endothelium: interface between coagulation and inflammation. Crit Care Med. 2002;30(5. Suppl):S220–4.
- 154. Félétou M, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelial dysfunction: a multifaceted disorder (the Wiggers award lecture). Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2006;291(3):H985–1002.
- 155. Ikeda M, et al. Circulating syndecan-1 predicts the development of disseminated intravascular coagulation in patients with sepsis. J Crit Care. 2018;43:48–53.
- 156. Flori HR, et al. Early elevation of plasma von Willebrand factor antigen in pediatric acute lung injury is associated with an increased risk of death and prolonged mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(2):96–101.
- 157. Ware LB, et al. Significance of von Willebrand factor in septic and nonseptic patients with acute lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2004;170(7):766–72.
- 158. Ware LB, et al. Pathogenetic and prognostic significance of altered coagulation and fibrinolysis in acute lung injury/acute respiratory distress syndrome*. Crit Care Med. 2007;PAP: 1–8.
- Sapru A, et al. Elevated PAI-1 is associated with poor clinical outcomes in pediatric patients with acute lung injury. Intensive Care Med. 2010;36(1):157–63.
- 160. Bastarache JA, et al. Procoagulant alveolar microparticles in the lungs of patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2009;297(6):L1035–41.
- 161. Burnham EL, et al. The fibroproliferative response in acute respiratory distress syndrome: mechanisms and clinical significance. Eur Respir J. 2013;43(1):276–85.
- 162. Bitterman PB. Rebuilding the injured lung, vol. 12.(Supplement 1; 2015. p. S64–9.
- 163. Levy BD, Serhan CN. Resolution of acute inflammation in the lung. Annu Rev Physiol. 2014;76(1):467–92.

- 164. Gill SE, Yamashita CM, Veldhuizen RAW. Lung remodeling associated with recovery from acute lung injury. Cell Tissue Res. 2017;367(3):495–509.
- Bitterman PB. Pathogenesis of fibrosis in acute lung injury. Am J Med. 1992;92(6A):39S–43S.
- 166. Marinelli WA, et al. Mechanisms of alveolar fibrosis after acute lung injury. Clin Chest Med. 1990;11(4):657–72.
- 167. Im D, Shi W, Driscoll B. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: fibrosis versus repair. Front Pediatr. 2016;4(1):319–0.
- 168. Bardales RH, et al. Apoptosis is a major pathway responsible for the resolution of type II pneumocytes in acute lung injury. Am J Pathol. 1996;149(3):845–52.
- 169. Mock JR, et al. Foxp3+ regulatory T cells promote lung epithelial proliferation. Mucosal Immunol. 2014;7(6):1440–51.
- 170. Paris AJ, et al. Neutrophils promote alveolar epithelial regeneration by enhancing type II pneumocyte proliferation in a model of acid-induced acute lung injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2016;311(6):L1062–75.
- 171. Ding Y, et al. ENaCs as both effectors and regulators of MiRNAs in lung epithelial development and regeneration. Cell Physiol Biochem. 2017;44(3):1120–32.
- 172. Hu M, et al. Regulation of polymorphonuclear leukocyte apoptosis: role of lung endothelium-epithelium bilayer transmigration. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2005;288(2):L266–74.
- 173. Li X, et al. Apoptosis in lung injury and remodeling. J Appl Physiol (Bethesda: 1985). 2004;97(4):1535–42.
- 174. Blázquez-Prieto J, et al. The emerging role of neutrophils in repair after acute lung injury. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2018;59(3):289–94.
- 175. Martin TR, Nakamura M, Matute-Bello G. The role of apoptosis in acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2003;31(4 Suppl):S184–8.
- 176. Grudzinska FS, Sapey E. Friend or foe? The dual role of neutrophils in lung injury and repair. Thorax. 2018;73(4):305–7.
- 177. D'Alessio FR, Tsushima K, Aggarwal NR. CD4+ CD25+ Foxp3+ Tregs resolve experimental lung injury in mice and are present in humans with acute lung injury. J Clin Invest. 2009;119:2898–913.
- 178. Aggarwal NR, et al. Immunological priming requires regulatory T cells and IL-10-producing macrophages to accelerate resolution from severe lung inflammation. J Immun (Baltimore: 1950). 2014;192(9):4453–64.
- 179. Johnston LK, et al. Pulmonary macrophage subpopulations in the induction and resolution of acute lung injury. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2012;47(4):417–26.
- Tang L, et al. Active players in resolution of shock/ sepsis induced indirect lung injury: immunomodulatory effects of Tregs and PD-1. J Leukoc Biol. 2014;96(5):809–20.

- Eickmeier O, et al. Aspirin-triggered resolvin D1 reduces mucosal inflammation and promotes resolution in a murine model of acute lung injury. Mucosal Immunol. 2013;6(2):256–66.
- 182. Hirota JA, et al. Granzyme B deficiency exacerbates lung inflammation in mice after acute lung injury. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2013;49(3):453–62.
- 183. D'Alessio FR, et al. Enhanced resolution of experimental ARDS through IL-4-mediated lung macrophage reprogramming. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2016;310(8):L733–46.
- 184. Atkinson JJ, et al. Membrane type 1 matrix metalloproteinase is necessary for distal airway epithelial repair and keratinocyte growth factor receptor expression after acute injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2007;293(3):L600–10.

- 185. Villar J, Zhang H, Slutsky AS. Lung repair and regeneration in ARDS: role of PECAM1 and Wnt signaling. Chest. 2019;155(3):587–94.
- 186. Laffey JG, Matthay MA. Fifty years of research in ARDS. Cell-based therapy for acute respiratory distress syndrome. Biology and potential therapeutic value. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;196(3):266–73.
- 187. Lalu MM, et al. Efficacy and safety of mesenchymal stromal cells in preclinical models of acute lung injury: a systematic review protocol. Syst Rev. 2014;3(1):48.
- 188. Walter J, Ware LB, Matthay MA. Mesenchymal stem cells: mechanisms of potential therapeutic benefit in ARDS and sepsis. Lancet Respir Med. 2014;2(12):1016–26.



4

Risk Factors and Etiologies of Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Joseph G. Kohne and Heidi R. Flori

In the original description of what Ashbaugh and colleagues described as "the acute respiratory distress syndrome in adults" in 1967, special attention was paid to the inciting illness or injury (e.g., severe trauma, viral infection, acute pancreatitis) and possible contributing factors (e.g., hypotension, acidosis, fluid overload) [1]. Interestingly, of the 12 patients that Ashbaugh and colleagues described in that article, 4 of the 12 were aged 19 years or younger and may have been managed in pediatric critical care units today. That initial description has since evolved into the American European Consensus Conference (AECC) definition in 1994 and then the current Berlin definition of ARDS for adults and the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) definition of pediatric ARDS (PARDS) [2–4]. Throughout these iterations, much attention continues to be paid toward understanding what conditions place patients at particular risk for ARDS development and what conditions contribute to worse ARDS clinical outcomes. This intense work is imperative in order to identify potentially modifiable factors that would decrease risk, improve monitoring of at-risk patients to prevent precipitous deteriora-

University of Michigan, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: heidiflo@med.umich.edu tion, and ultimately determine more personalized and precise approaches to management of those at highest risk or those with ARDS once established.

Risk factors associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome, whether in adults (ARDS) or pediatrics (PARDS), traditionally and originally consisted of the diagnoses most often associated with ARDS or PARDS development. This chapter takes these diagnoses into great account. Fortunately, this field of research has expanded to include relevant comorbidities associated with ARDS/PARDS development and/or severity. As the last 30 years have yielded important understanding into the pathobiology of ARDS/PARDS (see Chap. 3), so too have biological markers (aka biomarkers) and markers associated with genetic risk of ARDS/PARDS come to the forefront. Finally, discussions of ARDS/PARDS risk factors must inevitably dissect out whether the risk factors are associated with the development of ARDS/PARDS, and thereby factors impacting those patients at risk of ARDS/PARDS development, as well as those factors associated with better or worse clinical outcome once ARDS/ PARDS has been established.

Finally, much of this work has now demanded that both clinicians and researchers refine our discourse to further acknowledge that, as a syndrome, certain subgroups of patients, oft termed endotypes or sub-phenotypes, must exist that ultimately can be at inherently greater risk of disease and/or have unique pathophysiological

J. G. Kohne · H. R. Flori (🖂)

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_4

responses that may make these subgroups of patients more or less able to respond to certain treatment strategies. Accordingly, *prognostic risk factors* describe factors associated with subgroups of patients at inherently greater risk of ARDS/PARDS, whereas *predictive risk factors* identify subgroups of patients that are at greater/ lesser likelihood of responding to certain treatment strategies based on inherent differences in

illness/injury. This chapter is intended to address all the areas outlined previously. These aspects inevitably dovetail significantly with (a) the epidemiology of PARDS, (b) pathophysiology of PARDS, and (c) relevant clinical outcomes of PARDS patients, both short and long term, each of which are covered in separate chapters in this book.

their underlying pathophysiologic responses to

Identifying Patients at Risk

Identifying risk factors and understanding which patients are at risk for developing ARDS is significantly important to be able to develop preventative and early interventions. The US Critical Illness and Injury Trials Group (USCIIT): Lung Injury Prevention Study Investigators in 2013 developed a Lung Injury Prediction Score (LIPS) to identify patients at high risk for development of acute lung injury [5]. USCIIT researchers combined predisposing conditions (e.g., highrisk trauma, high-risk surgery, aspiration, sepsis, shock, and pneumonia) with risk modifiers such as alcohol abuse, acidosis, tachypnea, and FiO₂ greater than 0.35 to create this scoring system. The scoring system was able to identify patients at risk of developing ALI using a cutoff score of 4, with a positive likelihood ratio of 3.1 (95% CI 2.9-3.4) and a negative likelihood ratio of 0.4 (95% CI 0.3-0.5).

Similarly, with increasing use of noninvasive mechanical ventilation, both clinicians and researchers have wisely recognized that ARDS pathophysiology may begin before the onset of invasive mechanical ventilation, and identification of those patients before severe hypoxemia develops may be associated with improved survival [6, 7]. Accordingly, the PALICC authors

also noted the importance of identifying pediatric patients earlier and proposed a definition for patients "at risk" of PARDS which requires new pulmonary infiltrates on chest radiograph within seven days of a "known clinical insult" and supplemental oxygen requirement delivered via an invasive or noninvasive mechanism that does not meet OI or OSI criteria for PARDS [8]. This "at risk" population will certainly be an ongoing and future target for research into prevention and risk modification in PARDS.

Comorbidities Associated with PARDS Development

Immunodeficiency

It has been long understood that both adult and pediatric patients with preexisting immunodeficiency are at increased risk of both development of ARDS and worse outcomes after ARDS [9]. In the largest ARDS epidemiologic study in adults (LUNG SAFE), 20.8% of patients with ARDS were identified as having some form of immunocompromised state [10]. These patients had proportionally more infections as the etiology of the ARDS and had worse outcomes, including higher ICU and hospital mortality. In pediatrics, much of the early data on immunodeficiency came from human immunodeficiency virus (HIV). Most recently, Dr. Kitchin and colleagues published their experience in 90 children with HIV admitted to the PICU in South Africa meeting AECC criteria in 2008–2009 in which the authors identify high rates of opportunistic infections (33% with P. jirovecii, 38% with cytomegalovirus) and overall 30% mortality [11]. Another significant population with immune dysfunction is patients with cancer or immunosuppression related to chemotherapy. In the Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress syndrome Incidence and Epidemiology study (PARDIE), 8% of all PARDS patients were identified as having cancer and 13% had immune suppression [12]. The outcomes for the groups were a disheartening 51% and 46% mortality, respectively. Dr. Rowan and colleagues have focused on the outcomes of hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) patients in the ICU (see Chap. 15). Their work has shown that HSCT patients who have respiratory failure often meet PARDS criteria (91% in the first week of mechanical ventilation) and their disease is often severe, with longer ventilation courses and increased mortality [13, 14].

Weight Extremes

There seems to be an interesting interplay between ARDS and body habitus in both adults and children. Results from the 2011-2012 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) indicate that 3.5% of children and adolescents in the United States are underweight and 31.8% are overweight or obese [15, 16]. Both represent states of malnutrition and are known to be associated with a variety of comorbidities. Increasing BMI has been shown to be independently associated with increased risk of ARDS development. Further, while underweight adults with ARDS have high rates of mortality, obese individuals, particularly those with established ARDS, require longer intensive care unit (ICU) and hospital stays (LOS), but exhibit the lowest risk of in-hospital mortality when compared to other weight categories [17]. This has come to be known as the "obesity paradox." This "obesity paradox" has been reported in adults with sepsis or ARDS [18]. Obese individuals, who exhibit chronic inflammation and endothelial activation, surprisingly have reduced systemic inflammatory response with ARDS compared to those of normal weight [19], suggesting a possible protective attenuation of the immune response to critical illness [19]. In a cohort of 330 subjects, Ward and colleagues found that 28% of PARDS patients were obese, and the obesity paradox was observed in those whose PARDS was due to systemic illness [20]. Not surprisingly, the underweight exhibited the highest odds of in-hospital death.

Environmental Factors

Because of the acute onset and often clear catastrophic trigger, such as septic shock or major trauma, the importance of the environment and patient's air quality on ARDS development can be inappropriately discounted, unlike in disease processes such as asthma or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. However, adult ARDS has been clearly shown to be affected by cigarette smoking, so it is not unreasonable to think that environmental smoke exposure could affect PARDS. In the adult ARDS population, Dr. Calfee and colleagues demonstrated that cigarette smoking by history and а biomarker of smoke exposure, 4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanol, were each associated with the development of ARDS in patients with sepsis [21]. Impaired fluid clearance, epithelial and endothelial effects, and immune modulation could all underlie this effect [21]. In an allied study, Reilly and colleagues studied 996 critically ill adult trauma patients in conjunction with air quality metrics in the 6 weeks prior to presentation. Interestingly, nitrogen dioxide, sulfur dioxide, and particulate matter <2.5 micrometers over the 6 weeks were significantly associated with ARDS development [22]. Further investigation into PARDS may reveal other predisposing environmental factors including environmental smoke exposure and ambient air pollution as risk factors for development of or more serious PARDS [23].

Age/Gender/Race and Ethnicity

It is well known that the immune system develops and assumes more complexity with age [24– 26], and that children represent a more heterogenous patient population compared to adults with regard to predisposing conditions, etiology, and response to therapy [27]. The exact impact of age on risk of development of ARDS and severity of ARDS remains incompletely elucidated. Nonetheless, epidemiologic studies to date do not consistently endorse differential PARDS outcomes based on age, with some suggesting increasing risk with older age, but most studies suggesting no association of age with PARDS outcome [7, 9]. Similarly, these studies also do not show any differential risk of worse clinical outcomes with either male or female gender.

Similarly, risk factors for outcomes of ARDS patients from different racial and ethnic backgrounds are also incompletely investigated. Adult studies suggest increased risk of death in some African American and Hispanic ARDS cohorts [28] and differential response to treatments, as was determined post hoc in the NIH-funded Fluid and Catheter Treatment Trial [29]. Pediatric studies of PARDS patients, likely because of limited study size, have not consistently observed increased risk within racial or ethnic groups either. While the PARDIE study results did not indicate increased risk of death across different racial groups, mortality was significantly higher in Hispanic cohorts (24.4%) compared with non-Hispanic patients (14.8%) or those with other ethnicity (14.4%, p = 0.013) [12]. Finally, these studies do not address the racial or ethnic impact on the risks of development of ARDS or PARDS, which may have an entirely different risk profile and may better be studied from a genetic risk perspective. As an example, Dahmer and colleagues have determined genetic polymorphisms in the genes of factors involved in the splicing cystic fibrosis transmembrane regulator conductance associated with increased risk of pneumoniaassociated PARDS development in African American and non-Hispanic Caucasian children [30]. Again, this area is likely to be more completely examined in the years to come.

Genetic Factors

Investigations focusing on the genetic contribution to PARDS development are inherently fraught with challenges including, but not limited to, (a) the wide array of disease states associated with PARDS development; (b) the PARDS diagnosis itself, by definition, being a syndrome rather than a clearly defined entity with a proven diagnostic confirmatory test; and (c) the large number of patients required to complete genomic studies with adequate power. That said, genomic approaches offer promising opportunities to identify novel mechanistic pathways of disease that may offer pharmacologic or other therapeutic targets in the future. Certainly, as latent class analytic strategies identify sub-phenotypes of ARDS patients with differential risk of response to therapy or distinct clinical outcomes, investigations of genetic variants may offer areas of common biology within sub-phenotypes or may identify previously unidentified sub-phenotypes. To date, although multiple single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) have been identified with some association to ARDS risk, almost all studies have been done in adults. Not surprisingly, reproducibility has been problematic. The most notable functional variants identified to date are variants encoding angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) and surfactant protein B (SFTPB), with the most potentially pharmacologically targetable SNPs identified to date being angiopoietin-2 (ANGPT2) and IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL1RN) [31]. To confirm the functional significance of dysregulated coagulation in contributing to worse outcome in ARDS, genetic studies from patients enrolled in the adult ARDSnet Fluid and Catheter Treatment Trial reported that genetic variants in thrombomodulin and endothelial protein C receptor genes were independently associated with mortality, independent of treatment trial allocation [32]. The finding that the *IL1RN* coding variant is associated with decreased risk of ARDS in adults supports the understanding that IL-1beta and other IL-1 pathway cytokines are causally implicated in ARDS risk [33]. However, in a study of 549 children with acute respiratory failure, Dahmer and colleagues were unable to identify genetic variants in the IL-1 pathway genes that were associated with PARDS [34]. Initiated in 2012, NHLBI hosted an exome sequencing project that includes an investigation of 45,000 SNPs from the exomes of adults with ARDS and healthy controls. Through this project, the regulatory gene arylsulfatase D (ASRD) was identified to be present in 22% of adults with ARDS and 4% of controls, and a protein coding gene, XK Kell blood group complex member 3 (XKR3), was present with a minor allele frequency of 37% in ARDS patients and 4% of controls [35]. More is certain to come.

Although many investigations are currently underway, far fewer publications exist on the genetic associations in established PARDS patients or patients at risk for PARDS. Wei and colleagues identified linkage disequilibrium and different allelic or genotypic frequencies in nitric oxide synthesis 3 polymorphisms measured in 216 PARDS patients in comparison to 225 healthy controls [36]. As mentioned earlier, Perez-Marquez, Dahmer, and colleagues determined potential racial and ethnic contributions to PARDS development in pediatric patients with community-acquired pneumonia [30]. Specifically, this group identified 5 variants in cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) splicing factor genes independently associated with PARDS in African American children without cystic fibrosis but with PARDS secondary to community-acquired pneumonia. An additional variant was identified in non-Hispanic Caucasian children, also without cystic fibrosis, that was associated with increased risk of PARDS development. CFTR, a chloride channel in alveolar epithelial cells, has long been understood to be integral to maintenance of fluid homeostasis in the lung and impaired during ARDS as alveolar epithelial cell injury propagates.

Etiologies Associated with PARDS Development

Not surprisingly, more research has been completed into the risk factors associated with the development of ARDS in adults compared to pediatric populations. Diagnoses most commonly associated with adult ARDS include pneumonia, extrapulmonary sepsis, aspiration, noncardiogenic shock, and trauma [37, 38]. Understanding of the association with ARDS development has been so ingrained, that recent studies indicate that clinicians may "miss" ARDS diagnoses in those patients that present with no known risk factor [39].

One frequent assumption is that ARDS in pediatric patients is more often related to a direct lung injury than seen in adults. We can test this consideration by comparing the epidemiology of adult ARDS and PARDS through the lens of two large international cohort studies. In adults, the Large Observational Study to Understand the Global Impact of Severe Respiratory Failure (LUNG SAFE) investigators recruited a sample of 29,144 patients from 459 ICUs and identified 3022 patients with ARDS using the Berlin definition [40]. Of those patients, 59.4% had pneumonia as a risk factor for ARDS, followed by 14.2% with extrapulmonary sepsis, 14.2% with aspiration, 7.5% with noncardiogenic shock, and 4.2% with trauma. No risk factor was identified in 8.3% of patients.

In pediatrics, the PARDIE study was an international point prevalence study surveying over 23,000 PICU admissions and 12,000 patients requiring mechanical ventilation [12]. Of those patients, 744 (3.2%) were identified as having PARDS based on PALICC criteria. Among PARDS patients, the most common risk factor was pneumonia or lower respiratory tract infection (63%), distantly followed by sepsis (19%), aspiration (8%), trauma (4%), other (3%), drowning (1%), and non-septic shock (1%). Therefore, although the Berlin and PALICC definitions for ARDS differ, the results of these two large epidemiologic studies strongly indicate that the etiologies of PARDS and ARDS may not be as disparate as is sometimes assumed.

Most descriptions of ARDS and PARDS break down the etiology into direct and indirect causes. The Pediatric Acute and Critical Care Medicine Asian Network (PACCMAN) published a study in 2018 comparing "pulmonary" versus "extrapulmonary" ARDS [41]. The "extrapulmonary" group included patients with sepsis, massive transfusions, burns, multi-trauma, and hemorrhagic shock and comprised 41 (13.4%) of the 307 patients with PARDS. In this cohort, the extrapulmonary group had higher mortality, higher proportion of multiple organ dysfunction, and higher median oxygenation index. A similar study in adults examined 417 patients with ARDS by AECC criteria: 250 (60%) with direct ARDS defined as pneumonia or aspiration and 167 (40%) with indirect ARDS defined as nonpulmonary sepsis or pancreatitis [42]. The authors showed similar mortality (28% direct vs 21% indirect) between the two groups, but the direct group had higher lung injury scores (3.0 vs

2.8) and the indirect group had more organ dysfunction (median 2 vs 1 organ system).

Direct Lung Injury

Primary Pulmonary Infections

Primary pulmonary infections were the most common cause of PARDS in the PARDIE study, underlying two-thirds of the cases of PARDS identified. These "direct" PARDS cases had lower mortality than "indirect" causes like sepsis and non-septic shock [12]. Primary pulmonary infections leading to ARDS can be related to a viral etiology, bacterial etiology, or both as in the case of influenza leading to a Staphylococcus aureus infection. Much attention has been paid to pandemic viruses that can lead to drastic increases in ARDS patients: influenza, including H1N1; Middle Eastern respiratory syndrome coronavirus; and severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus [43]. Interestingly, the extreme virulence of these coronavirus infections is now thought to be immune mediated, with very early and exaggerated activation of the complement cascade [44]. More commonly, viral etiologies are those that cause the upper respiratory infections and bronchiolitis cases commonly encountered in the pediatric intensive care unit: respiratory syncytial virus (RSV), adenovirus, rhinovirus, and human metapneumovirus [43, 45]. Similarly, bacterial causes of PARDS are often the common pathogens that cause community-acquired pneumonia including Streptococcus pneumoniae, Haemophilus influenzae, and Staphylococcus aureus [46]. As expected, immunosuppression also places patients at greater risk for fungal and parasitic causes of ARDS, including Pneumocystis jirovecii [46]. These patients retain a higher mortality regardless of ARDS severity [10]. Finally, as the PALICC definition now also allows for patients with chronic lung disease to be diagnosed with PARDS, we may see an increase in pathogens specific to technology-dependent and chronically ventilated patients as important PARDS etiologies soon.

Aspiration

Aspiration was identified as the third most common etiology of PARDS in the PARDIE study, underlying 8% of the incidence seen. Aspiration is most commonly thought of as aspiration of stomach contents but can also be from the aspiration of household chemicals, blood, and other substances. Swallowing dysfunction or altered consciousness places a patient at risk for inhalation of such pharyngeal contents. Further, the acidity of stomach contents can lead to direct pulmonary epithelial damage and neutrophilic inflammation [47], commonly described as "chemical pneumonitis." Bacteria from the digestive tract can also cause secondary aspiration pneumonia [47].

Trauma

The development of ARDS following trauma is multifactorial and can differ from other mechanisms leading to ARDS. It can be a result of both direct thoracic trauma, including pulmonary contusion, or secondary to inflammation and infection that develop after major trauma [48]. The pathophysiology of trauma-induced ARDS also seems to be different than other etiologies: biomarkers including von Willebrand factor antigen, intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), and surfactant protein-D have been found to be lower in trauma patients than in other processes leading to ARDS [49].

Interestingly, both the LUNG SAFE and PARDIE studies described similar prevalence of trauma (4%) as an inciting factor for ARDS. Several studies have used the National Trauma Databank (NTDB) to evaluate the epidemiology of pediatric trauma-induced ARDS. Killien and colleagues examined 146,058 children <18 years old admitted to 460 level I or II adult or pediatric trauma centers from 2007 to 2016. ARDS incidence was 1.8% in all pediatric trauma patients and 3.8% in mechanically ventilated trauma patients. Injury severity score (ISS) was a strong risk factor for ARDS, and overall injury severity was more predictive of outcome than chest trauma alone [50]. The authors also identified that very few patients who went on to develop ARDS had a normal Glasgow coma scale (GCS) or respiratory rate on arrival to the emergency department (ED). The mortality in patients who developed ARDS was 20%. In Dr. Killien's study, motor vehicle crashes were the most common mechanism among those with ARDS. In another study using the NTDB, de Roulet and colleagues demonstrated that, in young children, non-accidental injury and near drowning were independently associated with the development of ARDS [51].

Indirect Lung Injury

Sepsis

Following respiratory infections, sepsis is the next most common etiology of PARDS [12]. The endothelial activation, cytokine-mediated inflammation, reactive oxygen species, and disruption of normal coagulation cascades present in patients with severe sepsis can lead to the development of diffuse alveolar damage [52]. Given that the inflammation in sepsis is thought to trigger the inflammation and cell damage in ARDS, studies have attempted to target this group specifically for anti-inflammatory therapies [53, 54]. A detailed discussion of sepsis is beyond the scope of this chapter, but further investigation into the pathophysiology and common pathways of both diseases can lead to therapeutic targets.

Transfusion Related

Transfusion of blood products is an uncommon but significant cause of acute lung injury and ARDS. Consensus definitions of transfusionrelated acute lung injury (TRALI) mirror the AECC and Berlin definitions of ARDS except that lung injury and subsequent ARDS develop during or within 6 hours of the transfusion [55, 56]. TRALI may be considered a "two-hit" phenomenon with the first hit being the patient's disease process and the second hit being neutrophil activation and capillary leak [52, 57]. Both adult and pediatric investigators have confirmed that transfusions of multiple blood products, particularly those that are protein-rich, such as fresh frozen plasma and platelets, are associated with both development of ARDS (TRALI) and unfavorable outcomes of ARDS, including greater mortality [58–60].

Noninfectious Systemic Inflammation

Any disease process that results in a systemic inflammatory response places a patient at risk for ARDS. One classic example is the lung injury that develops with acute pancreatitis, which was also noted by Ashbaugh et al. in 1967. The inflammatory cytokines and chemokines released result in both vascular endothelial and alveolar epithelial damage, potentially exacerbated by pancreatic enzymes and a compromised intestinal barrier [61]. The common pathway of vascular permeability and fluid leak that often underlies ARDS follows. Another common mechanism of systemic inflammation is the ischemia and reperfusion that occurs during cardiopulmonary bypass for congenital heart defect surgical repair. This can lead to multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) including ARDS; however, outcomes are significantly better with MODS after bypass than other forms [62].

Modifiable Aspects of Care Delivery

Among all etiologies for ARDS, perhaps the most interesting and potentially meaningful area of focus is the potentially modifiable areas of the care we deliver to patients with acute respiratory failure. These methods of respiratory support, medications, and health care delivery are all potential targets to prevent the development of ARDS in at-risk patients. A large study by the Practice of Ventilation in critically ill adults without ARDS at onset of ventilation (PRoVENT) study group attempted to identify these factors [63]. This international, multicenter cohort study identified patients undergoing mechanical ventilation who were at risk of ARDS defined as a Lung Injury Prevention Score of 4 or higher. Ventilator variables such as tidal volume, PEEP, and driving pressure were not associated with the development of ARDS in those at risk and those not at risk, but interestingly FiO₂ was higher in patients who developed ARDS. A noted limitation of this study as well as other efforts to prevent ARDS is the large number of patients who have ARDS at the time of intubation [64]. Raymondos and colleagues tested whether outcomes differed between ARDS patients managed at German university and nonuniversity hospitals and found a survival benefit in patients treated at university hospital [65]. Differences were seen in the use of higher FiO₂, lower PEEP, and higher driving pressure in the nonuniversity hospitals at the time of the study. Interestingly, this finding corroborates that of Noah et al. from 2011 wherein transfer to an ECMO center, even if the patient was then not cannulated for ECMO, conferred a survival benefit for those adults with H1N1-associated ARDS compared to matched non-ECMO referred patients [66]. While these observational data do not point towards clear reasons for the improved survival, they suggest that differences in our routine and supportive care of patients at risk for ARDS development can affect progression of disease.

Coupled with the acknowledgement that best chances for complete recovery rest on earlier initiation of appropriate therapies, these studies all indicate a need to identify patients at earlier timepoints in their course. To affect this next type of research, researchers are likely to enroll patients at locations other than the pediatric intensive care unit, including the emergency department, operating rooms, and acute care hospital wards. The mission of the National Institutes of Healthfunded PETAL network (Prevention and Early Treatment of Acute Lung Injury, http://petalnet. org) includes partnering ICUs with EDs for earlier diagnosis and initiation of supportive measures. In pediatrics, in 2015, the PALICC yielded internationally accepted, comprehensive definitions for PARDS, patients at risk for PARDS, and patients with complex comorbidities previously oft excluded from PARDS-related research, such as chronic lung disease and congenital heart disease populations. The at-risk group is now defined as patients either on noninvasive positive pressure via nasal interface or patients on nasal cannula, either via traditional or heated high flow nasal cannula, with specified oxygenation deficits [8]. In the wake of the establishment of these pediatric-specific definitions, the PARDIE investigators recently completed an international, observational study of PARDS and at risk for PARDS patients. Initial results are now published on the traditional PARDS cohort with results related to the at-risk population, including data on potentially modifiable aspects of care, soon forthcoming [12].

Less Common Etiologies of ARDS

Case reports and case series describe the development of ARDS following episodes causing local or systemic inflammation including pulmonary air embolus [67], fat embolism [68], Still's disease [69], and malaria [70, 71]. Neurogenic pulmonary edema has been described in the setting of severe neurologic injury, potentially related to a large sympathetic surge following the injury [72].

Biomarkers Associated with PARDS Onset and at Risk for PARDS Development

Clearly the pathophysiologic processes of inflammation, vascular endothelial injury, alveolar epithelial injury, fibrosis, and hypercoagulability may be triggered and initiated well before patients are admitted to intensive care units [73]. Biomarker studies in children, as in adults, have identified evidence of lung injury even in the earliest days of hypoxemia and, in up to 25% of cases, before invasive mechanical ventilation has been initiated [37, 74].

Several researchers have observed elevations of markers of vascular endothelial injury at the onset of PARDS diagnosis. Flori and colleagues found that the highest levels of von Willebrand factor antigen were measured early in the course of PARDS [75] and Yehya et al. reported similar findings with angiopoietin-2, ANG2 [76]; both are vascular endothelial injury markers. Markers specific for alveolar epithelial injury are more difficult to measure in plasma. Flori and colleagues found early elevations of soluble intercellular adhesion molecule-1, sICAM-1 [77], also a marker of macrophage activation, and Yehya observed elevated levels of soluble receptor for advanced glycation end products, sRAGE, at PARDS diagnosis [76]. Sapru and colleagues identified early activation of multiple markers of the inflammatory and coagulation cascades [78, 79]. Zinter et al. observed early evidence of matrix metalloproteinase release into the plasma, an indicator of early-onset fibrosis, again at PARDS onset. Finally, the pathogenesis of ARDS is felt to be mediated by both pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) and damageassociated molecular patterns (DAMPs), biomolecules that can perpetuate an inflammatory response. Circulating nucleosomes are released after cellular injury into the bloodstream, acting as DAMPs, and contributing to the severity of ARDS. Yehya et al. have measured circulating nucleosomes in children with PARDS and found striking and independent associations with mortality and non-pulmonary organ failure and severity of oxygenation defect [80]. Most of these studies included PARDS patients who were not only invasively mechanically ventilated but also those patients meeting PARDS criteria while on noninvasive ventilation, which suggests that pathophysiology can be identified a bit earlier in these cascades.

These studies all reflect biomarkers associated with PARDS onset. As described previously, the next phases of research must strive to identify atrisk patients before they develop PARDS. Identification of these risk factors for development may help clinicians at the bedside to adjust monitoring and/or initiate lung protective management strategies earlier in the patients' course in order to prevent PARDS development entirely. Similarly, better identification of those patients at risk for PARDS development may enable researchers to develop novel therapies that can be initiated earlier in the patient's course and, likely, using noninvasive modalities (i.e., inhaled treatments, alternate modes of noninvasive respiratory support).

The RESTORE trial of sedation management in pediatric acute respiratory failure enrolled pediatric patients with acute respiratory failure requiring invasive mechanical ventilation secondary to primary pulmonary or airway disease [81]. As such, patients with acute respiratory failure secondary to trauma or surgery were excluded. Nonetheless, the RESTORE study has allowed for potential identification of children with acute respiratory failure yet prior to PARDS onset. Genetic Variation and Biomarkers in Children with Acute Lung Injury (BALI; R01HL095410) was a prospective ancillary study to the multisite clinical trial, Randomized Evaluation of Sedation Titration for Respiratory Failure (RESTORE; U01 HL086622) (22). BALI was designed to examine the association of specific plasma protein and genetic biomarkers with PARDS among prospectively enrolled children with acute respiratory failure. Twenty-two of the 31 PICUs participating in RESTORE volunteered to participate in this study. A total of 69% of the patients (n = 378) met the criteria for PARDS and 83% of children (n = 312) with PARDS met criteria on the day of intubation (study day 0); another 11% (n = 42) met criteria on study day 1, and the remaining 6% met criteria on study days 2–5. The level of plasma IL-1ra was significantly greater at intubation through day 3 in those with PARDS compared with those without PARDS (p < 0.0001). In addition, multivariable regression analysis of data across all days demonstrated a significant association of IL-1ra (OR, 1.30; 95% CI, 1.10–1.52; *p* = 0.002) and day (p < 0.05) on presence of PARDS, independent of age and PRISM-III. Additional data from BALI related to other markers of inflammation, plasma surfactant protein measurement, and markers of dysregulated coagulation are forthcoming. Despite this work and although RESTORE enrolled patients with acute respiratory failure,

approximately 90% of patients meeting PARDS criteria did so within the first day of RESTORE enrollment, thereby again limiting the opportunity to find biomarkers that can be measured prior to PARDS onset and within a time frame to allow clinicians to use these marker measurements to initiate preventative therapies. These data corroborate nicely with adult data from the LUNG SAFE study wherein only 7% of adults that eventually developed ARDS did so after day 2 of acute hypoxemic respiratory failure [40].

Latent Class Analysis and Identification of ARDS and PARDS Sub-phenotypes

To date, no pharmacologic treatment has been conclusively proven effective in decreasing mortality or morbidity in adults or children with ARDS [82, 83]. The failure of the pharmacologic treatments tested thus far has recently been attributed, in part, to heterogeneity in patients with ARDS. Dr. Iwashyna and colleagues developed simulation models to demonstrate that heterogeneity in cohorts of patients with acute respiratory failure can significantly impact clinical trial results by: (a) showing no benefit for the entire cohort resulting in a negative trial although a high-risk subgroup (sub-phenotype) of patients may actually benefit from the treatment and (b) showing benefit for the entire cohort resulting in a positive trial though a subgroup (subphenotype) of patients may incur harm from the treatment [84]. The recent consensus in the field is that strategies aimed at prognostic (identifying high-risk patients) and *predictive* (selecting patients who are likely to respond to treatment based on differences in the underlying pathology) enrichment should be used in studies of ARDS patients to identify targeted therapies that have a higher likelihood of reducing morbidity and mortality.

Recently, Drs. Calfee and Delucci have used latent class analysis (LCA) to identify two novel sub-phenotypes in adult ARDS patients with different biomarker profiles, clinical and biological characteristics, clinical outcomes, and response to treatment [85-87]. Their team has since independently replicated the same two ARDS subphenotypes using data from additional NHLBI-funded adult ARDS trials (Table 4.1). The hyperinflammatory ARDS sub-phenotype, characterized in part by higher plasma inflammatory biomarkers (interleukin-6 (IL-6), IL-8, soluble tumor necrosis factor receptor-1 (sTNFr-1), plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1), angiopoietin-2 (Ang-2), receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE), and decreased protein C, is associated with 20-30% higher mortality and approximately 10-day longer length of mechanical ventilation (MV). The hyperinflammatory patients may preferentially benefit from higher PEEP and restrictive fluid strategies. The two sub-phenotypes appear to be stable to at least 3 days after meeting ARDS criteria. There are no studies identifying PARDS sub-phenotypes in children primarily because until recently there were no large cohorts of children with PARDS. Once again, this is assuredly "next to come" for this patient population.

 Table 4.1
 Differential response to treatment in ARDS sub-phenotypes

	Mortality in intervention hypoinflammatory	Mortality in intervention hyperinflammatory	Mortality in control hypoinflammatory	Mortality in control hyperinflammatory
	sub-phenotype	sub-phenotype	sub-phenotype	sub-phenotype
ALVEOLI ^a	24%	42%	16%	51%
FACCT ^a	26%	40%	18%	50%
HARP ^b	17%	32%	16%	45%

^a90-day mortality

^b28-day mortality

References

- Ashbaugh D, Boyd Bigelow D, Petty T, Levine B. Acute respiratory distress in adults. Lancet. 1967 Aug 12;290(7511):319–23.
- Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, Cat-let J, Falke K, Hudson L, et al. Report of the American-European consensus conference on acute respiratory distress syndrome: definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Consensus Committee. J Crit Care. 1994 Mar;9(1):72–81.
- Ranieri VM, Rubenfeld GD, Thompson BT, Ferguson ND, Caldwell E, Fan E, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome: the Berlin definition. JAMA. 2012 Jun 20;307(23):2526–33.
- Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference Group TPALICC. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the pediatric Acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015 Jun;16(5):428–39.
- Gajic O, Dabbagh O, Park PK, Adesanya A, Chang SY, Hou P, et al. Early identification of patients at risk of acute lung injury: evaluation of lung injury prediction score in a multicenter cohort study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2011;183(4):462–70.
- Zinter MS, Orwoll BE, Spicer AC, Alkhouli MF, Calfee CS, Matthay MA, et al. Incorporating inflammation into mortality risk in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2017 May;45(5):858–66.
- Flori HR, Glidden DV, Rutherford GW, Matthay MA. Pediatric acute lung injury: prospective evaluation of risk factors associated with mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005 May 1;171(9):995–1001.
- Jouvet P, Thomas NJ, Willson DF, Erickson S, Khemani R, Smith L, et al. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:428–39.
- Erickson S, Schibler A, Numa A, Nuthall G, Yung M, Pascoe E, et al. Acute lung injury in pediatric intensive care in Australia and New Zealand – a prospective, multicenter, observational study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007 Jul;8(4):317–23.
- Cortegiani A, Madotto F, Gregoretti C, Bellani G, Laffey JG, Pham T, et al. Immunocompromised patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: secondary analysis of the LUNG SAFE database. Crit Care. 2018 Jun 12;22(1):157.
- 11. Kitchin OP, Masekela R, Becker P, Moodley T, Risenga SM, Green RJ. Outcome of human immunodeficiency virus-exposed and -infected children admitted to a pediatric intensive care unit for respiratory failure*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012 Sep;13(5):516–9.
- Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, Kwok J, Morzov R, Klein MJ, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2018;2600(18):1–14.

- Rowan CM, Smith LS, Loomis A, McArthur J, Gertz SJ, Fitzgerald JC, et al. Pediatric Acute respiratory distress syndrome in pediatric allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplants: a multicenter study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(4):304–9.
- Rowan CM, Gertz SJ, McArthur J, Fitzgerald JC, Nitu ME, Loomis A, et al. Invasive mechanical ventilation and mortality in pediatric hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a multicenter study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17(4):294–302.
- Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of childhood and adult obesity in the United States, 2011–2012. JAMA. 2014 Feb 26;311(8):806–14.
- Fryar CD, Carroll MD, Ogden CL. Prevalence of underweight among children and adolescents Aged 2–19 Years: United States, 1963–1965 Through 2013–2014 [Internet]. CDC; 2018; Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/underweight_ child_15_16/underweight_child_15_16.htm.
- Gong MN, Bajwa EK, Thompson BT, Christiani DC. Body mass index is associated with the development of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Thorax. 2010;65(1):44–50.
- Zhi G, Xin W, Ying W, Guohong X, Shuying L. "Obesity paradox" in acute respiratory distress syndrome: asystematic review and meta-analysis, Zhao YY, editor. PLoS One. 2016 Sep 29;11(9):e0163677.
- Stapleton RD, Dixon AE, Parsons PE, Ware LB, Suratt BT. The association between BMI and plasma cytokine levels in patients with acute lung injury. Chest. 2010 Sep;138(3):568–77.
- Ward SL, Gildengorin V, Valentine SL, Sapru A, Curley MAQ, Thomas N, et al. Impact of weight extremes on clinical outcomes in pediatric Acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2016;44(11):2052–9.
- Calfee CS, Matthay MA, Kangelaris KN, Siew ED, Janz DR, Bernard GR, et al. Cigarette smoke exposure and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2015 Sep;43(9):1790–7.
- Reilly JP, Zhao Z, Shashaty MGS, Koyama T, Christie JD, Lanken PN, et al. Low to moderate air pollutant exposure and acute respiratory distress syndrome after severe trauma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;6:rccm.201803–0435OC.
- 23. Lin H, Tao J, Kan H, Qian Z, Chen A, Du Y, et al. Ambient particulate matter air pollution associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome in Guangzhou, China. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol. 2018;28(4):392–9.
- Temming P, Schultz C, Muller-Steinhardt M, Adam N, Hartel C, Strunk T. Cytokine responses correlate differentially with age in infancy and early childhood. Clin Exp Immunol. 2005 Dec 29;142(3):50929083117001.
- 25. Shearer WT, Rosenblatt HM, Gelman RS, Oyomopito R, Plaeger S, Stiehm ER, et al. Lymphocyte subsets in healthy children from birth through 18 years of age: the pediatric AIDS Clinical Trials Group P1009 study. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2003 Nov;112(5):973–80.

- 26. Shahabuddin S, al Ayed IH, El-Rad MO, Qureshi MI. Lymphocyte subset reference ranges in healthy Saudi Arabian children. Pediatr Allergy Immunol. 1998 Feb;9(1):44–8.
- Thomas NJ, Jouvet P, Willson D. Acute lung injury in children – kids really aren't just "little Adults". Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013 May;14(4):429–32.
- Erickson SE, Shlipak MG, Martin GS, Wheeler AP, Ancukiewicz M, Matthay MA, et al. Racial and ethnic disparities in mortality from acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2009 Jan;37(1):1–6.
- 29. Jolley SE, Hough CL, Clermont G, Hayden D, Hou S, Schoenfeld D, et al. Relationship between race and the effect of fluids on long-term mortality after Acute respiratory distress syndrome. Secondary analysis of the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute fluid and catheter treatment trial. Ann Am Thorac Soc. 2017 Sep;14(9):1443–9.
- 30. Perez-Marques F, Simpson P, Yan K, Quasney MW, Halligan N, Merchant D, et al. Association of polymorphisms in genes of factors involved in regulation of splicing of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator mRNA with acute respiratory distress syndrome in children with pneumonia. Crit Care. 2016 Dec 5;20(1):281.
- Reilly JP, Christie JD, Meyer NJ. Fifty years of research in ARDS. Genomic contributions and opportunities. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017 Nov 1;196(9): 1113–21.
- 32. Sapru A, Liu KD, Wiemels J, Hansen H, Pawlikowska L, Poon A, et al. Association of common genetic variation in the protein C pathway genes with clinical outcomes in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care. 2016 Dec 23;20(1):151.
- 33. Meyer NJ, Feng R, Li M, Zhao Y, Sheu CC, Tejera P, et al. IL 1RN coding variant is associated with lower risk of acute respiratory distress syndrome and increased plasma IL-1 receptor antagonist. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2013;187(9):950–9.
- 34. Dahmer MK, Quasney MW, Sapru A, Gildengorin G, Curley MAQ, Matthay MA, et al. Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist is associated with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome and worse outcomes in children with acute respiratory failure*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2018;19(10):930–8.
- 35. Shortt K, Chaudhary S, Grigoryev D, Heruth DP, Venkitachalam L, Zhang LQ, et al. Identification of novel single nucleotide polymorphisms associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome by exome-seq. Zhao YY, editor. PLoS One 2014 Nov 5;9(11):e111953.
- 36. Wei L, An Y, Wang J. Association between functional polymorphisms in the nitric oxide synthase 3 gene and pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Genet Mol Res. 2016;15(3):17–8.
- Bellani G, Laffey JG, Pham T, Fan E. The LUNG SAFE study: a presentation of the prevalence of ARDS according to the Berlin definition! Crit Care. 2016;20(1):268.

- Eworuke E, Major JM, Gilbert McClain LI. National incidence rates for Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and ARDS cause-specific factors in the United States (2006–2014). J Crit Care. 2018 Oct;47:192–7.
- 39. Sjoding MW, Hofer TP, Co I, McSparron JI, Iwashyna TJ. Differences between patients in whom physicians agree and disagree about the diagnosis of Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome. Ann Am Thorac Soc. 2019;16(2):258–64. https://www.atsjournals. org/doi/10.1513/AnnalsATS.201806-434OC.
- 40. Bellani G, Laffey JG, Pham T, Fan E, Brochard L, Esteban A, et al. Epidemiology, patterns of care, and mortality for patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome in intensive care units in 50 countries. JAMA. 2016;315(8):788–800.
- 41. Kallet RH, Zhuo H, Ho K, Lipnick MS, Gomez A, Matthay MA. Lung injury etiology and other factors influencing the relationship between deadspace fraction and mortality in ARDS. Respir Care. 2017;62(10):1241–8.
- 42. Luo L, Shaver CM, Zhao Z, Koyama T, Calfee CS, Bastarache JA, et al. Clinical predictors of hospital mortality differ between direct and indirect ARDS. Chest. 2017;151(4):755–63.
- Shah RD, Wunderink RG. Viral pneumonia and acute respiratory distress syndrome. Clin Chest Med. 2017;38(1):113–25.
- 44. Gralinski LE, Sheahan TP, Morrison TE, Menachery VD, Jensen K, Leist SR, et al. Complement activation contributes to severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus pathogenesis. Subbarao K, editor. MBio 2018 Oct 9;9(5) e01753–18.
- Timmons O. Infection in pediatric Acute respiratory distress syndrome. Semin Pediatr Infect Dis. 2006;17(2):65–71.
- 46. Papazian L, Calfee CS, Chiumello D, Luyt CE, Meyer NJ, Sekiguchi H, et al. Diagnostic workup for ARDS patients. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42(5):674–85.
- Raghavendran K, Nemzek J, Napolitano LM, Knight PR. Aspiration-induced lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2011;39(4):818–26.
- 48. Pfeifer R, Heussen N, Michalewicz E, Hilgers RD, Pape HC. Incidence of adult respiratory distress syndrome in trauma patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis over a period of three decades. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2017;83(3):496–506.
- 49. Calfee CS, Eisner MD, Ware LB, Thompson BT, Parsons PE, Wheeler AP, et al. Trauma-associated lung injury differs clinically and biologically from acute lung injury due to other clinical disorders. Crit Care Med. 2007;35(10):2243–50.
- Killien EY, Mills B, Watson RS, Vavilala MS, Rivara FP. Risk factors on hospital arrival for acute respiratory distress syndrome following pediatric trauma. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(12):e1088–96.
- de Roulet A, Burke RV, Lim J, Papillon S, Bliss DW, Ford HR, et al. Pediatric trauma-associated acute respiratory distress syndrome: Incidence, risk factors,

and outcomes [Internet]. J Pediatr Surg. 2018; https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2018.07.005.

- Ware LB. Pathophysiology of acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Semin Respir Crit Care Med. 2006 Aug;27(4):337–49.
- 53. National Heart, Lung and BIACTN, Truwit JD, Bernard GR, Steingrub J, Matthay MA, Liu KD, et al. Rosuvastatin for sepsis-associated acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2014 Jun 5;370(23):2191–200.
- 54. Mckown AC, Mcguinn EM, Ware LB, Wang L, Janz DR, Rice TW, et al. Preadmission oral corticosteroids are associated with reduced risk of acute respiratory distress syndrome in critically III adults with sepsis. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(5):774–80.
- Lieberman L, Petraszko T, Yi QL, Hannach B, Skeate R. Transfusion-related lung injury in children: a case series and review of the literature. Transfusion. 2014;54(1):57–64.
- Mulder HD, Augustijn QJJ, van Woensel JB, Bos AP, Juffermans NP, Wösten-van Asperen RM. Incidence, risk factors, and outcome of transfusion-related acute lung injury in critically ill children: a retrospective study. J Crit Care. 2015;30(1):55–9.
- Caudrillier A, Looney MR. Platelet-neutrophil interactions as a target for prevention and treatment of transfusion-related acute lung injury. Curr Pharm Des. 2012;18(22):3260–6.
- 58. Khan H, Belsher J, Yilmaz M, Afessa B, Winters JL, Moore SB, et al. Fresh-frozen plasma and platelet transfusions are associated with development of Acute lung injury in critically ill medical patients. Chest. 2007 May;131(5):1308–14.
- Labarinas S, Arni D, Karam O. Plasma in the PICU: why and when should we transfuse? Ann Intensive Care. 2013 Jun 2;3(1):16.
- 60. Church GD, Matthay MA, Liu K, Milet M, Flori HR. Blood product transfusions and clinical outcomes in pediatric patients with acute lung injury*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2009 May;10(3):297–302.
- Zhou MT, Chen CS, Chen BC, Zhang QY, Andersson R. Acute lung injury and ARDS in acute pancreatitis: mechanisms and potential intervention. World J Gastroenterol. 2010;16(17):2094–9.
- 62. Upperman JS, Bucuvalas JC, Williams FN, Cairns BA, Cox CS, Doctor A, et al. Specific etiologies associated with the multiple organ dysfunction syndrome in children: part 2. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(3):S58–66.
- 63. Neto AS, Barbas CSV, Simonis FD, Artigas-Raventós A, Canet J, Determann RM, et al. Epidemiological characteristics, practice of ventilation, and clinical outcome in patients at risk of acute respiratory distress syndrome in intensive care units from 16 countries (PRoVENT): an international, multicentre, prospective study. Lancet Respir Med. 2016;4(11):882–93.
- Matthay MA. Challenges in predicting which patients will develop ARDS. Lancet Respir Med. 2016 Nov;4(11):847–8.

- 65. Raymondos K, Dirks T, Quintel M, Molitoris U, Ahrens J, Dieck T, et al. Outcome of acute respiratory distress syndrome in university and non-university hospitals in Germany. Crit Care. 2017 Dec 30;21(1):122.
- 66. Noah MA, Peek GJ, Finney SJ, Griffiths MJ, Harrison DA, Grieve R, et al. Referral to an extracorporeal membrane oxygenation center and mortality among patients with severe 2009 influenza A(H1N1). JAMA. 2011 Oct 19;306(15):1659–68.
- 67. Einecke G, Beutel G, Hoeper MM, Kielstein JT. The answer is blowing in the wind: an uncommon cause for severe ARDS accompanied by circulatory insufficiency requiring extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. BMJ Case Rep. 2017;2017:1–5.
- 68. Chen HI. From neurogenic pulmonary edema to fat embolism syndrome: a brief review of experimental and clinical investigations of acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome. Chin J Physiol. 2009 Nov 30;52(5 Suppl):339–44.
- 69. Iglesias J, Sathiraju S, Marik PE. Severe systemic inflammatory response syndrome with shock and ARDS resulting from Still's disease: clinical response with high-dose pulse methylprednisolone therapy. Chest. 1999;115(6):1738–40.
- Price L, Planche T, Rayner C, Krishna S. Acute respiratory distress syndrome in Plasmodium vivax malaria: case report and review of the literature. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2007;101(7):655–9.
- Rahman AKA, Sulaiman FN. Plasmodium vivax malaria presenting as acute respiratory distress syndrome: a case report. Trop Dr. 2013 Apr 24;43(2):83–5.
- Sedý J, Zicha J, Kunes J, Jendelová P, Syková E. Mechanisms of neurogenic pulmonary edema development. Physiol Res. 2008;57(4):499–506.
- 73. Orwoll BE, Sapru A. Biomarkers in pediatric ARDS: future directions. Front Pediatr. 2016 Jun 1;4:55.
- Sapru A, Flori H, Quasney MW, Dahmer MK. Pathobiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):S6–22.
- 75. Flori HR, Ware LB, Milet M, Matthay MA. Early elevation of plasma von Willebrand factor antigen in pediatric acute lung injury is associated with an increased risk of death and prolonged mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007 Mar;8(2):96–101.
- 76. Yehya N, Thomas NJ, Meyer NJ, Christie JD, Berg RA, Margulies SS. Circulating markers of endothelial and alveolar epithelial dysfunction are associated with mortality in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:1137–45.
- 77. Flori HR, Ware LB, Glidden D, Matthay MA. Early elevation of plasma soluble intercellular adhesion molecule-1 in pediatric acute lung injury identifies patients at increased risk of death and prolonged mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2003 Jul;4(3):315–21.
- 78. Orwoll BE, Spicer AC, Zinter MS, Alkhouli MF, Khemani RG, Flori HR, et al. Elevated soluble thrombomodulin is associated with organ failure and mortality in children with acute respiratory

distress syndrome (ARDS): a prospective observational cohort study. Crit Care. 2015;19:435.

- Sapru A, Curley MAQ, Brady S, Matthay MA, Flori H. Elevated PAI-1 is associated with poor clinical outcomes in pediatric patients with acute lung injury. Intensive Care Med. 2010 Jan;36(1):157–63.
- Yehya N, Thomas NJ, Margulies SS. Circulating nucleosomes are associated with mortality in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2016;310(11):L1177–84.
- Curley MAQ, Wypij D, Watson RS, Grant MJC, Asaro LA, Cheifetz IM, et al. Protocolized sedation vs usual care in pediatric patients mechanically ventilated for acute respiratory failure: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2015 Jan 27;313(4):379–89.
- Frank AJ, Thompson BT. Pharmacological treatments for acute respiratory distress syndrome. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2010 Feb;16(1):62–8.
- Prescott HC, Calfee CS, Thompson BT, Angus DC, Liu VX. Toward smarter lumping and smarter splitting: rethinking strategies for sepsis and acute respi-

ratory distress syndrome clinical trial design. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2016 Jul 15;194(2):147–55.

- 84. Iwashyna TJ, Burke JF, Sussman JB, Prescott HC, Hayward RA, Angus DC. Implications of heterogeneity of treatment effect for reporting and analysis of randomized trials in critical care. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2015 Nov 1;192(9):1045–51.
- 85. Famous KR, Delucchi K, Ware LB, Kangelaris KN, Liu KD, Thompson BT, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome subphenotypes respond differently to randomized fluid management strategy. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195(3):331–8.
- 86. Calfee CS, Delucchi K, Parsons PE, Thompson BT, Ware LB, Matthay MA. Subphenotypes in acute respiratory distress syndrome: latent class analysis of data from two randomised controlled trials. Lancet Respir Med. 2014;2(8):611–20.
- Delucchi K, Famous KR, Ware LB, Parsons PE, Thompson BT, Calfee CS, et al. Stability of ARDS subphenotypes over time in two randomised controlled trials. Thorax. 2018 May;73(5):439–45.



5

Imaging and Monitoring in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Atsushi Kawaguchi and Philippe Jouvet

Abbreviations

AVDSf	Alveolar dead space fraction		
CT	Computed tomography		
EA_{di}	Electrical activity of diaphragm		
EIT	Electric impedance tomography		
F_IO_2	Fraction of inspired oxygen		
FRC	Functional residual capacity		
LIS	Lung injury score		
NVE	Neuroventilatory efficiency		
OI	Oxygen index		
OSI	Oxygen saturation index		
P/F	P_aO_2/F_IO_2		
P_aO_2	Partial pressure of oxygen		
Paw	Mean airway pressure		
\mathbf{P}_{di}	Transdiaphragmatic pressure		
P_{dimax}	Maximum inspiratory transdiaphrag-		
	matic pressure		

A. Kawaguchi (🖂)

University of Montreal, CHU Sainte-Justine, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Montreal, QC, Canada

University of Ottawa, Children's Hospital of Eastern Ontario, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Ottawa, ON, Canada e-mail: atsushi@ualberta.ca

PE _{max} expiratory	Muscle strength		
Pes	Esophageal pressure		
PET	Positron emission tomography		
P_{ga}	Gastric pressure		
PI _{max}	Global inspiratory		
PRP	Pressure-rate product		
RIP	Respiratory inductiv		
	plethysmography		
S/F	S_pO_2/F_1O_2		
S_pO_2	Oxygen saturation		
T _i	Inspiratory time		
TTI	Tension-time index		
TT _{mus}	Noninvasive TTI		
T _{tot}	Total respiratory cycle time		
X-ray	Radiograph		

Part One: Imaging

Examination and proper understanding of chest imaging are paramount in diagnosing and treating PARDS. In this section, we will summarize the role of each imaging modality from the point of view of assessment and diagnoses of PARDS, and as a tool to assess treatment effect (Table 5.1).

Chest X-Ray

Overview

A chest radiograph (X-ray) is fundamentally important in the diagnosis and management of

P. Jouvet

University of Montreal, CHU Sainte-Justine, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Montreal, QC, Canada e-mail: philippe.jouvet@umontreal.ca

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_5

	Clinical and physiological			
Imaging	information	Advantages	Weakness/drawbacks	Risks and unknown
X-ray	Etiological diagnosis PEEP adjustment (recruitment) Detection of complications	Available at bedside	Poor sensitivity and specificity Large interobserver variability	Radiation exposure On-demand or routine
CT scan	Etiological diagnosis PEEP adjustment (homogeneity, recruitability)	Higher sensitivity	Challenges in timely follow-up Resolution dependency	Radiation exposure Risk of transport
Ultrasound	Etiological diagnosis PEEP adjustment (homogeneity, recruitability) Differentiate new comorbidity Heart and lung interaction Evaluation of diaphragm function	Repeatability No radiation exposure	Technically difficult Challenges in quantification	Tolerance Infection
EIT	PEEP adjustment (homogeneity, recruitability) Pulmonary perfusion	Real-time monitoring Intuitive visual aid No radiation exposure	Technically difficult Affected by thoracic shape/wall	Skin injury or discomfort
PET	Regional lung perfusion Pulmonary vascular permeability Metabolic activity of inflammatory lung cells	Combinable with other imaging No radiation exposure	Technically difficult Long duration of procedure	Risk of transport

Table 5.1 Chest imaging in the diagnosis and management of PARDS

PARDS, having played a key diagnostic role since the original definition of ARDS [1–3]. It has also been recognized as an important modality to ascertain and check the correct position of medical devices as well as to detect complications such as air leak. However, its poor diagnostic sensitivity, appropriate frequency of routine chest X-ray in the PARDS management, and high interobserver variability have been subjects of debate.

Diagnosis

For more than two decades, the evaluation of the extension and distribution of ARDS lung opacities was limited to chest X-rays [1]. In the Berlin ARDS definition, the radiographic criterion is more explicit, specifying that it should include bilateral opacities, consistent with pulmonary edema not fully explained by effusions, lobar/ lung collapse, or nodules [2]. In adult ARDS, when the radiological criteria of the previous ARDS definition were strictly applied (bilateral chest X-ray infiltrates), the sensitivity was good, but specificity was low. ARDS does not necessarily translate into the histologic appearance of diffuse alveolar damage. The primary argument to include bilateral infiltrates in the definition of ARDS was to allow for discrimination between localized processes such as lobar pneumonia and diffuse inflammatory processes [1]. However, the sensitivity of chest X-rays is low to detect pulmonary parenchymal inflammation and edema, which compounded by high interobserver variability further compromises the value of chest X-rays in PARDS [4, 5]. For this reason and others, the new PARDS criterion advocated the removal of the requirement for bilateral infiltrates from the definition [6].

Use in Management

Generally, a chest X-ray is repeated regularly to monitor the progression of the disease, detect complications, and check the correct position of tubes and catheters. The optimal frequency of chest X-rays in children with PARDS is not established. Although some adult studies reported a possible benefit of an on-demand chest X-ray strategy to decrease its utilization in mechanically ventilated patients without affecting quality of care or safety, a recent systematic review concluded that the safety of abandoning routine chest X-rays in patients admitted to the ICU remained uncertain [7, 8]. In the pediatric cohort, routine (once a day) chest X-rays have been associated with a higher likelihood of management change or intervention. However, given the advancement of other less-invasive diagnostic imaging techniques such as ultrasonography, the necessity of routine versus adoption of on-demand chest X-rays should be considered [9].

Automation of Imaging Diagnosis

In spite of its limitations, chest X-ray continues to be an important tool in the management of PARDS, owing to its simplicity, relatively low cost, and widespread availability. A recent large international epidemiological study suggests that the proportion of patients with bilateral infiltrates increased with increasing severity of PARDS, and these were associated with higher mortality compared to unilateral infiltrates [3]. Artificial intelligence has been used to assist in standardizing the interpretation of chest X-rays and may have a role in PARDS [10].

Chest Computed Tomography

Overview

Chest Computed Tomography (CT) plays an important role in the diagnosis and management of PARDS. Chest CT can provide a better understanding of the distribution of poorly aerated pulmonary regions of PARDS lung, and the effect of gravitational forces on disease distribution.

Diagnosis

Chest CT enables a precise assessment of lung aeration, consolidation, or overdistension through direct visual analysis or quantitative measurements of Hounsfield Unit in the single voxel [11]. Lung compartments at different degrees of aeration, from totally nonaerated to hyperinflated tissue, can be identified through analysis of voxels representing a certain region of the lung [12, 13]. Modern multislice CT scanners have even better sensitivity and may give us more insights into PARDS [11].

Use in Management

Role of chest CT as a monitoring tool to guide ventilator setting and recruitability assessment has been well studied in an adult population [11, 12, 14-16]; it has been recognized as the gold standard to target PEEP and VT by assessing recruitment and hyperinflation. Modern multislice CT can be helpful in assessing the results of various recruitment maneuvers and provide more precise diagnostic information compared to single-slice CT [11, 17, 18]. In the pediatric population, only a case series examined the feasibility of evaluation of lung aeration by chest CT following a recruitment maneuver [19]; hence, the clinical impact of assessment of lung aeration in PARDS remains unclear. Because chest CT carries important risks associated with radiation exposure and the need to transport a critically ill patient to the scanner [20– 23], it is not routinely performed in PARDS.

Ultrasound

Overview

Lung ultrasound is widely used in contemporary pediatric practice due to its simplicity, reproducibility, and lack of exposure radiation. It can be used in differentiating PARDS from other conditions, and in the evaluation of treatment effects. However, ultrasound evidence in PARDS is still scarce with respect to its validity and technical standardization.

Diagnosis

Anatomical structures with gas-filled spaces do not transmit ultrasound waves. Therefore, one can only obtain real structural images from a consolidated lung or a lung surrounded by pleural effusion. Air in the lung can create "artifacts" with various patterns, which could help us to understand certain pathophysiological conditions. Normal healthy or hyperinflated lungs create a horizontal pattern of artifacts parallel to the pleural line called "A-lines," while the partial loss of aeration leads to a longitudinal laser pattern of artifacts called "B-lines." The patterns of spatial distributions and number of B-lines can be used to assess the grades of aeration. Particularly, we can see multiple B-lines in the ARDS lung with a heterogeneous and non-gravity-dependent distribution, pleural thickening, and diminished lung sliding [13, 24, 25]. Ultrasound images can be semiquantitatively assessed using the four sonographic findings: normal pattern, multiple spaced B-lines, coalescent B-lines, and consolidation [25].

Use in Management

Lung ultrasound can be used to monitor aeration changes and effects of therapy including recruitment maneuver. In adult patients, lung ultrasound has been well validated to detect conditions such as pleural effusions, cardiogenic pulmonary edema, alveolar-interstitial syndrome, ventilatorassociated pneumonia, pleural effusion, and pneumothorax, and compares favorably to chest X-ray in critically ill patients, with very high diagnostic accuracy, specifically for both pneumothorax and pleural effusions [13, 24-29]. It can also be used to assess heart-lung interactions, including the intracardiac right-to-left shunting to guide therapeutic interventions in ARDS patients. Nonetheless, the evidence for routine use of lung ultrasound in the pediatric population is still somewhat limited [30, 31].

Lung reaeration by ultrasound can be assessed by tracking changes in sonographic findings, including evaluation of response to recruitment maneuvers. For instance, a patient with ARDS with diffuse loss of aeration has a higher level of PEEP-induced lung recruitment when compared to patients with focal loss of aeration. A-lines correspond to normally aerated or hyperinflated lung, well-spaced B lines correspond to moderate loss of aeration, coalescent B-lines correspond to severe loss of aeration, and a tissue-like pattern indicates complete loss of aeration.

Lung ultrasound can be performed at the bedside, thus avoiding the possible risks associated with transporting unstable children. It could also lead to a reduction in the number of chest X-rays and CT scans, thus reducing radiation exposure. Lung overinflation, technical difficulty with subcutaneous emphysema, the presence of large thoracic dressings (e.g., patients following chest trauma or burns), or marked obesity can limit the performance of lung ultrasound. Proper training is required to correctly perform and interpret the findings of a lung ultrasound examination. Lung ultrasound usually takes longer to perform compared to other imaging modalities, such as X-ray, an issue that could limit its tolerability by some of the sicker patients with PARDS.

Ultrasound of Diaphragm

Evaluation of the diaphragm by ultrasound has recently become a common practice in the PICU. Abnormal diaphragmatic imaging (i.e., thickness and motility) can be observed in conditions such as phrenic nerve injury or prolonged mechanical ventilation in PARDS [32].

Electric Impedance Tomography

Overview

Electric Impedance Tomography (EIT) is a noninvasive bedside monitoring technique that enables dynamic real-time evaluation of lung volume and regional lung changes. EIT quantifies relative changes in local impedance of lung; therefore, normal or pathologically stable structures such as pleural effusions are functionally muted and are not visualized. In other words, the lung is a good candidate for EIT because its impedance is closely related to the degree of parenchymal inflation. In children, typically, chest EIT can be performed by placing an electrode belt around the thorax, between the third and the sixth intercostal spaces. The resulting images represent the impedance changes occurring in a cross-section of the thorax [33–35].

Use in PARDS

EIT can detect existing heterogeneity in regional ventilation during mechanical ventilation and during recruitment maneuvers. Changes in EIT patterns can distinguish between recruited and derecruited lung regions. Decreased lung aeration in dependent regions and compensatory overdistension in nondependent regions can be seen in EIT during the progression of PARDS. EIT has also been studied to assess the regional distribution of pulmonary perfusion and its relationship with lung ventilation [36–39].

EIT has been well validated in an adult subjects against other imaging techniques that assess lung volume. However, several factors may affect its output and resolution, such as electrode position, conformational changes of chest wall, and diaphragm. Research focusing on improving image reconstruction algorithms, creating dedicated algorithms for specific clinical applications, improving its connectivity with modern mechanical ventilators (including noninvasive ventilators), and developing ways of reducing artifacts due to the changes in thoracic shape, is ongoing [40].

Positron Emission Tomography

Positron emission tomography (PET) is a functional imaging technique based on the administration of a molecule labeled with a radioactive isotope that decays with the emission of a positron. PET is versatile; it can quantify regional perfusion, pulmonary vascular permeability, ventilation, aeration, metabolic activity of inflammatory cells, enzyme activity, and pulmonary gene expression. Combining PET measurements of perfusion and shunt can identify redistribution of perfusion toward derecruited regions as the mechanism for the worsening oxygenation that is sometimes observed with recruitment maneuvers or application of PEEP. One should be cautious when using PaO₂ as an index of PARDS severity or response to recruitment strategies if the distribution of perfusion is unknown [41–43].

While routine PET scanning of PARDS patients is not feasible, PET could be useful in selected cases to detect early PARDS development, or to monitor the efficacy of antiinflammatory treatment. Combined availability of PET with other imaging modalities such as CT scan or Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) could make multimodality imaging a valuable tool to further our understanding of PARDS.

Part Two: Nonimaging Monitoring

Children with PARDS should, at a minimum, undergo continuous monitoring of heart and respiratory rates, continuous pulse oximetry, and blood pressure measurements. Those monitored parameters can be utilized for diagnosis of PARDS, and to assess its severity and progression during the course of treatment. In this section, we describe and summarize respiratory system variables related to PARDS management, which are derived from measurements in a nonairway circuit, including oxygen and ventilatory parameters, and severity scores (Table 5.2).

Respiratory Variables Derived from Additional Monitoring

Lung Compliance

In complement to the tidal volume and positive inspiratory pressure, these are continuously monitored on the ventilator; monitoring of respiratory system compliance can help assess PARDS progression. In clinical practice, the dynamic compliance measurement [Vt (ml/kg ideal body weight)/(PIP-PEEP (cmH₂O)] (normal range $1.5-2 \text{ ml/kg/cmH}_2\text{O}$) is preferred to static or quasistatic compliance measurements that are more difficult to obtain. Of note, although the PIP can be used to calculate compliance in patients undergoing pressure-controlled ventilation, the plateau pressure (Pplat) is preferred in patients undergoing volume-controlled ventilation. The Pplat should be measured during an end-inspiratory hold and in the absence of active spontaneous breathing [44].

Transpulmonary Pressure

During mechanical ventilation, transpulmonary pressure measurements can be estimated as the airway pressure (Paw) (a surrogate for alveolar pressure) minus the esophageal pressure (P_{es}) (a surrogate for pleural pressure). Transpulmonary pressure, the pressure across the lung that gives rise to pulmonary ventilation, is crucial to our understanding of respiratory mechanics and clinical decision makingregarding PEEP adjustment in PARDS. Although transpulmonary pressure has been well studied in the adult population, limited evidence exists in patients with PARDS [45–50]. We can calculate work of breathing from intrinsic PEEP or any cause of decreased respiratory system compliance by using the Campbell diagram, or the pressure-rate product

Monitoring and	Clinical indication and			
measurement	information	Equipment required	Specific considerations	
Respiratory system variables derived from additional monitoring				
Lung compliance	Severity assessment	Pressure and tidal volume on the ventilator	Dynamic compliance Plateau pressure measure	
Esophageal	Measuring	Esophageal balloon	Technical difficulty	
manometry	transpulmonary	Pressure monitor or		
	pressure	ventilator		
	PEEP adjustment			
	ventilator induced			
	lung injury			
Work of breathing,	Adequacy of support	Esophageal balloon	Technical difficulty	
pressure-rate	PEEP adjustment	Pressure monitor or	-	
product		ventilator		
Corrected minute	Severity assessment	Ventilator	Standardized minute ventilation of	
ventilation		ABG or CBG	children: Approximately 150 mL/kg/	
			min Largely a research tool	
Functional residual	Severity assessment	Ventilator with special	Simple and automated bedside	
capacity	PEEP adjustment	function or dedicated	techniques required	
1 5	5	device	1 1	
Ratio dead space/	Severity assessment	Volumetric capnography	End-tidal CO ₂ should be used as a	
tidal volumes (V _D /	and disease progress	ABG or CBG	reliable surrogate for arterial or	
V_{T})	Weaning success		capillary CO_2 when a correction	
Almoston dood succes	Indicator	Volumetric or time housed	Peripheral venous blood gas also	
fraction	Severity assessment	volumetric or time-based	does not accurately predict arterial	
inaction	and disease progress	ABG or CBG	gas	
Respiratory	Estimating ventilator	Respiratory inductance	Dual and single band techniques	
inductance	volume and work of	plethysmography	Challenging to control artifact in	
plethysmograph	breathing		nonsedated patients	
	Apnea detection	-		
3D computed	Estimating ventilator	Specially equipped	Contactless automated techniques	
imaging system	breathing	bedside video cameras		
	Apnea detection			
Oxvgenation and ventilation parameters and severity scores				
P/F and OI	Severity assessment	ABG	Requiring arterial blood gas	
	Diagnosis and	Ventilator	sampling	
	prognosis assessment		Patients need to be on ventilator for	
	C	X 7		
S/F ratio and OSI	Diagnosis and	ventilator	OSI	
	prognosis assessment		051	
Lung injury score	Severity assessment	Chest x-ray	Noninvasive score using oxygen	
		ABG	saturation for P_aO_2	
		Compliance		
Ventilation index	Severity assessment	ABG or CBG	Arterial blood gas required and	
			patients need to be on ventilator	
Continuous arterial	Ventilator settings and	Specific arterial catheter	No widely available device	
gas monitoring	aujustment			

Table 5.2 Parameters monitored in the management of children with acute respiratory distress syndrome (hemodynamic monitoring excluded)

Monitoring and	Clinical indication and		
measurement	information	Equipment required	Specific considerations
Respiratory system va	riables derived from addi	tional monitoring	
Continuous CO ₂ monitoring	Accuracy of the support	Ventilator, monitor, or specific analyzer	Capnography or transcutaneous monitor can be used
Respiratory muscle ad	ctivity		
P _{0.1}	Respiratory drive Extubation readiness	Ventilator with specific function	Need to be on mechanical ventilation to measure non-invasive P0.1
Tension-time index	Respiratory drive Weaning strategy	Esophageal and gastric pressure catheter	Need to be on mechanical ventilation to measure non-invasive TTI
PE_{max} , PI_{max} Sniff P_{di} , Gilbert index	Response of respiratory muscle training	Ventilator Pressure measuring device	Voluntary measurements of maximum P _{di} : Sniff procedure Gilbert index: Relative contribution of the diaphragm to inspiration
Electrical activity of diaphragm	Respiratory drive (phasic activity); synchronization PEEP adjustment (tonic activity)	Ventilator with specific function Special nasogastric tube	V _T /EA _{di} : Neuroventilatory efficiency (NVE)
Phrenic nerve stimulation	Function of the diaphragm	Needle and implanted wire stimulation (invasive, not recommended) Transcutaneous electrical stimulation Magnetic stimulation	

Table 5.2 (continued)

(PRP; esophageal pressure change x respiratory rate) or pressure-time product [51]. The role of these variables considering different levels of PEEP and tidal volume on the partitioned respiratory mechanics, stress (i.e., transpulmonary pressure at the end of inspiration), and strain (the change in volume to the functional residual capacity) is unknown in PARDS.

Functional Residual Capacity

Optimizing Functional residual capacity (FRC) is critically important in the management of patients with PARDS because of the smaller elastic retraction forces and a lower relaxation volume that makes them more prone to airway collapse. FRC can be affected by the ventilator mode and settings such as PEEP, respiratory rate, and I:E ratio [52, 53]. Although assessing and understanding FRC could lead to a physiology-cased strategy for managing PARDS, its applicability has been limited due to lack of reliable and straightforward bedside measuring techniques [54].

Ratio Dead Space/Tidal Volumes, Alveolar Dead Space Fraction

Physiologic dead space is the sum of anatomical dead space (volume of the conducting airways not participating in gas exchange) and alveolar dead space (volume of gas in the respiratory zone that does not participate in gas exchange). Abnormalities of pulmonary blood flow and injury to the microcirculation are a characteristic feature of PARDS; hence, physiological dead space is expected to be elevated [55–61]. Capnography enables the calculation of the ratio of dead space to tidal volume, end-tidal alveolar dead space fraction (AVDSf), and ventilation index [62]. The ratio of dead space to tidal volcan be measured using volumetric ume capnography and PaCO₂ from a properly timed blood sample. It can be calculated using such as the Enghoff modification of the Bohr equation [63]. Similar information can be obtained using the end-tidal AVDSf where end-tidal CO₂ is substituted for the mixed expired CO₂, although

there may be situations when AVDSf may not be a good surrogate for V_D/V_T , such as in patients with lower airway obstruction.

Respiratory Inductive Plethysmography

Respiratory inductive plethysmography (RIP) measurements of timed respiratory mechanics, including tidal flow volume loops and thoracoabdominal asynchrony, reflect respiratory system resistance and compliance. RIP is relatively simple to perform and only requires two elastic bands placed around the chest and abdomen (i.e., dual band measurement). Although it is not designed as a monitor and has possible drawbacks such as discomfort due to the placement of the probes, RIP may provide a useful measure of respiration in conscious patients, especially those undergoing noninvasive ventilation, such as high flow nasal cannula, where one would otherwise lack the ability to measure tidal volume [64–68].

3D Computed Imaging System

While respiratory rate (RR) and ventilator tidal volume can be easily measured by the mechanical ventilator for the intubated patient, assessment of minute ventilation and effort of breathing of the spontaneously breathing patient is more challenging. Many techniques of noninvasive respiration monitoring have been reported, but most of them are unsuitable for the clinical environment due to the size of the machine or poor patient tolerance [69]. A novel noninvasive contactless 3D imaging system that captures motion data for the anterior and lateral surfaces of the torso and is capable of measuring respiratory variables, including spontaneous tidal volume, has been developed [70].

Oxygenation and Ventilation Parameters and Severity Scores

P/F and S/F Ratio, Oxygenation and Oxygen Saturation Index

Initial degree of hypoxemia correlates well with outcomes in PARDS. Several indexes aiming at evaluating the degree of hypoxia in PARDS have been studied and are routinely used in clinical practice, such as P/F ratio (P_aO_2 : F_1O_2 ratio), oxygen index (OI = $F_1O_2 \times Paw/P_aO_2$; Paw: mean airway pressure), and oxygen saturation index (OSI: $F_1O_2 \times Paw/S_pO_2$).

P_aO₂/F₁O₂ Ratio

Partial pressure of oxygen $(P_aO_2)/fraction$ of inspired oxygen (F_1O_2) ratio has been widely used in the diagnosis and management of PARDS [71]. Given the challenges of placing arterial catheters in small children, especially when patients are not sedated or mechanically ventilated, PaO₂ measurements are not routinely and practically obtainable. Therefore, the utility of P/F ratio in children has been questioned, particularly as a disease indicator or prognostic factor [59, 72–74].

Oxygen Index

OI has been used as an entry criterion and to stratify risk in PARDS studies. OI has an inherent advantage over P/F ratio in that it incorporates Paw (a measure of respiratory support) and may have a more reliable correlation than P/F ratio with mortality in children [72, 75–77]. In a single-center cohort study, it is suggested that OI could reflect the severity of oxygenation failure at any point in time in acute hypoxemic respiratory failure and does have an impact on length of mechanical ventilation and mortality. In a recent international epidemiological study, PARDS severity groups proposed by PALICC using OI measurements rather than P/F ratio have been shown to have important prognostic relevance, with patients with higher OI being at particularly high risk [3].

$S_p O_2/F_1 O_2$ Ratio and Oxygen Saturation Index

Pulse oximetry is now widely used in PICUs, which has led to a reduced frequency of peripheral arterial catheter utilization [75, 78]. This is particularly true in patients suffering from mild or moderate PARDS. In children without an arterial line, PaO₂ cannot be easily measured, so the P/F ratio and OI cannot be calculated. In other words, children with mild-to-moderate hypoxemia that would likely meet Berlin criteria may not be screened for PARDS due to the lack of a documented qualifying P_aO_2 . Because the oxyhemoglobin dissociation curve is nearly linear when S_pO_2 is 80–97%, S_pO_2 has been proposed as a substitute for P_aO_2 in PARDS. A prospective study in adults with ARDS suggests that S_pO_2/F_1O_2 (S/F) ratio can be a reliable surrogate for the P/F ratio when S_pO_2 is $\leq 97\%$ [79]. A PARDS retrospective study has shown similar results, suggesting a positive association with mortality [76]. This study also demonstrates that OSI, which substitutes SpO_2 for P_aO_2 in the OI equation, is an acceptable surrogate for P/F ratio in PARDS, with a reasonably good sensitivity and specificity, and good correlation with mortality [76].

Lung Injury Score and Ventilation Index

Various physiological measurements and scoring systems have been proposed and assessed for grading severity of illness in PARDS and predicting mortality. The lung injury score (LIS), proposed by Murray et al., has been commonly utilized to assess severity of illness in studies of adult ARDS, and has also been validated in PARDS [76, 77]. A higher LIS could identify the need for deploying rescue therapies, and changes in LIS over time have also been used as a primary outcome to study the efficacy of certain interventions [80, 81]. A large cohort study of adult ARDS reported that both LIS and the Berlin definition severity categories were associated with increased in-hospital morbidity and mortality. However, the predictive validity of both scores was marginal and there was no additive value of LIS over the Berlin criteria [81]. Noninvasive LIS applying S/F for P/F ratio has also been validated in PARDS [77]. Ventilation index (VI) $(P_aCO_2 \text{ (in mm Hg)} \times \text{peak airway pressure (in mm Hg)})$ cmH_2O × respiratory rate (breaths/min)/1000) has been shown to have prognostic value in PARDS [62, 82]. A small single-center study reported that higher VI (>65) could be a reliable prognostic indicator in PARDS.

Continuous Arterial Gas Monitoring

Peripheral blood gas sampling does not accurately predict arterial blood gases. Frequent blood gas sampling can be challenging, considering the

risk of iatrogenic anemia, particularly in small infants. Arterial blood gases can be continuously monitored using special arterial catheters and have been studied in the research arena [83–89]. Although several prospective studies in neonates attest to the accuracy and reproducibility of an intra-arterial continuous monitoring device (Paratrend7; Diametrics Medical Inc., United Kingdom), it has subsequently been withdrawn from the market and no comparable devices exist as of today for this purpose [83, 85, 89].

Continuous CO₂ Monitoring

Carbon dioxide can be noninvasively monitored by capnography when patients are on conventional mechanical ventilation. End-tidal CO_2 monitoring can provide useful and predictive information, including dead space evaluation. However, that is not the case during highfrequency oscillatory ventilation. Although it has not been well studied in PARDS, transcutaneous CO_2 monitoring can substitute arterial CO_2 or mixed venous CO_2 in continuous monitoring [90–96].

Respiratory Muscle Function

Respiratory muscle dysfunction is known to develop in mechanically ventilated patients. To that effect, some have advocated maintaining patient breathing effort during mechanical ventilation; yet due to the limited availability and knowledge of tools to monitor respiratory muscle function in PARDS, evidence regarding clinical effect and benefits of such a strategy are still very limited.

Neural Respiratory Drive (P_{0.1})

Respiratory drive measurement may be used to evaluate extubation readiness. Airway pressure (Paw) generated in the first 100 ms of inspiration (P_{0.1}) has been used as an index of neural respiratory drive. This delay prevents any reaction from the patient in response to occlusion. It can be measured in most conventional mechanical ventilators and has been successfully used in critically ill ventilated children. However, the value of P_{0.1} in predicting extubation readiness has been reported with conflicting results [97–100].

Tension–Time Index

Understanding the effectiveness of breathing effort and load on the respiratory muscles is crucial when predicting extubation readiness. The Tension-time index (TTI) of the diaphragm (TT_{di}) is derived by relating the mean transdiaphragmatic pressure per breath (P_{di}) to the maximal inspiratory transdiaphragmatic pressure (P_{dimax}) and the inspiratory time (T_i) to the total respiratory cycle time (T_{tot}) [101–103]. It can be a fraction of maximal effort that the diaphragm performs during the contraction time. The difference between esophageal (Pes) and gastric pressure (P_{ga}) is used to calculate P_{di} . Measurement of the TT_{di} requires the use of balloon catheters. A noninvasive TTI measurement (TT_{mus}) , based on airway pressure, has been developed and studied in children [104, 105]. One of the advantages of TT_{mus} is that it reflects the contribution of all the inspiratory muscles, rather than being specific to the diaphragm muscle. Measurement of TT_{mus} would be useful in a variety of settings such as in selecting a strategy for weaning from prolonged mechanical ventilation.

Pressure and Flow Recordings

A maximal static inspiratory and expiratory maneuver can be obtained in mechanically ventilated patients to evaluate global inspiratory (PI_{max}) and expiratory (PE_{max}) muscle strength. PI_{max} and PE_{max} can be used as a measure for respiratory muscle function and possibly to monitor the response of respiratory muscle training. They can also be measured during brief disconnection by using a handheld pressure-monitoring device, which requires patient cooperation [106].

Voluntary measurements of maximum P_{di} can be obtained by having the patients inspire as forcefully as possible against a closed airway or by having the patient sniff forcibly. Sniff P_{di} appears to be more reproducible than maximum inspiratory P_{di} [107]. The Gilbert index can be used to determine the relative contribution of the diaphragm to inspiration [28]. The higher the index, the greater is the contribution of the diaphragm to the total inspiratory effort. One must keep in mind that the index can be a negative value with a paralyzed diaphragm. To estimate the energy expenditure of the diaphragm, the TTI and pressure–time product of the diaphragm can be calculated using P_{di} . These indices are frequently used for research purposes, but without dedicated software, they are impractical for routine clinical use. However, one should keep in mind that P_{di} is influenced by the positive pressure of the mechanical ventilator, so ideally, it should be measured during spontaneous breathing.

Electrical Activity of Diaphragm

Electrical Activity of Diaphragm (EA_{di}) is a method of monitoring respiratory muscle unloading and patient-ventilator synchrony. EA_{di} has been validated in clinical practice using a technology developed for the neurally adjusted ventilator assist (NAVA) mode of ventilation [108–115]. EA_{di} reflects the respiratory drive and is correlated with other indicators such as $P_{0,1}$. EA_{di} has a wide range of application in PARDS management. Visual inspections of flow and pressure waveforms using EA_{di} can be used to detect patient-ventilator asynchrony. Increased value of EA_{di} during expiration period may suggest increased efforts to create larger endexpiratory lung volume [108, 116, 117]. EA_{di} may also help in the monitoring of respiratory muscle loading, patient-ventilator synchrony, and efficiency of breathing in critically ill patients. The ratio of actual EA_{di} to peak EA_{di}, observed during a 20-second inspiratory occlusion, is a measure of the patient's breathing effort. A small ratio suggests excessive ventilatory support, whereas a larger ratio indicates inadequate unloading of the respiratory muscles. The ratio between VT and EA_{di} also represents neuroventilatory efficiency (NVE) of the diaphragm. An improved NVE can indicate that a patient generates adequate VT with a lower level of EA_{di}, while a higher value of EA_{di} suggests the opposite. NVE is affected by changes in diaphragm function and a patient's load of breathing. Decreased value of a ratio between P_{di} and EA_{di} (i.e., neuromechanical efficiency) indicates the development of diaphragm weakness, whereas an increase value suggests a recovery.

Phrenic Nerve Stimulation

Phrenic nerve stimulation can provide valuable information regarding the mechanical function of the diaphragm, and how its contractile force is transformed into pressure. Four techniques have been developed: needle stimulation and implanted wire stimulation are both invasive and currently not recommended, while transcutaneous electrical stimulation and magnetic stimulation have been more extensively studied and have minimal reported side effects [118, 119]. The integrity of the phrenic nerve in response to stimulation can be used to calculate phrenic nerve conduction time, which helps in the detection of phrenic nerve injury, and currently is extensively used in research settings [118–121].

Conclusion

Chest X-ray is currently mandatory for the diagnosis of PARDS and to detect complications such as air leak or equipment displacement but lacks interrater reliability. Various other imaging techniques are being studied in PARDS research but are not routinely performed. The monitoring of vital signs and ventilator parameters, including oxygenation and CO₂ removal, is important in the assessment of PARDS severity and to guide management. The monitoring of various respiratory system parameters requires continued development so as to be useful in children, and further research is needed to assess their potential impact in patients with PARDS.

References

- Pelosi P, D'Andrea L, Vitale G, Pesenti A, Gattinoni L. Vertical gradient of regional lung inflation in adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149(1):8–13.
- Ferguson ND, Fan E, Camporota L, Antonelli M, Anzueto A, Beale R, et al. The Berlin definition of ARDS: an expanded rationale, justification, and supplementary material. Intensive Care Med. 2012;38(10):1573–82.
- Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, Kwok J, Morzov R, Klein MJ, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiol-

ogy (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7(2):115–28.

- Angoulvant F, Llor J, Alberti C, Kheniche A, Zaccaria I, Garel C, et al. Inter-observer variability in chest radiograph reading for diagnosing acute lung injury in children. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2008;43(10):987–91.
- Rubenfeld GD, Caldwell E, Granton J, Hudson LD, Matthay MA. Interobserver variability in applying a radiographic definition for ARDS. Chest. 1999;116(5):1347–53.
- Khemani RG, Smith LS, Zimmerman JJ, Erickson S. Pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference G. pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: definition, incidence, and epidemiology: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S23–40.
- Ganapathy A, Adhikari NK, Spiegelman J, Scales DC. Routine chest x-rays in intensive care units: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Care. 2012;16(2):R68.
- Hejblum G, Chalumeau-Lemoine L, Ioos V, Boelle PY, Salomon L, Simon T, et al. Comparison of routine and on-demand prescription of chest radiographs in mechanically ventilated adults: a multicentre, cluster-randomised, two-period crossover study. Lancet. 2009;374(9702):1687–93.
- Quasney MW, Goodman DM, Billow M, Chiu H, Easterling L, Frankel L, et al. Routine chest radiographs in pediatric intensive care units. Pediatrics. 2001;107(2):241–8.
- Zaglam N, Jouvet P, Flechelles O, Emeriaud G, Cheriet F. Computer-aided diagnosis system for the acute respiratory distress syndrome from chest radiographs. Comput Biol Med. 2014;52:41–8.
- Henzler D, Mahnken AH, Wildberger JE, Rossaint R, Gunther RW, Kuhlen R. Multislice spiral computed tomography to determine the effects of a recruitment maneuver in experimental lung injury. Eur Radiol. 2006;16(6):1351–9.
- Luecke T, Corradi F, Pelosi P. Lung imaging for titration of mechanical ventilation. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol. 2012;25(2):131–40.
- Pesenti A, Musch G, Lichtenstein D, Mojoli F, Amato MBP, Cinnella G, et al. Imaging in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42(5):686–98.
- Pelosi P, Rocco PR, de Abreu MG. Use of computed tomography scanning to guide lung recruitment and adjust positive-end expiratory pressure. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2011;17(3):268–74.
- 15. Bruhn A, Bugedo D, Riquelme F, Varas J, Retamal J, Besa C, et al. Tidal volume is a major determinant of cyclic recruitment-derecruitment in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Minerva Anestesiol. 2011;77(4):418–26.
- 16. Bugedo G, Bruhn A, Hernandez G, Rojas G, Varela C, Tapia JC, et al. Lung computed tomography during a lung recruitment maneuver in patients with acute lung injury. Intensive Care Med. 2003;29(2):218–25.

- 17. Burnham EL, Hyzy RC, Paine R 3rd, Kelly AM, Quint LE, Lynch D, et al. Detection of fibroproliferation by chest high-resolution CT scan in resolving ARDS. Chest. 2014;146(5):1196–204.
- Ichikado K, Muranaka H, Gushima Y, Kotani T, Nader HM, Fujimoto K, et al. Fibroproliferative changes on high-resolution CT in the acute respiratory distress syndrome predict mortality and ventilator dependency: a prospective observational cohort study. BMJ Open. 2012;2(2):e000545.
- Boriosi JP, Cohen RA, Summers E, Sapru A, Hanson JH, Gildengorin G, et al. Lung aeration changes after lung recruitment in children with acute lung injury: a feasibility study. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2012;47(8):771–9.
- Solth A, Mukerji N, Strachan R. Reducing the radiation exposure from CT scanning in children with shunts: a nationwide survey and a departmental CT protocol. Br J Neurosurg. 2018;32(5):558–62.
- Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. Computed tomography--an increasing source of radiation exposure. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(22):2277–84.
- 22. Pearce MS, Salotti JA, Little MP, McHugh K, Lee C, Kim KP, et al. Radiation exposure from CT scans in childhood and subsequent risk of leukaemia and brain tumours: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet. 2012;380(9840):499–505.
- 23. Mathews JD, Forsythe AV, Brady Z, Butler MW, Goergen SK, Byrnes GB, et al. Cancer risk in 680,000 people exposed to computed tomography scans in childhood or adolescence: data linkage study of 11 million Australians. BMJ. 2013;346:f2360.
- 24. Constantin JM, Futier E. Lung imaging in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: from an understanding of pathophysiology to bedside monitoring. Minerva Anestesiol. 2013;79(2):176–84.
- 25. Gardelli G, Feletti F, Nanni A, Mughetti M, Piraccini A, Zompatori M. Chest ultrasonography in the ICU. Respir Care. 2012;57(5):773–81.
- Zompatori M, Ciccarese F, Fasano L. Overview of current lung imaging in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Eur Respir Rev. 2014;23(134):519–30.
- Volpicelli G, Elbarbary M, Blaivas M, Lichtenstein DA, Mathis G, Kirkpatrick AW, et al. International evidence-based recommendations for point-of-care lung ultrasound. Intensive Care Med. 2012;38(4):577–91.
- 28. Xirouchaki N, Magkanas E, Vaporidi K, Kondili E, Plataki M, Patrianakos A, et al. Lung ultrasound in critically ill patients: comparison with bedside chest radiography. Intensive Care Med. 2011;37(9):1488–93.
- 29. Copetti R, Soldati G, Copetti P. Chest sonography: a useful tool to differentiate acute cardiogenic pulmonary edema from acute respiratory distress syndrome. Cardiovasc Ultrasound. 2008;6:16.
- 30. Santuz P, Bonetti P, Serra A, Biban P. Ultrasoundguided lung recruitment in a young infant with ARDS. Paediatr Anaesth. 2010;20(9):895–6.
- 31. Kobr J, Fremuth J, Pizingerova K, Sasek L, Jehlicka P, Fikrlova S, et al. Repeated bedside echocardiography in children with respiratory failure. Cardiovasc Ultrasound. 2011;9:14.

- 32. Matamis D, Soilemezi E, Tsagourias M, Akoumianaki E, Dimassi S, Boroli F, et al. Sonographic evaluation of the diaphragm in critically ill patients. Technique and clinical applications. Intensive Care Med. 2013;39(5):801–10.
- 33. Hinz J, Neumann P, Dudykevych T, Andersson LG, Wrigge H, Burchardi H, et al. Regional ventilation by electrical impedance tomography: a comparison with ventilation scintigraphy in pigs. Chest. 2003;124(1):314–22.
- 34. Bayford RH. Bioimpedance tomography (electrical impedance tomography). Annu Rev Biomed Eng. 2006;8:63–91.
- Muders T, Luepschen H, Putensen C. Impedance tomography as a new monitoring technique. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2010;16(3):269–75.
- 36. Wolf GK, Gomez-Laberge C, Rettig JS, Vargas SO, Smallwood CD, Prabhu SP, et al. Mechanical ventilation guided by electrical impedance tomography in experimental acute lung injury*. Crit Care Med. 2013;41(5):1296–304.
- 37. Leonhardt S, Lachmann B. Electrical impedance tomography: the holy grail of ventilation and perfusion monitoring? Intensive Care Med. 2012;38(12):1917–29.
- Lowhagen K, Lundin S, Stenqvist O. Regional intratidal gas distribution in acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome assessed by electric impedance tomography. Minerva Anestesiol. 2010;76(12):1024–35.
- 39. Domenighetti G, Maggiorini M. Electrical impedance tomography to guide ventilation in ALI-ARDS patients: a research tool for zealous physiologists or an imminent support for the real world intensivist? Minerva Anestesiol. 2010;76(12):986–8.
- 40. Lundin S, Stenqvist O. Electrical impedance tomography: potentials and pitfalls. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2012;18(1):35–41.
- 41. Rodrigues RS, Miller PR, Bozza FA, Marchiori E, Zimmerman GA, Hoffman JM, et al. FDG-PET in patients at risk for acute respiratory distress syndrome: a preliminary report. Intensive Care Med. 2008;34(12):2273–8.
- 42. Bellani G, Amigoni M, Pesenti A. Positron emission tomography in ARDS: a new look at an old syndrome. Minerva Anestesiol. 2011;77(4):439–47.
- 43. Musch G. Positron emission tomography: a tool for better understanding of ventilator-induced and acute lung injury. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2011;17(1):7–12.
- 44. Emeriaud G, Newth CJ. Pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference G. monitoring of children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S86–101.
- 45. Chiumello D, Chidini G, Calderini E, Colombo A, Crimella F, Brioni M. Respiratory mechanics and lung stress/strain in children with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Ann Intensive Care. 2016;6(1):11.
- 46. Sivieri EM, Wolfson MR, Abbasi S. Pulmonary mechanics measurements by respiratory inductive

plethysmography and esophageal manometry: methodology for infants on non-invasive respiratory support. J Neonatal Perinatal Med. 2019. [Epub ahead of print]

- 47. Loring SH, Topulos GP, Hubmayr RD. Transpulmonary pressure: the importance of precise definitions and limiting assumptions. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2016;194(12):1452–7.
- 48. Chiumello D, Cressoni M, Colombo A, Babini G, Brioni M, Crimella F, et al. The assessment of transpulmonary pressure in mechanically ventilated ARDS patients. Intensive Care Med. 2014;40(11):1670–8.
- 49. Talmor D, Sarge T, Malhotra A, O'Donnell CR, Ritz R, Lisbon A, et al. Mechanical ventilation guided by esophageal pressure in acute lung injury. N Engl J Med. 2008;359(20):2095–104.
- Takeuchi M, Imanaka H, Miyano H, Kumon K, Nishimura M. Effect of patient-triggered ventilation on respiratory workload in infants after cardiac surgery. Anesthesiology. 2000;93(5):1238–44; discussion 5A.
- 51. Willis BC, Graham AS, Yoon E, Wetzel RC, Newth CJ. Pressure-rate products and phase angles in children on minimal support ventilation and after extubation. Intensive Care Med. 2005;31(12):1700–5.
- 52. von Ungern-Sternberg BS, Hammer J, Schibler A, Frei FJ, Erb TO. Decrease of functional residual capacity and ventilation homogeneity after neuromuscular blockade in anesthetized young infants and preschool children. Anesthesiology. 2006;105(4):670–5.
- 53. Edberg KE, Sandberg K, Silberberg A, Ekstrom-Jodal B, Hjalmarson O. Lung volume, gas mixing, and mechanics of breathing in mechanically ventilated very low birth weight infants with idiopathic respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Res. 1991;30(5):496–500.
- 54. Sivan Y, Deakers TW, Newth CJ. An automated bedside method for measuring functional residual capacity by N2 washout in mechanically ventilated children. Pediatr Res. 1990;28(5):446–50.
- 55. Yehya N, Bhalla AK, Thomas NJ, Khemani RG. Alveolar dead space fraction discriminates mortality in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17(2):101–9.
- 56. Ghuman AK, Newth CJ, Khemani RG. The association between the end tidal alveolar dead space fraction and mortality in pediatric acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(1):11–5.
- 57. Riou Y, Leclerc F, Neve V, Dupuy L, Noizet O, Leteurtre S, et al. Reproducibility of the respiratory dead space measurements in mechanically ventilated children using the CO2SMO monitor. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30(7):1461–7.
- Nuckton TJ, Goldreich D, Rogaski KD, Lessani TM, Higgins PJ, Claman DM. Hypothermia from prolonged immersion: biophysical parameters of a survivor. J Emerg Med. 2002;22(4):371–4.
- Nuckton TJ, Alonso JA, Kallet RH, Daniel BM, Pittet JF, Eisner MD, et al. Pulmonary dead-space fraction as a risk factor for death in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2002;346(17):1281–6.
- Hubble CL, Gentile MA, Tripp DS, Craig DM, Meliones JN, Cheifetz IM. Deadspace to tidal volume

ratio predicts successful extubation in infants and children. Crit Care Med. 2000;28(6):2034–40.

- 61. Lum L, Saville A, Venkataraman ST. Accuracy of physiologic deadspace measurement in intubated pediatric patients using a metabolic monitor: comparison with the Douglas bag method. Crit Care Med. 1998;26(4):760–4.
- 62. Paret G, Ziv T, Barzilai A, Ben-Abraham R, Vardi A, Manisterski Y, et al. Ventilation index and outcome in children with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Pulmonol. 1998;26(2):125–8.
- 63. Bourgoin P, Baudin F, Brossier D, Emeriaud G, Wysocki M, Jouvet P. Assessment of Bohr and Enghoff dead space equations in mechanically ventilated children. Respir Care. 2017;62(4):468–74.
- 64. Kogan D, Jain A, Kimbro S, Gutierrez G, Jain V. Respiratory inductance plethysmography improved diagnostic sensitivity and specificity of obstructive sleep apnea. Respir Care. 2016;61(8):1033–7.
- 65. Miller KM, Kim AY, Yaster M, Kudchadkar SR, White E, Fackler J, et al. Long-term tolerability of capnography and respiratory inductance plethysmography for respiratory monitoring in pediatric patients treated with patient-controlled analgesia. Paediatr Anaesth. 2015;25(10):1054–9.
- 66. Mayer OH, Clayton RG Sr, Jawad AF, McDonough JM, Allen JL. Respiratory inductance plethysmography in healthy 3- to 5-year-old children. Chest. 2003;124(5):1812–9.
- 67. Tobin MJ, Jenouri G, Lind B, Watson H, Schneider A, Sackner MA. Validation of respiratory inductive plethysmography in patients with pulmonary disease. Chest. 1983;83(4):615–20.
- Konno K, Mead J. Measurement of the separate volume changes of rib cage and abdomen during breathing. J Appl Physiol. 1967;22(3):407–22.
- 69. Al-Khalidi FQ, Saatchi R, Burke D, Elphick H, Tan S. Respiration rate monitoring methods: a review. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2011;46(6):523–9.
- Rehouma H, Noumeir R, Bouachir W, Jouvet P, Essouri S. 3D imaging system for respiratory monitoring in pediatric intensive care environment. Comput Med Imaging Graph. 2018;70:17–28.
- 71. Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, Carlet J, Falke K, Hudson L, et al. The American-European consensus conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149(3 Pt 1):818–24.
- 72. Flori HR, Glidden DV, Rutherford GW, Matthay MA. Pediatric acute lung injury: prospective evaluation of risk factors associated with mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005;171(9):995–1001.
- Doyle RL, Szaflarski N, Modin GW, Wiener-Kronish JP, Matthay MA. Identification of patients with acute lung injury. Predictors of mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1995;152(6 Pt 1):1818–24.
- 74. Khemani RG, Conti D, Alonzo TA, Bart RD 3rd, Newth CJ. Effect of tidal volume in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1428–37.

- 75. Thomas NJ, Shaffer ML, Willson DF, Shih MC, Curley MA. Defining acute lung disease in children with the oxygenation saturation index. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(1):12–7.
- 76. Khemani RG, Patel NR, Bart RD 3rd, Newth CJL. Comparison of the pulse oximetric saturation/fraction of inspired oxygen ratio and the PaO2/ fraction of inspired oxygen ratio in children. Chest. 2009;135(3):662–8.
- 77. Khemani RG, Thomas NJ, Venkatachalam V, Scimeme JP, Berutti T, Schneider JB, et al. Comparison of SpO2 to PaO2 based markers of lung disease severity for children with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2012;40(4):1309–16.
- Curley MA, Hibberd PL, Fineman LD, Wypij D, Shih MC, Thompson JE, et al. Effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in children with acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;294(2):229–37.
- 79. Rice TW, Wheeler AP, Bernard GR, Hayden DL, Schoenfeld DA, Ware LB, et al. Comparison of the SpO2/FIO2 ratio and the PaO2/FIO2 ratio in patients with acute lung injury or ARDS. Chest. 2007;132(2):410–7.
- Murray JF, Matthay MA, Luce JM, Flick MR. An expanded definition of the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1988;138(3):720–3.
- 81. Kangelaris KN, Calfee CS, May AK, Zhuo H, Matthay MA, Ware LB. Is there still a role for the lung injury score in the era of the Berlin definition ARDS? Ann Intensive Care. 2014;4(1):4.
- Bohn D, Tamura M, Perrin D, Barker G, Rabinovitch M. Ventilatory predictors of pulmonary hypoplasia in congenital diaphragmatic hernia, confirmed by morphologic assessment. J Pediatr. 1987;111(3):423–31.
- 83. Rais-Bahrami K, Rivera O, Mikesell GT, Short BL. Continuous blood gas monitoring using an indwelling optode method: comparison to intermittent arterial blood gas sampling in ECMO patients. J Perinatol. 2002;22(6):472–4.
- 84. Easley RB, Johnson TR, Tobias JD. Continuous pH monitoring using the Paratrend 7 inserted into a peripheral vein in a patient with shock and congenital lactic acidosis. Clin Pediatr (Phila). 2002;41(5):351–5.
- Coule LW, Truemper EJ, Steinhart CM, Lutin WA. Accuracy and utility of a continuous intra-arterial blood gas monitoring system in pediatric patients. Crit Care Med. 2001;29(2):420–6.
- 86. Tobias JD, Connors D, Strauser L, Johnson T. Continuous pH and Pco2 monitoring during respiratory failure in children with the Paratrend 7 inserted into the peripheral venous system. J Pediatr. 2000;136(5):623–7.
- 87. Tobias JD, Meyer DJ, Helikson MA. Monitoring of pH and PCO2 in children using the Paratrend 7 in a peripheral vein. Can J Anaesth. 1998;45(1):81.
- Hatherill M, Tibby SM, Durward A, Rajah V, Murdoch IA. Continuous intra-arterial blood-gas monitoring in infants and children with cyanotic heart disease. Br J Anaesth. 1997;79(5):665–7.

- Weiss IK, Fink S, Edmunds S, Harrison R, Donnelly K. Continuous arterial gas monitoring: initial experience with the Paratrend 7 in children. Intensive Care Med. 1996;22(12):1414–7.
- Berkenbosch JW, Tobias JD. Transcutaneous carbon dioxide monitoring during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in infants and children. Crit Care Med. 2002;30(5):1024–7.
- 91. Bhalla AK, Khemani RG, Hotz JC, Morzov RP, Newth CJ. Accuracy of transcutaneous carbon dioxide levels in comparison to arterial carbon dioxide levels in critically ill children. Respir Care. 2019;64(2):201–8.
- 92. Uslu S, Bulbul A, Dursun M, Zubarioglu U, Turkoglu E, Guran O. Agreement of mixed venous carbon dioxide tension (PvCO2) and transcutaneous carbon dioxide (PtCO2) measurements in ventilated infants. Iran J Pediatr. 2015;25(1):e184.
- Tobias JD. Transcutaneous carbon dioxide monitoring in infants and children. Paediatr Anaesth. 2009;19(5):434–44.
- 94. Berkenbosch JW, Lam J, Burd RS, Tobias JD. Noninvasive monitoring of carbon dioxide during mechanical ventilation in older children: end-tidal versus transcutaneous techniques. Anesth Analg. 2001;92(6):1427–31.
- 95. Khemani RG, Celikkaya EB, Shelton CR, Kale D, Ross PA, Wetzel RC, et al. Algorithms to estimate PaCO2 and pH using noninvasive parameters for children with hypoxemic respiratory failure. Respir Care. 2014;59(8):1248–57.
- Sivan Y, Eldadah MK, Cheah TE, Newth CJ. Estimation of arterial carbon dioxide by end-tidal and transcutaneous PCO2 measurements in ventilated children. Pediatr Pulmonol. 1992;12(3):153–7.
- 97. Harikumar G, Egberongbe Y, Nadel S, Wheatley E, Moxham J, Greenough A, et al. Tension-time index as a predictor of extubation outcome in ventilated children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2009;180(10):982–8.
- Doorduin J, van Hees HW, van der Hoeven JG, Heunks LM. Monitoring of the respiratory muscles in the critically ill. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2013;187(1):20–7.
- 99. Manczur TI, Greenough A, Pryor D, Rafferty GF. Assessment of respiratory drive and muscle function in the pediatric intensive care unit and prediction of extubation failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2000;1(2):124–6.
- Whitelaw WA, Derenne JP. Airway occlusion pressure. J Appl Physiol (1985). 1993;74(4):1475–83.
- Bellemare F, Grassino A. Evaluation of human diaphragm fatigue. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol. 1982;53(5):1196–206.
- Bellemare F, Grassino A. Effect of pressure and timing of contraction on human diaphragm fatigue. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol. 1982;53(5):1190–5.
- 103. Hayot M, Guillaumont S, Ramonatxo M, Voisin M, Prefaut C. Determinants of the tension-time index of

inspiratory muscles in children with cystic fibrosis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 1997;23(5):336–43.

- 104. Mulreany LT, Weiner DJ, McDonough JM, Panitch HB, Allen JL. Noninvasive measurement of the tension-time index in children with neuromuscular disease. J Appl Physiol (1985). 2003;95(3):931–7.
- Ramonatxo M, Boulard P, Prefaut C. Validation of a noninvasive tension-time index of inspiratory muscles. J Appl Physiol (1985). 1995;78(2):646–53.
- 106. Tobin MJ, Laghi F, Brochard L. Role of the respiratory muscles in acute respiratory failure of COPD: lessons from weaning failure. J Appl Physiol (1985). 2009;107(3):962–70.
- 107. Fauroux B, Aubertin G. Measurement of maximal pressures and the sniff manoeuvre in children. Paediatr Respir Rev. 2007;8(1):90–3.
- 108. Mortamet G, Larouche A, Ducharme-Crevier L, Flechelles O, Constantin G, Essouri S, et al. Patientventilator asynchrony during conventional mechanical ventilation in children. Ann Intensive Care. 2017;7(1):122.
- 109. de Waal CG, Hutten GJ, Kraaijenga JV, de Jongh FH, van Kaam AH. Electrical activity of the diaphragm during nCPAP and high flow nasal cannula. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 2017;102(5):F434–F8.
- 110. Pham TM, O'Malley L, Mayfield S, Martin S, Schibler A. The effect of high flow nasal cannula therapy on the work of breathing in infants with bronchiolitis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2015;50(7):713–20.
- 111. Nasef N, El-Gouhary E, Schurr P, Reilly M, Beck J, Dunn M, et al. High-flow nasal cannulae are associated with increased diaphragm activation compared with nasal continuous positive airway pressure in preterm infants. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(8):e337–43.
- 112. Larouche A, Massicotte E, Constantin G, Ducharme-Crevier L, Essouri S, Sinderby C, et al. Tonic diaphragmatic activity in critically ill children with and without ventilatory support. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2015;50(12):1304–12.

- 113. Goligher EC, Fan E, Herridge MS, Murray A, Vorona S, Brace D, et al. Evolution of diaphragm thickness during mechanical ventilation. Impact of inspiratory effort. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2015;192(9):1080–8.
- 114. Ducharme-Crevier L, Du Pont-Thibodeau G, Emeriaud G. Interest of monitoring diaphragmatic electrical activity in the pediatric intensive care unit. Crit Care Res Pract. 2013;2013:384210.
- 115. Liu L, Liu H, Yang Y, Huang Y, Liu S, Beck J, et al. Neuroventilatory efficiency and extubation readiness in critically ill patients. Crit Care. 2012;16(4):R143.
- 116. Ducharme-Crevier L, Beck J, Essouri S, Jouvet P, Emeriaud G. Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA) allows patient-ventilator synchrony during pediatric noninvasive ventilation: a crossover physiological study. Crit Care. 2015;19:44.
- 117. Baudin F, Pouyau R, Cour-Andlauer F, Berthiller J, Robert D, Javouhey E. Neurally adjusted ventilator assist (NAVA) reduces asynchrony during noninvasive ventilation for severe bronchiolitis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2015;50(12):1320–7.
- 118. Skalsky AJ, Lesser DJ, McDonald CM. Evaluation of phrenic nerve and diaphragm function with peripheral nerve stimulation and M-mode ultrasonography in potential pediatric phrenic nerve or diaphragm pacing candidates. Phys Med Rehabil Clin N Am. 2015;26(1):133–43.
- 119. Rafferty GF, Greenough A, Manczur T, Polkey MI, Harris ML, Heaton ND, et al. Magnetic phrenic nerve stimulation to assess diaphragm function in children following liver transplantation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2001;2(2):122–6.
- Russell RI, Helps BA, Elliot MJ, Helms PJ. Phrenic nerve stimulation at the bedside in children; equipment and validation. Eur Respir J. 1993;6(9):1332–5.
- 121. Garrido H, Mazaira J, Gutierrez P, Gonzalez E, Rivas J, Madrazo J. Continuous respiratory support in quadriplegic children by bilateral phrenic nerve stimulation. Thorax. 1987;42(8):573–7.


Conventional Mechanical Ventilation in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

6

Aditya Badheka, Veerajalandhar Allareddy, and Ira Cheifetz

Introduction

Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS) represents a small number of pediatric intensive care unit (PICU) admissions. However, it is often considered as one of most challenging conditions to manage. Conventional mechanical ventilation (MV) is used to support the majority of children with PARDS. This chapter will cover key principles that clinicians may find helpful when using MV in children with PARDS. Use of noninvasive ventilation, nonconventional MV (e.g., high-frequency oscillatory ventilation), ancillary therapies (e.g., surfactant), and weaning from MV are all covered in other chapters of this book.

Pathophysiology and Principles of Management of PARDS

It is important for the clinician to consider both the unique aspects of the pediatric respiratory system (Table 6.1) and the pathophysiology of PARDS. The interdependent arrangement of the alveoli equalizes airway pressure between neighboring alveoli. This design reduces both collapse and overdistension [1]. ARDS disrupts alveolar interdependence by causing alveolar edema and surfactant deactivation. This disruption in alveolar microanatomy results in alveolar wall strain and subsequently heterogeneous ventilation. Forces applied by MV (i.e., tidal volume and

Table 6.1	Differences	in	pediatric	and	adult	pulmona	ary
anatomy an	id physiology	Y					

J 1 J 1 8J		
Characteristics	Pediatrics	Adults
Impact on airway resistance with reduction in airway radius (e.g., airway edema)	Greater increase	Smaller increase
Chest wall compliance Functional residual capacity	Greater compliance Lower	Less compliance Higher
Respiratory muscle reserve	More reliance on diaphragm	Less reliance on diaphragm
Metabolic requirement	Higher	Lower

A. Badheka (🖂)

Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatrics, University of Iowa Stead Family Children's Hospital, Iowa City, IA, USA e-mail: aditya-badheka@uiowa.edu

V. Allareddy

Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatrics, Duke University School of Medicine; Duke Children's, Durham, NC, USA

I. Cheifetz

Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatric, Duke University School of Medicine; Duke Children's, Duke University, Durham, NC, USA

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_6

peak inspiratory pressure) to a heterogeneous lung result in uneven stress within the lung tissue, producing alveolar strain, which is a primary mechanism of ventilator-induced lung injury (VILI) [2–5]. Supportive care geared to providing sufficient oxygenation and ventilation while avoiding secondary lung injury is a mainstay in the management of PARDS [6]. A fundamental principle should always be to titrate oxygenation and ventilation to optimize potential benefits while minimizing the risks of causing injury with the ventilator [7]. The aim of MV in ARDS is to convert from heterogeneous to homogenous lung ventilation to minimize VILI.

The Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC), consisting of 27 experts from 8 countries, published recommendations for the management of PARDS after a 2-year conference process and three face-to-face meetings [8]. The panel reached strong agreement on out of 151 recommendations 132 [8]. Unfortunately, definitive data do not exist in several areas of PARDS. In those cases, recommendations were generated based on expert opinion, which may have relied on available adult or neonatal data. The lack of pediatric-specific data can be attributed to the challenges in conducting randomized controlled trials in PARDS secondary to the heterogeneity in pathophysiology, a relatively lower incidence of PARDS, and prior weaknesses in defining PARDS. Similar consensus efforts were made by The European Society for Paediatric and Neonatal Intensive Care in 2017 via the Paediatric Mechanical Ventilation Consensus Conference (PEMVECC) consisting of 15 international European experts who provided recommendations in various aspects of pediatric MV [9].

Modes of Mechanical Ventilation

A full review of all modes of conventional MV is beyond the scope of this book. In one international multicenter study, the three modes most commonly used in children with ARDS were pressure-controlled ventilation (PCV), volumecontrolled ventilation (VCV), and pressure-regulated volume control (PRVC). In all three modes, the clinician programs the ventilator rate, the positive end expiratory pressure (PEEP), the fraction of inspired oxygen (FiO2), and the pressure support. The main differences between the three modes are whether the pressure or the volume is prescribed and whether the breath is sculpted with decelerating or constant gas flow. It must be noted that no mode of conventional ventilation has been demonstrated to be definitely superior in improving outcomes in pediatrics [8, 10].

Pressure-controlled ventilation – In PCV, the clinician programs the peak inspiratory pressure (PIP) and each breath is delivered over a preset inspiratory time (I_T) . Therefore, the tidal volume will be variable, based mainly on the respiratory mechanics of the patient. In order to quickly achieve the PIP, the flow rate is initially high, and then decreases (decelerates) to maintain the PIP for the duration of the breath. There are several potential advantages of PCV compared to VCV. Some studies show that PCV leads to higher mean airway pressures and thus improved oxygenation [11, 12]. At the same time, PIP is lower for a given tidal volume with PCV, which may reduce the risk of VILI [13]. PCV may also be more comfortable for the patient and reduce work of breathing and ventilator asynchrony [14, 15]. The main limitation of PCV is that tidal volume, and therefore minute ventilation, is not prescribed and may vary as a patient's respiratory mechanics change. This can lead to inadequate ventilation as compliance worsens or excessive volutrauma as mechanics improve if attention is not paid to the actual tidal volume.

Volume-controlled ventilation – With VCV, the clinician programs the tidal volume on the ventilator. The ventilator uses the prescribed tidal volume and the prescribed I_T to determine the correct flow to deliver. The flow is constant for the duration of the breath, sometimes termed a "square wave" flow pattern. While the tidal volume will be consistent between breaths, the PIP will vary depending on lung mechanics. The theoretical disadvantages of VCV are the oppo-

site of the advantages listed in the above paragraph: lower mean airway pressure leading to worsened oxygenation, higher PIP leading to VILI, and reduced patient comfort. However, VCV enables the prescription of the minute volume, which may be especially beneficial when tight control of arterial carbon dioxide tension is important (e.g., intracranial hypertension, pulmonary hypertension, single ventricle physiology, etc.).

Dual-controlled ventilation (e.g., PRVC) – PRVC is intended to give the best of both worlds: the physiologic benefits of decelerating flow patterns with the clinical benefit of a prescribed minute ventilation. In PRVC, the clinician sets the tidal volume (as in VCV), but each breath is delivered with a decelerating flow pattern (as in PCV). With each breath, the ventilator adjusts the inspiratory flow rate to achieve a preset tidal volume. If the delivered tidal volume is low, the ventilator increases inspiratory pressure on the following breath. PRVC allows effective breathby-breath tidal volume delivery while controlling PIP and adapting to changing respiratory mechanics in the patient. For many clinicians, PRVC has become the default mode for all mechanically ventilated children, including those with PARDS.

Oxygenation and Ventilation Goals

Specific oxygenation and ventilation goals may vary between patients and often within the same patient over time. The evolving pathophysiology of PARDS is patient-specific and may change in the same patient during the disease course. It is important to emphasize that clinicians need to consider the benefits of achieving optimal oxygenation against the risks of therapeutic interventions leading to pulmonary injury. Several adult and pediatric studies noted that increased systemic oxygen saturation has not been correlated with improved outcomes [7, 16, 17]. Of note, in the ARDS network low VT trial, the 12 mL/kg VT cohort had higher systemic oxygenation saturation

levels than the 6 mL/kg VT cohort, but the low tidal volume group had better outcomes [7]. Furthermore, a recent trial in 434 critically ill adults showed that mortality (11.6% vs. 20.2%) and morbidity were lower in those randomized to a lower SpO2 target (94–98% vs. 97–100%) [18]. Possible explanations include immunomodulating effects of hyperoxia, free radicalinduced lung injury, and higher systemic oxygen saturation requiring increased (i.e., injurious) ventilator settings. The recommended approach by PALICC was staged permissive hypoxemia depending on the severity of PARDS [19, 20]. PALICC recommended higher PEEP and lower systemic oxygenation goals with worsening ARDS [8]. In the PALICC guidelines, the PEEP recommendation for mild ARDS is <10 cm H₂O, with goal systemic oxygen saturation of 92-97%. The experts further recommended that lower goal systemic oxygen saturation levels of 88-92% be considered for more severe ARDS [8]. The concept of permissive hypoxemia is attractive as it may reduce the risk for VILI, but clinicians must balance that concept with the need to provide adequate tissue oxygen delivery. Therefore, PALICC recommended monitoring central venous saturation and markers of oxygen delivery to guide setting optimal patient-specific oxygenation goals [8, 10]. In addition, the long-term impact of permissive hypoxemia has not been definitely studied. Thus, clinicians must individualize permissive hypoxemia after considering potential risks of long-term damage to endorgans as well as the potential benefits of limiting ventilator support, including FiO₂. Such an approach is especially cautioned in patients who are pregnant or have pulmonary hypertension or acute intracranial pathology.

Permissive hypercapnia is recommended by PALICC in moderate-to-severe ARDS to minimize VILI [8, 10]. Adult data strongly support better ARDS outcomes with permissive hypercapnia, lower VT, and pressure-limited ventilation [21, 22]. PALICC recommended a pH range of 7.15–7.30. Similar to oxygen saturation, insufficient data exist to determine a safe lower pH limit. PALICC cautions against permissive hypercapnia in pregnant patients and those with intracranial hypertension, severe pulmonary hypertension, certain congenital heart diseases, and hemodynamically significant ventricular dysfunction. Again, clinicians should carefully assess each scenario to implement an optimal management strategy.

Tidal Volume (VT)

In the pediatric population, unlike our adult counterparts, a randomized control trial focused on tidal volume in ARDS does not exist. Pediatric providers must rely on observational data or extrapolate from adult-based recommendations of using a tidal volume (VT) of 6 mL/kg [7]. In a prospective multicenter observational study, Erickson et al. [23] studied 103 children below 16 years of age with a diagnosis of ARDS as defined by the American-European Consensus Conference. Overall mortality in this cohort was 35% during hospitalization. Interestingly, higher tidal volumes were associated with improved outcomes after adjusting for illness severity. The average maximum VT among all patients was 9.3 mL/kg (IQR: 7.8-11.6 mL/kg), and higher volumes were significantly associated with a lower odds of mortality (p = 0.03). The average median VT was 8.0 mL/kg (6.4-9.0), and higher toward lower mortality volumes trended (p = 0.08). Similar findings were observed in a retrospective single center study by Khemani et al. [24] The cohort had 198 children below 18 years of age with an overall mortality of 20%. During the first 3 days of ventilation, median VT was not significantly different between survivors and nonsurvivors. The majority received pressure-controlled ventilation (>90%) and were ventilated with a VT of 6-10 mL/kg. After controlling for diagnostic category, age, delta P (PIP-PEEP), PEEP, and severity of lung disease, VT was not associated with mortality. Interestingly, higher VT was associated with more ventilator-free days in children with less severe lung disease as assessed by dynamic compliance. In a recent meta-analysis by de Jager et al. [25], which included 8 studies with 1756 patients, mortality rates ranged from 13% to 42%. A relationship between VT and mortality was not identified when VT was dichotomized at 7, 8, 10, or 12 mL/ kg. Moderate-to-substantial heterogeneity was observed in all pooled analyses. Some observational studies reported improved outcomes with higher tidal volumes of greater than 5-8 mL/kg [23, 24, 26, 27], and only one identified an association of lower mortality with VT 8 mL/kg as compared with VT 10 mL/kg [28]. In a recent prospective multicenter observational study of 23-PICUs in China, 345 infant and young children were diagnosed with PARDS as defined by American-European Consensus Conference definition. The reported mortality was 32.8% in this cohort. VT levels were not associated with mortality during the first 7 days. Furthermore, VT at levels of <6, 6–8, 8–10, and > 10 mL/kg showed no association with mortality in the first 3 days. Infants with more severe disease as indicated by higher oxygenation index (OI) and higher pediatric risk of mortality score III (PRISM III) were associated with higher mortality [27].

These observational pediatric studies seem to contradict the adult-based VT 6 mL/kg recommendation [7]. However, caution should be exercised while interpreting the observational studies. It is important to note that most pediatric patients were ventilated with pressure-limited modes of ventilation. Therefore, it could be speculated that children with more severe lung disease (i.e., poorer lung compliance) were ventilated with a lower VT than less severe counterparts. PALICC recommended using "patient-specific" VT according to disease severity. VT should be 3-6 mL/kg predicted body weight for patients with poor respiratory system compliance and closer to the physiological range of 5-8 mL/kg for patients with better preserved respiratory system compliance [8, 10]. The experts from PEMVECC had a strong agreement and recommended targeting physiological VT (5-8 mL/kg) and avoiding VT > 10 mL/kg ideal body weight [9].

It is important to note that PALICC and PEMVECC recommend using ideal/predicted body weight to determine optimal VT [9, 10]. The use of predicted weight to calculate VT is based on the assumption that volutrauma may be minimized by delivering VT appropriate to the patient's lung capacity [7]. Martin et al. proposed unisex calculations to predict ideal body weight that can be used in pediatric patients [29]. The Center of Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has published gender- and age-based growth charts that can be used to estimate ideal body weight (https://www.cdc.gov/growthcharts/clinical_charts.htm accessed Dec 4, 2018). Once the patient's height/length is measured, the predicted ideal body weight corresponding to the height/ length percentile can be determined easily [30].

Peak and Plateau Pressure

The ARDS Network trial demonstrated significantly lower peak and plateau pressure $(25 \pm 6 \text{ vs})$. 33 ± 8 cm of H₂O, p < 0.001) in the lower VT cohort, and a linear association between mortality and peak inspiratory pressure (PIP) [7]. A recent international prospective observational study in adults (LUNG SAFE) showed higher PIP was associated with worsening from mild to moderate-severe ARDS [31]. Pediatric data are consistent with the adult literature. Studies by Khemani et al. and Erickson et al. showed a linear association between higher PIP and increased mortality [23, 24]. PALICC recommended the plateau pressure be limited to 28 cm H_2O . Those experts allowed for slightly elevated plateau pressure of 29-32 cm H₂O in patients with decreased lung compliance (i.e., increased chest wall elastance) [8]. In pediatrics, it should be noted that the use of variable flow ventilation and uncuffed endotracheal tubes prompts substitution of PIP with plateau pressure. In addition, an improvement in lung protection is achieved as the plateau pressure must always be the same or lower than the PIP, depending on the inspiratory airway resistance.

Positive End-Expiratory Pressure (PEEP)

Optimal PEEP is required to prevent alveolar collapse at end-expiration while avoiding overdistension, which can cause VILI and reduce right heart filling (and subsequently cardiac output). In other words, adequate PEEP titration is required

to prevent atelectrauma in ARDS. In a randomized control trial of 549 adults, Brower et al. demonstrated no improvement in outcomes with higher PEEP $(13.2 \pm 3.5 \text{ cm H}_2\text{O})$ as compared to lower PEEP $(8.3 \pm 3.2 \text{ cm H}_2\text{O})$ when goal plateau-pressure (<30 cm H₂O) and VT (6 mL/kg of predicted weight) remained within recommended ranges [32]. Similar results were found in subsequent randomized trials by Meade et al. and Mercat et al. [33, 34] Of note, these trials used PEEP/FiO₂ tables as suggested by the ARDS Network study to determine higher versus lower PEEP levels but did not analyze PEEP in association with alveolar collapse [32]. Interestingly, recent meta-analyses suggest the association of higher level of PEEP with lower mortality in severe ARDS (defined as more PaO₂/ $FiO_2 \leq 200 \text{ mmHg}$ [35, 36]. However, similar results were not seen in more mild ARDS. Unfortunately, there are a lack of prospective trials regarding PEEP management in PARDS.

PALICC recommended that, in absence of clear pediatric data, moderately high PEEP (10-15 cm H_2O) should be titrated in severe PARDS to the observed oxygenation and hemodynamic response [8]. However, in severe PARDS, PEEP >15 cm H_2O can be considered, provided peak and plateau pressure remained in the range described as above [8]. PALICC stressed the importance of monitoring markers of oxygen delivery, lung compliance, and hemodynamics every increment or decrement of with PEEP. PEMVECC had no recommendation on how much PEEP should be used. PEMVECC experts had a strong agreement that high PEEP titration is needed in severe disease by keeping a balance between hemodynamics and oxygenation. However, there is no defined method to set best PEEP [9]. Although there is no consensus regarding PEEP titration methods, previous studies have used PEEP/FiO2 titration tables recommended by ARDS network [7, 32, 34]. Interestingly, observational data in both pediatrics and adults highlight that clinicians often use lower PEEP than the levels recommended in ARDS management [8, 7, 37]. Pediatric intensivists have a tendency to use higher FiO₂ over PEEP for hypoxemia during ARDS management.

Several pediatric studies confirm the uncommon use of the ARDS network PEEP/FiO₂ table recommendation [38–40]. In general, pediatric clinicians seem to have a reluctance to increase PEEP >10 cm H₂O particularly in the younger age group [41, 38–40]. A recent multicenter retrospective trial of 1134 patients with PARDS showed that patients managed with lower PEEP relative to FiO₂ compared to the ARDS network recommendations had higher mortality than children whose care aligned with ARDSnet tables [42]. In summary, there are no clear data to suggest best PEEP levels and titration method in PARDS. It is important to emphasize that markers of oxygen delivery, respiratory system compliance, and cardiovascular status should be closely monitored as PEEP is increased.

Driving Pressure

The relative importance among lower VT, lower plateau pressure, and higher PEEP is uncertain. Respiratory system compliance in ARDS is a strong determinant of volume received by the remaining functional lung. Driving pressure (ΔP) is a newer concept defined as VT/respiratory system compliance (or plateau pressure minus PEEP), where VT is intrinsically normalized to functional lung size (instead of predicated lung size in healthy persons). Recent adult data (n = 3562) have shown closer association of driving pressure to ARDS mortality than PIP, PEEP, or VT alone [43]. A 1-SD increment (approximately 7 cm H_2O) in driving pressure was associated with increased mortality (relative risk of 1.41, 95% CI 1.31–1.51, p < 0.001). Relative risk remained high even in patients receiving recommended plateau pressures and VT (RR 1.36, 95% CI 1.17–1.56, *p* < 0.001). No corresponding data or recommendations exist in the pediatric population.

Recruitment Maneuvers

Lung recruitment depends on several factors including respiratory system compliance, type of lung disease (focal versus diffuse alveolar process), and time course of lung disease. Patients with reduced lung compliance show relatively poor response to recruitment maneuvers when compared to patients with reduced chest wall compliance [44]. Limited adult data have shown an improvement in oxygenation with recruitment maneuvers in patients with preserved chest wall compliance [45]. However, a recent trial of recruitment maneuvers and titrated PEEP showed an increase in mortality among adults with ARDS [46].

With limited adult data and lack of pediatric data, significant controversy continues to exist surrounding the application and best approach regarding recruitment maneuvers. PALICC recommended the use of gradual increase or decrease in PEEP for careful recruitment. However, sustained inflation was not recommended [8, 10].

Patient-Ventilator Synchrony

Optimal patient-ventilator synchrony is of paramount importance in patients receiving MV. Achieving the optimal patient-ventilator synchrony can reduce the peak pressure and, thus, subsequently reduce the risk of VILI. Lack of synchrony between patient and mechanical ventilator can contribute to patient discomfort, dyspnea, increased energy expenditure by increasing respiratory muscle fatigue, and increased work of breathing [47]. In addition, asynchrony can lead to measurement errors in the assessment of breathing frequency and readiness to wean [48]. Difficulties in weaning may result in prolonged MV, increased ICU and hospital length of stay, increased likelihood of tracheostomy, and even increased mortality [47, 49, 50]. It is important that clinicians pay close attention to ventilator settings regardless of the mode of ventilation and titrate them according to disease evolution in a patient to optimize patient-ventilator synchrony. The goal of sedation in mechanical ventilated patients is to achieve patient comfort while maintaining safety, and it should not be used as a primary approach to prompting patient-ventilator synchrony. Excessive sedation may prolong the length of MV and increase the risk of complications in mechanically ventilated patients [51, 52]. Patient-ventilator synchrony should be achieved by close monitoring of respiratory mechanics and airway graphics, and appropriate titration of ventilator settings including inspiratory trigger and cycle time.

Summary

Unfortunately, a lack of definitive pediatric data regarding management of PARDS exists even after years of extensive research and experience. Given this lack of definitive data, variation in practice is likely to exist for individual patient scenarios as well as across clinicians and institutions. It is important to note that the clinician must frequently assess ventilator settings as the natural course of PARDS pathophysiology evolves regardless of strategy chosen. It is important to stress that the current literature does not support any ventilation mode to be superior to any other. Although PALICC has provided the pediatric community with an age-specific PARDS definition, the pediatric critical care community still must validate the proposed criteria, correlate the classification of severity with outcomes, and assess conventional as well as alternative ventilation strategies. Until definitive pediatric data become available, the majority of recommendations will continue to rely on expert opinion and extrapolation of data from adults.

References

- Mead J, Takishima T, Leith D. Stress distribution in lungs: a model of pulmonary elasticity. J Appl Physiol. 1970;28(5):596–608.
- Cressoni M, Cadringher P, Chiurazzi C, et al. Lung inhomogeneity in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2014;189(2):149–58.
- Kacmarek RM, Villar J, Sulemanji D, et al. Open lung approach for the acute respiratory distress syndrome: a pilot, randomized controlled trial. Crit Care Med. 2016;44(1):32–42.
- Perlman CE, Lederer DJ, Bhattacharya J. Micromechanics of alveolar edema. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2011;44(1):34–9.

- Retamal J, Bergamini BC, Carvalho AR, et al. Nonlobar atelectasis generates inflammation and structural alveolar injury in the surrounding healthy tissue during mechanical ventilation. Crit Care. 2014;18(5):505.
- Guerin C, Reignier J, Richard JC, et al. Prone positioning in severe acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(23):2159–68.
- Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network, Brower RG, Matthay MA, et al. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1301–8.
- The Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference Group. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):428–39.
- Kneyber MCJ, de Luca D, Calderini E, et al. Recommendations for mechanical ventilation of critically ill children from the paediatric mechanical ventilation consensus conference (PEMVECC). Intensive Care Med. 2017;43(12):1764–80.
- Rimensberger PC, Cheifetz IM. Pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference G. Ventilatory support in children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S51–60.
- Al-Saady N, Bennett E. Decelerating inspiratory flow waveform improves lung mechanics and gas exchange in patients on intermittent positive-pressure ventilation. Intensive Care Med. 1985;11:68.
- Davis K, Branson RD, Campbell RS, Porembka DT. Comparison of volume control and pressure control ventilation: is flow waveform the difference? J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 1996;41(5):808–14.
- Prella M, Domenighetti G. Effects of short-term pressure-controlled ventilation on gas exchange, airway pressures, and gas distribution in patients with acute lung injury/ARDS: comparison with volumecontrolled ventilation. Chest. 2002;122(4):1382–8.
- MacIntyre NR, Sessler CN. Are there benefits or harm from pressure targeting during lung-protective ventilation? Respir Care. 2010;55(2):175–83.
- Rittayamai N, Katsios CM, Beloncle F, Friedrich JO, Mancebo J, Brochard L. Pressure-controlled vs volume-controlled ventilation in acute respiratory failure: a physiology-based narrative and systematic review. Chest. 2015;148(2):340–55.
- Curley MA, Hibberd PL, Fineman LD, et al. Effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in children with acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;294(2):229–37.
- Dobyns EL, Anas NG, Fortenberry JD, et al. Interactive effects of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation and inhaled nitric oxide in acute hypoxemic respiratory failure in pediatrics. Crit Care Med. 2002;30(11):2425–9.

- Girardis M, Busani S, Damiani E, Donati A, Rinaldi L, Marudi A, et al. Effect of conservative vs conventional oxygen therapy on mortality among patients in an intensive care unit: the oxygen-ICU randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316(15):1583–9.
- Abdelsalam M, Cheifetz IM. Goal-directed therapy for severely hypoxic patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: permissive hypoxemia. Respir Care. 2010;55(11):1483–90.
- Randolph AG. Management of acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome in children. Crit Care Med. 2009;37(8):2448–54.
- Hickling KG, Walsh J, Henderson S, Jackson R. Low mortality rate in adult respiratory distress syndrome using low-volume, pressure-limited ventilation with permissive hypercapnia: a prospective study. Crit Care Med. 1994;22(10):1568–78.
- Milberg JA, Davis DR, Steinberg KP, Hudson LD. Improved survival of patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS): 1983–1993. JAMA. 1995;273(4):306–9.
- 23. Erickson S, Schibler A, Numa A, et al. Acute lung injury in pediatric intensive care in Australia and New Zealand: a prospective, multicenter, observational study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(4):317–23.
- Khemani RG, Conti D, Alonzo TA, Bart RD 3rd, Newth CJ. Effect of tidal volume in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1428–37.
- 25. de Jager P, Burgerhof JG, van Heerde M, Albers MJ, Markhorst DG, Kneyber MC. Tidal volume and mortality in mechanically ventilated children: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies*. Crit Care Med. 2014;42(12):2461–72.
- 26. Yu WL, Lu ZJ, Wang Y, et al. The epidemiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome in pediatric intensive care units in China. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(1):136–43.
- 27. Zhu YF, Xu F, Lu XL, et al. Mortality and morbidity of acute hypoxemic respiratory failure and acute respiratory distress syndrome in infants and young children. Chin Med J. 2012;125(13):2265–71.
- Albuali WH, Singh RN, Fraser DD, et al. Have changes in ventilation practice improved outcome in children with acute lung injury? Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(4):324–30.
- Martin DC, Richards GN. Predicted body weight relationships for protective ventilation – unisex proposals from pre-term through to adult. BMC Pulm Med. 2017;17(1):85.
- Cheifetz IM. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Respir Care. 2011;56(10):1589–99.
- Pham T, Serpa Neto A, Pelosi P, et al. Outcomes of patients presenting with mild acute respiratory distress syndrome: insights from the LUNG SAFE study. Anesthesiology. 2019;130(2):263–83.
- Brower RG, Lanken PN, MacIntyre N, et al. Higher versus lower positive end-expiratory pressures in patients with the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2004;351(4):327–36.

- 33. Meade MO, Cook DJ, Guyatt GH, et al. Ventilation strategy using low tidal volumes, recruitment maneuvers, and high positive end-expiratory pressure for acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2008;299(6):637–45.
- Mercat A, Richard JC, Vielle B, et al. Positive endexpiratory pressure setting in adults with acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2008;299(6):646–55.
- 35. Briel M, Meade M, Mercat A, et al. Higher vs lower positive end-expiratory pressure in patients with acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome: systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA. 2010;303(9):865–73.
- 36. Phoenix SI, Paravastu S, Columb M, Vincent JL, Nirmalan M. Does a higher positive end expiratory pressure decrease mortality in acute respiratory distress syndrome? A systematic review and meta-analysis. Anesthesiology. 2009;110(5):1098–105.
- 37. Bellani G, Laffey JG, Pham T, et al. Epidemiology, patterns of care, and mortality for patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome in intensive care units in 50 countries. JAMA. 2016;315(8):788–800.
- 38. Khemani RG, Sward K, Morris A, Dean JM, Newth CJ, Network NCPCCR. Variability in usual care mechanical ventilation for pediatric acute lung injury: the potential benefit of a lung protective computer protocol. Intensive Care Med. 2011;37(11):1840–8.
- 39. Newth CJL, Sward KA, Khemani RG, et al. Variability in usual care mechanical ventilation for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: time for a decision support protocol? Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(11):e521–9.
- 40. Santschi M, Jouvet P, Leclerc F, et al. Acute lung injury in children: therapeutic practice and feasibility of international clinical trials. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(6):681–9.
- Thomas NJ, Jouvet P, Willson D. Acute lung injury in children – kids really aren't just "little adults". Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(4):429–32.
- 42. Khemani RG, Parvathaneni K, Yehya N, Bhalla AK, Thomas NJ, Newth CJL. Positive end-expiratory pressure lower than the ARDS Network protocol is associated with higher pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;198(1):77–89.
- Amato MB, Meade MO, Slutsky AS, et al. Driving pressure and survival in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(8):747–55.
- 44. Pelosi P, D'Onofrio D, Chiumello D, et al. Pulmonary and extrapulmonary acute respiratory distress syndrome are different. Eur Respir J Suppl. 2003;42:48s–56s.
- 45. Grasso S, Mascia L, Del Turco M, et al. Effects of recruiting maneuvers in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome ventilated with protective ventilatory strategy. Anesthesiology. 2002;96(4):795–802.
- Cavalcanti AB, Suzumura ÉA, Laranjeira LN, de Moraes Paisani D, Damiani LP, Guimarães HP,

et al. Effect of lung recruitment and titrated positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) vs low PEEP on mortality in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2017;318(14):1335–45.

- 47. Slutsky AS. Neuromuscular blocking agents in ARDS. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(12):1176–80.
- 48. Grawe ES, Bennett S, Hurford WE. Early paralysis for the management of ARDS. Respir Care. 2016;61(6):830–8.
- Blanch L, Villagra A, Sales B, et al. Asynchronies during mechanical ventilation are associated with mortality. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41(4):633–41.
- de Wit M, Miller KB, Green DA, Ostman HE, Gennings C, Epstein SK. Ineffective triggering predicts increased duration of mechanical ventilation. Crit Care Med. 2009;37(10):2740–5.
- Forel JM, Roch A, Marin V, et al. Neuromuscular blocking agents decrease inflammatory response in patients presenting with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2006;34(11):2749–57.
- 52. Jiang J, Yang B, Han G, Yang M, Li S. Early administration of cisatracurium attenuates sepsis-induced diaphragm dysfunction in rats. Inflammation. 2015;38(1):305–11.



7

Nonconventional Mechanical Ventilation for Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome: High-Frequency Oscillatory Ventilation and Airway Pressure Release Ventilation

Pauline de Jager, Robert G. T. Blokpoel, and Martin C. J. Kneyber

Introduction

Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS) is a manifestation of severe, lifethreatening lung injury [1, 2]. The prevalence of PARDS may be as high as 10% of all children admitted to the pediatric intensive care unit (PICU) with mortality rates ranging up to 40-50% in the more severe subsets [3]. Mechanical ventilation (MV) is intimately linked with the daily care of critically ill children admitted to the pediatric intensive care unit (PICU) and has added significantly to survival. However, numerous experimental studies have also shown that MV induces a pulmonary inflammation (biotrauma) that may aggravate pre-existing lung injury (double-hit). This is known as ventilatorinduced lung injury (VILI) [4, 5]. Furthermore, the resultant inflammation is not limited to the lung; inflammatory mediators can enter the systemic circulation and lead to organ failure. As a

M. C. J. Kneyber (🖂)

Department of Paediatrics, Division of Paediatric Critical Care Medicine, Beatrix Children's Hospital, University Medical Center Groningen, Groningen, The Netherlands e-mail: m.c.j.kneyber@umcg.nl consequence, patients do not die from lung injury, but from multiple system organ failure (MSOF) linked to VILI [6]. Two main mechanisms have been attributed to play a role in VILI: the delivery of excessive tidal volume (Vt) – coined volutrauma – and the repetitive opening and closure of alveoli (coined atelectrauma) [7].

At present, there is no available treatment for VILI. In fact, care of ventilated patients has shifted toward a "less intervention" philosophy over the past decade. This includes less ventilation to protect the lung from VILI rather than more ventilation to normalize blood gas levels. This concept is known as lung-protective ventilation (LPV). LPV is built on the delivery of small Vt to avoid volutrauma and a certain level of positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) to prevent cyclic alveolar collapse. The importance of volutrauma was underscored by the ARDS Network landmark study in critically ill adults with ARDS, showing that ventilation with low Vt and pressure limitation (i.e., 6 mL/kg ideal bodyweight and plateau pressure $\leq 32 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$) resulted in significantly lower mortality compared to traditional Vt and no pressure limitation (i.e., 12 mL/kg ideal bodyweight and plateau pressure $\leq 50 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$ [8]. Subsequent studies showed that using higher levels of PEEP to prevent alveolar collapse led to a better outcome

P. de Jager · R. G. T. Blokpoel

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_7

than using lower levels of PEEP, especially in patients with more severe ARDS [9]. However, certain patients may need even lower Vt to prevent regional tidal hyperinflation and the optimal level of PEEP is unknown [10].

The clinical relevance of VILI is unclear in critically ill children [11]. To date, a pediatric counterpart of the ARDS Network trial has never been (and is highly unlikely to be) performed, leaving pediatric critical care practitioners in the dark regarding what the best Vt is for their individual patient [12]. However, pediatric critical care practitioners may have already found the solution in targeting the optimal Vt in PARDS. Unlike in adult critical care, pediatric intensivists tend to use pressure-controlled (PC) ventilation instead of volume-controlled (VC) ventilation [13]. The delivered Vt then depends on the compliance of the respiratory system (Crs) and reflects the amount in inflatable lung (babylung) [14]. Use of these modes makes sense as part of LPV as pediatric studies in PARDS established a direct relationship between inspiratory pressures and mortality but not between Vt and mortality [15–17]. Alternatively, high-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV) and airway pressure release ventilation (APRV) are, at least theoretically, justifiable modes to be used in the context of LPV because they target the two major determinants of VILI. Interestingly, both modes are usually referred to as nonconventional because they are most commonly used as rescue in case of refractory hypoxemia and/or hypercarbia. However, one can argue that there is nothing nonconventional about these modes and that they should be considered as just another tool in the intensivist's arsenal. This chapter focuses on the theoretical and practical aspects of HFOV and APRV and discusses the clinical evidence supporting their use in PARDS.

High-Frequency Oscillatory Ventilation

Description of HFOV

HFOV was originally developed for the treatment of neonatal respiratory distress syndrome [18].

The device generates a continuous distending pressure (CDP), often referred to as mean airway pressure (mPaw), through introduction of bias flow into the circuit. This CDP generates and maintains end-expiratory lung volume (EELV), attenuating atelectrauma. Pressure oscillations are superimposed on the CDP at a frequency (F) of 3–15 Hz by an electromagnetically driven piston membrane apparatus. The oscillatory pressure amplitude (Δ P) is highly attenuated over the endotracheal tube and the airways and results in the delivery of a very small Vt, usually lower than the anatomical dead space (1–2 mL/kg) [19]. Hence, HFOV is, at least theoretically, an ideal tool for LPV in ARDS.

HFOV allows for the decoupling of oxygenation and ventilation. For this purpose, the operator has to set the CDP, F, power, inspiratory-to-expiratory (I:E) ratio, FiO₂ and circuit bias flow. Simply put, oxygenation is dependent on EELV (which is controlled by the CDP) and the FiO₂. The power of the piston membrane is set to generate pressure oscillations (displayed on the device as ΔP) that determine the delivered Vt; CO₂ clearance (VCO₂) is relatively independent of lung volume but influenced by F and the square of Vt (VCO₂ = F × Vt²). The I:E ratio is usually set at 1:2.

Physiologic Benefits

Observations made in animal studies indicate that HFOV might be preferable over CMV given its more beneficial effects on oxygenation, lung compliance, attenuation of the pulmonary inflammation and histologic injury, and better alveolar stability, even though higher pressures than accepted as plateau pressure (Pplat) during CMV are delivered [20-22]. Additional benefits of HFOV include a better distribution of ventilation resulting from the short inspiratory times compared to CMV and the presence of an active expiratory phase resulting from the generation of negative pressures and thereby preventing gas trapping and dynamic hyperinflation [23]. However, the beneficial effects of HFOV are less clear in animal models when control groups were modeled to a more LPV approach as nowadays used in daily clinical practice [24].

The mechanisms of gas exchange during HFOV are complex and not fully understood. These include pendelluft (i.e., movement of gas between lung regions with different time constants), convective gas transport (i.e., transport of gas into alveoli secondary to the vacuum left after absorption of oxygen into capillaries), Taylor dispersion (i.e., passage of oxygenated gas from rapid central jet into the deeper bronchial tree), enhanced molecular diffusion near the alveolocapillary membrane and enhanced mixing in the large airways due to turbulence (Fig. 7.1) [25]. Pendelluft is of importance for lung units with long time constants and for those alveoli that are not reached by the Vt, whereas convective gas transport plays an important role in larger airways.

Clinical Evidence in Children

Pediatric critical care practitioners cherish HFOV as rescue intervention, despite the lack of solid scientific evidence. To date, there is only one randomized controlled trial (RCT) reporting the effects of HFOV on mortality (Table 7.1) [26]. This RCT was performed 25 years ago in five centers spanning a 3¹/₂-year period. In that crossover study, 58 patients of whom 55% had PARDS according to the American-European Consensus Conference (AECC definition), and an oxygenation index (OI) > 13 demonstrated by two consecutive measurements over a 6-hour period were randomized to HFOV (N = 29) using a strategy of aggressive increase in CDP targeted at $\text{SpO}_2 \ge 90\%$ with FiO₂ ≤ 0.6 , or CMV (N = 29)



Fig. 7.1 Mechanisms of gas exchange and pressure transmission during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation. Mechanisms include pendelluft (i.e., movement of gas between lung regions with different time constants), convective gas transport (i.e., transport of gas into alveoli secondary to the vacuum left after absorption of oxygen into capillaries), Taylor dispersion (i.e., passage of oxygenated gas from rapid central jet into the deeper bronchial tree), enhanced molecular diffusion near the alveolo-capillary membrane and enhanced mixing in the large airways due to turbulence. The oscillatory pressure

applied at the airway opening is dampened by the resistance and inertance of the endotracheal tube and central airways. Proximal alveoli (A) are subjected to the same oscillatory pressure as the central airways, but the more distal from the airway opening, the more the oscillatory pressure is dampened, especially in compliant alveoli (C) but to a lesser extent in poorly compliant or not fully recruited alveoli (B). Increased peripheral airway resistance causes a higher pressure transmission to more proximal alveoli (E) but a lower pressure amplitude in alveoli distal of the airway resistance (F)

Table 7.1	Summary of published pediatric randomized controlled trials or observational case-control studies evaluat-
ing the outo	come effect of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV) or airway pressure release ventilation (APRV)
in critically	ill children with a variable degree of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS)

		Study				
First author		period	Sample	Percentage		
[ref]	Study design	(years)	size	PARDS	Main findings	Comments
High-freque	ncy oscillatory v	entilation	!			
Arnold [25]	RCT Five centers	3.5	58	55 (AECC)	Survival similar between HFOV (66%) and CMV (59%) Lower need for O_2 supplementation at 30 days with HFOV (21% vs. 59%, $p = 0.039$)	Cross-over trial, conducted in pre-ARDS network trial era Heterogeneous study population
Samrans- amruajkit [26]	RCT Single center	2	16	100 (AECC)	Survival higher with HFOV (1%), then CMV (44%)	Study not designed to examine effects on patient outcome
Samrans- amruajkit [27]	RCT Single center	1	18	100 (Berlin)	Number of deaths similar between HFOV and CMV $(N = 1 \text{ in both groups})$	Study not designed to examine effects on patient outcome
Gupta [28]	Retrospective case-control 85 centers	2	9177	Unknown	In matched analysis, mortality significantly higher with HFOV (17% vs. 8%, $p < 0.001$) In matched analysis, mortality significantly higher with early HFO (i.e., <24 hours of intubation, 18% vs. 8%, p < 0.001) Length of MV and PICU stay significantly longer for HFOV vs. CMV	Propensity matching to overcome confounding by indication not done with variables that are commonly used in the decision-making when to go to HFOV No mention of HFOV and CMV strategy
Bateman [29]	Post-hoc case-control	4	2449	90 (PALICC)	Mortality rates not different between early HFOV (<24–48 hours of intubation) vs. CMV/Late HFOV in children most likely to have early HFOV (25% vs. 17%, p = 0.09) Length of MV and PICU stay significantly longer for early HFOV vs. CMV/Late HFOV	No mention of HFOV or CMV strategy Unclear how many patients really had PARDS (classification only made on OI)
Airway press	sure release vent	ilation				
Lalgudi Ganesen [30]	RCT Single-center	1.5	52	100 (Berlin)	Trial stopped prematurely for increased harm with APRV (53.8% vs. 26.9% control, $p = 0.089$) Comparable VFDs APRV with control Comparable oxygenation APRV with control	Planned sample size was 52 per arm CMV protocol based on pediatric prone studies

AECC American-European Consensus Conference, APRV airway pressure release ventilation, CMV conventional mechanical ventilation, HFOV high-frequency oscillatory ventilation, PARDS pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome, RCT randomized controlled trial

with a strategy utilizing PEEP and limited inspiratory pressures. Patients with obstructive airway disease, intractable septic or cardiogenic shock, or nonpulmonary terminal diagnosis were excluded. Targeted blood gas values were equal for each group. The intention-to-treat analysis showed that HFOV did not improve survival (HFOV 66% vs. 59%) or total ventilator free days (VFD) (HFOV 20 \pm 27 vs. 22 \pm 17) compared with CMV. However, the percentage of survivors requiring supplemental oxygen at 30 days was significantly lower in the HFOV group (21% vs. 59%, p = 0.039), suggestive of less lung injury. Furthermore, mortality was only 6% (N = 1/17) in patients who were exclusively managed on HFOV, in contrast to 42% (N = 8/19) for patients who failed CMV and were transitioned to HFOV and 40% (N = 4/10) in those exclusively managed with CMV, although these numbers were too small to draw any firm conclusions.

Samransamruajkit et al reported the results of a small single-center study comparing HFOV (N = 7 patients) with CMV (N = 9 patients) with AECC defined ARDS in a 2-year study period [26]. Although their study was not designed and thus powered to address this, survival was higher with HFOV (71%) compared with CMV (44%) and predicted by plasma levels of soluble intercellular adhesion molecule (sICAM) 1. The same group of investigators randomized 18 children with severe PARDS according to the Berlin Criteria to HFOV or CMV and a lung volume optimization maneuver in both groups [28]. They observed a significantly better improvement in oxygenation in patients randomized to HFOV, but again their study was underpowered to detect effects on patient outcome (in fact, only two patients died).

The controversy surrounding HFOV has been further fueled by two case-control studies. Gupta et al reported increased mortality and morbidity in patients managed with HFOV compared with CMV when they analyzed the data from the virtual PICU (vPICU) database [29]. Included in this study were 9177 patients from 98 institutions receiving MV aged 1 month to 18 years in the Virtual PICU System database from January 1, 2009, through December 31, 2011. For analytical purposes, patients were stratified by type of ventilation (HFOV vs. CMV); patients managed on the oscillator were stratified by early (i.e., within 24 hours of intubation) of and late HFOV (i.e., after 24 hours of intubation). Propensity matching to overcome confounding by indication (i.e., the sickest patient is the most likely to get the intervention) was used for matching. Comparisons between matched patients showed a significant difference in mortality (overall HFOV vs. CMV: 17% vs. 8%, p < 0.01; early HFOV vs. CMV: 18% vs. 8%, p < 0.01) and a significantly longer time spent on the ventilator for HFOV patients, challenging the use of HFOV.

Bateman and coworkers performed a post-hoc analysis of data from the Randomized Evaluation of Sedation Titration for Respiratory Failure (RESTORE) study with propensity matching to match for severity of illness comparing early HFOV (i.e., within 24–48 hours of intubation) with a group of children managed only with CMV or with CMV and late HFOV (CMV/late HFOV) [31]. For analytical purposes, they studied N = 213 children with the highest likelihood of early HFOV based on the propensity score. In-hospital mortality rates at day 90 were not different between the HFOV and CMV/late HFOV groups (25 vs. 17%, p = 0.09), but patients managed with the oscillator spend significantly more time on the ventilator in both quintiles with the highest risk of early HFOV.

Summarizing, the published pediatric clinical data are not supportive of HFOV. However, there are certain aspects that need to be considered when interpreting those data. The Arnold trial was performed during an era when the approach to CMV does not reflect current practices and the first study by Samransamruajkit et al did not report their CMV strategy [26]. Only in their second study did they mention their CMV settings, which could be appreciated as lung-protective [28]. The Gupta study is problematic to interpret, since important clinical variables that influence the decision to initiate HFOV, such as metrics of oxygenation and ventilator settings, were not available for propensity matching, thus challenging the true relevance and clinical impact of this study [32-34]. And finally, the data from the RESTORE study that was used by Bateman et al is influenced by the fact that, in that trial, decisions about MV mode and ventilator weaning strategy were left to the discretion of the treating physician [31].

Clinical Evidence in Adults

In the early 2000s, three RCTs comparing HFOV as first-line strategy with CMV in adult patients with ARDS reported improved oxygenation and although not significant - lower mortality in patients randomized to HFOV [35-37]. A subsequent meta-analysis of all available adult and pediatric RCTs confirmed a potential mortality benefit of HFOV, although much can be said about the ventilatory management in the control groups not being compatible with what is nowadays appreciated as LPV [38]. However, continued use of HFOV in adults became highly controversial following the outcome of two large RCTs. No benefit on patient outcome was observed in the Oscillate for Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome (OSCAR) trial that compared HFOV using a novel device with nonprotocolized CMV in 795 patients admitted to centers with little HFOV experience [39]. More worrisome however were the outcomes of the Oscillation for Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Treated Early (OSCILLATE). This study was stopped prematurely after inclusion of 548 out of 1200 planned patients due to increased mortality (47% vs. 35%, p = 0.005) and worse secondary outcomes in the HFOV group [40]. Unlike OSCAR, OSCILLATE was conducted in centers with previous HFOV experience and made use of a strictly protocolized CMV control arm. Including the results of these two later trials, an updated meta-analysis confirmed no outcome benefit of HFOV over CMV, challenging the routine use of HFOV in adults with moderate-to-severe ARDS [41, 42].

Why Did HFOV Fail to Improve Outcomes?

The question is whether the results of the pediatric and adult RCTs confirm that HFOV is not beneficial, or if the patient outcomes were determined by how the oscillator was used [43, 44]. Thus, one could question whether HFOV was applied in its most optimal fashion in those, in a manner that takes full advantage of the properties of HFOV. These issues (among others) include identification of the patient who will benefit the most from HFOV, the timing of cross-over from CMV to HFOV, and determining the best oscillator settings.

Indications for and Timing of HFOV

The indications for HFOV are ill-defined and are usually dictated by personal preferences of the attending physician and institutional bias. In general, HFOV is only considered as a rescue approach when CMV fails, but it could be argued that it should be considered earlier in the PARDS trajectory to minimize VILI and prevent exposure to noxious ventilator settings. There is virtually no pediatric data supporting this concept, except for one small observational study of 26 patients reporting significantly higher 30-day survival rates (58.8 vs. 12.5%) when HFOV was employed within 24 hours rather than as rescue [45]. OSCILLATE attempted to study the effects of early HFOV within 72 hours of ARDS diagnosis. However, in that study, patients could have been on the ventilator for up to 14 days prior to randomization, making it less clear what the true effects of early HFOV are [40].

Some authors have proposed the use of a specific oxygenation index (OI) or the PaO_2 /FiO₂ ratio as threshold in deciding when to transition a patient to HFOV. Two pediatric trials used, respectively, an OI > 13 and 15 as cut-off values [26, 27]. A recent re-evaluation of the OSCILLATE trial showed that a mortality benefit of HFOV could only be expected in adults with severe ARDS (i.e., PaO_2 /FiO₂ less than 100) [46], suggesting that HFOV as a rescue intervention should only be considered in the sickest of patients.

Lung Volume Optimization Maneuvers

Lung volume is the main determinant of oxygenation in diffuse alveolar disease during HFOV. Simply put, PaO₂ increases linearly with lung volume up to a certain point when alveoli become overdistended [47]. This suggests that an open-lung strategy (i.e., opening up the lung and keeping it open) by (repeated) recruitment maneuvers (RMs) should be considered when switching from CMV to HFOV. Remarkably, RMs seem not to be the standard of care when initiating HFOV [48]. This may be explained by a lack of clinical studies reporting beneficial effects of RMs, or even the best approach to RMs in HFOV, and the presumed enhancement of the underlying inflammatory process [49]. The only guidance comes from one neonatal lamb model study investigating four different RM approaches: a stepwise pressure increase over 6 minutes, a 20 second dynamic sustained inflation either one or repeated six times, and a standard approach (setting CDP directly at start) [50]. This study showed that a stepwise pressure increase produced the greatest gain in lung volume and resolution of atelectasis. A sustained inflation of 30-35 cmH₂O for 20-30 seconds was used in the small study by Samransamruajkit et al, whereas the adult OSICLLATE study applied 40 cmH₂O for 40 seconds [28, 40]. However, such a nonindividualized approach to lung volume optimization does not take the patient's respiratory system mechanics into account, thereby leading to overdistension or not fully recruited lung units in a clinically unidentifiable group of patients [44]. We have adopted an individualized, staircase incremental-decremental CDP titration as part of an open-lung approach to HFOV (Fig. 7.2). Such

sufficient gas exchange [51]. Additional benefits of optimization of the endexpiratory lung volume include a better distal dampening of the pressure oscillations. This is because pressure oscillations are less dampened in lungs with ongoing atelectasis, thus exposing the conducting airways and alveoli to injurious higher pressure swings (Fig. 7.2) [24]. With reduced compliance in unresolved atelectasis, there is a marked increase in transmission of the peak-to-trough ΔP to the alveoli and bronchi. Another, at least theoretical, benefit of RMs is that it allows oscillating the patient on the defla-

an approach is feasible and safe in terms of

hemodynamic consequences while allowing for

tion limb of the P–V curve, thereby avoiding, at least in part, injurious hyperinflation and atelectasis [20, 52–54]. By doing so, a lower CDP is needed to maintain the same amount of EELV than on the inflation limb because of the hysteresis of the respiratory system.

Achieving the Lowest Tidal Volume

The delivered Vt during HFOV is determined by numerous factors, including resistance of the respiratory system (Rrs) and oscillator settings such as oscillatory power (magnitude of membrane displacement), F in Hertz (Hz), I:E ratio, position of the membrane, endotracheal tube (ETT) length and diameter, and presence of ETT leakage [55–59]. The ETT constitutes the major work load to the oscillator and is an important determinant of Vt [60]. Vt is proportional to the ETT inner cross-sectional area because the impedance of the ETT exceeds the impedance of the lung [61, 62].

In clinical practice, it is common to set F and power according to the patient's age, ventilator settings, and observation of chest wiggle. However, from a physiological perspective, it seems more appropriate to use the highest possible F in PARDS. First, the higher the F, the smaller is the Vt because changes in F are inversely proportional to the distal oscillatory pressure amplitude [63]. It will subsequently be easier to stay within the limits of the safe zone (i.e., the zone with the smallest risk of injurious hyperinflation or atelectasis) of the P-V loop. Second, collapsed lung regions are more easily opened at higher F [64]. Third, the delivered Vt is more equally distributed as it becomes less dependent on regional compliance at higher F [23]. However, finding the best F can be challenging. Venegas et al have proposed that setting the oscillatory F is dictated by the corner frequency (Fc) of the lung, $Fc = 1/(2\pi RC)$, where R is resistance and C compliance [65]. Fc defines the optimal frequency at which there is adequate gas transport during HFOV in combination with the least injurious pressures and is influenced by the underlying disease (Fig. 7.3). It is increased in lung diseases characterized by short time constants and low compliance such as in



Fig. 7.2 Outline of the staircase incremental–decremental titration of the continuous distending pressure (CDP) after switching to high-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV)



PARDS. Importantly, F is intimately linked with ΔP . Basically, the higher the ΔP , the larger is the Vt. Yet, we (unpublished data) and others have observed in bench test studies that Vt was smaller when combining high F (15 Hz) and high power (set to achieve a ΔP of 90) compared with low F (5 Hz) and low power settings as the distal pressure amplitude was much lower but still associated with a sufficient CO₂ elimination [66].

Airway Pressure Release Ventilation

Description of APRV

Airway Pressure Release Ventilation (APRV) was first described in 1987 as a mode to deliver two levels of continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) while allowing for spontaneous breathing throughout the respiratory cycle [67]. Unlike traditional CPAP, both oxygenation and ventilation are supported during APRV. A continuous high flow is delivered to the patient, only interrupted by intermittent opening of the expiratory valve, resulting in a decrease in circuit pressure allowing gas outflow and thereby

enhanced CO_2 removal from the lungs as well as emptying of the anatomic dead space. Unlike CMV, the breath begins at an elevated baseline and ends with the deflation from high pressure to a low pressure. This driving pressure gradient establishes the delivered Vt allowing for ventilation, which is (as with PCV) affected by Crs and Rrs. Hence, APRV is considered a time-triggered, pressure-limited, and time-cycled intermittent mode of ventilation with an inversed inspiratory-to-expiratory ratio [68]. Of note, APRV is in fact an inverse ratio mode of PCV if spontaneous breathing is absent.

The operator has to set the high (Phigh) and low (Plow) pressure as well as the time (T) intervals of these pressures (Thigh and Tlow). Oxygenation is determined by the FIO₂ and Thigh. Usually, Phigh is set to match the plateau pressure (Pplat) during CMV (targeting Pplat <30 cmH₂O), but the approach to setting Plow and Thigh and Tlow is highly variable [68]. Thigh can be set somewhere between 4 and 10 seconds and is dictated by oxygenation. For Plow and Tlow, there are roughly two concepts: (a) using a constant Tlow and nonzero Plow to prevent complete end-expiratory lung deflation and a Thigh that is approximately 90% of the total cycle time, or (b) setting Tlow dictated by lung mechanics (to achieve an end-expiratory flow: peak expiratory flow (PEF) ratio of $\pm 50-75\%$), Plow at zero and Thigh >90% of the total cycle time – the inherent short Tlow thus prevents complete endexpiratory lung emptying [69, 70]. How both are ultimately set is dictated by the desired level of CO₂ elimination. The combination of these settings results in a mPaw calculated by ((Phigh * Thigh) + (Plow * Tlow)) / (Thigh + Tlow). The prolonged inspiratory time may lead to the development of intrinsic PEEP (PEEPi), which should be avoided because of its adverse cardiovascular effects.

Physiologic Benefits

The potential benefits of APRV are linked to a presumed reduced risk of volutrauma inherent to the pressure limitation with this mode, and therefore, the delivered Vt is affected by Crs and Rrs (as with PCV). In line with the open-lung concept, the risk for atelectrauma may be reduced because APRV delivers a higher mPaw than on PCV. Numerous animal studies have shown improved oxygenation and some reduced lung injury with APRV [30]. However, the true potential benefit of APRV is probably linked to spontaneous breathing, which makes it appealing. Critical care practitioners have adopted the philosophy of maintaining spontaneous breathing in mechanically ventilated patients as much as possible. This dogma is based on early work showing that Vt was directed toward the dorsal, well-perfused regions of the lung in anesthetized adults without lung injury when they were in the supine position [71]. These beneficial effects of spontaneous breathing were confirmed in experimental and clinical studies of lung injury [72, 73]. Explanations for these beneficial effects include reduced shunt fraction, improved distribution of Vt toward the dependent lung zones, and less lung inflammation [74–76]. In addition, spontaneous breathing may allow for a better patient-ventilator synchrony and a potential decrease in sedation and analgesia. To date, however, these beneficial effects have not been demonstrated in children.

Clinical Evidence in Children

The pediatric literature on APRV is mainly limited to case reports, case series, and retrospective and prospective observational cohort studies with small sample sizes. In most cases, APRV was employed as rescue intervention and overall results in terms of oxygenation and ventilation were not universally confirmed. In 2018, Lalgudi Ganesan et al reported the outcomes of the first RCT comparing APRV with CMV in Berlindefined PARDS (Table 7.1) [69]. In this openlabel, parallel-designed RCT, children aged 1 month to 12 years were randomized within 24 hours of PARDS diagnosis and 72 hours of ventilation to APRV or CMV. Remarkably, randomization was unbalanced as there were more girls and patients suffering from more severe hypoxia in the APRV arm. In the APRV group, Phigh was set $1-2 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$ above Pplat with a maximum of 30 cmH₂O and subsequently titrated targeting Vt 6-7 mL/kg IBW and Thigh at 4 seconds; Plow was set at 0 cmH₂O and Tlow was terminated when the expiratory flow had decreased to approximately 75% of the peak expiratory flow. Ventilator algorithms used in the two prone positioning trials by Curley et al were used for patients randomized to CMV [77, 78]. HFOV was used as rescue mode when predefined hypoxia criteria were met. Although the study was designed to include 26 patients per randomization arm, it was stopped prematurely at 50% enrollment because of increased mortality in the APRV group (53.8%) compared to CMV (26.9%), yielding a relative risk for death of 2.0 (95% CI 0.97-4.41). Cause of death in these patients was refractory hypoxemia in almost half of the patients, whereas the remaining patients died from MSOF. The primary endpoint VFDs were significantly lower in the APRV arm $(9.7 \pm 11.1 \text{ days})$ compared to the CMV arm $(14.2 \pm 10.4 \text{ days}).$

In summary, the available pediatric literature does not support the use of APRV in PARDS.

Current Evidence in Adults

Clinical studies in adults with ARDS have reported improved oxygenation, ventilation, and lung mechanics when comparing APRV with CMV, although most of these studies were not restricted to patients with severe ARDS [30]. However, different results in terms of patient outcome have been reported. Putensen et al found improved cardiovascular performance and arterial oxygenation as well as fewer ventilator and ICU days when comparing APRV with PCV, whereas others found no effect on clinically relevant outcomes in two RCTs [79, 80]. Similarly, conflicting observations have been made in prospective and retrospective cohort studies [81–83].

Why Did APRV Fail to Improve Outcomes?

Although not novel, use of APRV is limited to a certain number of centers and requires greater experience than traditional PCV. As with HFOV, there is no clear understanding of what optimal initial and titration APRV settings are effective. Furthermore, concerns related to APRV must be

better understood, and include the effect of high transpulmonary pressures during spontaneous breathing, along with cyclical derecruitment and Vt variability during the release time [69].

Practice Recommendations and Future Prospects

It can thus be concluded that there is a big difference between the presumed theoretical LPV effects of HFOV and APRV and their relationship with patient outcome. To date, both HFOV and APRV have not been shown to improve outcomes in children with moderate-to-severe ARDS. In fact, some adult and pediatric trials were stopped prematurely because the intervention caused harm. However, does this truly mean that we should discontinue use of HFOV or APRV indefinitely? It can safely be concluded that both ventilator modes suffer from similar issues: a lack of understanding of how to appropriately use these modes. In summary, we don't really know how to set the device tailored to the need of the individual patient nor do we really know which patient might actually benefit from either one of these modes. Furthermore, the question is still open if both modes are similar in terms of LPV (Fig. 7.4). APRV makes



Fig. 7.4 Position of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV) and airway pressure release ventilation (APRV) on the pressure–volume loop. Whereas APRV is

positioned on the inflation limb, optimal use of HFOV means that it is positioned on the deflation limb after a lung volume optimization maneuver use of spontaneous breathing, but is this really desired in the context of severe lung injury where spontaneous breathing may augment lung injury because of increased transpulmonary pressure [84]? Another major difference between the two modes is their position on the P–V loop. While HFOV makes use of the hysteresis of the lungs and oscillates on the deflation limb in the safe zone of ventilation, meaning that the same EELV is maintained at a lower pressure compared with the inflation limb [44], APRV ventilates on the inflation limb of the P-V loop where there is a continuum of alveolar recruitment and derecruitment, which is considered undesirable [52]. At the same time, there are major drawbacks associated with HFOV that favor the use of APRV. These include possible need for heavy sedation and or continued use of neuromuscular blockade, device noise, and probably most important, lack of monitoring tools to assist the physician in finding the optimal settings [85]. Most HFOV devices cannot display P-V loops and although some modern day oscillators can display Vt, it is unclear if measuring Vt can aid in identifying the best oscillator settings. These are all subjects of ongoing and future research.

So, where does this leave the physician? At present, no recommendations can be supported by rigorous evidence. The Pediatric Mechanical Ventilation Consensus Conference (PEMVECC) recommended that HFOV may be considered if conventional ventilation fails, using an openlung strategy to maintain optimal EELV [86]. These recommendations mirrored the recommendations from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC). This expert panel recommended that HFOV should be considered as an alternative ventilatory mode in patients with moderate-to-severe PARDAS in whom Pplat exceeds 28 cm H_2O in the absence of clinical evidence of reduced chest wall compliance [87]. PALICC also recommended that the optimal lung volume in HFOV should be achieved by exploration of the potential for lung recruitment by a stepwise increase and decrease of the mean airway pressure (continuous distending pressure) under continuous monitoring of the oxygenation and CO₂ response and hemodynamic parameters. Both PEMVECC and PALICC did not make any recommendations on the use of APRV. Our personal preference is to consider HFOV in the presence moderate-tosevere lung injury rather than APRV. This approach is based on the change in thinking about spontaneous breathing, which brings APRV into consideration later in the clinical trajectory, when the patient has improved and might benefit from spontaneous breathing instead of using it as an early primary mode of ventilation. There are no pediatric data to support this assumption, although bench work and limited data in adults suggested that APRV would be more protective in limiting lung stress and strain in ARDS when associated with spontaneous breathing [88]. We have moved away from the concept of HFOV being just a rescue mode of ventilation, but have adopted a liberal threshold for HFOV when PIP (in case of PC ventilation) or Pplat >28-32 cmH₂O and PEEP >8 cmH₂O and $FiO_2 > 0.6$ and a rise in the oxygenation index (OI) on three consecutive measurements that are 1 hour apart [51].

It is needless to say that large RCTs are needed to examine the role of HFOV or APRV in the management of children with moderate-to-severe PARDS. The PRone and OScillation PEdiatric Clinical Trial (PROSpect) is currently underway examining the effects of prone positioning and HFOV in children with severe PARDS (www. prospect-network.org). The primary outcome of this 2 by 2 randomized adaptive trial is ventilatorfree days (VFDs), whereas secondary outcomes include, among others, mortality and trajectory of organ failure. The study is expected to complete in 6 years.

Conclusion

Nonconventional modes of ventilation such as HFOV and APRV are just another mode of ventilation. Use of these modes makes sense from a physiologic perspective, but these theoretical benefits have so far not been translated into improved meaningful outcomes in children with moderate-to-severe PARDS. Much needed studies are eagerly awaited.

References

- Khemani RG, Smith LS, Zimmerman JJ, Erickson S. Pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference G. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: definition, incidence, and epidemiology: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:S23–40. https:// doi.org/10.1097/PCC.00000000000432.
- Khemani RG, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2018;18:30344–8. https://doi. org/10.1016/S2213-2600.
- Schouten LR, Veltkamp F, Bos AP, van Woensel JB, Serpa Neto A, Schultz MJ, Wosten-van Asperen RM. Incidence and mortality of acute respiratory distress syndrome in children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Care Med. 2016;44:819–29. https://doi.org/10.1097/CCM.000000000001388.
- Tremblay LN, Slutsky AS. Ventilator-induced lung injury: from the bench to the bedside. Intensive Care Med. 2006;32:24–33. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00134-005-2817-8.
- Pinhu L, Whitehead T, Evans T, Griffiths M. Ventilatorassociated lung injury. Lancet. 2003;361:332–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(03)12329-X.
- Ranieri VM, Giunta F, Suter PM, Slutsky AS. Mechanical ventilation as a mediator of multisystem organ failure in acute respiratory distress syndrome. JAMA. 2000;284:43–4.
- Slutsky AS, Ranieri VM. Ventilator-Induced Lung Injury. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:2126–36.
- Network A. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. The acute respiratory distress syndrome network. N Engl J Med. 2000;342:1301–8.
- Briel M, et al. Higher vs lower positive end-expiratory pressure in patients with acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome: systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA. 2010;303:865–73. https://doi. org/10.1001/jama.2010.218.
- Terragni PP, et al. Tidal hyperinflation during low tidal volume ventilation in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2007;175:160–6. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200607-915OC.
- Kneyber MC, Zhang H, Slutsky AS. Ventilatorinduced lung injury. Similarity and differences between children and adults. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2014;190:258–65. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.201401-0168CP.
- Kneyber MC, Rimensberger PC. The need for and feasibility of a pediatric ventilation trial: reflections on a survey among pediatric intensivists. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13:632. https://doi.org/10.1097/ PCC.0b013e31824fbc37.
- Santschi M, et al. Acute lung injury in children: therapeutic practice and feasibility of international clinical trials. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11:681–9.

- Gattinoni L, Pesenti A. The concept of "baby lung". Intensive Care Med. 2005;31:776–84. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00134-005-2627-z.
- 15. de Jager P, Burgerhof JG, van Heerde M, Albers MJ, Markhorst DG, Kneyber MC. Tidal volume and mortality in mechanically ventilated children: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies*. Crit Care Med. 2014;42:2461–72. https:// doi.org/10.1097/CCM.00000000000546.
- 16. Erickson S, Schibler A, Numa A, Nuthall G, Yung M, Pascoe E, Wilkins B. Acute lung injury in pediatric intensive care in Australia and New Zealand: a prospective, multicenter, observational study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8:317–23.
- Khemani RG, Conti D, Alonzo TA, Bart RD III, Newth CJ. Effect of tidal volume in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35:1428.
- Bryan AC. The oscillations of HFO. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001;163:816–7. https://doi.org/10.1164/ ajrccm.163.4.16341.
- Gerstmann DR, Fouke JM, Winter DC, Taylor AF, deLemos RA. Proximal, tracheal, and alveolar pressures during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in a normal rabbit model. Pediatr Res. 1990;28:367–73.
- Froese AB. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation for adult respiratory distress syndrome: let's get it right this time! Crit Care Med. 1997;25:906–8.
- Ng J, Ferguson ND. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation: still a role? Curr Opin Crit Care. 2017;23:175. https://doi.org/10.1097/MCC.00000000000387.
- Imai Y, Slutsky AS. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation and ventilator-induced lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2005;33:S129–34.
- Tsuzaki K, Hales CA, Strieder DJ, Venegas JG. Regional lung mechanics and gas transport in lungs with inhomogeneous compliance. J Appl Physiol. 1993;75:206–16.
- Rotta AT, Gunnarsson B, Fuhrman BP, HErnan LJ, Steinhorn DM. Comparison of lung protective ventilation strategies in a rabbit model of acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2001;29(11):2176–84.
- Pillow JJ. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation: mechanisms of gas exchange and lung mechanics. Crit Care Med. 2005;33:S135–41.
- Arnold JH, Hanson JH, Toro-Figuero LO, Gutierrez J, Berens RJ, Anglin DL. Prospective, randomized comparison of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation and conventional mechanical ventilation in pediatric respiratory failure. Crit Care Med. 1994;22:1530–9.
- Samransamruajkit R, Prapphal N, Deelodegenavong J, Poovorawan Y. Plasma soluble intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (sICAM-1) in pediatric ARDS during high frequency oscillatory ventilation: a predictor of mortality. Asian Pac J Allergy Immunol. 2005;23:181–8.
- 28. Samransamruajkit R, Rassameehirun C, Pongsanon K, Huntrakul S, Deerojanawong J, Sritippayawan S, Prapphal N. A comparison of clinical efficacy between high frequency oscillatory ventilation and conventional ventilation with lung volume recruit-

ment in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. Indian journal of critical care medicine : peer-reviewed, official publication of Indian Society of. Crit Care Med. 2016;20:72–7. https://doi.org/10.4103/0972-5229.175940.

- Gupta P, et al. Comparison of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation and conventional mechanical ventilation in pediatric respiratory failure. JAMA Pediatr. 2014;168:243. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jamapediatrics.2013.4463.
- Jain SV, et al. The 30-year evolution of airway pressure release ventilation (APRV). Intensive Care Med Exp. 2016;4:11. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s40635-016-0085-2.
- Bateman ST, et al. Early high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory failure. A propensity score analysis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2016;193:495–503. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.201507-1381OC.
- 32. Kneyber MC, van Heerde M, Markhorst DG. It is too early to declare early or late rescue highfrequency oscillatory ventilation dead. JAMA Pediatr. 2014;168:861. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jamapediatrics.2014.961.
- Rimensberger PC, Bachman TE. It is too early to declare early or late rescue high-frequency oscillatory ventilation dead. JAMA Pediatr. 2014;168:862–3. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2014.940.
- 34. Essouri S, Emeriaud G, Jouvet P. It is too early to declare early or late rescue high-frequency oscillatory ventilation dead. JAMA Pediatr. 2014;168:861–2. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2014.937.
- 35. Derdak S, et al. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation for acute respiratory distress syndrome in adults: a randomized, controlled trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2002;166:801–8. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.2108052.
- 36. Bollen CW, et al. High frequency oscillatory ventilation compared with conventional mechanical ventilation in adult respiratory distress syndrome: a randomized controlled trial [ISRCTN24242669]. Crit Care. 2005;9:R430–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/ cc3737.
- 37. Shah SB, Findlay GP, Jackson SK, Smithies MN. Prospective study comparing HFOV versus CMV in patients with ARDS. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30:S84.
- 38. Sud S, Sud M, Friedrich JO, Meade MO, Ferguson ND, Wunsch H, Adhikari NK. High frequency oscillation in patients with acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS): systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2010;340:c2327.
- Young D, et al. High-frequency oscillation for acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2013;368:806–13. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa1215716.
- Ferguson ND, et al. High-frequency oscillation in early acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2013;368:795–805. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa1215554.

- 41. Gu XL, Wu GN, Yao YW, Shi DH, Song Y. Is high-frequency oscillatory ventilation more effective and safer than conventional protective ventilation in adult acute respiratory distress syndrome patients? A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Crit Care. 2014;18:R111. https://doi.org/10.1186/cc13900.
- Malhotra A, Drazen JM. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation on shaky ground. N Engl J Med. 2013;368:863–5. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMe1300103.
- 43. Kneyber MC, Markhorst DG. Do we really know how to use high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in critically ill children? Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2016;193:1067–8. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.201512-2418LE.
- Kneyber MC, Markhorst DG. Any trial can (almost) kill a good technique. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:1092–3. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00134-016-4215-9.
- 45. Fedora M, Klimovic M, Seda M, Dominik P, Nekvasil R. Effect of early intervention of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation on the outcome in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Bratisl Lek Listy. 2000;101:8–13.
- 46. Meade MO, et al. Severity of hypoxemia and effect of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;196:727–33. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.201609-1938OC.
- Suzuki H, Papazoglou K, Bryan AC. Relationship between PaO2 and lung volume during high frequency oscillatory ventilation. Acta Paediatr Jpn. 1992;34:494–500.
- Kneyber MC, van Heerde M, Markhorst DG. Reflections on pediatric high-frequency oscillatory ventilation from a physiologic perspective. Respir Care. 2012;57:1496–504. https://doi.org/10.4187/ respcare.01571.
- Samransamruajkit R, et al. Potent inflammatory cytokine response following lung volume recruitment maneuvers with HFOV in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Asian Pac J Allergy Immunol. 2012;30:197–203.
- Pellicano A, Tingay DG, Mills JF, Fasulakis S, Morley CJ, Dargaville PA. Comparison of four methods of lung volume recruitment during high frequency oscillatory ventilation. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35:1990–8.
- 51. de Jager P, et al. Feasibility of an alternative, physiologic, individualized open-lung approach to high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in children. Ann Intensive Care. 2019;9:9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13613-019-0492-0.
- 52. Markhorst DG, van Genderingen HR, van Vught AJ. Static pressure-volume curve characteristics are moderate estimators of optimal airway pressures in a mathematical model of (primary/pulmonary) acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30:2086–93. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00134-004-2446-7.

- 53. Tingay DG, Mills JF, Morley CJ, Pellicano A, Dargaville PA. The deflation limb of the pressurevolume relationship in infants during highfrequency ventilation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2006;173:414–20.
- 54. Goddon S, Fujino Y, Hromi JM, Kacmarek RM. Optimal mean airway pressure during highfrequency oscillation: predicted by the pressurevolume curve. Anesthesiology. 2001;94:862–9.
- Pillow JJ, Sly PD, Hantos Z, Bates JH. Dependence of intrapulmonary pressure amplitudes on respiratory mechanics during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation in preterm lambs. Pediatr Res. 2002;52:538–44.
- 56. van Genderingen HR, Versprille A, Leenhoven T, Markhorst DG, van Vught AJ, Heethaar RM. Reduction of oscillatory pressure along the endotracheal tube is indicative for maximal respiratory compliance during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation: a mathematical model study. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2001;31:458–63.
- 57. Slutsky AS, et al. Effects of frequency, tidal volume, and lung volume on CO₂ elimination in dogs by high frequency (2–30 Hz), low tidal volume ventilation. J Clin Invest. 1981;68:1475–84.
- Scalfaro P, Pillow JJ, Sly PD, Cotting J. Reliable tidal volume estimates at the airway opening with an infant monitor during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation. Crit Care Med. 2001;29:1925–30.
- Hamel DS, Katz AL, Craig DM, Davies JD, Cheifetz IM. Carbon dioxide elimination and gas displacement vary with piston position during high-frequency oscillatory ventilation. Respir Care. 2005;50:361–6.
- Gavriely N, Solway J, Loring SH, Butler JP, Slutsky AS, Drazen JM. Pressure-flow relationships of endotracheal tubes during high-frequency ventilation. J Appl Physiol. 1985;59:3–11.
- Niederer PF, Leuthold R, Bush EH, Spahn DR, Schmid ER. High-frequency ventilation: oscillatory dynamics. Crit Care Med. 1994;22:S58–65.
- 62. Hirao O, Iguchi N, Uchiyama A, Mashimo T, Nishimura M, Fujino Y. Influence of endotracheal tube bore on tidal volume during high frequency oscillatory ventilation: a model lung study. Med Sci Monit. 2009;15:MT1–4.
- 63. Wong R, Deakers T, Hotz J, Khemani RG, Ross PA, Newth CJ. Volume and pressure delivery during pediatric high-frequency oscillatory ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18:e189–94. https://doi. org/10.1097/PCC.00000000001089.
- Bauer K, Brucker C. The role of ventilation frequency in airway reopening. J Biomech. 2009;42:1108–13.
- Venegas JG, Fredberg JJ. Understanding the pressure cost of ventilation: why does high-frequency ventilation work? Crit Care Med. 1994;22:S49–57.
- 66. Van de Kieft M, Dorsey D, Morison D, Bravo L, Venticinque S, Derdak S. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation: lessons learned from mechanical test lung models. Crit Care Med. 2005;33:S142–7.
- Downs JB, Stock MC. Airway pressure release ventilation: a new concept in ventilatory support. Crit Care Med. 1987;15:459–61.

- Chatburn RL, Primiano FP Jr. A new system for understanding modes of mechanical ventilation. Respir Care. 2001;46:604–21.
- 69. Lalgudi Ganesan S, Jayashree M, Chandra Singhi S, Bansal A. Airway pressure release ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. A randomized controlled trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;198:1199–207. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201705-0989OC.
- Habashi NM. Other approaches to open-lung ventilation: airway pressure release ventilation. Crit Care Med. 2005;33:S228–40.
- Froese AB, Bryan AC. Effects of anesthesia and paralysis on diaphragmatic mechanics in man. Anesthesiology. 1974;41:242–55.
- Wrigge H, Zinserling J, Neumann P, Defosse J, Magnusson A, Putensen C, Hedenstierna G. Spontaneous breathing improves lung aeration in oleic acid-induced lung injury. Anesthesiology. 2003;99:376–84.
- 73. Putensen C, Mutz NJ, Putensen-Himmer G, Zinserling J. Spontaneous breathing during ventilatory support improves ventilation-perfusion distributions in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1999;159:1241–8.
- 74. Xia J, Sun B, He H, Zhang H, Wang C, Zhan Q. Effect of spontaneous breathing on ventilator-induced lung injury in mechanically ventilated healthy rabbits: a randomized, controlled, experimental study. Crit Care. 2011;15:R244. https://doi.org/10.1186/cc10502.
- Putensen C, Hering R, Muders T, Wrigge H. Assisted breathing is better in acute respiratory failure. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2005;11:63–8.
- Putensen C, Muders T, Varelmann D, Wrigge H. The impact of spontaneous breathing during mechanical ventilation. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2006;12:13–8.
- Curley MA, et al. Effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in children with acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;294:229–37.
- Curley MA, et al. Clinical trial design--effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in infants and children with acute respiratory distress syndrome. J Crit Care. 2006;21:23–32; discussion 32–27. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jcrc.2005.12.004.
- Putensen C, Zech S, Wrigge H, Zinserling J, Stuber F, Von Spiegel T, Mutz N. Long-term effects of spontaneous breathing during ventilatory support in patients with acute lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001;164:43–9. https://doi.org/10.1164/ ajrccm.164.1.2001078.
- Varpula T, Jousela I, Niemi R, Takkunen O, Pettila V. Combined effects of prone positioning and airway pressure release ventilation on gas exchange in patients with acute lung injury. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2003;47:516–24.
- Gonzalez M, et al. Airway pressure release ventilation versus assist-control ventilation: a comparative propensity score and international cohort study. Intensive Care Med. 2010;36:817–27. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00134-010-1837-1.

- 82. Maxwell RA, et al. A randomized prospective trial of airway pressure release ventilation and low tidal volume ventilation in adult trauma patients with acute respiratory failure. J Trauma. 2010;69:501– 10; discussion 511. https://doi.org/10.1097/ TA.0b013e3181e75961.
- Maung AA, et al. Compared to conventional ventilation, airway pressure release ventilation may increase ventilator days in trauma patients. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2012;73:507–10.
- 84. Yoshida T, Fujino Y, Amato MB, Kavanagh BP. Fifty Years of Research in ARDS. Spontaneous Breathing during Mechanical Ventilation. Risks, Mechanisms, and Management. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195:985–92. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.201604-0748CP.
- 85. de Jager P, Burgerhof JGM, Koopman AA, Markhorst DG, Kneyber MCJ. Lung volume optimization maneuver responses in pediatric high fre-

quency oscillatory ventilation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2019;199:1034. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.201809-1769LE.

- Kneyber MCJ, et al. Recommendations for mechanical ventilation of critically ill children from the Paediatric Mechanical Ventilation Consensus Conference (PEMVECC). Intensive Care Med. 2017;43:1764–80. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00134-017-4920-z.
- Rimensberger PC, Cheifetz IM, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Ventilatory support in children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:S51–60. https://doi.org/10.1097/ PCC.000000000000433.
- Richard JC, et al. Potentially harmful effects of inspiratory synchronization during pressure preset ventilation. Intensive Care Med. 2013;39:2003–10. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00134-013-3032-7.



Ventilator Weaning and Extubation Strategies for Children with PARDS

Adrienne Randolph

This chapter will provide an overview of strategies for discontinuing ventilator support in children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS) [1], as also recently reviewed by Hess and Randolph [2], by reviewing the following topics:

- How clinicians can assess whether children should be assessed for extubation readiness?
- The indications for ventilator weaning and which parameters to evaluate.
- Use of spontaneous awakening and spontaneous breathing trials.
- Ventilator modes commonly used in the process of weaning.
- How to determine when ventilator liberation is facilitated by a tracheostomy?
- Use of weaning and extubation protocols.
- Comparing criteria for use in assessing readiness for extubation in children.
- Use of noninvasive ventilation, high-flow nasal cannula, and other supports to optimize extubation success.

Introduction

Most children diagnosed with PARDS require intubation with prolonged mechanical ventilator support during lung recovery. Fluid overload, sedation, neuromuscular weakness, and impaired clearance of secretions can prolong need for ventilator support. Many strategies have been used to discontinue mechanical ventilator support in children, where the ultimate goal is permanent liberation. Weaning is a strategy where the amount of ventilator support is gradually decreased while continually assessing patient tolerance. In the mid-1990s, a large multicenter study showed that many adults with acute respiratory failure do not require weaning and can be extubated after the underlying disease process is treated and they are awake and able to maintain their airway [3]. A multicenter trial then showed that most children who pass a spontaneous breathing trial (SBT) can be extubated successfully, requiring no additional support aside from supplemental oxygen [4]. Children that fail their SBT, however, require thorough evaluation to determine underlying reasons for failure. Sedation, neuromuscular weakness, and difficulty in clearing secretions are common reasons for SBT failure. Children with PARDS have many risk factors for developing neuromuscular weakness such as prolonged mechanical ventilator support with immobility, exposure to steroids, and use of neuromuscular-blocking agents. Therefore, children recovering from PARDS may require

A. Randolph (\boxtimes)

Boston Children's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: adrienne.randolph@childrens.harvard.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_8

Table 8.1 Recommendations for discontinuing ventilatory support in children with PARDS modified from Macintyre [5]

Recommendation 1: In children with PARDS requiring mechanical ventilation for more than 24 hours, the causes that contribute to ongoing ventilator dependence should be systematically evaluated at least once daily. The goal is to reverse all possible ventilatory and nonventilatory issues impeding the ventilator discontinuation process

Recommendation 2: Children with PARDS receiving mechanical ventilation for respiratory failure should undergo a formal assessment of discontinuation potential if they meet the following criteria: a. The underlying cause for respiratory failure is likely reversed, b. their oxygenation and pH is acceptable, c. they are hemodynamically stabile, and d. their capacity to initiate spontaneous breaths is sufficient

Recommendation 3: Formal discontinuation assessments for children receiving mechanical ventilation for respiratory failure related to PARDS should be performed during spontaneous breathing rather than while the patient is still receiving substantial ventilator support. Tolerance of reduction to FiO2 < 50% and an initial brief period of spontaneous breathing can be used to assess the capability of continuing onto a formal spontaneous breathing trial (SBT). There are no firm criteria with which to assess patient tolerance during SBTs but the respiratory pattern, the adequacy of gas exchange, hemodynamic stability, and subjective comfort all should be considered. Children tolerating an SBT lasting 30–120 minutes should be considered for permanent ventilator discontinuation

Recommendation 4: Extubation (the removal of the artificial airway) from a child recovering from PARDS who has successfully passed an SBT should be based on assessments of airway patency and the ability of the patient to protect the airway. A patient should be assessed prior to extubation to determine if early initiation of NIV or HFNC may facilitate the transition to complete ventilator liberation

Recommendation 5: Children recovering from PARDS who are receiving mechanical ventilation for respiratory failure that fail an SBT should have the cause for the failed SBT determined. Once reversible causes for failure are corrected, subsequent SBTs should be performed once every 24 hours, or more frequently, if the cause is oversedation. After failing an SBT, they should receive a stable, nonfatiguing, and comfortable form of ventilatory support

Recommendation 6: Weaning and ventilator discontinuation and sedation management protocols designed to give nonphysician healthcare professionals more autonomy have been successfully developed and implemented in pediatric intensive care units and may facilitate ventilator discontinuation

Recommendation 7: Tracheostomy should be considered after an initial period of stabilization on the ventilator when it becomes apparent that a child recovering from PARDS will require prolonged ventilator assistance (>14–30 days). Tracheostomy then should be performed when the child appears likely to gain benefit and is still expected to require prolonged ventilator support. Children requiring high levels of sedation to tolerate an endotracheal tube and those with profound neuromuscular weakness should be considered for tracheostomy early, and reassessed daily with risk–benefit assessment

Recommendation 8: Unless there is evidence for clearly irreversible disease (e.g., high spinal cord injury or advanced neurodegenerative condition), a child recovering from PARDS requiring prolonged mechanical ventilator support for respiratory failure should not be considered permanently ventilator dependent until many months of ventilator liberation attempts have failed

Recommendation 9: Ventilator liberation strategies in children with PARDS requiring prolonged mechanical ventilation should be systematic, slow paced, and usually include gradually lengthening self-breathing trials

Recommendation 10: Transfer to a rehabilitation center specializing in weaning and providing high-level physical therapy may optimize the efficiency of the process of ventilator liberation in some children with PARDS

ongoing respiratory support after extubation to decrease the risk of reintubation. Noninvasive ventilation (NIV) (e.g., CPAP or BiPAP), high-flow nasal cannula (HFNC), and/or cough-assist devices can assist patients who are severely deconditioned. A temporary tracheostomy is required in some children with PARDS for secretion management or to facilitate more prolonged ventilator weaning. These topics will be reviewed in detail in the sections below. Evidence-based recommendations for Weaning and Discontinuing Ventilatory Support were published in 2001 by a task force of individuals from three professional societies [5]. In Table 8.1, these recommendations have been modified for application in children recovering from PARDS. In 2007, an International Consensus Conference focusing on adult patients suggested that ventilator discontinuation could be categorized as simple, difficult, or prolonged as follows [6].

- *Simple*: Patients who successfully extubate after the first SBT.
- *Difficult*: Patients who fail the initial SBT and require up to 3 SBTs or as long as 7 days from the first SBT to achieve successful liberation from the ventilator.
- Prolonged: Patients who fail at least 3 SBTs or require >7 days from the first SBT to achieve successful ventilator discontinuation.

Although not formally applied, this stratification may be useful for categorizing ventilator discontinuation in children recovering from PARDS; proportionately, those with severe ARDS are more likely to be in the difficult or prolonged categories than children recovering from less severe lung injuries.

Assessing Readiness for Ventilator Discontinuation

Has the Severity of PARDS and Its Underlying Trigger Improved?

Strategies for providing lung protective mechanical ventilator support should be provided while aggressively treating the underlying disease process that triggered PARDS (e.g., infection, pancreatitis, aspiration, etc.). Once the patient achieves sufficient recovery, the process of discontinuing mechanical ventilatory support should begin. For practitioners following a PARDS management protocol, such as the one developed by the ARDS Clinical Research Network [7], which was modified by Curley et al. [8] for use in the pediatric prone positioning clinical trial, parameters for decreasing levels of ventilator support based on oxygenation and ventilation will be specified.

Is the Child Hemodynamically Stable?

Before attempting to discontinue mechanical ventilator support, pediatric patients should be hemodynamically stable. This may be defined as absence of clinically significant hypotension (i.e., requiring no vasopressor therapy or only low-dose) and active myocardial ischemia or its risk should have resolved. Although serum B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) – a marker of fluid overload, which can rise during an SBT due to left ventricular failure – has been used in clinical studies to guide fluid restriction and diuresis in adult patients [9], the majority of children with PARDS have recovered cardiovascular function by the time that ventilator weaning is initiated.

Is Gas Exchange Acceptable?

There are no strict parameters for categorizing when children are ready for ventilator discontinuation using gas exchange criteria, but assessing adequacy of gas exchange is important. Generally, children with SpO₂ > 92% on an FIO₂ \leq 0.5 and PEEP \leq 7 cm H₂O have adequate oxygenation to initiate the process. Parameters for ventilation will vary but those with arterial pH is >7.35 (or venous pH >7.30) with an acceptable minute ventilation for age and weight can usually tolerate a trial. When high minute ventilation is required due to high dead space and/or high CO₂ production, children may not be able to sustain this level for a prolonged period spontaneous breathing.

Is the Level of Sedation Titrated for the Child to Be Easily Awakened but Calm?

Before the process of ventilator discontinuation can proceed, the child must be able to consistently initiate spontaneous inspiratory efforts. The level of sedation commonly impedes this process [4]. Therefore, it is recommended that children tolerate a spontaneous awakening trial (SAT) before they undergo formal assessment of ability to tolerate ventilator discontinuation with an SBT [10]. Children are considered to have passed the SAT if they consistently open their eyes to verbal stimuli. If they do not, sedation should be decreased and then restarted at a decreased level (usually half the previous dose) and then titrated to achieve a prespecified sedation target (e.g., awake and calm) using a scale that is customized for children. The State Behavioral Scale is a validated customized sedation scale for children [11]. Use of short-acting sedatives, such propofol or dexmedetomidine, can be implemented fully or in part as part of sedative weaning as they do not impede spontaneous respiration as much as narcotics or benzodiazepines. However, prolonged use of propofol in children must be restricted due to the risk of propofol infusion syndrome [12]. Although use of a protocol for titrating narcotics and benzodiazepines in mechanically ventilated children, many of whom had PARDS, did not shorten time to extubation, overall, children on the protocol were more awake and had less overall narcotic exposure [13].

Is the Patient Profoundly Weak?

Respiratory muscle strength is also an important consideration. Children whose respiratory muscle strength is impeded due to critical illness myopathy/polyneuropathy or neurologic injury are at higher risk for extubation failure [14]. These patients should have their maximum airway pressure during airway occlusion (aPiMax) measured. In children with low aPiMax, considimportant.

clinical trials comparing different methods of weaning from mechanical ventilation limited specifically in children intubated for severe hypoxia. In a heterogeneous group of children with respiratory failure from pulmonary and neurologic etiologies including PARDS, there was

Fig. 8.1 The course of mechanical ventilation in children. (Courtesy of Christopher Newth, MD and adapted from Newth et al. [15])





no difference between physician-driven weaning versus two different pressure support ventilation (PSV)-based weaning protocols [4]. In this trial, the physician-driven PSV protocol required a clinician to stepwise decrease the amount of pressure support, aiming to maintain an exhaled tidal volume goal (Fig. 8.2). The other pressure support weaning arm used an automated mode on the ventilator called Volume Support to achieve the same goal but targeting minute ventilation, with continuous adjustment of pressure support. In the "usual care" arm, clinicians used a mix of modes including synchronized intermittent mandatory ventilation (SIMV) with a stepwise decrease in set rate, PSV and CPAP. Although all children failed an SBT (called the extubation readiness test) prior to randomization, the median duration of time in weaning was between 1.6 and 2 days in the three study arms.

There is no evidence to support a specific mechanical ventilator weaning method for children with PARDS, so continuous assessment is essential, with titration of the amount of support downward as the patient recovers. Randomized trials evaluating automated systems of weaning were systematically reviewed by Rose and colleagues [16], and there is some evidence that automated systems can reduce weaning duration significantly with a concomitant decrease in duration of mechanical ventilation and number of patients receiving a tracheostomy. Although these trials included patients with ARDS and pediatric trials were included, they were not focused specifically on this population. Therefore, an adequately powered multicenter randomized controlled trial is needed to evaluate the safety and efficacy of automated systems of weaning young children with PARDS.

Spontaneous Breathing Trials

In the 1990s, two randomized, controlled trials in adult patients were published [17, 18] that showed performing a once or twice daily SBT in patients meeting screening criteria enabled successful extubation in the majority of patients compared to synchronized intermittent mandatory ventilation (SIMV) weaning (gradual reduction in mandatory breath rate) or PSV weaning. Most adult patients were successfully extubated after passing the first SBT, which was a finding that was replicated in children [4]. The two adult and pediatric studies included patients with ARDS. In patients that failed the initial SBT, no difference in duration of mechanical ventilation was seen between PSV versus usual care in children [4]. However, once or multiple daily SBT was superior to PSV and SIMV weaning in one multicenter randomized trial in adults [18]. This evidence shows that adult and pediatric patients who tolerate an SBT for 30-120 minutes should be considered for a trial of extubation, because they are likely ready for liberation from mechanical ventilator support.

The resistance of an endotracheal tube is associated with its radius and length. Therefore, smaller tubes were believed to have higher resistance, necessitating that, along with the pressure needing to be generated against the ventilator valves, small children be supported with some PSV during their testing to decrease risk of fatigue and failure (Fig. 8.2). This belief has been challenged by Khemani and colleagues who showed that use of PSV may overestimate the patient's chance of success by providing too much ventilator support and recommended use of CPAP alone for SBTs [19, 20]. In older patients, especially those with neuromuscular weakness or afterloadsensitive left ventricles, a T-piece trial can be used to estimate ability to tolerated extubation.

An SBT in children can be performed with a low level of PSV (5–10 cm H_2O) titrated upward for smaller endotracheal tubes over low PEEP $(4-5 \text{ cm } H_2O)$ as shown in the protocol in Fig. 8.2, or can be performed on CPAP of 5 cm H₂O. Use of inspiratory pressure automatically titrated to overcome endotracheal tube resistance (i.e., tube compensation) is another option that is used in adult patients [2]. Tube compensation adjusts the level of PS according to the size of the endotracheal tube and inspiratory flow; it compensates for the resistance through the endotracheal tube. The resistance caused by upper airway edema after extubation may, however, be similar to the resistance caused by the endotracheal tube (ETT) [21].

PRESSURE SUPPORT WEANING PROTOCOL*

Physician to review in entirety in conjunction with a Respiratory Therapist

- Patient is on a ventilator that delivers pressure support
- Physician to review pain and sedation orders with RN
- $\hfill\square$ PEEP \leq 7 cm H_2O and $FiO_2 \leq 60\%$
- □ Check inspiratory rise time and flow sensitivity (adjust if necessary)

Initiate Pressure Support Patient's Ideal Body Weight:_____kg

PS min by ETT size: 3.0 to 3.5 ETT = 12 cm H₂O; 4.0 to 4.5 = 10; 5.0 to 5.5 = 8; $\ge 6.0 = 6$ cm H₂O

ETT size =_____ PS min = _____cm H₂O

- 1. Change to PS mode on PS min + 2 cm H2O
- 2. Adjust PS to achieve exhaled VT of 5-7 ml/kg (_____ to ____ ml) and hold for 4 hours.

ADJUST FIO2 AND PEEP

Maintain $SpO_2 \ge 95\%$

- If $SpO_2 \ge 95\%$ on $FiO_2 \le 0.60$, decrease PEEP by 1 cm H₂O Q4 hours (PEEP ≥ 8 cm H₂O for > 4 hrs = weaning cessation, see back of page)
- Once PEEP is \leq 5 cm H₂O, then wean FiO₂ to \leq 50%

If $SpO_2 < 95\%$, then return to previous setting, notify MD, and hold PEEP wean for 4 hrs.

PRESSURE SUPPORT ADJUSTMENT

Goal is to wean to PSmin keeping exhaled VT between 5 to 7 ml/kg

- If exhaled VT ≥7 ml/kg (____ml) at any time OR VT ≥ 5 ml/kg (____ml) for ≥ 4 hours then wean PS by 2 cm H₂O and reassess in 30 minutes. Evaluate Q4 hrs.
- See EXTUBATION READINESS. When PSmin (____) is reached, see Extubation at bottom of page.
- If exhaled VT are consistently < 5 ml/kg (____ml) then increase PS in 2 cm H₂O increments to achieve tidal volumes of ≥5 ml/kg AND do not wean PS for at least 4 hours.
 Spontaneous RR goal: age > 5 years (10 to 35 bpm); age 2-5 years (15 to 40 bpm); age 6 months to 2 years (15 to 45 bpm); age < 6 months (20 to 55 bpm)
- RR is > RR goal? →YES: (a.) Could be from anxiety alone. Evaluate sedation/analgesia. (b.) If anxiety appears to be from excessive work of breathing, increase PS 2 cm H₂O until RR is in range.
- RR is < RR goal? → YES: If oversedated, decrease sedation/analgesia.

EXTUBATION READINESS

□ PS ≤16 cm H₂O and SpO₂ ≥ 95% on PEEP ≤ 5 cm H₂O and FiO₂ ≤ 0.50 for a minimum of 4 hours If the above criteria are met, once *every 24 hours with Physician approval* you may perform an *Extubation Test* by placing patient on PS min (____) and monitoring exhaled tidal volumes.

If exhaled tidal volume is consistently < 5 ml/kg (___ml) AND/OR SpO₂ < 95 % on PEEP \leq 5 and FiO₂ \leq 0.50 AT ANY TIME, then return to previous PS setting, hold for 4 hours then decrease stepwise to PSmin as specified in **PRESSURE SUPPORT ADJUSTMENT** above.

Extubation

Once patient is *on PSmin* and *for* \geq *2 hours* (1.) Exhaled tidal volumes are \geq 5ml/kg AND (2.) SpO₂ \geq 95% on PEEP \leq 5 and FiO₂ \leq 0.50, then proceed to **Extubation**

* This protocol was used in a clinical trial: Randolph AG, et al. JAMA 2002; 288:2561-2568.

Fig. 8.2 Example of a ventilator discontinuation protocol

In a multicenter study of 182 mechanically ventilated pediatric patients, an SBT (called an ERT or extubation readiness test) was performed for children meeting screening criteria as follows [4]. Patients were placed on PEEP ≤ 5

or FIO₂ \leq 0.5. If they maintained SpO₂ > 94%, they were then converted to PS titrated to the size of the endotracheal tube (e.g., 3.0–3.5 mm, then PS = 10 cm H₂O; \geq 5.0 mm, then PS 6 cm H₂O). The great majority of children passed the ERT, and of these, 88% were extubated with the great majority (87%), requiring no additional ventilator support. This finding was replicated using a similar protocol in the RESTORE study that was evaluating a sedation protocol in children mechanically ventilated for acute respiratory failure [13]. In children with an oxygenation index of six or lower, passing the ERT described above had a positive predictive value of 93% for successful extubation within 10 hours [22].

SBT Failure: Recognition and Management

A failed SBT is stressful both physiologically and psychologically for patients and families. Reviewing multiple pediatric studies, Newth and colleagues proposed a list of criteria for failing an SBT or ERT, which are shown in Table 8.2 [15]. Parameters for tachycardia and tachypnea will vary by age [4] given that young children have higher heart rates and respiratory rates. It is important to recognize when psychological factors are driving the changes in vital signs, and verbal reassurance, parental presence or, if these fail, pharmacologic measures may be needed. When it is deemed that the child has failed the SBT, ventilator support should be re-established with the goal of providing patient comfort. The

 Table 8.2
 Proposed criteria for ERT/SBT failure in children recovering from PARDS

Clinical criteria
Diaphoresis
Nasal flaring
Increasing respiratory effort
Tachycardia (increase in HR > 40 bpm)
Bradycardia
Cardiac arrhythmias
Hypotension
Apnea or hypopnea
Laboratory criteria
Increase of $PetCO_2 > 10 \text{ mmHg}$
Decrease of arterial $pH < 7.32$
Decline in arterial $pH > 0.07$
$PaO_2 < 60 \text{ mmHg with an } FiO_2 > 0.40 \text{ (P/F } O_2$
ratio <150)
SpO_2 / FiO ₂ declines >5%

Modified from Newth et al. [15]

mode of mechanical ventilation and specific settings may vary.

After a child recovering from PARDS fails the SBT and has been returned to comfortable ventilator settings, a systematic assessment of the reasons for failure should be performed. With correction of the cause of the failed SBT, another SBT is done 24 hours after the failed SBT. There are a number of reasons that may explain why a child recovering from PARDS failed an SBT that the clinician may evaluate and address, as reviewed by Hess and Randolph [2]:

- *Excessive respiratory muscle load*: high airways resistance and low compliance.
- *Auto-PEEP*: increases the pleural pressure needed to initiate inhalation.
- Cardiac dysfunction: left heart failure when intrathoracic pressure decreases with the transition from positive pressure ventilation to spontaneous breathing.
- Respiratory drive: increase (acidosis, pain) or decrease (narcotics) in respiratory drive. Decreased respiratory drive can be caused by oversedation or by underappreciated neurologic injury.
- Respiratory muscle weakness: either preexisting or acquired (critical care myopathy, diaphragm paralysis).
- *Electrolyte imbalance*: low levels of potassium, magnesium, phosphate, and calcium can impair ventilatory muscle function.
- Nutritional support: overfeeding can elevate carbon dioxide production, leading to hypercarbia whereas lack of sufficient protein and calories can lead to catabolism and muscle loss.
- *Fever and infection*: increases oxygen consumption and carbon dioxide production, resulting in an increased ventilatory requirement.
- *Major organ system failure*: renal failure can lead to fluid shifts and metabolic acidosis; neurologic impairment can lead to alteration in respiratory drive and ability to manage secretions.
- *Technical issues*: endotracheal tube obstruction from secretions and malposition of endotracheal tube should be ruled out.

Use of Clinical Decision Support (CDS) Protocols

Use of clinical decision support (CDS) protocols to guide mechanical ventilator management of children with PARDS is feasible and may be helpful, especially in improving compliance with the above recommendations [23, 24]. Optimally, these protocols will include instructions that improve consistency of evaluating children based on best clinical evidence with input from clinical experts. CDS protocols are designed to complement and enhance clinical decision making and be used as a tool in the hands of an expert clinician [25]. They are not a replacement for clinical judgment, and their application should be individualized for each patient. Successful CDS protocols require input from multidisciplinary teams, including respiratory therapists and nurses who are essential for protocol implementation and monitoring, and for timely feedback to the physician. Ventilator discontinuation protocols are common in adult ICUs in the United States, [26] and are increasingly used in pediatric ICUs. Elements of a ventilator discontinuation protocol are shown in Fig. 8.2 [4, 27].

Blackwood et al. [28] conducted a Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis on the use of ventilator discontinuation protocols. The review comprised 11 trials that included 1971 patients. Compared with usual care, the mean duration of mechanical ventilation in the protocol group was reduced by 25% (95% CI 9–39%), the duration of weaning was reduced by 78% (31–93%,), and ICU stay by 10% (2–19%). The results of this systematic review support the use of ventilator discontinuation protocols.

Extubation

After a child successfully completes an SBT, a decision about when and how to extubate must be made. Prolonging extubation in a patient that can be successfully extubated can lead to preventable complications such as atelectasis, ventilator-associated infection, and endotracheal tube obstruction. However, patients that fail extubation and require reintubation have worse clinical outcomes including prolonged hospital stay and

higher mortality [29]. Therefore, a reintubation rate of zero would mean that many children may be remaining on the ventilator longer than necessary but a high reintubation rate (e.g., >30%) may be putting too many children recovering from PARDS at risk. An acceptable reintubation rate for children with PARDS is likely between 10% and 20%. No single predictor or index of predictors has been shown to be highly accurate for extubation failure in mechanically ventilated children [15], and there are no studies specifically testing extubation predictors solely in children with PARDS.

Some children deemed to be at high risk of extubation failure can be transitioned to NIV or HFNC support to help them remain free of the endotracheal tube. HFNC has been shown to reduce reintubation versus conventional oxygen in adults at low-risk for reintubation, and to be noninferior to NIV in high-risk patients [30, 31]. The multidisciplinary team – including physicians, nurses, and respiratory therapists – should "huddle" and make a clear plan for when and how to remove the endotracheal tube, with a plan for determining when extubation has failed and how the patient will be rescued.

A patient's ability to clear secretions, their neurologic status, and their ability to maintain their upper airway must be assessed prior to extubation. Children recovering from PARDS who have poor neurologic function but who are able to manage their secretions may be able to be successfully extubated, whereas children with increased secretions and depressed neurologic status are at high risk for failing extubation. Some recommendations for how to assess these [2] are listed below:

Secretion assessment: In adult patients, inability to generate a cough peak flow >60 L/min, and secretions ≥2.5 mL/h have been reported to increase the risk of reintubation [32]. Accurate assessment of the strength of a cough using peak flow and quantifying the volume of secretions is difficult in intubated children and is usually subjective. Need for frequent suctioning, especially in patients requiring suctioning at least hourly, is a potential risk factor for extubation failure. However, some chil-

dren's secretion burden may decrease after extubation. Some patients with a weak cough who are not burdened by heavy secretion volume may be able to extubate successfully. Use of an insufflation-exsufflation cough-assist device may help with secretion management.

٠ Neurologic status assessment: Can the patient perform simple tasks either on command or after stimulation? These tasks may include opening eyes, following an object with the eyes, grasping a caregiver or parent's hand, or pushing with their feet against resistance. The effect of neurologic function on airway protection is not clear. Lack of a gag reflex itself is not a strict contraindication for extubation, but the patient must be watched very closely for aspiration and re-intubated quickly if it seems that secretions are pooling in the back of the throat without a reflexive cough. It is possible to proceed with extubation despite poor neurologic function; however, some clinicians prefer tracheostomy to the high risk of extubation failure. Many patients who are unable to follow commands, but have the ability to clear pulmonary secretions, can be safely extubated [33]. Bach has shown that a cough-assist device can help with airway clearance in patients with neuromuscular weakness [34], and this device may also help children who are weak during PARDS recovery.

Upper airway obstruction following extubation is a risk factor for extubation failure in children and can occur from subglottic supraglottic airway swelling [35]. Deflating the endotracheal tube cuff and measuring the amount of pressure delivered before hearing an air leak around the endotracheal tube (delivering up to 30 cm H_2O) has commonly been used to assess the potential for postextubation stridor, but is has been shown to be an inaccurate predictor. Although the absence of leak (positive test) with the cuff-leak test portends a higher risk of upper airway obstruction, the test itself may lead clinicians into unnecessarily delaying extubation [36, 37]. In part, this may be due to the fact that there is not a standard method for performing a cuff-leak test and interpretation of it is subjective [38, 39].

Use of steroids (e.g., dexamethasone) prior to extubation is acceptable if there are no contraindications in patients with suspected upper airway swelling [38]. In published meta-analyses, the incidence of postextubation laryngeal edema was decreased in adults and children receiving intravenous corticosteroids at least 12 hours prior to extubation who received multiple doses [40–42]. Use of corticosteroids even 4 hours pre-extubation may have an effect [43].

Extubation Failure

Tachypnea, retractions, tachycardia, and increasing hypoxia are all signs that a child is struggling after extubation. It is important to identify this pattern quickly and intervene to rescue the child so that morbidity is prevented, including aspiration and atelectasis, that can impair recovery from PARDS. In patients with severe distress, intubation may need to be performed quickly. However, most children can be assessed for remediable factors and interventions can be performed to assist them in remaining extubated. In stridulous children, use of inhaled racemic epinephrine and corticosteroids may help to reduce airway swelling. In children who are oversedated with insufficient respiratory drive, further reduction in their sedative wean is indicated. In children having difficulty managing their secretions, suctioning and use of a cough-assist device may be helpful. Positioning of older patients out of bed into a chair and use of incentive spirometry (or blowing pinwheels or bubbles) can help to prevent development of atelectasis.

NIV is increasingly used in the pediatric intensive care unit. It is commonly used in children recovering from PARDS after extubation. It can be used either to facilitate removal of the endotracheal tube and/or to prevent reintubation in a patient who appears to be failing extubation [44–46]. In the "huddle" prior to extubation, the clinical staff should determine if the patient may benefit from transition directly to NIV support. Children recovering from PARDS who repeatedly fail an SBT may benefit from direct transition to NIV for a trial of extubation. Children who use NIV at baseline often benefit from direct transfer to NIV using settings at or higher than their baseline settings. It is important not to delay reintubation if a patient who is rescued with NIV postextubation requires escalating settings, as this may lead to worse clinical outcomes. HFNC may also be used post extubation for prevention of failure or for rescue, but this technology has even less data supporting the safety of its use than NIV.

Summary of Key Learning Points

Modified from Hess and Randolph [2].

- Improvement in the severity of PARDS, adequate gas exchange, adequate respiratory drive, and hemodynamic stability are essential before children with PARDS can proceed to the ventilator liberation process.
- No single parameter accurately predicts the ability of a child to wean from the ventilator or to be successfully extubated.
- The best way to determine whether a child recovering from PARDS can be potentially liberated from the ventilator is by undergoing a spontaneous breathing trial (SBT). The SBT has been called an extubation readiness test (ERT) in many pediatric studies.
- The SBT should be individually modified according to the child's baseline characteristics.
- Providing too much support during the SBT may overestimate the chance of extubation success.
- A failed SBT can be due to many reasons, and it is important to systematically evaluate and intervene before repeating an SBT to optimize success.
- In children, oversedation and upper airway obstruction are common and remediable reasons failing a trial of extubation.
- Some children recovering from PARDS may benefit from extubation directly to NIV or HFNC to facilitate more rapid liberation from the endotracheal tube.

References

 Khemani RG, Smith LS, Zimmerman JJ, et al. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: definition, incidence, and epidemiology: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S23–40.

- Hess DR, Randolph A. Strategies for ventilator discontinuance. In: Ira Cheifetz NM, Marini JJ, editors. Mechanical ventilation: essentials for current adult and pediatric practice. Mount Prospect: Society for Critical Care Medicine; 2017. p. 1–17.
- Ely EW, Baker AM, Dunagan DP, et al. Effect on the duration of mechanical ventilation of identifying patients capable of breathing spontaneously. N Engl J Med. 1996;335(25):1864–9.
- Randolph AG, Wypij D, Venkataraman ST, et al. Effect of mechanical ventilator weaning protocols on respiratory outcomes in infants and children: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2002;288(20):2561–8.
- MacIntyre NR, Cook DJ, Ely EW Jr, et al. Evidencebased guidelines for weaning and discontinuing ventilatory support: a collective task force facilitated by the American College of Chest Physicians; the American Association for Respiratory Care; and the American College of Critical Care Medicine. Chest. 2001;120(6 Suppl):375S–95S.
- Boles JM, Bion J, Connors A, et al. Weaning from mechanical ventilation. Eur Respir J. 2007;29(5):1033–56.
- Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. The acute respiratory distress syndrome network. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1301–8.
- Curley MA, Arnold JH, Thompson JE, et al. Clinical trial design – effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in infants and children with acute respiratory distress syndrome. J Crit Care. 2006;21(1):23–32; discussion 32–37.
- Mekontso Dessap A, Roche-Campo F, Kouatchet A, et al. Natriuretic peptide-driven fluid management during ventilator weaning: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2012;186(12):1256–63.
- Girard TD, Kress JP, Fuchs BD, et al. Efficacy and safety of a paired sedation and ventilator weaning protocol for mechanically ventilated patients in intensive care (awakening and breathing controlled trial): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2008;371(9607):126–34.
- Curley MA, Harris SK, Fraser KA, et al. State behavioral scale: a sedation assessment instrument for infants and young children supported on mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2006;7(2):107–14.
- Timpe EM, Eichner SF, Phelps SJ. Propofol-related infusion syndrome in critically ill pediatric patients: coincidence, association, or causation? J Pediatr Pharmacol Ther. 2006;11(1):17–42.
- Curley MA, Wypij D, Watson RS, et al. Protocolized sedation vs usual care in pediatric patients mechanically ventilated for acute respiratory failure: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2015;313(4):379–89.
- 14. Khemani RG, Sekayan T, Hotz J, et al. Risk factors for pediatric extubation failure: the importance

of respiratory muscle strength. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(8):e798–805.

- Newth CJL, Venkataraman S, Willson DF, et al. Weaning and extubation readiness in pediatric patients. Pediatric Crit Care Med. 2009;10:1–11.
- Rose L, Schultz MJ, Cardwell CR, et al. Automated versus non-automated weaning for reducing the duration of mechanical ventilation for critically ill adults and children: a cochrane systematic review and metaanalysis. Crit Care. 2015;19:48.
- Brochard L, Rauss A, Benito S, et al. Comparison of three methods of gradual withdrawal from ventilatory support during weaning from mechanical ventilation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;150(4):896–903.
- Esteban A, Frutos F, Tobin MJ, et al. A comparison of four methods of weaning patients from mechanical ventilation. Spanish lung failure collaborative group. N Engl J Med. 1995;332(6):345–50.
- Khemani RG, Hotz J, Morzov R, et al. Pediatric extubation readiness tests should not use pressure support. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42(8):1214–22.
- Khemani RG, Newth CJ. CPAP alone best estimates post-extubation effort during spontaneous breathing trials in children. Intensive Care Med. 2017;43(1):150–1.
- Straus C, Louis B, Isabey D, et al. Contribution of the endotracheal tube and the upper airway to breathing workload. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1998;157(1):23–30.
- 22. Faustino EV, Gedeit R, Schwarz AJ, et al. Accuracy of an extubation readiness test in predicting successful extubation in children with acute respiratory failure from lower respiratory tract disease. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(1):94–102.
- Newth CJL, Khemani RG, Jouvet PA, et al. Mechanical ventilation and decision support in pediatric intensive care. Pediatr Clin N Am. 2017;64(5):1057–70.
- 24. Newth CJL, Sward KA, Khemani RG, et al. Variability in usual care mechanical ventilation for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: time for a decision support protocol? Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(11):e521–9.
- Haas CF, Loik PS. Ventilator discontinuation protocols. Respir Care. 2012;57(10):1649–62.
- Prasad M, Christie JD, Bellamy SL, et al. The availability of clinical protocols in US teaching intensive care units. J Crit Care. 2010;25(4):610–9.
- Hess DR, MacIntyre NR. Ventilator discontinuation: why are we still weaning? Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2011;184(4):392–4.
- Blackwood B, Alderdice F, Burns K, et al. Use of weaning protocols for reducing duration of mechanical ventilation in critically ill adult patients: Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2011;342:c7237.
- 29. Epstein SK. Extubation failure: an outcome to be avoided. Crit Care. 2004;8(5):310–2.
- Hernández G, Vaquero C, González P, Subira C, Frutos-Vivar F, Rialp G, Laborda C, Colinas L,

Cuena R, Fernández R. Effect of postextubation high-flow nasal cannula vs conventional oxygen therapy on reintubation in low-risk patients. JAMA. 2016;315(13):1354.

- 31. Hernández G, Vaquero C, Colinas L, Cuena R, González P, Canabal A, Sanchez S, Rodriguez ML, Villasclaras A, Fernández R. Effect of postextubation high-flow nasal cannula vs noninvasive ventilation on reintubation and postextubation respiratory failure in high-risk patients. JAMA. 2016;316(15):1565.
- Salam A, Tilluckdharry L, Amoateng-Adjepong Y, et al. Neurologic status, cough, secretions and extubation outcomes. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30(7):1334–9.
- King CS, Moores LK, Epstein SK. Should patients be able to follow commands prior to extubation? Respir Care. 2010;55(1):56–65.
- Bach JR, Sinquee DM, Saporito LR, et al. Efficacy of mechanical insufflation-exsufflation in extubating unweanable subjects with restrictive pulmonary disorders. Respir Care. 2015;60(4):477–83.
- 35. Khemani RG, Hotz J, Morzov R, et al. Evaluating risk factors for pediatric post-extubation upper airway obstruction using a physiology-based tool. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2016;193(2):198–209.
- Ochoa ME, Marin Mdel C, Frutos-Vivar F, et al. Cuffleak test for the diagnosis of upper airway obstruction in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(7):1171–9.
- Kriner EJ, Shafazand S, Colice GL. The endotracheal tube cuff-leak test as a predictor for postextubation stridor. Respir Care. 2005;50(12):1632–8.
- Pluijms WA, van Mook WN, Wittekamp BH, et al. Postextubation laryngeal edema and stridor resulting in respiratory failure in critically ill adult patients: updated review. Crit Care. 2015;19:295.
- Khemani RG, Schneider JB, Morzov R, Markovitz B, Newth CJL. Pediatric upper airway obstruction: Interobserver variability is the road to perdition. J Crit Care. 2013;28(4):490–7.
- Roberts RJ, Welch SM, Devlin JW. Corticosteroids for prevention of postextubation laryngeal edema in adults. Ann Pharmacother. 2008;42(5):686–91.
- Khemani RG, Randolph A, Markovitz B. Corticosteroids for the prevention and treatment of post-extubation stridor in neonates, children and adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2009;3:CD001000.
- Markovitz BP, Randolph AG, Khemani RG. Corticosteroids for the prevention and treatment of post-extubation stridor in neonates, children and adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008;(2):CD001000.
- 43. Cheng KC, Chen CM, Tan CK, et al. Methylprednisolone reduces the rates of postextubation stridor and reintubation associated with attenuated cytokine responses in critically ill patients. Minerva Anestesiol. 2011;77(5):503–9.
- Hess DR. The role of noninvasive ventilation in the ventilator discontinuation process. Respir Care. 2012;57(10):1619–25.
- Epstein SK. Noninvasive ventilation to shorten the duration of mechanical ventilation. Respir Care. 2009;54(2):198–208; discussion 208–11.
- 46. Epstein SK, Durbin CG Jr. Should a patient be extubated and placed on noninvasive ventilation after

failing a spontaneous breathing trial? Respir Care. 2010;55(2):198–206; discussion 207–8.



9

Noninvasive Respiratory Support in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Omar Alibrahim and Katherine Slain

Introduction

The incidence of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS) is estimated to be quite low, accounting for approximately 2.3-3.2% of pediatric intensive care unit (PICU) admissions worldwide [1, 2]. However, up to one-third of these children will die during hospital admission, making it imperative for clinicians to continue investigation of novel therapeutic modalities [1]. Invasive mechanical ventilation (IMV) is the predominant mode of respiratory support for children with PARDS [2, 3], but potential risks including ventilator-associated lung injury, ventilator-associated infections, and need for potentially harmful neurosedatives and neuromuscular blockade make consideration of alternative, noninvasive modes of respiratory support especially important [4].

There is a growing body of literature describing the benefits of noninvasive ventilation (NIV) use

Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine,

Department of Pediatrics, Oishei Children's Hospital, Jacobs School of Medicine and Biomedical Sciences, University at Buffalo, Buffalo, NY, USA e-mail: oalibrahim@upa.chob.edu

in acute respiratory failure (ARF). Children successfully managed with NIV have shorter lengths of stay, shorter duration of ventilatory support, and decreased mortality compared to children treated with invasive ventilation [5, 6]. These benefits are best described in children receiving continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) or high-flow nasal cannula (HFNC) for bronchiolitis [7, 8], and bilevel intermittent positive airway pressure (BiPAP) for asthma [9]. In adults, first-line therapy with NIV is considered standard of care in cardiogenic pulmonary edema [10], and acute exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease [11]. While frequently used in the management of adult patients with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure including acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) [12], the effectiveness of NIV is unclear [13, 14]. Evidence examining the use of different modes of NIV in this patient populations is generally limited to observational studies and few randomized controlled trials, which include heterogeneous patient populations with conflicting results [15, 16].

Similarly, there is inconclusive evidence to support the use of NIV children with PARDS [2] or those "at risk" for PARDS (ARF-PARDS) [17]. Due to lack of data to support the routine use of NIV (specifically noninvasive positive pressure ventiation), current consensus guidelines recommend against its use in moderate-to-severe PARDS, but suggest clinicians may consider its early implementation in children with mild

O. Alibrahim (\boxtimes)

K. Slain

Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, UH Rainbow Babies & Children's Hospital, Case Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Cleveland, OH, USA e-mail: Katherine.slain@uhhospitals.org

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_9

PARDS [18]. The wide availability, ease of use, and low-risk profile of NIV make it an attractive alternative to IMV, and despite lack of compelling evidence of its benefits in PARDS, it has been used with increasing frequency in the PICU [4]. Therefore, practitioners should be familiar with the variety of available technologies and patient interfaces.

For the purposes of this chapter, we will consider the following modes of NIV: HFNC, CPAP, BiPAP, neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA), and negative pressure ventilation (NPV).

History and Epidemiology

The modern era of NIV began with the first widely used iron lung, developed by Drinker and Shaw in Boston in 1929 [19, 20]. Used to treat ARF in adults and children with polio, its size, expense, and challenges with patient accessibility, immobility, and comfort limited its practicality. Twenty years later, use of the iron lung was supplanted by invasive mechanical ventilation [21]. Negative pressure ventilation still remains a useful treatment in the armamentarium for acute respiratory failure [22], but the use of HFNC, CPAP, and BiPAP predominantly accounts for the recent popularity of NIV [5].

Current HFNC use in the PICU is reported to be as high as $\sim 23\%$ of all admissions [5], with many clinicians considering it a first-line therapy [23, 24]. The prevalence in HFNC use is mostly because of its role in treatment in bronchiolitis. with other common indications include asthma, postextubation respiratory support, and respiratory distress associated with congenital heart disease [5, 25]. A diagnosis of PARDS necessitates full face-mask BiPAP or CPAP ≥ 5 cm H₂O, but children receiving HFNC may be classified as "at risk for PARDS" [26]. The literature describing HFNC use in these patients is sparse [17]. In a single-center observational study including critically ill adults employing a now obsolete ARDS definition, HFNC was used as first-line therapy for nearly one-third of patients with acute lung injury/ARDS [27].

Noninvasive positive pressure ventilation (NPPV), including CPAP and BiPAP, is similarly rising in popularity in the PICU, with utilization increasing from 11.6% to 18.2% over a 7-year period in an Italian multicenter study [28]. Essouri et al. studied over 3000 critically ill children and showed BiPAP use increased from <1% of admitted patients to nearly 7%, over a 5-year period [29]. Smaller, single-center studies show similar trends. Common indications for CPAP and BiPAP use include bronchiolitis, pneumonia, and postoperative respiratory failure [28, 29].

Despite conflicting data to support its routine use in ARDS/PARDS, many practitioners express a willingness to use NPPV as a treatment [4], and it is frequently employed as a first-line modality [2]. In a recent international, multicenter, prospective observational study including 708 children with PARDS, NPPV was used in 22.6% of patients. This is an increase from the previous decade, when an international cross-sectional study of 59 PICUs showed that only 8.5% of children meeting criteria for acute lung injury/ARDS criteria were treated with NPPV [3].

Physiology of NIV in PARDS

NPPV is beneficial in patients with upper airway obstruction including neuromuscular disease, [30] in children with diseases of respiratory compliance, including pneumonia, and increased lower airway resistance, such as asthma or viral bronchiolitis. PARDS is a heterogeneous lung disease, and the predominant pathophysiology may be dependent, in part, upon the etiology of PARDS and concurrent comorbidities. Therefore, the potential benefit of NIV will depend upon the lung pathology for each patient. The clinical syndrome of PARDS begins with disruption of the alveolar epithelial-endothelial barrier, leading to an accumulation of protein-rich, inflammatory fluid in the alveoli. This ultimately manifests clinically as hypoxemia, infiltrates, increased dead space, decreased compliance, and decreased functional residual capacity (FRC) [31]. Different modes of NIV improve gas exchange and respiratory mechanics in different ways, and the choice

of NIV mode and patient interface is dependent upon a multitude of disease and patient factors that the clinician must consider concordantly.

In patients with restrictive lung disease, compliance is decreased, and chest wall expansion is limited. Acute processes including infection, effusion, alveolar or interstitial edema, and chronic processes such as neuromuscular dysfunction or thoracic cage abnormalities can all contribute to restrictive lung disease. The resultant decreased FRC and decreased tidal volume lead to a compensatory increase in respiratory rate necessary to maintain minute ventilation. Furthermore, the decreased FRC can lead to further alveolar collapse and progressively worsening lung compliance. CPAP raises inspiratory pressures above atmospheric pressure through application of positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP). By decreasing the inspiratory work of breathing, the patient generates higher tidal volumes and FRC is increased. BiPAP applies PEEP and augments inspiration with delivery of pressure or volume support, thereby increasing tidal volume, augmenting minute ventilation, and unloading fatigued respiratory muscles. Application of positive pressure may also decrease alveolar edema to improve gas exchange.

Children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure are likely to benefit from HFNC. Based on recent randomized controlled trials in children and infants with bronchiolitis, HFNC may be superior to standard low-flow nasal cannula [32, 33] and similar to CPAP [34] in prevention of treatment failure requiring escalation of care. While use of HFNC precludes a diagnosis of PARDS based on current consensus definitions, children requiring this level of support may meet the "at risk for PARDS" criteria [26]. There is no firm evidence to date recommending HFNC use in these patients, but the potential benefits of HFNC are multifactorial. Application of highflow conditioned gas causes reduction in inspiratory resistance at the high-resistance nostrils and nasal passages, washout of nasopharyngeal dead space with oxygen-rich gas, reduction of metabolic work with delivery of heated, humidified gas, improved mucociliary clearance, and application of low levels of positive pressure [35–37]. Together, these mechanisms may improve respiratory mechanics and gas exchange in children with acute respiratory failure.

NPV is not well described in the pediatric respiratory failure [22]. Potential advantages include improved secretion management and oral care, and augmentation of cardiac output [38] by increasing right ventricular preload. In NPV, the thorax is exposed to subatmospheric pressure, leading to expansion of the thoracic cage and resultant decrease in pleural and alveolar pressures. The resultant pressure gradient augments the patient's inspiration and relieves respiratory fatigue.

Patient Selection

The primary goal of NIV in patients with PARDS is to provide adequate gas exchange by eliminating CO_2 and improving oxygenation, decrease work of breathing, and avoid intubation or reintubation. This can be achieved by optimizing FRC and recruitment of the alveoli.

For most children with ARF and PARDS, the indications to use NIV is usually due to lower respiratory tract disease, the need to avoid intubation in cases where IMV is contraindicated or strongly undesirable [18, 39–43], and to aid in extubation (Table 9.1).

Table 9.1 Indication of NPPV in PARDS

Acute lower respiratory tract diseases
Bronchiolitis
Pneumonia
Pulmonary edema
Acute chest syndrome
Atelectasis
Avoidance of intubation or re-intubations
Do-Not-Intubate (DNI) or comfort-measures-only
(CMO)
Immunocompromised status
Neuromuscular disorders
Neurological illnesses
Cystic fibrosis
Restrictive lung disease (e.g. severe scoliosis)
Postoperative respiratory insufficiency
Postextubation respiratory insufficiency
Aid to successful extubation
Overlap with invasive mechanical ventilation to
facilitate early weaning and extubation

The successful use of NIV in parenchymal lung diseases has been well described for decades. NPV was the first modality of NIV used back in the 1930s throughout the 1950s during the polio epidemic, and then recently with more recent evidence to support its effectiveness in patient with bronchiolitis and other causes of parenchymal lung diseases like pneumonia [22]. NPPV, including CPAP and BiPAP, is an effective modality to support pediatric patients with mild and moderate acute respiratory insufficiency [18, 28, 42, 44–48] associated with bronchiolitis, pneumonia [49, 50], status asthmaticus [41], pulmonary edema, and atelectasis. In a large retrospective study by Ganu et al. including 520 children with bronchiolitis, 285 patients were supported with NIV. Of the NIV-supported patients, 237 (83.2%) needed only NIV and 48 (16.8%) failed and required intubation. Patients successfully supported by NIV had significantly shorter median length of stay compared to those requiring invasive ventilation and those who failed NIV $(2.38 \pm 2.43 \text{ vs.} 5.19 \pm 6.34 \text{ vs} 8.41 \pm 3.44 \text{ days},$ respectively; p < 0.001) [42].

In a prospective study, Munoz-Bonet et al. [50] reported using NIV in 47 episodes for 37 patients with acute hypoxic respiratory failure with an 80% success rate. NIV-failure was due to progression of respiratory failure and was observed between 3 and 87 hours (average 33.6 ± 29.6 hours) after initiation. Heart rate and PCO₂ significantly improved after NIV implementation. Maximum mean airway pressure of 11.5 cmH₂O and oxygen requirements more than 60% predicted NIV failure.

While its association with favorable outcomes makes the use of NIV an attractive alternative to IMV, appropriate patient selection is paramount because failure of NIV has been associated with higher morbidity and mortality in acute hypoxic respiratory failure and PARDS. Because of lack of strong consistent data, current consensus guidelines do not support the routine use of NIV in patients with moderate to severe PARDS [26]. Therefore, clinicians should be judicious with its use, selecting only patients in whom the most benefit is expected. In some patient populations, the potential benefit of NIV may far outweigh the risk of initiation of IMV. NIV could be the only appropriate ventilation modality for terminally ill patients with Do-Not-Intubate (DNI) or comfort-measuresonly (CMO) status in place. Implementing NIV in these circumstances could be needed to get through an acute illness or to provide comfort at the end of life [51].

In pediatric oncology and immunocompromised patients, the risk of mortality associated with IMV makes a trial of NIV warranted and desirable. While survival of this group of critically ill patients has improved, mortality associated with acute respiratory failure and PARDS remains high [52–54]. These patients continue to represent a challenging population in critical care units. It is estimated that about 40% of these patients requires intensive care admission throughout the disease course. Development of ARF/PARDS and associated complications with IMV are major determinants of poor outcomes. Recent advances in respiratory support, especially NIV, have allowed more options to support these patients early on while in the PICU.

NIV has been suggested as the first modality of respiratory support in mild and possibly moderate PARDS in immunocompromised patients [18, 26, 52, 53, 55–58]. In a retrospective Italian study, Piastra et al. [54] showed that NPPV use was feasible in immunocompromised/oncology patients with PARDS. Out of 23 immunocompromised children with PARDS requiring mechanical ventilation, 13 (56%) were successfully supported with NPPV. The NPPV-successful group had a shorter ICU and hospital stay, less hospital-acquired infections, and lower reported incidence of septic shock. In another retrospective study, Fuchs et al. [59] investigated the mortality rate and the clinical variable related to the use of NPPV in 41 immunocompromised children with ARF. Eleven were successfully supported with NIV, of which 8 had recurrence of respiratory insufficiency within 27 days. The study showed that lower FiO₂, lower SpO₂/FiO₂ ratio, and bacterial septicemia were predictive of NIV success, while fungal septicemia and culture-negative acute respiratory insuf-

Respiratory arrest
Cardiac arrest
Hemodynamic instability (shock)
Severe PARDS
The need for immediate intubation
Rapid progression of neuromuscular illness
Rapid worsening of neurological status
Inability to handle oropharyngeal secretions
Impaired gag or cough reflex
Recent esophageal or gastric surgery
Uncooperative patient
Severe agitation
Facial trauma
Basal skull fracture with CSF leak
Facial burns
Untreated pneumothorax

Table 9.2 Contraindication of NPPV in PARDS

ficiency were predictive of NIV failure. In addition, the overall prognosis of ARF in immunocompromised children was independent of the NIV failure. In a more recent large retrospective cohort study, Pancera et al. reported a NIV success rate of 74.2% in 120 immunocompromised children with ARF. Solid tumors and cardiovascular dysfunction predicted NIV failure [60].

Weaning and early extubation is desired in patients with PARDS. NIV has been proposed to facilitate early weaning from IMV, most commonly by implementing NPPV preemptively in high-risk patients (e.g., neuromuscular illnesses) immediately after extubation, especially following pulmonary complications after major surgical procedures [61–63]. NPPV has been used to treat postextubation ARF in adults and pediatrics for decades to avoid reintubation with encouraging results.

Anecdotally, clinical practices suggest the use of NPPV concurrently with IMV to facilitate separation from the ventilator despite "higher ventilator settings" than the usual practice.

Contraindications for the use of NPPV in PARDS are shown in Table 9.2. Careful patient selection is paramount for the success of NIV in children. Clinicians must be aware of all medical conditions and comorbidities before applying NPPV to minimize the risk of potential complications (Table 9.3).

Table 9.3 Complications of NPPV

Inadequate gas exchange	
Pulmonary aspiration	
Gastric distention and perforation	
Pressure sores (face, nose)	
Eye injury and irritation/conjunctivitis	
Barotrauma (pneumothorax, pneumomediastin	num)
Agitation	

High-Flow Nasal Cannula

The use of HFNC in pediatric acute hypoxemic respiratory failure has increased over the last decade, with nearly one-quarter of all children admitted to the PICU receiving this form of respiratory support [5]. The popularity of HFNC is likely related to its ease of use, portability, patient tolerability, and success in treating perinatal lung disease and viral bronchiolitis [33, 64]. Clinicians may also choose to use HFNC in children at risk for development of PARDS, although there are limited data describing these patients [17].

HFNC likely improves work of breathing and gas exchange in hypoxemic respiratory failure via reduction in inspiratory resistance, washout of nasopharyngeal dead space with oxygen-rich gas, reduction of metabolic work with delivery of conditioned gas, improved mucociliary clearance, and application of nominal levels of positive pressure [35–37]. The HFNC system includes the following basic elements: (1) a source of pressurized and blended oxygen and air; (2) a water reservoir attached to a heated humidifier; (3) a heated circuit that maintains temperature and humidity of the gas; and (4) a nonocclusive cannula interface.

With initiation of HFNC, the clinician sets the gas temperature, the FiO₂, and the flow rate. We recommend an initial gas temperature 1-2 °C below body temperature. The initial HFNC FiO₂ should be chosen based on patient's need and physiology, and adjusted to target a chosen oxygen saturation (SpO₂). While there is no consensus regarding the ideal gas flow rate, there is evidence to support weight-based dosing [34]. Modest respiratory support is provided with flow rates between 0.5 and 1.0 L/kg/min, while increas-

ing the flow to 1.5–2.0 L/kg/min may attenuate intrathoracic pressure swings to further reduce work of breathing [65]. Flows greater than 2 L/kg/ min may not provide additional benefit [66].

Continuous Positive Airway Pressure (CPAP)

CPAP, similar to other forms of NIV, may be considered both for patients "at risk for PARDS" and in those with mild and moderate PARDS to avoid complications of IMV. However, intubation and mechanical ventilation should not be delayed and must be considered early in patients without signs of improvement or with worsening respiratory status within the first few hours of NIV initiation [26].

According to the most recent Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Conference Consensus (PALICC) recommendations, pediatric patients with ARF receiving nasal CPAP and requiring $\geq 40\%$ FiO₂ are considered "at risk of PARDS," while ARF patients receiving full face-mask CPAP \geq 5 cm H₂O with PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio (PF ratio) \leq 300, or oxygen saturation/FiO₂ ratio (SF ratio) \leq 264, meet PARDS criteria.

CPAP refers to the application of a constant flow with resultant constant positive pressure throughout the respiratory cycle while the patient is spontaneously breathing. The use of CPAP to support children with ARF has been mainly described in patients with bronchiolitis and asthma [34, 41, 67, 68]. In a randomized controlled study including 142 infants with severe viral bronchiolitis, Milési et al. showed that CPAP is superior to HFNC with a relative risk of success of 1.63 (95% CI 1.02-2.63), higher with CPAP compared with HFNC. Failure occurred in 31% in the CPAP group and 50.7% in the HFNC group [34]. These results were similar to a previous single-center randomized trial in a similar patient population [67].

There are different types of interface used in NPPV: Nasal prongs, oronasal (full-face) mask, nasal mask, helmet, total face mask, and mouth piece. Oronasal is the most commonly used interface in acute settings. This can be effective in improving gas exchange and lung recruitment in PARDS. Gastric distention can be problomatic, so special attention should be taken while caring for these patients to avoid vomiting and minimize risk of aspiration [18, 39, 61, 69, 70].

CPAP of 6–12 cmH₂O with FiO₂ 0.4–0.6 would be acceptable initial settings. FiO₂ should be titrated to achieve SpO₂ 88 to \leq 97%. Weaning of CPAP may be attempted once underlying pathology is resolving. CPAP can be trialed off when the patient has been stable at a level of 5–6 cm H₂O with an FiO₂ < 0.40.

CPAP mode is usually well tolerated in children [34, 48, 71], but it is not unusual that patients need sedation at initiation or throughout the implementation to facilitate patient-interface tolerance [72].

Bi-Level Positive Airway Pressure (BiPAP)

Among children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure treated with NIV, only those receiving oronasal (full-face) mask CPAP or BiPAP are classified as meeting PARDS criteria [26]. Despite the PALICC recommending clinicians not use BiPAP in children with moderate and severe PARDS, the use of this mode of NIV continues to gain popularity [28, 29]. In a multicenter, prospective study including over 15,000 pediatric admissions, use of NIV, including BiPAP, was associated with decreased hospital length of stay and decreased mortality [6].

A well-fitted facial mask is essential for effective BiPAP use. Air-leaks around an ill-fitting mask will prevent generation of adequate mean airway pressure. Masks that are too tight, however, can lead to skin breakdown and pressure ulcers that preclude continued use. There are multiple patient interfaces available, with the oronasal (full-face) masks being most commonly used in the PICU. For most ventilators, the clinician will set up PEEP, inspiratory time, pressure support above the PEEP, a back-up mandatory respiratory rate, and FiO₂.

With an appropriately fitting mask and patientventilator synchrony, BiPAP can effectively provide airway pressure, improve oxygenation, and unload fatigued respiratory muscles in children with acute respiratory failure. BiPAP is generally well tolerated, and its low-risk profile makes it an attractive first-line support therapy. Care should be taken, however, in patients with persistently low PF ratio, low SF ratio, and elevated respiratory rates, as these have all been associated with BiPAP failure [73–75].

Neurally Adjusted Ventilatory Assist (NAVA)

Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA) is a relatively recent modality of mechanical ventilation. It is a pressure-assisted mode that utilizes the electrical activity of the diaphragm (EAdi) to trigger a spontaneous assisted breath and deliver inspiratory pressure in response to that activity. NAVA detects this electrical activity through eight electromyogram detectors located at the end of special nasogastric or orogastric tube. The distal end of this tube is usually placed at the end of the esophagus near the gastroesophageal junction where the trunk of the phrenic nerve meets the diaphragmatic muscle.

NAVA has been successfully used in acute respiratory failure in intubated children and adults on mechanical ventilation. NAVA has been shown to improve patient synchrony with the ventilator, decrease need for sedation, and possibly reduce PICU length of stay [76–83].

In a prospective randomized cross-over study, Vignaux et al. [84] reported improved patientventilator synchrony in infants and children with ARF receiving NIV while on NAVA. In a more recent prospective study, Baudin et al. [77] described the use of NIV-NAVA in 11 infants less than 6 months of age with ARF. The study showed that the asynchrony index was significantly lower in NAVA mode compared to pressure-assist control mode ($3 \pm 3\%$ and $38 \pm 21\%$ respectively P < 0.0001). There were more ineffective breathing efforts in pressure control mode than NAVA as well (21.8 ± 16.5 vs. 0.54 ± 1.5 events/minute, respectively). More studies are needed to evaluate the use on NIV-NAVA in PARDS.

Negative Pressure Ventilation (NPV)

NPV was the first form of ventilator used to treat respiratory failure using the "iron lung." Recently, there has been a renewed interest in the use of NPV in children with ARF. To date, there are few reports, mostly case series and case reports, describing the use of NPV in pediatric population with acute respiratory failure due to different etiologies [22, 85–93].

NPV using a cuirass works by exposing the surface of the chest wall to subatmospheric (negative) pressures resulting in recruitment of the alveoli and expansion of the lungs (Figs. 9.1, 9.2, and 9.3). The negative pressure can be maintained at a constant level throughout the respiratory cycle, resulting in Continuous NEgative extra thoracic Pressure – CNEP mode, or the inspiratory and expiratory phases can be fully controlled with biphasic cuirass ventilation at a mandatory rate by modifying the negativity of the air pressure – Control mode [22, 90].

In an animal study comparing NPV and PPV using surfactant-depleted rabbits, Grasso et al. [87] showed that NPV was associated with better gas exchange, greater lung perfusion, better lung expansion, and less lung injury.

Shah et al. and colleagues [85] studied the effectiveness of NPV or CPAP compared to conventional mechanical ventilation in children with acute respiratory failure. In this Cochrane review, there was some evidence of lower need for intubation, and shorter hospital stay with the use of



Fig. 9.1 NPV cuirass ventilator



Fig. 9.2 NPV cuirass ventilator



Fig. 9.3 NPV cuirass ventilator: Screen shot, Continuous NEgative Pressure (CNEP) mode

NPV. The study concluded that there is a need for well-designed, controlled randomized trials to assess the NPV safety, role in acute respiratory failure, and outcomes. In 2017, a large retrospective chart review study described the single-center use of NPV in pediatric patients 2 month to 22 years of age with ARF [22]. Out of 233 patients who were supported with NPV, 163 (70%) had resolution of ARF while receiving NPV, and 63 subjects (nonresponders) required change to PPV modalities including intubation. NPV cuirass was removed from five patients due to complications (gastroesophageal reflux, hypothermia, and skin bruising; no sequalae) and from two other patients for transport purposes. Viral bronchiolitis was the most common diagnosis (70% of the cases). There was 28% reduction of intubation rate during the study period compared

tions of NPV
Advantages
Avoidance of risks of positive pressure ventilation
(e.g., barotrauma, decreased venous return)
Comfort
Ability to speak
Access to oral and nasal secretions
Less need for sedation
Suitable for patients with facial trauma/burns
Reduced risk of aspiration
Disadvantages
Cannot be used in patients over 170 kg
Cuirass fitting can be a challenge in patients under 4 kg
Requires a patent/viable airway
Contraindications
Burns on the chest wall or abdominal wall
Thoracic and abdominal surgery
Chest and abdominal trauma - flail chest
Respiratory arrest
Cardiac arrest
Hemodynamic instability (shock)
Severe PARDS
Need for immediate intubation
Rapid progression of neuromuscular illness
Rapid worsening of neurological illness
Inability to clear oropharyngeal secretions
Impaired gag and cough reflex

Table 9.4 Advantages, disadvantages, and complica-

to the prior 3 years, but did not reach statistical significance. NPV use via cuirass may be suitable for children with facial deformities, facial burns, claustrophobia, severe agitation, and those with oronasal secretion burden (Table 9.4).

Similar to other modalities of NIV, NPV can be considered for "at risk for PARDS" patients as well as patients with mild PARDS. Further studies are needed to compare NIV and NPPV, to evaluate the role of NIV in mild-to-moderate PARDS, and to assess outcomes (e.g., rate of intubation, complications).

Patient Monitoring While Receiving NIV

Pediatric patients requiring NIV for acute respiratory failure should be admitted to the PICU. However, there is some evidence to suggest that HFNC, and possibly nasal CPAP, are safely delivered on a general inpatient ward, primarily in patients with viral bronchiolitis. Monitoring of heart rate, respiratory rate, continuous pulse oximetry (SpO₂), and noninvasive blood pressure is necessary. Although the optimal fluid management strategy in these patients is yet to be defined, current consensus guidelines recommend judicious use of fluids to maintain appropriate intravascular volume. Hemodynamic monitoring during NIV in PARDS is important to appropriately guide the fluid management therapy and avoid fluid overload. Monitoring urine output, capillary refill, and peripheral pulses is recommended [26].

The Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) recommended that Oxygenation index (OI = $FiO_2 \times Mean$ Airway Pressure $\times 100$)/PaO₂) is the preferred metric to define PARDS in patients supported by IMV, while PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio (PF ratio) is the primary metric to define PARDS in patients with NIV receiving CPAP or BiPAP with a minimal CPAP level of 5 cmH₂O.

Oxygen Saturation Index (OSI = FiO₂ × Mean Airway Pressure × 100)/SpO₂) and Oxygen saturation/FiO₂ ratio (SF ratio) are recommended to use for monitoring in cases where PaO₂ value cannot be obtained. Oxygen supplementation must be titrated to achieve SpO₂ 88 to \leq 97%. Children requiring full mask CPAP or BiPAP \geq 5 cmH₂O meet PALICC PARDS criteria when PF ratio \leq 300, or Oxygen saturation/FiO₂ ratio \leq 264 [26]. There is no severity stratification of OI and OSI during noninvasive mechanical ventilation, but OI > 4 and OSI > 5 are considered abnormal.

Blood gas measurements (arterial, venous, capillary) add further information on gas exchange, help the critical care providers to better assess the clinical status, and provide guidance to escalate therapy as needed. There is no consistency in the literature to support the timing and frequency of sampling, but oxygenation indices and other gas exchange metrics should be evaluated at onset of PARDS, initiation of NIV support, within 24 hours of initiation, and serially at the discretion of the critical care providers determined by the patient's clinical progression.

Special attention should be given to avoid nasal and facial pressure sores [94, 95]. Initially by avoiding fitting the interface too tightly, followed by implementing safety practices with frequent checking of the pressure areas, adjusting the interface accordingly, and by judicious use of gel pads and cushions to protect the skin.

Need for Sedation During NIV

To be physiologically beneficial, all forms of NIV require patient-interface tolerance and synchrony. While most patients tolerate treatment with nasal CPAP and HFNC, many younger children and infants may have difficulties in enduring face mask positive pressure [4] and NPV [22]. Agitation can precipitate patient-ventilator asynchrony, diminishing its effectiveness and leading to barotrauma. Pharmacologic sedatives and anxiolytics can be safe and effective, provided the patient anxiety is not due to impending respiratory failure requiring immediate invasive mechanical ventilation.

The ideal sedative should provide appropriate anxiolysis without affecting respiratory drive, airway tone, or hemodynamics. Midazolam has been used successfully in children with status asthmaticus [96], and infants with hypoxemic respiratory failure [97], although concerns regarding hemodynamic stability, airway tone, respiratory drive, and long-term neurologic morbidity may limit use.

Dexmedetomidine use has experienced an increase in popularity. A recent single-center study described 202 children with acute respiratory failure due predominantly to status asthmaticus and bronchiolitis treated with NIV (defined as CPAP, BiPAP, HFNC) and concurrent dexmedetomidine infusion. Most received dexmedetomidine as a single agent, with 83% of included patients achieving adequate sedation. The majority of patients did well, with 98% successfully weaned off NIV without need for intubation. However, clinically significant events included bradycardia (13%), hypotension (20%), and hypopnea (5%), while a one-month-old infant with bronchiolitis required CPR and vasoactive medications following apnea and bradycardic arrest during dexmedetomidine infusion. Dexmedetomidine is an alpha-2 adrenergic agonist with minimal effects on respiratory

drive, thus making it an attractive sedative agent [98], but the negative effects on hemodynamics, including decreased catecholamine release [99], decreased cardiac index, bradycardia, and hypotension, should be carefully considered when initiating this medication. Risk of withdrawal must also be considered with dexmedetomidine use, [100, 101] although this is generally only of consequence following prolonged infusions [102].

Failure of Noninvasive Ventilation

Some children clearly require immediate intubation and IMV, and for these, NIV is contraindicated. Many children benefit from NIV and recover from their acute lung injury. There are concerns, however, that application of NIV may mask progressive worsening of respiratory failure, delay the timing of intubation, and increase the risk of associated complications, including death [103, 104]. Furthermore, the failure rate for NIV is variable, and likely dependent upon the underlying disease process and the chosen mode of ventilation.

Evidence in support of NIV, including reduced intubation rates, is best established in infants receiving CPAP or HFNC with bronchiolitis [33, 34, 105, 106]. Studies demonstrating successful treatment of bronchiolitis with either modality show improvements in respiratory effort as measured by vital signs, clinical respiratory scores, and gas exchange [34, 107-109]. Clear recommendations for use of NIV in other forms of pediatric acute hypoxemic respiratory embarrassment, including PARDS, are lacking [110]. For infants with bronchiolitis, failure rate with use of CPAP and HFNC can be as low as <3%, [34], but for children with PARDS, it is as high as 50% [2]. Understanding which patients are unlikely to be successful NIV candidates, and indicators of failure, are especially important as use of NIV in the pediatric population continues to increase [5, 28].

Many children with PARDS, those at risk for PARDS, or those with acute lung injury/acute hypoxemic respiratory failure ultimately require IMV despite initial treatment with NIV [17]. A recent international, multicenter, prospective observational study including pediatric patients with PARDS found that of the 708 included patients, 22.6% received NIV as first-line respiratory support, and half of these patients (n = 80) ultimately required IMV. These children who failed first-line therapy with NIV had higher rates of PICU mortality and 90-day mortality compared to those children successfully managed with NIV [2]. In this cohort, more severe hypoxemia at PARDS diagnosis was strongly associated with subsequent intubation.

In several single-center studies, NIV failure was associated with higher severity of illness at admission, number of organ failures, nonrespiratory primary diagnosis, higher oxygen requirement, and higher respiratory rate [73, 74, 111, 112].

Summary

With appropriate patient selection, NIV is a viable alternative to IMV in children with acute respiratory failure and mild PARDS. Despite the scarce data to support NIV use in moderate to severe PARDS, clinical evidence of its usefulness has led to its increasing use in critical care units over the last two decades. Close monitoring is important to assess disease progression, avoid delaying appropriate therapy, and reduce potential complications. Intubation should be considered in patients receiving NIV who fail to show clinical improvement or have signs and symptoms of worsening disease process within few hours of NIV implementation.

References

- Schouten LR, Veltkamp F, Bos AP, van Woensel JB, Neto AS, Schultz MJ, et al. Incidence and mortality of acute respiratory distress syndrome in children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Care Med. 2016;44(4):819–29.
- Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, Kwok J, Morzov R, Klein MJ, Yehya N, Willson D, Kneyber MC, Lillie J, Fernandez A. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7(2):115–28.
- Santschi M, Jouvet P, Leclerc F, Gauvin F, Newth CJ, Carroll CL, et al. Acute lung injury in children: therapeutic practice and feasibility of international clinical trials. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(6):681–9.

- Fanning JJ, Lee KJ, Bragg DS, Gedeit RG. US attitudes and perceived practice for noninvasive ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2011;12(5):e187–e94.
- Morris JV, Kapetanstrataki M, Parslow RC, Davis PJ, Ramnarayan P. Patterns of use of heated humidified high-flow nasal cannula therapy in PICUs in the United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2019;20(3):223–32.
- Morris JV, Ramnarayan P, Parslow RC, Fleming SJ. Outcomes for children receiving noninvasive ventilation as the first-line mode of mechanical ventilation at intensive care admission: a propensity score-matched cohort study. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(6):1045.
- Jat KR, Mathew JL. Continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) for acute bronchiolitis in children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015;1:CD010473. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD010473.pub2.
- Beggs S, Wong ZH, Kaul S, Ogden KJ, Walters JA. High-flow nasal cannula therapy for infants with bronchiolitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2014;1:CD009609. https://doi. org/10.1002/14651858.CD009609.pub2.
- Korang SK, Feinberg J, Wetterslev J, Jakobsen JC. Non-invasive positive pressure ventilation for acute asthma in children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;9:CD012067. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD012067.pub2.
- Vital FM, Ladeira MT, Atallah AN. Non-invasive positive pressure ventilation (CPAP or bilevel NPPV) for cardiogenic pulmonary oedema. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013;5:CD005351.
- Osadnik CR, Tee VS, Carson-Chahhoud KV, Picot J, Wedzicha JA, Smith BJ. Non-invasive ventilation for the management of acute hypercapnic respiratory failure due to exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2017;7:CD004104.
- Antonelli M, Conti G, Esquinas A, Montini L, Maggiore SM, Bello G, et al. A multiple-center survey on the use in clinical practice of noninvasive ventilation as a first-line intervention for acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2007;35(1):18–25.
- Frat J-P, Thille AW, Mercat A, Girault C, Ragot S, Perbet S, et al. High-flow oxygen through nasal cannula in acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(23):2185–96.
- 14. Bellani G, Laffey JG, Pham T, Madotto F, Fan E, Brochard L, et al. Noninvasive ventilation of patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Insights from the LUNG SAFE study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195(1):67–77.
- Agarwal R, Reddy C, Aggarwal AN, Gupta D. Is there a role for noninvasive ventilation in acute respiratory distress syndrome? A meta-analysis. Respir Med. 2006;100(12):2235–8.
- Agarwal R, Aggarwal AN, Gupta D. Role of noninvasive ventilation in acute lung injury/acute respira-

tory distress syndrome: a proportion meta-analysis. Respir Care. 2010;55(12):1653–60.

- Slain KN, Rotta AT, Martinez-Schlurmann N, Stormorken AG, Shein SL. Outcomes of children with critical bronchiolitis meeting at risk for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome criteria. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2019;20(2):e70–6.
- Essouri S, Carroll C. Noninvasive support and ventilation for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5_suppl):S102–S10.
- Drinker P, Shaw LA. An apparatus for the prolonged administration of artificial respiration: I. a design for adults and children. J Clin Invest. 1929;7(2):229–47.
- 20. Shaw LA, Drinker P. An apparatus for the prolonged administration of artificial respiration: II. A design for small children and infants with an appliance for the administration of oxygen and carbon dioxide. J Clin Invest. 1929;8(1):33–46.
- Lassen H. A preliminary report on the 1952 poliomyelitis epidemic in Copenhagen with special reference to the treatment of acute respiratory insufficiency. Lancet. 1953;1:37–41.
- Hassinger AB, Breuer RK, Nutty K, Ma CX, Al Ibrahim OS. Negative-pressure ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory failure. Respir Care. 2017;62(12):1540–9.
- Turnham H, Agbeko R, Furness J, Pappachan J, Sutcliffe A, Ramnarayan P. Non-invasive respiratory support for infants with bronchiolitis: a national survey of practice. BMC Pediatr. 2017;17(1):20.
- Schmid F, Olbertz DM, Ballmann M. The use of high-flow nasal cannula (HFNC) as respiratory support in neonatal and pediatric intensive care units in Germany–a nationwide survey. Respir Med. 2017;131:210–4.
- Collier ZJ, Ramaiah V, Glick JC, Gottlieb LJ. A 6-year case-control study of the presentation and clinical sequelae for noninflicted, negligent, and inflicted pediatric burns. J Burn Care Res. 2017;38(1):e101–e24.
- Group PALICC. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):428.
- 27. Messika J, Ahmed KB, Gaudry S, Miguel-Montanes R, Rafat C, Sztrymf B, et al. Use of high-flow nasal cannula oxygen therapy in subjects with ARDS: a 1-year observational study. Respir Care. 2015;60(2):162–9.
- Wolfler A, Calderini E, Iannella E, Conti G, Biban P, Dolcini A, et al. Evolution of noninvasive mechanical ventilation use: a cohort study among Italian PICUs. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):418–27.
- Essouri S, Chevret L, Durand P, Haas V, Fauroux B, Devictor D. Noninvasive positive pressure ventilation: five years of experience in a pediatric intensive care unit. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2006;7(4):329–34.
- Luo F, Annane D, Orlikowski D, He L, Yang M, Zhou M, et al. Invasive versus non-invasive ventilation for

acute respiratory failure in neuromuscular disease and chest wall disorders. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2017;12:CD008380.

- Sapru A, Flori H, Quasney MW, Dahmer MK, Group PALICC. Pathobiology of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S6–22.
- 32. Kepreotes E, Whitehead B, Attia J, Oldmeadow C, Collison A, Searles A, et al. High-flow warm humidified oxygen versus standard low-flow nasal cannula oxygen for moderate bronchiolitis (HFWHO RCT): an open, phase 4, randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2017;389(10072):930–9.
- 33. Franklin D, Babl FE, Schlapbach LJ, Oakley E, Craig S, Neutze J, et al. A randomized trial of highflow oxygen therapy in infants with bronchiolitis. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(12):1121–31.
- 34. Milési C, Essouri S, Pouyau R, Liet J-M, Afanetti M, Portefaix A, et al. High flow nasal cannula (HFNC) versus nasal continuous positive airway pressure (nCPAP) for the initial respiratory management of acute viral bronchiolitis in young infants: a multicenter randomized controlled trial (TRAMONTANE study). Intensive Care Med. 2017;43(2):209–16.
- Ward JJ. High-flow oxygen administration by nasal cannula for adult and perinatal patients. Respir Care. 2013;58(1):98–122.
- Dysart K, Miller TL, Wolfson MR, Shaffer TH. Research in high flow therapy: mechanisms of action. Respir Med. 2009;103(10):1400–5.
- Hasani A, Chapman T, McCool D, Smith R, Dilworth J, Agnew J. Domiciliary humidification improves lung mucociliary clearance in patients with bronchiectasis. Chron Respir Dis. 2008;5(2):81–6.
- Lockhat D, Langleben D, Zidulka A. Hemodynamic differences between continual positive and two types of negative pressure ventilation. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1992;146(3):677–80.
- Teague WG. Noninvasive ventilation in the pediatric intensive care unit for children with acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2003;35(6):418–26.
- Cheifetz IM. Year in review 2015: pediatric ARDS. Respir Care. 2016;61(7):980–5.
- 41. Basnet S, Mander G, Andoh J, Klaska H, Verhulst S, Koirala J. Safety, efficacy, and tolerability of early initiation of noninvasive positive pressure ventilation in pediatric patients admitted with status asthmaticus: a pilot study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(4):393–8.
- 42. Ganu SS, Gautam A, Wilkins B, Egan J. Increase in use of non-invasive ventilation for infants with severe bronchiolitis is associated with decline in intubation rates over a decade. Intensive Care Med. 2012;38(7):1177–83.
- Emeriaud G, Essouri S, Tucci M. Noninvasive ventilation in the PICU: one step closer. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(6):1103–4.
- 44. Fortenberry JD, Del Toro J, Jefferson LS, Evey L, Haase D. Management of pediatric acute hypoxemic respiratory insufficiency with bilevel positive

pressure (BiPAP) nasal mask ventilation. Chest. 1995;108(4):1059-64.

- 45. Murray PG, Stewart MJ. Use of nasal continuous positive airway pressure during retrieval of neonates with acute respiratory distress. Pediatrics. 2008;121(4):e754–e8.
- Cummings JJ, Polin RA. Noninvasive respiratory support. Pediatrics. 2016;137(1):e20153758.
- Soong WJ, Hwang B, Tang RB. Continuous positive airway pressure by nasal prongs in bronchiolitis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 1993;16(3):163–6.
- 48. Yanez LJ, Yunge M, Emilfork M, Lapadula M, Alcantara A, Fernandez C, et al. A prospective, randomized, controlled trial of noninvasive ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2008;9(5):484–9.
- 49. Muñoz-Bonet JI, Flor-Macián EM, Roselló PM, Llopis MC, Lizondo A, López-Prats JL, et al. Noninvasive ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory failure by means of a conventional volumetric ventilator. World J Pediatr. 2010;6(4):323–30.
- Munoz-Bonet JI, Flor-Macian EM, Brines J, Rosello-Millet PM, Llopis MC, Lopez-Prats JL, et al. Predictive factors for the outcome of noninvasive ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(6):675–80.
- 51. Wilson ME, Majzoub AM, Dobler CC, Curtis JR, Nayfeh T, Thorsteinsdottir B, et al. Noninvasive ventilation in patients with do-not-intubate and comfort-measures-only orders: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(8):1209–16.
- Tamburro RF, Barfield RC, Shaffer ML, Rajasekaran S, Woodard P, Morrison RR, et al. Changes in outcomes (1996–2004) for pediatric oncology and hematopoietic stem cell transplant patients requiring invasive mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2008;9(3):270–7.
- 53. Piastra M, Fognani G, Franceschi A, The OBOT, Oncology IINFICIP. Pediatric Intensive Care Unit admission criteria for haemato-oncological patients: a basis for clinical guidelines implementation. Pediatric Rep. 2011;3(2):e13.
- 54. Piastra M, De Luca D, Pietrini D, Pulitanò S, D'Arrigo S, Mancino A, et al. Noninvasive pressuresupport ventilation in immunocompromised children with ARDS: a feasibility study. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1420–7.
- 55. Antonelli M, Conti G, Bufi M, Costa MG, Lappa A, Rocco M, et al. Noninvasive ventilation for treatment of acute respiratory failure in patients undergoing solid organ transplantation: a randomized trial. JAMA. 2000;283(2):235–41.
- 56. Murase K, Chihara Y, Takahashi K, Okamoto S, Segawa H, Fukuda K, et al. Use of noninvasive ventilation for pediatric patients after liver transplantation: decrease in the need for reintubation. Liver Transpl. 2012;18(10):1217–25.
- Bello G, De Pascale G, Antonelli M. Noninvasive ventilation for the immunocompromised patient: always appropriate? Curr Opin Crit Care. 2012;18(1):54–60.

- Lemiale V, Mokart D, Resche-Rigon M, Pène F, Mayaux J, Faucher E, et al. Effect of noninvasive ventilation vs oxygen therapy on mortality among immunocompromised patients with acute respiratory failure: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2015;314(16):1711–9.
- Fuchs H, Schoss J, Mendler M, Lindner W, Hopfner R, Schulz A, et al. The cause of acute respiratory failure predicts the outcome of noninvasive ventilation in immunocompromised children. Klin Padiatr. 2015;227(06/07):322–8.
- 60. Pancera CF, Hayashi M, Fregnani JH, Negri EM, Deheinzelin D, de Camargo B. Noninvasive ventilation in immunocompromised pediatric patients: eight years of experience in a pediatric oncology intensive care unit. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2008;30(7):533–8.
- Morley SL. Non-invasive ventilation in paediatric critical care. Paediatr Respir Rev. 2016;20:24–31.
- Najaf-Zadeh A, Leclerc F. Noninvasive positive pressure ventilation for acute respiratory failure in children: a concise review. Ann Intensive Care. 2011;1(1):15.
- 63. Mayordomo-Colunga J, Medina A, Rey C, Concha A, Menéndez S, Los Arcos M, et al. Non invasive ventilation after extubation in paediatric patients: a preliminary study. BMC Pediatr. 2010;10(1):29.
- 64. Wilkinson D, Andersen C, O'Donnell CP, De Paoli AG, Manley BJ. High flow nasal cannula for respiratory support in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;2:CD006405.
- 65. Weiler T, Kamerkar A, Hotz J, Ross PA, Newth CJL, Khemani RG. The relationship between high flow nasal cannula flow rate and effort of breathing in children. J Pediatr. 2017;189:66–71.e3.
- 66. Milési C, Pierre AF, Deho A, Pouyau R, Liet JM, Guillot C, et al. A multicenter randomized controlled trial of a 3-L/kg/min versus 2-L/kg/min high-flow nasal cannula flow rate in young infants with severe viral bronchiolitis (TRAMONTANE 2). Intensive Care Med. 2018;44(11):1870–8.
- 67. Milési C, Matecki S, Jaber S, Mura T, Jacquot A, Pidoux O, et al. 6 cmH2O continuous positive airway pressure versus conventional oxygen therapy in severe viral bronchiolitis: a randomized trial. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2013;48(1):45–51.
- Thia LP, McKenzie SA, Blyth TP, Minasian CC, Kozlowska WJ, Carr SB. Randomised controlled trial of nasal continuous positive airways pressure (CPAP) in bronchiolitis. Arch Dis Child. 2008;93(1):45–7.
- Wilson PT, Morris MC, Biagas KV, Otupiri E, Moresky RT. A randomized clinical trial evaluating nasal continuous positive airway pressure for acute respiratory distress in a developing country. J Pediatr. 2013;162(5):988–92.
- Lal SN, Kaur J, Anthwal P, Goyal K, Bahl P, Puliyel JM. Nasal continuous positive airway pressure in bronchiolitis: a randomized controlled trial. Indian Pediatr. 2018;55(1):27–30.

- Milési C, Ferragu F, Jaber S, Rideau A, Combes C, Matecki S, et al. Continuous positive airway pressure ventilation with helmet in infants under 1 year. Intensive Care Med. 2010;36(9):1592–6.
- Abadesso C, Nunes P, Silvestre C, Matias E, Loureiro H, Almeida H. Non-invasive ventilation in acute respiratory failure in children. Pediatric Rep. 2012;4(2):e16.
- Mayordomo-Colunga J, Medina A, Rey C, Díaz JJ, Concha A, Los Arcos M, et al. Predictive factors of non invasive ventilation failure in critically ill children: a prospective epidemiological study. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(3):527–36.
- 74. James CS, Hallewell CP, James DP, Wade A, Mok QQ. Predicting the success of non-invasive ventilation in preventing intubation and re-intubation in the paediatric intensive care unit. Intensive Care Med. 2011;37(12):1994–2001.
- Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, Kwok J, Morzov R, Klein MJ, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7(2):115–28.
- Beck J, Emeriaud G, Liu Y, Sinderby C. Neurallyadjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA) in children: a systematic review. Minerva Anestesiol. 2016;82(8):874–83.
- Baudin F, Pouyau R, Cour-Andlauer F, Berthiller J, Robert D, Javouhey E. Neurally adjusted ventilator assist (NAVA) reduces asynchrony during noninvasive ventilation for severe bronchiolitis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2015;50(12):1320–7.
- Kallio M, Koskela U, Peltoniemi O, Kontiokari T, Pokka T, Suo-Palosaari M, et al. Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA) in preterm newborn infants with respiratory distress syndrome a randomized controlled trial. Eur J Pediatr. 2016;175(9):1175–83.
- Kallio M, Peltoniemi O, Anttila E, Pokka T, Kontiokari T. Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA) in pediatric intensive care—a randomized controlled trial. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2015;50(1):55–62.
- Bordessoule A, Emeriaud G, Morneau S, Jouvet P, Beck J. Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist improves patient–ventilator interaction in infants as compared with conventional ventilation. Pediatr Res. 2012;72(2):194.
- Ducharme-Crevier L, Beck J, Essouri S, Jouvet P, Emeriaud G. Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA) allows patient-ventilator synchrony during pediatric noninvasive ventilation: a crossover physiological study. Crit Care. 2015;19(1):44.
- 82. Piquilloud L, Tassaux D, Bialais E, Lambermont B, Sottiaux T, Roeseler J, et al. Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA) improves patient–ven-tilator interaction during non-invasive ventilation delivered by face mask. Intensive Care Med. 2012;38(10):1624–31.
- Ramet J, De Dooy J. Patient-ventilator asynchrony during noninvasive pressure support ventilation and

neurally adjusted ventilatory assist in infants and children. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(7):728–9.

- 84. Vignaux L, Grazioli S, Piquilloud L, Bochaton N, Karam O, Levy-Jamet Y, et al. Patient–ventilator asynchrony during noninvasive pressure support ventilation and neurally adjusted ventilatory assist in infants and children. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(8):e357–e64.
- 85. Shah PS, Ohlsson A, Shah JP. Continuous negative extrathoracic pressure or continuous positive airway pressure compared to conventional ventilation for acute hypoxaemic respiratory failure in children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013;11 https://doi. org/10.1002/14651858.CD003699.pub4.
- Hartmann H, Jawad M, Noyes J, Samuels M, Southall D. Negative extrathoracic pressure ventilation in central hypoventilation syndrome. Arch Dis Child. 1994;70(5):418–23.
- Grasso F, Engelberts D, Helm E, Frndova H, Jarvis S, Talakoub O, et al. Negative-pressure ventilation: better oxygenation and less lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2008;177(4):412–8.
- Hashimoto S, Toida C, Shime N, Itoi T. Continuous negative extrathoracic pressure in children after congenital heart surgery. Crit Care Resusc. 2006;8(4):297.
- Deshpande SR, Kirshbom PM, Maher KO. Negative pressure ventilation as a therapy for post-operative complications in a patient with single ventricle physiology. Heart Lung Circ. 2011;20(12):763–5.
- Deep A, De Munter C, Desai A. Negative pressure ventilation in pediatric critical care setting. Indian J Pediatr. 2007;74(5):483–8.
- Al-Balkhi A, Klonin H, Marinaki K, Southall D, Thomas D, Jones P, et al. Review of treatment of bronchiolitis related apnoea in two centres. Arch Dis Child. 2005;90(3):288–91.
- Borelli M, Benini A, Denkewitz T, Acciaro C, Foti G, Pesenti A. Effects of continuous negative extrathoracic pressure versus positive end-expiratory pressure in acute lung injury patients. Crit Care Med. 1998;26(6):1025–31.
- 93. Klonin H, Bowman B, Peters M, Raffeeq P, Durward A, Bohn DJ, et al. Negative pressure ventilation via chest cuirass to decrease ventilator-associated complications in infants with acute respiratory failure: a case series. Respir Care. 2000;45(5):486–90.
- 94. Schallom M, Cracchiolo L, Falker A, Foster J, Hager J, Morehouse T, et al. Pressure ulcer incidence in patients wearing nasal-oral versus fullface noninvasive ventilation masks. Am J Crit Care. 2015;24(4):349–56.
- Fedor KL. Noninvasive respiratory support in infants and children. Respir Care. 2017;62(6):699–717.
- Mayordomo-Colunga J, Medina A, Rey C, Concha A, Menéndez S, Arcos ML, et al. Non-invasive ventilation in pediatric status asthmaticus: a pro-

spective observational study. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2011;46(10):949–55.

- 97. Codazzi D, Nacoti M, Passoni M, Bonanomi E, Sperti LR, Fumagalli R. Continuous positive airway pressure with modified helmet for treatment of hypoxemic acute respiratory failure in infants and a preschool population: a feasibility study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2006;7(5):455–60.
- Tobias JD. Dexmedetomidine: applications in pediatric critical care and pediatric anesthesiology. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(2):115–31.
- 99. Wong J, Steil GM, Curtis M, Papas A, Zurakowski D, Mason KP. Cardiovascular effects of dexmedetomidine sedation in children. Anesth Analg. 2012;114(1):193–9.
- 100. Weber MD, Thammasitboon S, Rosen DA. Acute discontinuation syndrome from dexmedetomidine after protracted use in a pediatric patient. Paediatr Anaesth. 2008;18(1):87–8.
- 101. Kukoyi A, Coker S, Lewis L, Nierenberg D. Two cases of acute dexmedetomidine withdrawal syndrome following prolonged infusion in the intensive care unit: report of cases and review of the literature. Hum Exp Toxicol. 2013;32(1):107–10.
- 102. Shutes BL, Gee SW, Sargel CL, Fink KA, Tobias JD. Dexmedetomidine as single continuous sedative during noninvasive ventilation: typical usage, hemodynamic effects, and withdrawal. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2018;19(4):287–97.
- 103. Mosier JM, Sakles JC, Whitmore SP, Hypes CD, Hallett DK, Hawbaker KE, et al. Failed noninvasive positive-pressure ventilation is associated with an increased risk of intubation-related complications. Ann Intensive Care. 2015;5:4.
- 104. Demoule A, Girou E, Richard JC, Taille S, Brochard L. Benefits and risks of success or failure of noninvasive ventilation. Intensive Care Med. 2006;32(11):1756–65.
- 105. Wing R, James C, Maranda LS, Armsby CC. Use of high-flow nasal cannula support in the emergency department reduces the need for intubation in pediatric acute respiratory insufficiency. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2012;28(11):1117–23.
- 106. Schibler A, Pham TM, Dunster KR, Foster K, Barlow A, Gibbons K, et al. Reduced intubation rates for infants after introduction of high-flow nasal prong oxygen delivery. Intensive Care Med. 2011;37(5):847–52.
- 107. Essouri S, Baudin F, Chevret L, Vincent M, Emeriaud G, Jouvet P. Variability of care in infants with severe bronchiolitis: less-invasive respiratory management leads to similar outcomes. J Pediatr. 2017;188:156– 62.e1.
- Kelly GS, Simon HK, Sturm JJ. High-flow nasal cannula use in children with respiratory distress in the emergency department: predicting the need for subsequent intubation. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2013;29(8):888–92.

- 109. Abboud PA, Roth PJ, Skiles CL, Stolfi A, Rowin ME. Predictors of failure in infants with viral bronchiolitis treated with high-flow, high-humidity nasal cannula therapy*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(6):e343–9.
- 110. Shah PS, Ohlsson A, Shah JP. Continuous negative extrathoracic pressure or continuous positive airway pressure for acute hypoxemic respiratory failure in children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008;1:CD003699.
- 111. Piastra M, De Luca D, Marzano L, Stival E, Genovese O, Pietrini D, et al. The number of failing organs predicts non-invasive ventilation failure in children with ALI/ARDS. Intensive Care Med. 2011;37(9):1510–6.
- 112. Bernet V, Hug MI, Frey B. Predictive factors for the success of noninvasive mask ventilation in infants and children with acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2005;6(6):660–4.



10

Ancillary Pulmonary Treatments for Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Andrew L. Beardsley

Prone Position

The acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) is characterized by heterogeneous lung disease with extensive dependent atelectasis (Fig. 10.1). Gas exchange may be improved by several potential mechanisms while in the prone position. Patients in the prone position have altered distribution of alveolar ventilation and redistribution of pulmonary blood flow. The net effect of these changes is an improved matching of local ventilation and perfusion and reduction in regions with a low ventilation/perfusion ratio. In addition, compression of the lungs by the heart and by the abdominal contents is lowered in the prone position. Homogenization of intrathoracic pressure, in part due to the compliant anterior ribs being compressed by the somewhat rigid patient bed, also improves lung mechanics. Apart from physiologic changes in gas exchange, another potential therapeutic benefit is enhanced secretion clearance by alteration of the orientation of the large airways [1].

Placing adults with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure in the prone position has been reported to improve oxygenation as early as 1976 [2]. Since then, many studies have confirmed improved oxygenation, but meaningful outcomes such as improved survival and ventilator-free days have been inconsistently reported. The prone position was first reported to improve oxygenation in a case series of children with pediatric ARDS (PARDS) in 1994. Children in this report had improved oxygenation after spending only 30 minutes in the prone position.

In the early 2000s, prone positioning became widely studied as a potential therapy for PARDS. Curley, Kornecki, Bruno, and Casado-Flores all published studies of children with PARDS [3-6]. These studies were all small, single-center trials with various study designs, including differing inclusion criteria and protocols for use of prone position. In all of them, children served as their own controls, comparing oxygenation markers between prone and supine positions. They all showed consistent findings of improved oxygenation with the use of the prone position. Children in these studies who were maintained in the prone position for 8–12 hour cycles had a response rate ranging from 78% to 90% [3, 4, 6]. Another consistent finding in these studies was the safety of prone positioning, demonstrating extremely low rates of adverse events in placing patients in the prone position. Additionally, no specialized equipment or drug is required, making the cost-benefit ratio in the use of prone position highly favorable.

Because of this, a large multicenter randomized controlled trial was undertaken by Curley

A. L. Beardsley (🖂)

Department of Pediatrics, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA e-mail: abeardsl@iu.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_10



Fig. 10.1 Computed tomography image of a patient with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome, demonstrating heterogeneous lung disease with dependent atelectasis

et al. [7]. In this study, patients with acute lung injury, defined by PaO2/FiO2 ratio less than 300 mm Hg, were randomized within 48 hours to standard supine positioning or prone positioning for 20 hours daily. Similar to the previous smaller trials, 90% of prone patients in this trial responded with improved oxygenation. Despite this, the study was stopped on interim analysis due to finding that outcomes did not differ between study groups. Ventilator-free days, mortality, and cognitive function, among other outcomes assessed, were not improved by use of the prone position despite its apparent effect on improved oxygenation. Of note, use of the prone position was demonstrated to be generally safe in this relatively large trial [8].

In contrast to studies of pediatric patients, some trials of adult patients have demonstrated improved outcomes in addition to improved oxygenation. A 2008 meta-analysis of 1559 patients with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure again showed that prone position is associated with improved oxygenation, but not with improved outcomes such as improved survival [9]. However, in a follow-up subanalysis of 555 patients with severe hypoxemia, defined as a PaO2/FiO2 ratio less than 100 mm Hg, a survival benefit was demonstrated [10].

In 2013, Guérin et al. reported the results of the largest multicenter randomized controlled trial of prone positioning in adults with severe ARDS, known as the PROning SEVere ARDS patients (PROSEVA) trial [11]. Severe disease was defined by PaO2/FiO2 ratio less than

150 mm Hg with an FiO2 of at least 0.60 and a PEEP greater than or equal to 5 cm H2O. Four hundred sixty-six patients were randomized to standard supine position or prone position for 16 hours daily. All-cause 28-day mortality in patients randomized to the prone arm was 16%, compared to 33% in patients randomized to the supine arm (hazard ratio, 0.39; 95% CI, 0.25-0.63; p < 0.001). This 50% relative risk reduction in mortality suggests a massive potential benefit in adults with the most severe disease. Extrapolation of this result to pediatric patients is questionable and may be answered by the ongoing PROSPECT study. Even without such data, experts from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) stated that, while prone positioning "cannot be recommended as routine therapy in PARDS...it should be considered an option in cases of severe PARDS" [19].

The optimal protocol for prone positioning to maximize its benefit is unknown. Improvements in oxygenation are seen quickly. However, a retrospective analysis in 2003 showed oxygenation was improved more in patients who were kept in the prone position for a prolonged period of 18-24 hours compared to a short period of 6-10 hours. Additionally, the improvement in oxygenation was more stable after 12 hours in the prone position [12]. The PROSEVA trial demonstrated improved outcomes with 16 hours per day in the prone position, while the study in pediatric patients by Curley et al. showed improved oxygenation but not improved outcomes using 20 hours per day in the prone position. The difference in the results of these studies is likely due to differences in inclusion criteria (only severe patients in the PROSEVA trial), or differences between adult and pediatric patients, and/or differences in concurrent therapies, but duration of the use of prone positioning is theoretically a factor.

Another consideration in use of the prone position is the way in which the patient is turned. Specialized beds are available for use in adults that can be used in larger pediatric patients. These beds use continuous rotation of the prone patient from side to side up to 60° in either direction, termed continuous rotational therapy. While not extensively studied, this method shows comparable improvements in oxygenation to prone positioning in a standard bed, but may have adverse hemodynamic effects [13]. Care of larger patients in these beds may be perceived to be easier; however, they may substantially increase cost and expertise required in order to utilize the prone position. Of note, patients in the PROSEVA trial were placed in the prone position in their standard ICU bed.

In summary, prone positioning clearly can improve oxygenation in a vast majority of patients with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Improvements in other outcomes, such as improved survival, are questionable in pediatric patients. Patients with severe PARDS may have improved benefits compared to those with less severe disease, and further study is warranted (and ongoing) in this population. Due to the highly favorable safety record of prone position in prior trials, fear for patient safety or patient care limitations should not limit its use. While prone positioning cannot be recommended as standard of care, its use should be considered in cases of severe PARDS, especially given the low cost and potential improvements in patients with severe disease.

Pulmonary Vasodilators

The vascular endothelium synthesizes nitric oxide (NO) by the action of NO synthase on the precursor L-arginine. NO diffuses into an adjacent vascular smooth muscle cell, where it directly stimulates soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC). NO has local action only, as it undergoes rapid oxidative inactivation in the serum. Guanylate triphosphate is converted to cyclic guanylate monophosphate (cGMP) by sGC, which exerts a vasodilatory effect by indirectly blocking calcium influx into the smooth muscle cytoplasm. cGMP is inactivated by phosphodiesterase-5 (PDE5).

Prostaglandin I2 (PGI2) is also synthesized in the vascular endothelium, via the arachidonic acid – cyclooxygenase pathway. It then activates



Fig. 10.2 Physiology and pharmacology of pulmonary vasodilation. *iNO* inhaled nitric oxide, *NO* nitric oxide, *NOS* nitric oxide synthase, *PGI2* prostaglandin I2, *AC* adenylate cyclase, *sGC* soluble guanylate cyclase, *cGMP* cyclic guanylate monophosphate, *cAMP* cyclic adenosine monophosphate, *PDE5* phosphodiesterase 5, *PDE3* phosphodiesterase 3

adenylate cyclase on the smooth muscle cell membrane, converting adenylate triphosphate to cyclic adenylate monophosphate (cAMP). cAMP acts through protein kinase A to lead to smooth muscle relaxation. cAMP is inactivated by phosphodiesterase-3 (PDE3).

Various drugs are available to influence pulmonary smooth muscle relaxation (Fig. 10.2). Inhaled nitric oxide (iNO) directly supplies NO to the vascular endothelium. Similarly, inhaled prostaglandin I2 (Iloprost) supplies PGI2. Sildenafil, tadalafil, and vardenafil inhibit PDE5, while milrinone, among others, inhibits PDE3. The use of some of these drugs has been applied to the treatment of acute respiratory distress syndrome.

Inhaled Nitric Oxide

Inhaled nitric oxide (iNO) has been considered a potentially ideal pulmonary vasodilator in use for PARDS due to its local action in well-ventilated portions of the lung. Since it is inhaled, it will exert maximal effect in the best ventilated regions of the lung, and little-to-no effect in poorly ventilated regions. This will cause blood to shunt away from poorly ventilation regions to well-ventilated regions, and ultimately improve ventilationperfusion matching. The net effect of this is overall improved gas exchange, leading to improved oxygenation. Therefore, iNO has been used in PARDS to improve oxygenation, with the hope of ultimately having a favorable affect on the outcome of the disease. Standard dosing for iNO is up to 20 parts per million (ppm), although doses as low as 1 ppm may be effective in improving oxygenation [13, 14].

After several case series reported rapid improvements in oxygenation with the use of iNO in patients with PARDS, three randomized controlled trials were performed. In 1997, Day et al. demonstrated improvements in oxygenation compared to control in a small study, which was not designed to assess mortality [15]. Then, in 1999, Dobyns et al. reported a larger, multicenter randomized controlled trial of children with severe acute hypoxemic respiratory failure (with oxygenation index >15) [16]. One hundred eight children were randomized to iNO at 10 ppm or a placebo-control. This trial confirmed the beneficial effect of iNO on oxygenation, but survival did not differ between groups. Finally, Ibrahim et al. reported in 2007 a smaller trial of 32 patients with severe PARDS randomized to iNO in prone position, iNO in supine position, or without iNO in prone position. This again confirmed a benefit on oxygenation but not in other outcomes such as mortality. More recently, Bronicki et al. reported on 55 children from 9 centers with PARDS and showed that ECMO-free survival was more common in the treated group (92% vs. 52%, p < 0.01), though overall survival was not.

A Cochrane meta-analysis was published in 2011 including pediatric and adult patients [17]. Improved oxygenation was confirmed, with no improvement in survival, duration of mechanical ventilation, length of ICU stay, or any other outcome. A concerning finding of increased incidence of renal impairment was found in patients treated with iNO.

Despite the improvement in oxygenation, there is no conclusive evidence to support the use of iNO for patients with PARDS given the lack of consistent improvement in patient outcomes. However, as indicated in a consensus statement from the European Society for Pediatric and Neonatal Intensive Care, its use can be considered in patients with pulmonary hypertension or severe right ventricular dysfunction [18]. iNO use may be beneficial in this population not solely due to its effect on oxygenation, but rather its effect on decreasing pulmonary vascular resistance and therefore improving cardiac output and/or decreasing right ventricular strain. The benefit of iNO on mortality remains unproven in this scenario; however, there is sufficient theoretical benefit to consider its use. More research is needed to further guide therapy decisions in patients with PARDS and pulmonary hypertension or severe right ventricular dysfunction.

As extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO) increases in use in severe PARDS, the role of iNO to rescue from ECMO or bridge to ECMO remains unstudied. Because of the lack of evidence, experts from PALICC concluded that iNO could be considered in severe PARDS as a rescue from or bridge to ECMO [19].

Because of the considerable cost and potential toxicities associated with iNO use, a cost-benefit analysis should be carefully considered before initiating therapy. Once used, an assessment of clinical benefit should be undertaken, and steps should be made to wean and discontinue it as soon as possible [19]. Renal function should be carefully monitored especially with concurrent use of nephrotoxins. While methemoglobinemia is a potential concern at very high doses of iNO, at standard doses of iNO less than or equal to 20 ppm, it is a rare occurrence and routine lab monitoring for this toxicity with co-oxymetry may not be necessary [20].

Inhaled Prostaglandin Therapy

Inhaled PGI2 can be considered similarly to iNO [21]. As stated above, PGI2 causes pulmonary vasodilation, although via a different pathway from iNO. Since it is inhaled, it has many of the same potential benefits of improving ventilation-perfusion matching in patients with PARDS. It

has not been studied sufficiently to make claims on outcomes, but there is no reason to believe it would differ substantially from iNO. While the cost of its use may be favorable to the cost of using iNO, there is much less experience with its use. At this time, its use in the management of PARDS is not recommended [19]. Until further evidence is available, inhaled PGI2 could be considered to likely have similar effects to iNO.

Systemic Pulmonary Vasodilators

Systemic medications such as PGE5 inhibitors, PGE3 inhibitors, and intravenous prostaglandins can be used as pulmonary vasodilators, but should considered specifically not be to treat PARDS. Their use for pulmonary hypertension or severe right ventricular dysfunction may be warranted based on the management strategies for those conditions. However, in PARDS, the widespread pulmonary vasodilation in the setting of heterogeneous ventilation has the potential to worsen ventilation-perfusion matching and worsen, or at least not improve, oxygenation [22].

Inflammatory Modulation

Glucocorticoids

Glucocorticoids are drugs which exert various actions through binding with the glucocorticoid receptor, having a similar effect to the naturally occurring hormone cortisol. Commonly used glucocorticoids include hydrocortisone, prednisone, methylprednisolone, and dexamethasone, among others. They are commonly used in many aspects in medical care as broad-spectrum antiinflammatory drugs. Their use in PARDS has been considered because of the tremendous inflammation present in the disease.

The systemic use of glucocorticoids has been studied more in adults with ARDS than in children. Two meta-analyses have been published using different methodologies to evaluate the current available evidence in trials of glucocorticoids for adults with ARDS [23, 24]. In the first,

no definitive role of glucocorticoids for ARDS was established [23]. In the second, an association between glucocorticoid use and improved survival was only found when combining randomized controlled trials (four trials, n = 341) with cohort studies (five studies, n = 307). With this full analysis, glucocorticoid use had a relative risk of mortality of 0.62 (95% CI, 0.43-0.91) [24]. However, combining the various study types into one analysis introduces more risk for confounding or bias in the results. Therefore, there is still no clear determination of the role of glucocorticoids for adults with ARDS. Evidence quality for glucocorticoid use in pediatric patients is poor, consisting only of case reports and case series [19].

Treatment protocols studied have varied by the drug used, the dose, the duration, the use of dose tapering, and the timing during the disease process. This variation further complicates the analysis of the efficacy of glucocorticoids for ARDS [24]. While meta-regression analysis of these types of variations in treatment strategy did not detect differing efficacy, power was insufficient to detect small or even modest effects in many of the variables.

Further study is certainly needed to determine the treatment effect as well as optimal dosing strategies and patient selection for glucocorticoid use in PARDS, and their routine use is not recommended [19]. If used, a low dose (equivalent of methylprednisolone 2 mg/kg/day) and short duration (total 7 days of therapy with or without a dose taper) may be sufficient to achieve the potential benefit while minimizing potential adverse effects.

Etanercept

Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) is an important pro-inflammatory mediator in many diseases, including PARDS. The idiopathic pulmonary syndrome (IPS) in patients following hematopoietic stem cell transplant is one disease in which high levels of TNF- α are found in the serum and broncho-alveolar lavage fluid. Because of this finding, interest was generated for the potential use of etanercept (a soluble TNF- α -binding protein, which inactivates TNF- α) in IPS. In uncontrolled trials, a combination of etanercept and corticosteroids has been associated with improved survival in patients with IPS compared to historic controls [25, 26]. Response rates were highest when the therapy was initiated before mechanical ventilation was initiated, indicating that timing of inflammatory mediation has an important role in its efficacy. A randomized controlled trial of this therapy in adults with IPS showed a 17% absolute increase in survival, but this did not reach statistical significance as the trial was unfortunately stopped early due to slow subject accrual [27]. The available evidence suggests etanercept is a promising therapy for this specific syndrome. This and other methods of specific immunomodulation could potentially impact the course of PARDS in other patient populations as well, but the utility remains to be determined and this use should currently be reserved for the research setting.

Exogenous Surfactant

The use of exogenous surfactant in the neonatal respiratory distress syndrome has revolutionized the care of babies born extremely prematurely. As its use has become standard of care in this population, outcomes for these patients have dramatically improved. Because of this observation, it is tempting to try to extrapolate this strategy to older children with severe hypoxic respiratory failure.

While neonatal respiratory distress syndrome is characterized by surfactant deficiency due to immature type 2 alveolar cells not producing it, the acute respiratory distress syndrome may have qualitative defects of surfactant due to the inflammatory pathophysiology [28–30]. After case reports and case series of surfactant use in PARDS showed promise for the benefit of this therapy, surfactant use was studied extensively in clinical trials. An early open-label, uncontrolled observational trial of calf lung surfactant extract (calfactant) conducted by Willson et al. in 1996 demonstrated a dramatic improvement in oxygenation in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure [31]. While this was an uncontrolled trial, the mortality among the 29 subjects was only 14%, which was better than survival estimates.

Subsequently, several small randomized controlled trials were conducted on children with respiratory failure. In two trials of surfactant use in children with bronchiolitis requiring invasive mechanical ventilation, Luchetti et all showed that porcine surfactant (curosurf) use improved oxygenation and ventilator parameters, and shortened ventilator durations and PICU stays [32, 33]. All patients in both of these trials survived their illness. In a more severely ill cohort of patients with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, Willson conducted a prospective randomized controlled trial of 42 subjects, also showing improved oxygenation and shortened ventilator duration and PICU length of stay [34]. Finally, a multicenter trial of 35 children conducted by Möller et al. again showed improvement in oxygenation with surfactant use, along with a nonsignificant trend toward decreased mortality [35].

The promising findings in small randomized controlled trials led to the largest multicenter randomized placebo-controlled trial on surfactant use for PARDS to date [36]. For this trial, 153 pediatric patients with acute hypoxic respiratory failure were randomized to receive calfactant versus air placebo. As in previous studies, patients in the experimental surfactant arm demonstrated a significant improvement in oxygenation after treatment. However, this study revealed no difference in the primary outcome, ventilator-free days. Mortality was lower in surfactant-treated children (19% vs. 36%, p = 0.03), but the difference was not significant (OR for survival, 2.11; 95% CI, 0.93-4.79) after adjusting for immunocompromised state, which was unequally distributed between groups.

This led to the hypothesis that surfactant use in the immunocompromised patient would have an improvement in mortality. Unfortunately, a study to address this question suffered from poor enrollment [37]. In this study of children and young adults (aged 18 months to 25 years) with leukemia or lymphoma having undergone hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, and now suffering from severe acute hypoxic respiratory failure, 43 subjects were enrolled from 17 PICUs. There were no differences in PICU survival, oxygenation, ventilator-free days, or functional outcomes between treatment arms.

Additionally, another study was conducted including both adult and pediatric patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome [38]. In this trial, a different, double-concentrated formulation of calf's lung surfactant was used. In this trial, only patients with direct lung injury were included (i.e., lung injury originating on the alveolar side of the alveolar-capillary membrane). Both adult and pediatric arms of this study were terminated after interim analysis demonstrated no effect on mortality. Also, this study failed to show an improvement in oxygenation, as had been shown in prior trials.

This result calls to question the potential importance of the surfactant formulation on its efficacy. While the double concentration of surfactant was chosen to decrease the volume necessary to instill into the lungs of larger pediatric and adult patients, this may have had an unintended adverse effect on the effective distribution of surfactant throughout the extremely large surface area of the mature lung.

Although surfactant is perhaps the most extensively studied specific ancillary pulmonary treatment for PARDS, its role is still unclear. Early successes have been frustrated by more recent failures of clinical trials to show a benefit of surfactant use. It is quite possible that specific patient populations would benefit from the right formulation of exogenous surfactant, delivered in the appropriate way. Further study is warranted to evaluate specific populations, dosing forms, and delivery regimens. For now, exogenous surfactant use is not recommended for routine use in PARDS [19].

Pulmonary Hygiene

Endotracheal Suctioning

Maintenance of a patent endotracheal tube is of obvious importance in the care of patients with PARDS requiring invasive mechanical ventilation. However, methods to clear pulmonary secretions from the airway are variable and likely based more on institutional culture and routine practice than on medical evidence. While clearance of the airway is crucial, care must be taken to avoid the unintended consequence of alveolar derecruitment caused from application of highly negative pressures within the airway or from disruption of continuous positive pressure ventilation. Because of the lung volume loss associated with ventilator circuit disruption, closed suctioning systems should be used [39]. Also, deep suctioning with uncontrolled pressures should be avoided, as this is associated with significant risk for lung collapse [40].

The utility and risks of lavage to aid in secretion clearance are also undetermined. Saline lavage may at times be necessary for removal of thick secretions, but its routine use is not recommended [41]. Additionally, routine periodic suctioning of the endotracheal tube may cause more harm than benefit, and suctioning should be performed only when secretions are present at the most shallow depth necessary [19]. Attention to avoid excessive trauma and bleeding is also recommended.

Chest Physiotherapy

There are a myriad of mechanisms available that have the goal of aiding in pulmonary secretion clearance to maintain patent lower airways and improve alveolar recruitment. These include hand percussion and various devises that provide vibration, intrapulmonary percussive ventilation, chest wall oscillation, and rapidly alternating pressures, among other mechanisms. There are no trials evaluating these various mechanisms in PARDS. Decisions to apply chest physiotherapy in the presence of atelectasis must be made after weighing the potential benefit against the risks and significant costs. Routine prophylactic use against the development of atelectasis in the PARDS patient is not warranted.

Nebulized Therapies

The nebulization of medications to aid in pulmonary secretion clearance is common practice in the PICU, but is not supported by medical evidence. The use of N-acetylcysteine, dornase alfa, and hypertonic 3% saline lacks sufficient evidence to promote routine use in PARDS. The prophylactic use of 3% saline in mechanically ventilated children was associated with no difference in duration of ventilation or mechanical ventilation parameters taken before and after treatment, compared to placebo [42]. As with chest physiotherapy techniques, nebulization of medications to aid in secretion clearance and to prevent lower airway obstruction and atelectasis is not routinely warranted in PARDS. Individual use must weigh the potential benefit with the risks and costs of these therapies.

 β -agonist therapy has also not been studied specifically in PARDS, but studies are available in adult patients with acute lung injury. A metaanalysis of these studies showed an association with β -agonist treatment and increased morbidities such as reduced mechanical ventilationfree days and organ failure-free days [43]. Therefore, β -agonist therapy is not recommended for use in PARDS outside of a specific alternative indication.

Bronchoscopy

The diagnostic and therapeutic application of bronchoscopy in PARDS is also not well defined in the medical literature. It may be considered in a case-by-case basis to obtain bronchoscopic broncho-alveolar lavage samples for their diagnostic utility. The therapeutic application for clearance of secretions from large airways (with or without lavage) may also be considered. In cases of persistent lobar atelectasis, this method to clear potential mucus plugs of the large airways may be warranted after consideration of risks and benefits. Further evidence is needed to determine the optimal utility of bronchoscopy for both diagnostic and therapeutic reasons.

Bronchoscopy has also been used to instill various medications, such as dornase alfa, directly to the airways. Again, evidence is limited to few case reports, and routine use of this treatment strategy is not recommended. Finally, bronchoscopy has also been reported as a modality to deliver surfactant [44, 45]. Further study is warranted to investigate this strategy, which may improve the distribution of surfactant in larger patients.

Stem Cell Therapy

Endothelial cell damage of the pulmonary capillaries is one of the inflammatory hallmarks of ARDS. The recruitment of circulating endothelial progenitor cells, which leave the bone marrow into the blood stream and can reconstitute the endothelium, may be one important step in recovery from ARDS. Because of this, cell-based therapies have become a novel area of research in developing new treatments for ARDS [46]. Currently, animal studies are showing the utility of both intravenous and endotracheal administration of mesenchymal stem cells or endothelial progenitor cells in animal models of ARDS [47-49]. The future development of these therapies may be an exciting new frontier in the treatment of PARDS.

References

- Johnson NJ, Luks AM, Glenny RW. Gas exchange in the prone posture. Respir Care. 2017;62:1097–110.
- Piehl MA, Brown RS. Use of extreme position changes in acute respiratory failure. Crit Care Med. 1976;4:13–4.
- Curley MA, Thompson JE, Arnold JH. The effects of early and repeated prone positioning in pediatric patients with acute lung injury. Chest. 2000;118:156–63.
- Kornecki A, Frndova H, Coates AL, et al. 4A randomized trial of prolonged prone positioning in children with acute respiratory failure. Chest. 2001;119:211–8.
- Bruno F, Piva JP, Garcia PC, et al. Short-term effects of prone positioning on the oxygenation of pediatric patients submitted to mechanical ventilation. J Pediatr. 2001;77:361–8.
- Casado-Flores J, Martinez de Azagra A, Ruiz-Lopez MJ, et al. Pediatric ARDS: effect of supine-prone postural changes on oxygenation. Intensive Care Med. 2002;28:1792–6.
- Curley MA, Hibberd PL, Fineman LD, et al. Effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in children with acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;294:229–37.

- Fineman LD, LaBrecqu MA, Shih MC, et al. Prone positioning can be safely performed in critically ill infants and children. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2006;7:413–22.
- Sud S, Sud M, Friedrich JO, et al. Effect of prone positioning in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome and high simplified acute physiology score II. Crit Care Med. 2008;36:2711–2.
- Sud S, Friedrich JO, Taccone P, et al. Prone ventilation reduces mortality in patients with acute respiratory failure and severe hypoxemia: systematic review and meta-analysis. Intensive Care Med. 2010;36:585–99.
- Guérin C, Reignier J, Ricjhard JC, et al. Prone positioning in severe acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2013;368:2159–68.
- Relvas MS, Silver PC, Sagy M. Prone positioning of pediatric patients with ARDS results in improvement in oxygenation if maintained > 12 h daily. Chest. 2003;124:269–74.
- Sheridan RL, Zapol WM, Ritz RH, et al. Low-dose inhaled nitric oxide in acutely burned children with profound respiratory failure. Surgery. 1999;126:856–62.
- Tang SF, Sherwood MC, Miller OI. Randomised trial of three doses of inhaled nitric oxide in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Arch Dis Child. 1998;79:415–8.
- 15. Day RW, Allen EM, Witte MK. A randomized, controlled study of the 1-hour and 24-hour effects of inhaled nitric oxide therapy in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Chest. 1997;112:1324–31.
- 16. Dobyns EL, Cornfield DN, Anas NG, et al. Multicenter randomized controlled trial of the effects of inhaled nitric oxide therapy on gas exchange in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. J Pediatr. 1999;134:406–12.
- 17. Afshari A, Brok J, Møller AM, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide for acute respiratory distress syndrome and acute lung injury in adults and children: a systematic review with meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. Anesth Analg. 2011;112:1411–21.
- Macrae DJ, Field D, Mercier JC, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide therapy in neonates and children: reaching a European consensus. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30:372–80.
- Tamburro RF, Kneyber MCJ. Pulmonary specific ancillary treatment for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:S61–72.
- Thomas CA, Valentine K. Utility of routine methemoglobin laboratory assays in critically ill pediatric subjects receiving inhaled nitric oxide. J Crit Care. 2018;48:63–5.
- Howard LS, Morrell NW. New therapeutic agents for pulmonary vascular disease. Paediatr Respir Rev. 2005;6:285–91.
- Cornet AD, Hofstra JJ, Swart EL, et al. Sildenafil attenuates pulmonary arterial pressure but does not improve oxygenation during ARDS. Intensive Care Med. 2010;36:758–64.

- Peter JV, John P, Graham PL, et al. Corticosteroids in the prevention and treatment of acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) in adults: meta-analysis. BMJ. 2008;336:1006–9.
- 24. Tang BM, Craig JC, Eslick GD, et al. Use of corticosteroids in acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Crit Care Med. 2009;37:1594–603.
- 25. Tizon R, Frey N, Heitjan DF, et al. High-dose corticosteroids with or without etanercept for the treatment of idiopathic pneumonia syndrome after Allo-SCT. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2012;47:1332–7.
- 26. Yanik G, Grupp S, Pulsipher MA, et al. Competitive TNF inhibitor (ETANERCEPT) for the treatment of idiopathic pneumonia syndrome (IPS) following allogeneic stem cell transplantation (SCT). A joint pediatric blood and marrow transplant consortium (PBMTC) and children's oncology group (COG) study. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2013;19:S111–2.
- 27. Yanik G, Ho VT, Horowitz M, et al. Randomized, double blind, placebo-controlled trial of a TNF inhibitor (ETANERCEPT) for the treatment of idiopathic pneumonia syndrome (IPS) after allogeneic stem cell transplant (SCT). A blood and marrow transplant clinical trials network (BMT CTN) study. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2013;19:S169.
- Petty TL, Reiss OK, Paul GW, et al. Characteristics of pulmonary surfactant in adult respiratory distress syndrome associated with trauma and shock. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1977;115:531–6.
- 29. Hallman M, Spragg R, Harrell JH, et al. Evidence of lung surfactant abnormality in respiratory failure. Study of bronchoalveolar lavage phospholipids, surface activity, phospholipase activity, and plasma myoinositol. J Clin Invest. 1982;70:673–83.
- 30. Gregory TJ, Longmore WJ, Moxley MA, et al. Surfactant chemical composition and biophysical activity in acute respiratory distress syndrome. J Clin Invest. 1991;88:1976–81.
- Willson DF, et al. Calf's lung surfactant extract in acute hypoxemic respiratory failure in children. Crit Care Med. 1996;24(8):1316–22.
- Luchetti M, Casiraghi G, Valsecchi R, et al. Porcinederived surfactant treatment of severe bronchiolitis. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 1998;42:805–10.
- 33. Luchetti M, Ferrero F, Gallini C, et al. Multicenter, randomized, controlled study of porcine surfactant in severe respiratory syncytial virus-induced respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2002;3:261–8.
- 34. Willson DF, Zaritsky A, Bauman LA, et al. Instillation of calf lung surfactant extract (calfactant) is beneficial in pediatric acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Members of the Mid-Atlantic Pediatric Critical Care Network. Crit Care Med. 1999;27:188–95.
- 35. Möller JC, Schaible T, Roll C, et al. Surfactant ARDS study group. Treatment with bovine surfactant in severe acute respiratory distress syndrome in children: a randomized multicenter study. Intensive Care Med. 2003;29:437–46.

- Willson DF, Thomas NJ, Markovitz BP, et al. Effect of exogenous surfactant (calfactant) in pediatric acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;293:470–6.
- 37. Thomas NJ, Spear D, Wasserman E, et al. CALIPSO: a randomized controlled trial of calfactant for acute lung injury in pediatric stem cell and oncology patients. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2018;24:2479–86.
- Willson DF, Thomas NJ, Tamburro R, et al. Pediatric calfactant in acute respiratory distress syndrome trial. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14:657–65.
- 39. Choong K, Chatrkaw P, Frndova H, et al. Comparison of loss in lung volume with open versus in-line catheter endotracheal suctioning. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2003;4:69–73.
- 40. Boothroyd AE, Murthy BV, Darbyshire A, et al. Endotracheal suctioning causes right upper lobe collapse in intubated children. Acta Paediatr. 1996;85:1422–5.
- 41. Ridling DA, Martin LD, Bratton SL. Endotracheal suctioning with or without instillation of isotonic sodium chloride solution in critically ill children. Am J Crit Care. 2003;12:212–9.
- 42. Shein SL, Gallagher JT, Deakins KM. Prophylactic use of nebulized hypertonic saline in mechanically ventilated children: a randomized blinded pilot study. Respir Care. 2016;61:586–92.

- 43. Singh B, Tiwari AK, Singh K, et al. β2 agonist for the treatment of acute lung injury: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Respir Care. 2014;59: 288–96.
- Abu-Hasan MN, Chesrown SE, Jantz MA. Successful use of bronchoscopic lung insufflation to treat left lung atelectasis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2013;48:306–9.
- 45. Nakamura CT, Ripka JF, McVeigh K, et al. Bronchoscopic instillation of surfactant in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2001;31:317–20.
- 46. Rafat N, Tönshoff B, Bierhaus A, Beck GC. Endothelial progenitor cells in regeneration after acute lung injury: do they play a role? Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2013;48:399–405.
- 47. Lam CF, Liu YC, Hsu JK, et al. Autologous transplantation of endothelial progenitor cells attenuates acute lung injury in rabbits. Anesthesiology. 2008;108:392–401.
- 48. Mao M, Wang SN, Lv XJ, et al. Intravenous delivery of bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cells improves survival and attenuates lipopolysaccharide-induced lung injury in rats. Shock. 2010;34:196–204.
- 49. Zhu H, Xiong Y, Xia Y, et al. Therapeutic effects of human umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cells in acute lung injury mice. Sci Rep. 2017;7:39889.



11

Analgesia, Sedation, and Neuromuscular Blockade in PARDS

Christopher Heard and Joseph Tobias

Introduction

The use of sedation is a very important component in the treatment of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS) in the PICU. The child with ARDS is usually intubated, sedated, and ventilated for a period that may extend for several weeks. As the child is supported during this acute phase of respiratory failure, the child should receive hypnosis and analgesia. There are several reasons a child may benefit from sedation and analgesia. Use of these medications allows for the invasive instruments (endotracheal tube, lines, etc.) that are required, both during their initial placement and continued use, both of which are noxious stimuli. The child may be critically dependent on this instrumentation and any untoward excessive movement could cause a loss or dysfunction of these life-sustaining supports [1]. Limiting the child's work of breathing may optimize oxygen delivery to other tissues, and limiting ventilator asynchrony can improve gas exchange. Other benefits include the prevention

Department of Anesthesiology and Division of Pediatric Critical Care, John R. Oishei Children's Hospital, University at Buffalo, Buffalo, NY, USA of unpleasant ICU memories and the control of the neuroendocrine stress response.

It is also important to avoid oversedation, which may result in cardiovascular compromise and has been associated with a prolonged ICU stay. As such, sedation assessment and possibly sedation protocols may have an important place in the management of children with ARDS. After the sedation is no longer required, it is important to consider the risk of drug withdrawal, whose management is also vitally important for patient comfort and safety as they are weaning from ventilation support. Delirium and post-ICU psychological disorders are also appreciated as a potential serious cause of morbidity to these patients.

There are several classes of sedation agents and analgesics available for the intensivist to use in the PICU. It is important to note that the majority of these drugs are not actually FDA approved for prolonged pediatric sedation. The majority of these drugs come from the anesthesia world, where their use is most often for short periods only; so, data pertaining to efficacy and complications may not perfectly transfer to the ICU. The recent concerns for anesthesia adversely affecting the brain development of young children should also be a concern for the pediatric intensivist.

The recent PALICC consensus statement for PARDS [2] included several important "strong agreement" recommendations concerning sedation. These included (1) analgesia and sedation should be targeted but minimal, using

C. Heard (🖂)

J. Tobias

Department of Anesthesiology & Pain Medicine, Nationwide Children's Hospital, The Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA e-mail: Joseph.Tobias@Nationwidechildrens.org

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_11

validated sedation and pain scores and goaldirected protocols, and (2) individualized weaning plans should be guided by objective assessments and scores.

Ventilator Strategies and Sedation

Several different respiratory support strategies are used in PARDS and this can have effects on the type of sedation required. Permissive hypercapnia is often used and may increase ventilator asynchrony and patient discomfort [3]. The use of opiates or deep sedation to reduce the respiratory drive may ameliorate this risk. Inverse ratio ventilation strategies may be uncomfortable and require a deeper level of sedation [4]. However, opiate and benzodiazepine requirements have been reported as less in APRV patients compared to a conventional low-volume ventilation strategy [5]. Patients on HFOV often have an increased need for deep sedation or even paralysis, though some patients (especially neonates) may not [6, 7]. It may be more difficult to manage sedation on ECMO patients due to a variety of factors, including the catastrophic consequences of cannula dislodgement, increased volume of distribution, and decreased renal/hepatic function. Adsorption of the medications to circuit components can reach up to 50% for some sedative agents, and dose requirements increase by about 50% during the initial 2 days of ECMO [8]. On the other end of the spectrum, patients managed using noninvasive ventilation strategy may require the use of adjunct sedation to facilitate mask tolerance and dexmedetomidine would appear to be a suitable choice [9].

Pertinent Pharmacology

There is a significant risk of altered drug halflives in the ICU setting [10]. This may be particularly important when weaning from ventilator support. The duration of infusion can impact the half-life, as the clinical effects of many agents wear off mostly due to redistribution rather than elimination, leading to longer half-lives with prolonged administrations. This time to recovery period is known as the context-sensitive half-life. This is usually related to a complex multicompartment kinetic model. In addition to this model, there are the effects of altered metabolism and excretion as well as the effects of altered volume of distribution. The published kinetic data for most sedatives used in the ICU does not represent these complicated scenarios and as such the sedation agents' clinical effect can be much longer than anticipated in some patients. Children requiring sedation for intubation may be lively while the endotracheal tube is in place, but then become sedated when the stimulation ceases after extubation. In the face of an unknown and unpredictable prolonged sedative effect, this can cause extubation to fail. The use of bridge sedation agents for extubation may prevent this complication. Over-night propofol or remifentanil has been shown to be effective in this scenario. Remifentanil when compared to fentanyl for extubation in young children showed a much quicker time to extubation [11].

Types of Sedatives and Analgesic Agents

Patients with PARDS often require prolonged ventilation and as such prolonged sedation management. Reviewing every pertinent aspect of all agents used to provide sedation and/or analgesia is beyond the scope of this book, but the following section highlights facts regarding selected agents that the practicing intensivist may find particularly useful.

Opiates

Opioids are used commonly to provide analgesia for children with PARDS. Fentanyl and morphine are frequently used agents. The mu (μ) receptor accounts for the majority of therapeutic and adverse effects seen in the ICU, including analgesia, blunting of the stress response, sedation, anxiolysis, euphoria, respiratory depression, urinary retention, and constipation.

Morphine may cause histamine release [12] and vasodilation, so may be inappropriate for patients with hemodynamic instability. Morphine is metabolized by gluconuridation in the liver. The clearance is substantially decreased in term and preterm neonates, resulting in a half-life up to 9 hours [13]. Dosing recommendations in the ICU include a bolus dose of 0.05-0.1 mg/kg and a starting infusion of 10–30 μ g/kg/h. These doses should be reduced in neonates. Opioid tolerance is mainly limited to the depressant actions such as analgesia, respiratory depression, anxiolysis, and drowsiness, but not constipation. The tolerance appears more rapidly with infusions and is not common with opioid dosing for less than 3 days. With prolonged administration, tolerance levels as high as 20× normal dosing can occur.

Fentanyl is a synthetic opiate. Due to its lipid solubility, its onset is very rapid, and clinical effects of a single bolus are short due to rapid redistribution. With long-term infusion, fentanyl accumulates in fat, and its elimination half-life is about 4 hours [6]. It is metabolized in the liver to nor-fentanyl and hydroxy fentanyl derivatives, both of which are inactive. Fentanyl bolus doses of $\geq 5 \ \mu g/kg$ may be associated with chest wall rigidity, which can be treated with neuromuscular blockade or naloxone. Fentanyl has minimal hemodynamic effects. Dosing in the ICU is by bolus (1 $\mu g/kg$) and/or infusion (1–3 $\mu g/kg/h$) with higher doses as tolerance develops.

Meperidine has one-tenth the potency of morphine and has a more rapid onset due to increased lipid solubility. Its use has decreased significantly due to the potential for accumulation of its main metabolite nor-meperidine [14], which can cause tremors, myoclonus, psychiatric changes, or seizures.

Remifentanil is a newer synthetic opiate metabolized by plasma esterases. Because it has a short half-life, the depth of sedation is rapidly reflected by changes in the infusion rate without the need for bolus administration. It is substantially more potent than fentanyl. For sedation, 0.1–0.4 mcg/kg/minutes are similar in effect to 1–4 mcg/kg/hour fentanyl. It has a stable cardio-vascular profile similar to fentanyl, and may be appropriate for PICU patients with severe renal/hepatic disease or who may require a rapid awakening for neurologic assessment [15].

Benzodiazepines

Benzodiazepines are commonly used to provide sedation in the ICU. They bind to benzodiazepines receptors in the brain, which are part of the $GABA_A$ receptor. This opening of the chloride channel hyperpolarizes the neuron [16], resulting in anxiolysis, sedation, amnesia, euphoria, muscle relaxation, and anticonvulsant effects, but no analgesia. They have negative inotropic and chronotropic effects, especially when the sympathetic response has been abolished [17], so caution should be observed in critically ill patients to avoid hypotension.

Midazolam is an imidazobenzodiazepine with a short elimination half-life of about 2 hours. Infusion starting dose is usually about 0.03– 0.05 mg/kg/hour. It is metabolized in the liver. Due to its extensive protein binding, hepatic or renal failure can have a significant effect on the free midazolam levels as well as the excretion of the active metabolite hydroxymidazolam. This can result in a significant prolongation of the half-life in critically ill patients.

Lorazepam has a slow onset and a long halflife (14 hours). Metabolism is via gluconuridation pathways without active metabolites and is less impacted by hepatic dysfunction than midazolam [6]. It is typically used as an intermittent medication at doses of 0.05–0.10 mg/kg, as infusions may cause propylene glycol toxicity [12].

Diazepam has a long half-life (24 hours) and is metabolized to several long-acting active metabolites (12–90 hours). These properties have resulted in its rare use in the ICU. It is fast acting when given orally for indications such as anxiolysis and is effective when given rectally for seizure management (Diastat).

Other Sedative Agents

Propofol is a rapid-onset, short-acting, highly lipid-soluble IV anesthetic agent. Propofol has a rapid redistribution phase (half-life ~3 minutes) and is rapidly cleared by the liver; however, its half-life after prolonged infusion is contextsensitive and may be greater than 6 hours. Propofol can cause severe hypotension, especially when given by bolus and if the child is critically ill and dependent on sympathetic tone for blood pressure stability. Use as a prolonged infusion, especially at higher doses (>4 mg/kg/ hour), is associated with the often-fatal propofol infusion syndrome (PRIS) and is avoided by many pediatric intensivists [18-20]. PRIS consists of refractory metabolic acidosis with fatal myocardial failure, bradycardia, lipemia, and rhabdomyolysis, potentially related to mitochondrial dysfunction.

Dexmedetomidine is a selective α_2 adrenergic agonist that causes sedation, analgesia, and an inhibition of sympathetic activity. Its elimination half-life in children is about 2 hours but is prolonged with hepatic failure [21]. Advantages of dexmedetomidine include minimal respiratory depressant effect and less hypotension (in some instances, mild hypertension has been reported). Bradycardia is a common side effect, especially if a loading dose is given. The sedation from dexmedetomidine can result in a sleeping patient who is easily aroused when stimulated. This may be desirable in some settings such as use of noninvasive ventilation, periextubation, and following cardiac surgery. Adults with sepsis randomized to dexmedetomidine had improved ventilation days and mortality compared to lorazepam [22]. In a more recent study, mechanically ventilated adults had shorter duration of ventilation and improved interaction with their environment when randomized to dexmedetomidine versus midazolam, though they also had more hypotension and bradycardia. In children, dexmedetomidine may reduce opiate requirements, improve time within targeted sedation ranges, and reduce delirium [23–25].

Ketamine is a phencyclidine derivative that provides a dissociative sedation. Ketamine is

metabolized by the liver and excreted renally with an elimination half-life of about 3 hours. Ketamine is a direct myocardial depressant, but usually leads to tachycardia and hypertension by increasing sympathetic tone. It also is a bronchodilator. Possible side effects include increased intracranial pressure and sialorrhea.

Etomidate is a rapidly acting IV anesthetic agent that causes minimal cardiac or respiratory depression. Use as continuous infusion is avoided because it is formulated in 30% propylene glycol, but it is frequently used for rapid sequence intubation where the cardiac stability is especially beneficial. The elimination half-life is about 3 hours. The main disadvantage of etomidate is adrenocortical suppression due to inhibition of 11- β -hydroxylase [26]. This inhibition can occur after a single dose [27] and outcomes are not improved with prophylactic hydrocortisone replacement [28].

Neuromuscular-Blocking Agents

In various clinical scenarios in the PICU setting, the total prevention of skeletal muscle movement is necessary, thereby mandating the use of neuromuscular-blocking agents (NMBAs) (Table 11.1) [29, 30]. These agents may be administered as a single dose to facilitate procedures such as endotracheal intubation or by a continuous infusion when more prolonged immobilization is needed. Overall there has been a decrease in the use of NMBAs in the PICU setting, likely related to improved techniques for providing sedation and analgesia in the PICU setting and data demonstrating NMBA's adverseeffect profile and questioning their therapeutic benefit in specific clinical scenarios.

To maintain the balance benefits between risk and benefit, NMBAs should be used only when absolutely indicated and with appropriate knowledge of and training in their pharmacology, metabolism, and adverse-effect profile. Use of the term "muscle relaxant" should be avoided. Rather, these agents should be thought of as NMBAs, thereby identifying their mechanism of action in their name. With interruption or

1. Facilitation of procedures or diagnostic studies
(a) Endotracheal intubation
(b) Central line placement
(c) Radiological imaging (MRI, CT scanning)
2. Immobilization during interhospital or intrahospital
transport
3. Intensive care indications
(a) To facilitate mechanical ventilation (especially
high-frequency techniques)
(b) Control increased intracranial pressure
(c) Eliminate shivering (therapeutic hypothermia)
(d) Decrease peripheral oxygen utilization
(e) Control severe agitation unresponsive to
adequate sedation
(f) Maintain immobilization after surgical
procedures
(g) Decrease the risk of pulmonary vasospasm in
patients with pulmonary hypertension
(h) Management of tetanus

 Table 11.1
 Indications for neuromuscular blockade in the pediatric ICU

blockade of skeletal muscle function, these agents cause cessation of respiratory function, mandating the need to provide effective airway control and mechanical ventilation. These agents should not be administered if there is any question as to the normalcy of the airway or the ability to successfully accomplish bag-mask ventilation and endotracheal intubation [31]. The inability to manage the airway including the provision of bag-mask ventilation and/or endotracheal intubation will result in hypoxia and death. These agents provide no amnestic, analgesic, or sedative properties, and should not be used without the coadministration of an amnestic agent (i.e., benzodiazepine, propofol, ketamine, inhalational anesthetic agent). Depth of neuromuscular blockade can be objectively measured using train of four (TOF) monitoring.

Two general classes of NMBAs (depolarizing and nondepolarizing agents) are available for clinical use. Depolarizing agents, such as succinylcholine, mimic acetylcholine. They bind to the acetylcholine receptor at the neuromuscular junction and activate it. As succinylcholine is used only for rapid neuromuscular blockade during endotracheal intubation, further discussion will not be included in this chapter. The nondepolarizing NMBAs act as competitive antagonists,

 Table
 11.2
 Classification
 of
 nondepolarizing

 neuromuscular-blocking agents

Aminosteroid compounds
Pancuronium
Rocuronium
Vecuronium
Pipecuronium
Rapacuronium (no longer available)
Benzylisoquinolinium compounds
Mivacurium
Atracurium
Cisatracurium
Doxacurium

competing with and blocking the effects of acetylcholine at the receptor; however, these agents do not activate the acetylcholine receptor. The nondepolarizing agents may be divided into two groups based on their basic chemical structure: aminosteroid and benzylisoquinolinium compounds (Table 11.2). The basic differences in their chemical structure may impact their clinical differences including onset of action, duration of action, cardiovascular effects, metabolism, and metabolic products. The first nondepolarizing NMBAs (curare, gallamine, metocurine) have been replaced by the newest generation of NMBAs, which have more favorable profiles (cardiovascular effects, onset times, recovery times, and metabolic fate).

Vecuronium is an aminosteroid NMBA that was released for clinical use in the 1980s. In doses of 0.1-0.15 mg/kg, complete neuromuscular blockade with conditions adequate for endotracheal intubation is provided in 90 seconds with a clinical duration of action of 30–40 minutes (intermediate-acting agent) [32]. The onset of complete neuromuscular blockade can be achieved more rapidly by increasing the dose to 0.3 mg/kg. With the larger dose, the onset time is approximately 60-75 seconds, but the duration of neuromuscular blockade is prolonged to 60–90 minutes. Even at these higher doses, vecuronium is devoid of cardiovascular effects. Metabolism is both hepatic (70-80%) and renal (20-30%), so the duration of action is prolonged with hepatic or renal insufficiency.

Rocuronium is a desacetoxy analog of vecuronium. It remains one of the newer aminosteroid NMBAs, having been released for clinical use in the early 1990s. Following a dose of 0.6 mg/kg, the duration of action is 20-40 minutes. Larger doses (1-1.2 mg/kg) are frequently used during rapid sequence intubation as the onset time with these doses has been shown to approximately parallel those of succinylcholine. Clinical studies have demonstrated acceptable conditions for endotracheal intubation in the majority of older children and adolescents within 60 seconds following a dose of 1.0 mg/kg [33-35]. Given its rapid onset of action, rocuronium has been accepted as the agent of choice for endotracheal intubation and RSI by many practitioners. As with other agents, the duration of action increases when larger doses are administered so that 60-90 minutes of neuromuscular blockade occurs following a dose of 1.0 mg/kg. A mild vagolytic effect, less in intensity than that seen with pancuronium, may increase heart rate in the range of 10-20 beats per minute and mean arterial pressure following bolus dosing [36]. Rocuronium undergoes primarily hepatic metabolism, so clinical effects last longer in children with hepatic insufficiency and in infants with immature hepatic microsomal enzymes [37]. There is also a mild prolongation of the clinical effect when rocuronium is administered to patients with renal failure [38, 39].

Cisatracurium is a stereoisomer of atracurium, which itself is uncommonly used because it causes histamine release [40]. Both agents are nondepolarizing NMBA of the benzylisoquinolinium class. Acceptable conditions for endotracheal intubation are provided in approximately 2 minutes with cisatracurium [41]. Hemodynamic effects are minimal. Metabolism of cisatracurium occurs via Hofmann degradation, a pH- and temperature-dependent chemical process, to form laudanosine and the monoquaternary acrylate metabolite. The metabolic pathway is not affected by renal or hepatic function, thereby providing stable pharmacokinetics even in the setting of multisystem organ failure. Laudanosine crosses the blood-brain barrier and animal data have shown that it may cause CNS excitement and seizure activity [42]. The risk of post-ICU weakness is also less with cisatracurium than with aminosteroid agents [43].

Reversal of Neuromuscular Blockade

In the PICU setting, when there is no longer a need for neuromuscular blockade, the agent is discontinued and spontaneous recovery allowed. In certain circumstances, a clinician may desire to reverse the effects of nondepolarizing NMBAs, as is more commonly done in the operating room, with a medication that inhibits acetylcholinesterase. For these medications to effectively reverse neuromuscular blockade, some degree of residual neuromuscular function must be present such as 1-2twitches on the TOF. Inhibition of acetylcholinesterase results in the accumulation of more acetylcholine to compete with the NMBA at the nicotinic receptor of the neuromuscular junction. The commonly used acetylcholinesterase inhibitors or "reversal agents" include neostigmine, pyridostigmine, and edrophonium. Adverse effects related to the use of reversal agents generally relate to their inhibition of acetylcholinesterase at sites away from the neuromuscular junction. These agents should always be preceded by an anticholinergic agent such as atropine or glycopyrrolate, since the inhibition of acetylcholinesterase at muscarinic receptors leads to symptoms like bradycardia and even asystole. Other adverse effects related to the reversal agents included augmentation of cholinergic function in the gastrointestinal tract (salivation, diarrhea, nausea, and vomiting) and the respiratory tract (bronchospasm). A newer agent, sugammadex, does not inhibit acetylcholinesterase, but rather encapsulates aminosteroid NMBAs (e.g., rocuronium and vecuronium), removing these agents from the plasma and thereby reversing neuromuscular blockade [44, 45].

Adverse Effects of Neuromuscular Blockade

The most devastating adverse effect is the inability to provide adequate oxygenation and ventilation. Therefore, these medications should never be used if there is any suspicion that the airway cannot be controlled. NMBAs will also eliminate routine physiologic functions such as blinking and routine self-repositioning to avoid pressure points. Eye care with the application of artificial teas at fixed intervals is necessary to avoid drying of or damage to the cornea [46, 47]. Adjunctive care includes repositioning of the patient at fixed intervals, early involvement of physical/occupational therapy, use of special mattresses, deep vein thrombosis prophylaxis, and placement of splints to avoid contractures. Ineffective coughing and clearance of secretions mandates the implication of suctioning protocols to limit the risk of nosocomial pneumonias and worsened lung mechanics [48].

Perhaps of greatest concern during the administration of NMBAs is the potential for long-term sequelae with muscle atrophy and weakness. These issues generally resolve spontaneously over time with no longer-term impairment of neuromuscular function. Of more concern, is what is now termed the acute quadriplegic myopathy syndrome (AQMS) [49]. Clinical signs and symptoms include weakness or even flaccid paralysis, relative preservation of extraocular movements, decreased deep tendon reflexes, respiratory insufficiency, intact sensory function, and normal findings in the cerebrospinal fluid. Recovery may be prolonged, requiring weeks to months, with the need for prolonged rehabilitation care, and tracheostomy with chronic ventilatory support. AQMS is associated with the coadministration of NMBAs and corticosteroids, thereby suggesting a heightened awareness in such patients [50, 51]. Critical illness polyneuropathy may be confused with AQMS. It is a combined motor and sensory neuropathy that results from ischemia of the microvasculature of the nerves, which is seen most commonly in patients with multisystem organ failure. The EMG demonstrates a pattern different from that seen in AQMS.

Neuromuscular Blockade and Acute Lung Injury

Despite the potential for adverse effects, recent work has demonstrated the potential for improved outcomes including a survival benefit when NMBAs are administered early in the course of adult patients with ARDS. Three multicenter randomized trials of cisatracurium for neuromuscular blockade in patients with ARDS [52–54] demonstrated a clinical advantage of early neuromuscular blockade manifested as improved oxygenation. А subsequent pooled analysis demonstrated reduced mortality at 28 days and at hospital discharge and a decreased incidence barotrauma [55]. A fourth study from the Chinese literature demonstrated a similar reduction in mortality in adults with ARDS with the use of a vecuronium infusion [56] Despite these findings, the mechanisms remain speculative perhaps relating to promotion of patient-ventilator synchrony, decreased barotrauma/volutrauma, and reduced shearing injury to the lung with reduction of the generation of inflammatory mediators. Based on these findings, the recent Society for Critical Care Medicine guidelines for the use of neuromuscular-blocking agents in adults suggest that "an NMBA be administered by continuous intravenous infusion early in the course of ARDS for patients with a PaO₂/FiO₂ less than 150." This was listed as a weak recommendation with moderate quality of evidence. The PALICC guidelines recommend that "if sedation alone is inadequate to achieve effective mechanical ventilation, neuromuscular blockade should be considered" with a daily NMBA holiday.

latrogenic Withdrawal Syndrome

PICU patients may develop tolerance, increased dosing required for a consistent clinical effect, to all the commonly used sedatives and analgesics. Tolerance can be due to receptor desensitization or upregulation of the postreceptor pathways, and often results in a physiological dependency state. When the offending medication is stopped, the signs and symptoms of the iatrogenic withdrawal syndrome (IWS) can be present, including agitation, grimacing, abnormal movements, diarrhea, tachypnea, tachycardia, fever, sweating, and hypertension [57]. Risk factors for IWS include longer duration of therapy and higher dosages [58]. Infusions for more than 5 days or doses of >5 mcg/kg/hour fentanyl appear to be risk factors [59]. As children with ARDS often undergo a prolonged period of ventilation and sedation, the risk for IWS is high. IWS has been shown to delay patient recovery and prolong hospitalization [58].

To facilitate appropriate management, the clinician requires a withdrawal assessment tool to determine the presence and treatment efficacy of the IWS. The Withdrawal Assessment Tool-1 (WAT-1) was developed and validated in a PICU population based upon a population of children who received mechanical ventilation for >5 days [60]. The score is quick and easy to perform, and is often performed once a shift. A WAT-1 score of 3 or greater (maximum 12) may be considered to reflect IWS. The score has features that reflect opiate withdrawal (sweating, yawning, loose stools) as well as benzodiazepine withdrawal (agitation, tremor, uncoordinated movements). The Sophia Observational Score (SOS) has also been validated for use in the PICU [61]. It has many similarities to the WAT-1, but includes more signs of high sympathetic tone and benzodiazepine withdrawal. The intra- and interrater analyses of both scores are good and both scores appear to be useful tools.

The simplest way to prevent IWS is to slowly taper the drug over a period of days to weeks depending on the duration of the infusion. For opiates, this is usually managed by replacing the infusion with an equivalent methadone dose started initially IV, then converting to oral dosing and weaning. The duration of weaning using methadone is usually between 5 and10 days unless very high doses or prolonged infusions are used [62]. Methadone has a high oral bioavailability (80%), a long half-life (24 hours), and has less sedating effect than morphine or fentanyl. Using about three times the total fentanyl daily dose (mcg) divided in three doses per day has been shown to be effective [63]. Dexmedetomidine can also control the signs and symptoms of opiate withdrawal in PICU patients [64]. When discontinuing midazolam, the conversion to a longacting and effective oral benzodiazepine would be attractive as with using methadone for fentanyl withdrawal. Methadone conversion rates have been well studied; however, the conversion from midazolam to long-acting benzodiazepines has been studied much less so. The total daily midazolam dose (mg) divided by 12 has been used to convert to oral lorazepam, which has a high oral bioavailability (90%) [65], which can then be weaned off.

The incidence of IWS has been reported at 35% for dexmedetomidine infusions greater than 48 hours in the PICU [66]. The more frequent signs and symptoms were agitation, fever, loose stools, vomiting and sleep disturbance, as well as tachycardia and hypertension [67]. These symptoms appear to reflect sympathetic hyperactivity, akin to those experienced during opiate withdrawal. The use of clonidine to treat dexmedetomidine withdrawal has been reported in several small series [66, 67].

Delirium in the PICU

Delirium is characterized by acute and fluctuating disturbances of consciousness and cognition, with inattention and impaired information processing and memory [68]. Children with delirium can have hypoactive, hyperactive, or mixed symptoms. The reported incidence of delirium in the PICU is 25–40% [69, 70]. Risk factors include younger age, developmental delay, and benzodiazepine usage [71, 72]. Recognizing delirium in the PICU is often best aided by the use of scoring systems as the signs and symptoms are multiple and nonspecific for delirium. The pediatric Confusion Assessment Method for Intensive Care Unit (pCAM-ICU) [73] and Pediatric Confusion Assessment Method [70] are two validated tools to assess delirium in the PICU.

Rather than treating delirium, it would be better if we could avoid, or at least minimize, the problem. Adoption of a benzodiazepinesparing approach may reduce delirium. Dexmedetomidine in adults has been shown to reduce the incidence of ICU-related delirium [74], but the evidence supporting this in children is not as robust. Early mobilization has been reported as a strategy to reduce the incidence of delirium in a PICU [75]. Pharmacologic treatment options for delirium in the ICU include antipsychotic agents such as haloperidol [76]. However, the newer atypical antipsychotics have generally replaced haloperidol due to fewer side effects. Olanzapine and respiridone have been reported as effective in the PICU setting [77], and both are available as a tablet or an orally disintegrating tablet. Olanzapine tends to be more sedating, which may be an added benefit. Results of randomized trials of treatment of ICU delirium in adults with antipsychotic agents have been generally disappointing [78].

Immunomodulatory Effects of Sedation

It has been well documented in both in vitro and in vivo studies that sedation agents have immunomodulating properties [79]. This has been mostly demonstrated in the case of sepsis; however, ARDS and sepsis share significant immune activation pathways and there may be a significant immune effect of sedation in the PARDS setting as well. PARDS patients are frequently receiving other immune-modulating therapies and how these all interact is unknown. As such, the predicted beneficial or detrimental effect from a sedative agent alone may be unclear. Propofol has been shown to have anti-inflammatory effects possibly related to its antioxidant properties [80]. Its immune-suppressive effects stem in part from inhibition of macrophage and neutrophil function. Benzodiazepines exhibit a similar immunesuppressant profile [81]. However, a short-term, low-dose infusion of midazolam in burn patients was found to enhance the immune response and

tissue-protective/tissue-repair mediators [82]. Different opioids show different effects on the immune system with both immunosuppressive and immune-stimulatory effects being reported [83]. This may reflect a direct effect on immune cells, and interaction with the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis, glucocorticoid effect, or modulation of sympathetic activity and catecholamine release. The interaction within these sites is complex and varies between agents as well as between species. Morphine demonstrates anti-inflammatory effects in vitro and increases mortality in vivo in animal models of infection. The effect on lymphocyte function may be associated with late secondary infections. Opioid administration may therefore contribute to the immunosuppression observed in the critically ill. Ketamine [84] has also demonstrated a decrease in cytokine production in experimental septic shock. Dexmedetomidine also appears to have antiinflammatory effects [85].

Sedation Assessment

As part of the sedation management in the PICU, the depth of sedation should be evaluated on a regular basis. There are many PICU-validated scoring systems available, which can be used by the bedside caregiver to adjust the sedation dosing to the needs of the child. The use of a sedationscoring system [86] has been shown to reduce the incidence of oversedationwell as as undersedation-related complications. However, the use of nurse-driven protocol did not reduce the number of ventilator days in the RESTORE study [87]. Children in the protocol group had more days when they were awake or only lightly sedated; however, they also had more days when they experienced high pain scores or episodes of agitation, possibly reflecting undersedation.

The Richmond Agitation-Sedation Scale (RASS) [88] and State Behavioral Scale (SBS) [89] are two commonly used tools. Older children may be calm and comfortable with either mild (RASS-1 or -2) or moderate sedation (RASS-3), but younger children do not under-

stand the need for the uncomfortable "lines and tubes" and deeper sedation may be required. The bispectral index (BIS) monitor may remove the subjectivity from sedation assessment. The BIS monitor measures the level of hypnosis using analysis of the EEG waveform components referenced to a proprietary waveform database, and it has been validated in the PICU [90]. It does not reflect the drug concentration of any particular drug, but the overall sedative effect. The BIS score can be helpful in paralyzed patients [91] as most of the scoring systems are unable to be performed due to a lack of movement response to stimulus. Nurses have been shown to significantly overestimate a paralyzed child's sedation [91].

Serially assessing sedation with these tools may reduce the overall exposure to these drugs. Another potential strategy to reduce sedation is the use of sedation interruption. Although there are limited studies evaluating this strategy in children, one demonstrated no benefit with respect to ventilator days or dosing of sedation [92]. The cycling of sedation has also been evaluated; however, switching between different sedatives has of yet not be shown to reduce sedation-related complications [92]. The pattern of sedation weaning may also affect the child's care and outcome. It appears that a continuous wean rather than an interrupted wean was associated with a quicker wean with less withdrawal [93]. This may be more related to the dosing and sedation needs rather than actual sedation weaning. Weaning of opiates or benzodiazepines may be more likely to be successful if the sedatives are weaned using appropriate doses of replacement drugs such as methadone [91]. If the wrong dose is used, then oversedation may occur and delay the weaning process, but underreplacement will result in increased withdrawal symptoms.

Apoptosis and Sedation in the PICU

There is evidence from many rodent and primate studies [94] that suggests most of the general anesthetic agents and sedatives, which are either N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor antagonists or GABA_A agonists, can trigger neuronal apoptosis [95]. In 2017, the FDA issued a warning that the following agents could negatively affect brain development in children under the age of 3: fluorinated inhalational agents, midazolam, lorazepam, propofol, etomidate, and ketamine. While retrospective studies suggested that anesthesia early in life was associated with unfavorable neurocognitive outcomes, more recent prospective studies which compared general anesthesia to regional anesthesia for elective hernia repair in infancy did not demonstrate any delirious effect from the anesthesia agents at 2 years [96] and 5 years post anesthesia [97]. However, it is still unknown if exposure to GABA agonist or NMDA antagonists for prolonged periods lasting days to weeks, as is often needed in PARDS, influences neurocognitive outcomes [98].

Conclusion

Sedation for ventilated children with ARDS is required for patient's comfort, amnesia, safety, and ventilator synchrony. Multiple agents are available, each with unique strengths and weaknesses. Though no specific strategy has been proven to improve outcomes in children with ARDS, it is recommended to use serial objective assessments to provide the lowest possible dose needed to achieve individualized goals for that patient. Considering these risks of delirium, IWS, and altered neuronal development, a combination of opiates and dexmedetomidine may appear to be the best choice. Extrapolating from adult data, use of an NMBA early in the course of severe PARDS may improve outcomes. Cisatracurium offers the advantage of no dependence on end-organ-dependent elimination and may be a more appropriate choice in patients with hepatic or renal failure, since such problems do not alter dosing requirements of this agent. Specific protocols should be in place to ensure appropriate care of the patient who is receiving neuromuscular blockade with attention toward the provision of adequate sedation and
analgesia, eye care, prevention of pressure sores, and pulmonary toilet. Overall, more studies are needed to identify the optimal way to provide sedation, analgesia, and neuromuscular blockade in children with ARDS.

References

- Harris J, Ramelet A, Dijk M, et al. Clinical recommendations for pain, sedation, withdrawal and delirium assessment in critically ill infants and children: an ESPNIC position statement for healthcare professionals. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:972–86.
- Jouvet P, Thomas NJ, Willson DF, et al. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatric critical care medicine, vol. 16; 2015. p. 428–39.
- Jonghe BD. Permissive hypercapnia: does a high Paco2 level require high sedative doses? Crit Care Med. 2006;34:1833–4.
- Marcy TW, Marini JJ. Inverse ratio ventilation in ARDS. Rationale and implementation. Chest. 1991;100:494–504.
- Zhou Y, Jin X, Lv Y, et al. Early application of airway pressure release ventilation may reduce the duration of mechanical ventilation in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2017;43:1648–59.
- Sessler CN. Sedation, analgesia, and neuromuscular blockade for high-frequency oscillatory ventilation. Crit Care Med. 2005;33:S209–16.
- Burry LD, Seto K, Rose L, Lapinsky SC, Mehta S. Use of sedation and neuromuscular blockers in critically ill adults receiving high-frequency oscillatory ventilation. Ann Pharmacother. 2013;47:1122–9.
- Schneider JB, Sweberg T, Asaro LA, et al. Sedation Management in Children Supported on extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for acute respiratory failure. Crit Care Med. 2017;45:e1001–10.
- Hungerford J, Venkatraman R, Ramesh A, Hall M, Tobias J. 883: Dexmedetomidine for sedation during non-invasive ventilation in pediatric patients. Crit Care Med. 2013;41:A221.
- Zagli G, Tarantini F, Bonizzoli M, et al. Altered pharmacology in the intensive care unit patient. Fundam Clin Pharmacol. 2008;22:493–501.
- 11. Welzing L, Oberthuer A, Junghaenel S, Harnischmacher U, Stutzer H, Roth B. Remifentanil/ midazolam versus fentanyl/midazolam for analgesia and sedation of mechanically ventilated neonates and young infants: a randomized controlled trial. Intensive Care Med. 2012;38:1017–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00134-012-2532-1.
- Zuppa AF, Curley MAQ. Sedation analgesia and neuromuscular blockade in pediatric critical care. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2017;64:1103–16.

- Kart T, Christrup LL, Rasmussen M. Recommended use of morphine in neonates, infants and children based on a literature review: part 1—pharmacokinetics. Paediatr Anaesth. 1997;7:5–11.
- Latta KS, Ginsberg B, Barkin RL. Meperidine: a critical review. Am J Ther. 2002;9:53–68.
- Germain J, Aneja R, Heard CMB, Dias M. Continuous remifentanil for pediatric neurosurgery patients. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2000;33:227–9.
- Sigel E. Mapping of the benzodiazepine recognition site on GABA(a) receptors. Curr Top Med Chem. 2002;2:833–9.
- Saegusa K, Furukawa Y, Ogiwara Y, et al. Pharmacologic basis of responses to midazolam in the isolated, cross-perfused, canine right atrium. Anesth Analg. 1987;66:711–8.
- Bodenham A, Culank LS, Park GR. Propofol infusion and green urine. Lancet. 1987;2:740.
- Testerman GM, Chow TT, Easparam St. Propofol infusion syndrome: an algorithm for prevention. Am Surg. 2011;77(12):1714–5.
- Markovitz BP. Proving propofol "safe" for continuous sedation in the PICU is an impossible task. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15(6):577.
- Baughman VL, Cunningham F, Layden T, et al. Pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic effects of dexmedetomidine in patients with hepatic failure. Anesth Analg. 2000;90:S391.
- 22. Pandharipande P, Sanders R, Girard T, et al. Research effect of dexmedetomidine versus lorazepam on outcome in patients with sepsis: an a priori-designed analysis of the MENDS randomized controlled trial. Crit Care. 2010;14:R38.
- Tobias JD. Dexmedetomidine: applications in pediatric critical care and pediatric anesthesiology. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8:115–31.
- 24. Jiang L, et al. A retrospective comparison of Dexmedetomidine versus midazolam for pediatric patients with congenital heart disease requiring postoperative sedation. Pediatr Cardiol. 2015;36:993.
- 25. Grant MJC, Schneider JB, Asaro LA, et al. Dexmedetomidine use in critically ill children with acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17:1131–41.
- Kenyon CJ, McNeil LM, Fraser R. Comparison of the effects of etomidate, thiopentone and propofol on cortisol synthesis. Br J Anaesth. 1985;57:509–11.
- Cotten JF, et al. Methoxycarbonyl-etomidate: a novel rapidly metabolized and ultra-short-acting etomidate analogue that does not produce prolonged adrenocortical suppression, vol. 111; 2009. p. 240.
- Payen J, et al. Corticosteroid after etomidate in critically ill patients: a randomized controlled trial. Crit Care Med. 2012;40(1):29–35.
- Lundstrøm LH, Duez CHV, Nørskov AK, Rosenstock CV, Thomsen JL, Møller AM, Strande S, Wetterslev J. Effects of avoidance or use of neuromuscular blocking agents on outcomes in tracheal intubation: a Cochrane systematic review. Br J Anaesth. 2018;120:1381–93.

- Sharpe MD. The use of muscle relaxants in the intensive care unit. Can J Anaesth. 1992;39:949–62.
- 31. Bryant J, Krishna SG, Tobias JD. The difficult airway in pediatrics. Advan Anesth. 2013;31:31–60.
- Meistelman C, Agoston S, Kersten UW, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of vecuronium and pancuronium in anesthetized children. Anesth Analg. 1986;65:1319–23.
- Cooper R, Mirakhur RK, Clarke RSJ, Boulex Z. Comparison of intubating conditions after administration of rocuronium and suxamethonium. Br J Anaesth. 1992;69:269–73.
- Mazurek AJ, Rae B, Hann S, et al. Rocuronium versus succinylcholine: are they equally effective during rapid-sequence induction of anesthesia. Anesth Analg. 1998;87:1259–62.
- Scheiber G, Ribeiro FC, Marichal A, et al. Intubating conditions and onset of action after rocuronium, vecuronium and atracurium in young children. Anesth Analg. 1996;83:320–4.
- Mathew A, Sharma AN, Ganapathi P, Shankaranarayana P, Nazim M, Aiyappa DS. Intraoperative hemodynamics with vecuronium bromide and rocuronium for maintenance under general anesthesia. Anesth Essays Res. 2016;10:59–64.
- Wierda JM, Meretoja OA, Taivainen T, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamic modeling of rocuronium in infants and children. Br J Anaesth. 1997;78:690–5.
- Robertson EN, Driessen JJ, Booij LH. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of rocuronium in patients with and without renal failure. Eur J Anaesthesiol. 2005;22:4–10.
- Driessen JJ, Robertson EN, Van Egmond J, et al. Time-course action of rocuronium 0.3 mg/kg in children with and without endstage renal failure. Pediatr Anesth. 2002;12:507–10.
- Savarese et al. The future of the benzylisoquinolinium relaxants. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 1995;106:91–3.
- 41. Taivainen T, Meakin GH, Meretoja OA, et al. The safety and efficacy of cisatracurium 0.15 mg/kg during nitrous oxide-opioid anaesthesia in infants and children. Anaesthesia. 2000;55:1047–51.
- Fodale V, Santamaria LB. Laudanosine, an atracurium and cisatracurium metabolite. Eur J Anaesthesiol. 2002;19:466–73.
- Testelmans, et al. Infusions of rocuronium and cisatracurium exert different effects on rat diaphragm function. Intensive Care Med. 2007;33(5):872–9.
- Tobias JD. Current evidence for the use of sugammadex in children. Paediatr Anaesth. 2017;27:118–25.
- Naguib M. Suggamadex: another milestone in clinical neuromuscular pharmacology. Anesth Analg. 2007;104:575–81.
- Rosenberg JB, Eisen LA. Eye care in the intensive care unit: narrative review and meta-analysis. Crit Care Med. 2008;36:3151–5.
- 47. Sivasankar S, Jasper S, Simon S, et al. Eye care in ICU. Indian J Crit Care Med. 2006;10:11–4.

- Hodgin KE, Nordon-Craft A, McFann KK, et al. Physical therapy utilization in intensive care units: results from a national survey. Crit Care Med. 2009;37:561–56.
- Watling SM, Dasta JF. Prolonged paralysis in intensive care unit patients after the use of neuromuscular blocking agents: a review of the literature. Crit Care Med. 1994;22:884–93.
- Leatherman J, Fluegel W, David W, et al. Muscle weakness in mechanically ventilated patients with severe asthma. Am J Resp Crit Care Med. 1996;153:1686–90.
- Sladen RN. Neuromuscular blocking agents in the intensive care unit: a two edged sword. Crit Care Med. 1995;23:423–8.
- 52. Forel JM, Roch A, Marin V, et al. Neuromuscular blocking agents decrease inflammatory response in patients presenting with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2006;34:2749–57.
- 53. Gainnier M, Roch A, Forel JM, et al. Effect of neuromuscular blocking agents on gas exchange in patients presenting with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2004;32:113–9.
- Papazian L, Forel JM, Gacouin A, et al. ACURASYS study investigators: neuromuscular blockers in early acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:1107–16.
- 55. Alhazzani W, Alshahrani M, Jaeschke R, et al. Neuromuscular blocking agents in acute respiratory distress syndrome: a systematic review and metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. Crit Care. 2013;17:R43.
- 56. Lyu G, Wang X, Jiang W, et al. Clinical study of early use of neuromuscular blocking agents in patients with severe sepsis and acute respiratory distress syndrome. Zhonghua Wei Zhong Bing Ji Jiu Yi Xue. 2014;26:325–9.
- Anand KJ, et al. Tolerance and withdrawal from prolonged opioid use in critically ill children. Pediatrics. 2010;125(5):e1208–25.
- Best KM, Boullata JI, Curley MAQ. Risk factors associated with iatrogenic opioid and benzodiazepine withdrawal in critically ill pediatric patients: a systematic review and conceptual model. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:175–83.
- Katz R, Kelly HW, His A. Prospective study on the occurrence of withdrawal in critically ill children who receive fentanyl by continuous infusion. Crit Care Med. 1994;22:763–7.
- 60. Franck LS, Scoppettuolo LA, Wypij D, Curley MAQ. Validity and generalizability of the withdrawal assessment Tool-1 (WAT-1) for monitoring iatrogenic withdrawal syndrome in pediatric patients. Pain. 2012;153:142–8.
- Ista E, Dijk M, Hoog M, Tibboel D, Duivenvoorden H. Construction of the Sophia observation withdrawal symptoms-scale (SOS) for critically ill children. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35:1075–81.
- 62. Sanchez-Pinto LN, Nelson LP, Lieu P, et al. Implementation of a risk-stratified opioid weaning

protocol in a pediatric intensive care unit. J Crit Care. 2018;43:214–9.

- Siddappa R, Fletcher JE, Heard AM, et al. Methadone dosage for prevention of opioid withdrawal in children. Paediatr Anaesth. 2003;13:805–10.
- Oschman A, McCabe T, Kuhn RJ. Dexmedetomidine for opioid and benzodiazepine withdrawal in pediatric patients. Am J Health Syst Pharm. 2011;68:1233–8.
- 65. Vossen AC, Nuland M, Ista EG, Wildt SN, Hanff LM. Oral lorazepam can be substituted for intravenous midazolam when weaning paediatric intensive care patients off sedation. Acta Paediatr. 2018;107:1594–600.
- 66. Haenecour AS, Seto W, Urbain CM, Stephens D, Laussen PC, Balit CR. Prolonged Dexmedetomidine infusion and drug withdrawal in critically ill children. J Pediatr Pharmacol Ther. 2017;22:453–60.
- Lardieri AB, Fusco NM, Simone S, Walker LK, Morgan JA, Parbuoni KA. Effects of clonidine on withdrawal from long-term Dexmedetomidine in the pediatric patient. J Pediatr Pharmacol Ther. 2015;20:45–53.
- Smith HA, et al. Delirium: an emerging frontier in management of critically ill children. Crit Care Clinics. 2010.
- Traube C, et al. Pediatric delirium in critically-ill children: an international point prevalence study. Crit Care Med. 2018;45(4):584–90.
- 70. Smith HA, et al. Diagnosing delirium in critically ill children: validity and reliability of the pediatric confusion assessment method for the intensive care unit. Crit Care Med. 2017.
- Turkel SB, Hanft A. The pharmacologic management of delirium in children and adolescents. Paediatr Drugs. 2014;16(4):267–74.
- Mody K, Kaur S, Mauer EA, et al. Benzodiazepines and development of delirium in critically ill children: estimating the causal effect. Crit Care Med. 2018;46:1486–91.
- 73. Smith HA, Boyd J, Fuchs DC, et al. Diagnosing delirium in critically ill children: validity and reliability of the pediatric confusion assessment method for the intensive care unit. Crit Care Med. 2011;39:150–7.
- Skrobik Y, et al. Low-dose nocturnal dexmedetomidine prevents ICU delirium. a randomized, placebocontrolled trial. AJRCCM. 2018;197(9):1147–56.
- 75. Simone S, Edwards S, Lardieri A, et al. Implementation of an ICU bundle: an Interprofessional quality improvement project to enhance delirium management and monitor delirium prevalence in a single PICU. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18:531–40.
- Kramer B, Joshi P, Heard C. Noise pollution levels in the pediatric intensive care unit. J Crit Care. 2016;36:111–5.
- 77. Schieveld JN, Leroy PL, van Os J, Nicolai J, Vos GD, Leentjens AF. Pediatric delirium in critical illness: phenomenology, clinical correlates and treatment response in 40 cases in the pediatric intensive care unit. Intensive Care Med. 2007;33(6):1033–40.

- Girard TD, et al. Haloperidol and ziprasidone for treatment of delirium in critical illness. N Engl J Med. 2019;380(18):1779–80.
- MacLaren R. Immunosedation: a consideration for sepsis. Crit Care. 2009;13:191.
- Sanders RD, Hussell T, Maze M. Sedation & immunomodulation. Crit Care Clin. 2009;25:551–70.
- Kim SN, et al. Midazolam inhibits proinflammatory mediators in the lipopolysaccharide-activated macrophage. Anesthesiology. 2006;105(1):105–10.
- 82. Chen L, Meng K, Su W, Fu Y. The effect of continuous sedation therapy on immunomodulation, plasma levels of antioxidants, and indicators of tissue repair in post-burn Sepsis patients. Cell Biochem Biophys. 2015;73:473–8.
- Heil LBB, Silva PL, Pelosi P, Rocco PRM. Immunomodulatory effects of anesthetics in obese patients. World J Crit Care Med. 2017;6:140.
- Cruz F, Rocco P, Pelosi P. Anti-inflammatory properties of anesthetic agents. Crit Care. 2017;21:67.
- 85. Wang K, et al. Effects of dexmedetomidine on inflammatory factors, T lymphocyte subsets and expression of NF-κB in peripheral blood mononuclear cells in patients receiving radical surgery of colon carcinoma. Oncol Lett. 2018;15(5):7153–7.
- 86. Brattebø G, Hofoss D, Flaatten H, et al. Effect of scoring system and protocol for sedation on duration of patients' need for ventilator support in a surgical intensive care unit. BMJ. 2002;324:1386–9.
- Curley MAQ, Wypij D, Watson RS, et al. Protocolized sedation vs usual care in pediatric patients mechanically ventilated for acute respiratory failure: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2015;313:379–89.
- Kerson AG, et al. Validity of the Richmond Agitation-Sedation Scale (RASS) in critically ill children. J Intens Care. 2016;4:–65.
- Curley MA. State Behavioral Scale (SBS): a sedation assessment instrument for infants and young children supported on mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2006;7(2):107–14.
- 90. Berkenbosch JW, Fichter CR, Tobias JD. The correlation of the bispectral index monitor with clinical sedation scores during mechanical ventilation in the pediatric intensive care unit. Anesth Analg. 2002;94:506–11.
- Aneja R, Heard AMB, Fletcher JE, Heard CMB. Sedation monitoring of children by the Bispectral index in the pediatric intensive care unit. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2003;4:60–4.
- Vet NJ, de Wildt SN, Verlaat CWM, et al. A randomized controlled trial of daily sedation interruption in critically ill children. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:233.
- Best KM, Asaro LA, Franck LS, et al. Patterns of sedation weaning in critically ill children recovering from acute respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17:19–29.
- 94. Lee J, Loepke AW. Does pediatric anesthesia cause brain damage? – addressing parental and provider concerns in light of compelling animal studies

and seemingly ambivalent human data. Korean J Anesthesiol. 2018;71:255–73.

- Blaylock M, Engelhardt T, Bissonnette B. Fundamentals of neuronal apoptosis relevant to pediatric anesthesia. Paediatr Anaesth. 2010;20:383–95.
- 96. Davidson AJ, Disma N, Graaff d, Jurgen C, et al. Neurodevelopmental outcome at 2 years of age after general anaesthesia and awake-regional anaesthesia in infancy (GAS): an international multi-

centre, randomised controlled trial. The Lancet. 2016;387:239-50.

- 97. ME MC, et al. Neurodevelopmental outcome at 5 years of age after general anaesthesia or awake-regional anaesthesia in infancy (GAS): an international, multicentre, randomised, controlled equivalence trial. Lancet. 2019;393(10172):664–77.
- Kamat PP, et al. Sedative and anesthetic neurotoxicity in infants and young children: not just an operating room concern. J Pediatr. 2019;204:285–90.



12

Fluids, Nutrition, and Acute Kidney Injury in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Ayse Akcan-Arikan and Katri V. Typpo

Introduction

Fluid and nutrition support play an essential role in the care of pediatric patients with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS). Adequate fluid resuscitation preserves organ perfusion, while excess fluid is associated with worse patient outcome. Similarly, adequate enteral nutrition (EN) preserves lean body mass, provides substrate for the production of acutephase proteins, and is associated with improved 60-day mortality in mechanically ventilated children [1-3]. Adequate protein delivery prevents loss of respiratory and cardiac muscle functions and is associated with increased ventilator-free days, and is independently associated with improved mortality in PARDS [4]. Children have ongoing growth and neurological development, making them uniquely sensitive to even brief periods of starvation. Several barriers exist to provision of goal enteral nutrition (EN), and as a result, median delivery of EN remains 40-75% of

A. Akcan-Arikan

Sections of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine and Renal, Department of Pediatrics, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, USA e-mail: aysea@bcm.edu

K. V. Typpo (🖂)

goal over the first week of PICU hospitalization [3, 5–10]. Barriers to provision of EN include delayed initiation, perceived feed intolerance, prolonged fasting for procedures, and withholding or limiting EN to avoid or manage fluid overload. In the setting of fluid overload and/or acute kidney injury (AKI) in PARDS, nutrition support is often sacrificed to limit further fluid overload. with unknown consequences to patient outcome. AKI is very common in the critically ill patients, impacting 1 in 3 of all PICU patients [11, 12]. Management of fluid overload includes limiting total fluids, diuretic therapy and mechanical fluid removal via renal replacement therapy (RRT), frequently extracorporeal and continuous. Continuous renal replacement therapy (CRRT) is the standard of care for managing AKI in resource-replete environments. RRT is required in 10% of severe AKI patients. A lung-kidney crosstalk has long been proposed. In fact, AKI incidence rises to over 80% in children who are ventilated [13]. While nonoliguric AKI management is relatively easier, conservative management of oliguric AKI requires significant fluid restriction, with only repletion of insensible and measured losses, and creates a barrier to adequate nutrition delivery. In fact, an RRT indication unique to pediatrics is to "make room for" nutrition; by preventing and treating fluid accumulathrough mechanical fluid tion removal, unrestricted fluid administration is permitted to facilitate optimal nutrition delivery.

Division of Pediatric Critical Care Medicine, Department of Pediatrics, University of Arizona, College of Medicine, Tucson, AZ, USA e-mail: ktyppo@email.arizona.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_12

Fluid Management in ARDS

Conservative and Liberal Fluid Strategies

Insufficient evidence exists to guide fluid management in the general pediatric ICU patient after the resuscitation period. Fluid administration remains the cornerstone of medical therapy to restore effective circulatory volume and maintain end-organ perfusion in critically ill patients. However, the currently used maintenance fluid calculations were derived in healthy children, and likely do not apply to the critically ill. Many intensivists have adopted a moderate fluid restriction strategy: by only prescribing 75% of "regular" maintenance fluid volume (i.e., 1200 ml/m²/ day as opposed to 1600 ml/m²/day) with the reasoning that intubated patients on humidified circuits do not have transpulmonary losses. It is well recognized that the bulk of the fluid accumulation occurs in the first week of ICU admission. In fact, Abulebda et al, showed that in a risk-stratified heterogeneous pediatric septic shock cohort, a positive fluid balance - both in the first 24 hours and cumulative during ICU stay - was associated with mortality only in low-risk patients but not in the moderate- to high-risk group, introducing the possibility of overtreatment in the low-risk group [14]. A recent meta-analysis evaluating the association between adverse outcomes and fluid overload demonstrated that fluid overload was associated with increased in-hospital mortality

with 6% increased odds of mortality with every 1% increase in percent fluid overload [15]. Daily positive fluid balance in patients with respiratory failure requiring mechanical ventilation has adverse effects with increased morbidity and fewer ventilator-free days. Additionally, cumulative fluid balance has been associated with worse oxygenation, impaired pulmonary mechanics, and higher mortality in pediatric patients with Acute Lung Injury [16, 17] (see Table 12.1). Additionally, in data from critically ill patients requiring RRT, survivors with fluid overload (FO) <20% had shorter time to renal recovery versus those with fluid overload greater than 20% (8 vs. 26 days) [21]. In a prospective cohort of critically ill pediatric patients, Li et al, noted that early fluid overload in the first 24 hours after ICU admission was associated with AKI, including a higher fluid balance in nonsurvivors versus survivors in their study cohort [25]. In addition, studies on critically ill children convalescing from cardiac surgery have shown a significant association between peak cumulative percent fluid overload and higher peak oxygenation index [26]. However, it is unclear whether it is the initial resuscitation or the ongoing administration of fluids that is responsible for this cumulative fluid accumulation. The negative associative relationship of fluid accumulation with end-organ dysfunction and global outcomes does not prove causality and needs further prospective study.

In PARDS, positive fluid balance is associated with a decrease in oxygenation and ventilator-free

Author	Cohort	FO threshold	Outcome
Gillespie et al. [18]	CRRT	10%	OR death 3.02 > 10% FO
Foland et al. [19]	CRRT	10% increment	1.78 OR death for each 10% FO increase
Goldstein et al. [20]	CRRT	20%	<20% FO: 58% survival
			>20% FO: 40% survival
Hayes et al. [21]	CRRT	20%	OR death 6.1 > 20% FO
Akcan-Arikan et al. [16]	PICU	15%	Longer duration of mechanical ventilation
			worse oxygenation
Valentine et al. [22]	PICU	10% on day 3	Longer duration of mechanical ventilation
Sinitsky et al. [23]	PICU	<5,<10, <15,>15 at 48 hour	Higher OI, longer duration of mechanical ventilation
Ingelse et al. [24]	PICU	N/A	Longer duration of mechanical ventilation

Table 12.1 Reported association of fluid balance with respiratory and global outcomes

CRRT continuous renal replacement therapy, *PICU* pediatric intensive care unit, *FO* fluid overload, *OI* oxygenation index, *OR* odds ratio

days [17]. Increased lung water retention is likely an explanation of worsening in oxygenation by causing pulmonary edema, which, in turn, may result in worsening compliance as well as predisposing to ventilator-associated conditions, such as infections. As liberal administration of fluid to patients with respiratory failure could lead to fluid accumulation with deleterious consequences on oxygenation, length of ventilation, and ICU stay, an enhanced awareness of fluid exposure is needed. Unfortunately, despite recommendations for conservative fluid strategy, intensivists still administer large amounts of fluid in pediatric acute lung injury [17]. It is not uncommon for fluid orders to be written without dedicated attention to other fluid intake driven by the obligate administration of medications, especially in the form of drips. Conversely, indiscriminate fluid restriction could also be detrimental, as it could lead to hypoglycemia, especially in younger patients with limited endogenous stores and gluconeogenesis capacity, which renders them more dependent on exogenous glucose infusion rates [27]. Strategies to better manage fluid delivery include implementation of a preemptive fluid treatment bundle to prevent fluid overload in children with PARDS and sepsis [27]. Recently, there has been a practice drift to only use isotonic fluid for maintenance fluid administration in the PICU due to observational studies reporting high prevalence of hyponatremia with hypotonic fluid use [28]. Since the most frequently used isotonic fluid, 0.9 N sodium chloride ("normal saline"), includes supraphysiological quantities of sodium and chloride, sodium overload could have unintended consequences of worsening fluid accumulation. Moreover, high chloride levels have been associated with worse AKI and worse outcomes in sepsis as well as CRRT patients, and may increase minute ventilation to compensate for nonanion gap metabolic acidoses [29, 30].

Critically ill adults with Acute Lung Injury randomized to conservative fluid strategy had better oxygenation, shorter length of mechanical ventilation, and shorter ICU stay in the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (NHLBI) ARDS Network's FACTT (Fluid and Catheter Treatment Trial) trial [31]. However, conservative fluid management may not be appropriate for all patients. The conservative strategy was associated with long-term neurologic morbidity [32]. Furthermore, two subphenotypes with treatment response to fluid restrictive fluid strategy in opposite directions are recognized in adult patients with ARDS, which suggests differing underlying pathophysiology between the subphenotype groups [33]. Subphenotype 2 was characterized by higher inflammatory biomarkers and hypotension, and a fluid-conservative strategy was associated with 40% mortality, whereas a fluid-liberal strategy was associated with 50% mortality. Subphenotype 1 was a less "inflammatory" biomarker phenotype and had 26% mortality with fluid-conservative management and 18% mortality with a fluid-liberal strategy. While it is plausible to propose that there could be similar subphenotypes in children with PARDS, there is no evidence as to which fluid administration protocol would be beneficial in a more or less "inflamed" subphenotype in pediatrics.

In the absence of clear subphenotype data or classification, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) recommendations include administering sufficient volume to ensure adequate intravascular volume while avoiding positive fluid balance by using a goaldirected approach (see Table 12.2) [34, 35]. Unfortunately, objective reliable metrics to guide fluid administration do not exist in pediatrics. Inferior vena cava (IVC) diameter, optimal central venous pressure (CVP) goal, pulse wave variability, stroke volume variation, and assessment of extravascular lung water by invasive and noninvasive monitors have all been studied with varying outcomes in adults but pediatric data are insufficient to guide clinical practice. Several investigators have reported varying success with bioimpedance measurements, and while this tool is used in the chronic pediatric dialysis population, it is yet to be validated in critically ill children. Titration of fluid intake to maintain adequate perfusion and urine output with constant awareness of total fluid exposure

PALICC fluid	
recommendations [34]	
Total fluid goal	We recommend that pediatric patients with PARDS should receive total fluids to maintain adequate intravascular volume, end-organ perfusion, and optimal delivery of oxygen
Goal-directed fluid management	After initial fluid resuscitation and
	stabilization, we recommend goal-directed fluid
	management. Fluid balance
	titrated to maintain adequate
	intravascular volume while
	aiming to prevent positive fluid balance
Fluid titration	We recommend that fluid
	titration be managed by a
	goal-directed protocol that
	includes total fluid intake,
	output, and net balance

Table 12.2 Pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference recommendations for fluid management in PARDS

Text in tables adapted from: Valentine et al. [34] *PARDS* pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome

remains the foundational basis of fluid management in PARDS. Given the lack of pediatric literature for an optimal fluid management approach, it may be best to recommend minimizing inadvertent fluid intake with meticulous attention to total fluid intake, while prioritizing the nutritional demands in the catabolic patient. If severe AKI is hindering nutrition due to the need for fluid restriction, early utilization of CRRT for fluid and metabolic management should be considered. Contrary to common beliefs, protein restriction is not required in AKI management. Children with AKI are already at high risk of undernutrition due to both inadequate prescription and inadequate delivery [36]. Protein administration, especially in the form of intravenous supplementation, increases glomerular filtration rate, and might hasten renal recovery [37]. The use of an institutional nutritional guideline improved protein delivery to patients with AKI, and patients who met >80% of their protein needs were more likely to recover renal function [36].

Diuresis and Mechanical Fluid Removal

Careful attention to fluid accumulation and early intervention with goal-directed use of diuretics may be beneficial in adults with ARDS. Diuresis can be augmented with albumin in patients with hypoalbuminemia [38, 39]. However, diuretics as currently used in the PICU might not be adequate to achieve fluid balance goals; despite considerable doses of diuretics, pediatric acute lung injury patients often fail to achieve negative fluid balance by PICU day 3 [22]. Management of hypoxemia in severe PARDS with early institution of CRRT should be considered in order to prevent fluid overload, especially in cases where there is relative oliguria, or when fluid intake (due to ongoing resuscitation, need for blood products, or large number of medications) far exceeds urine output. Unfortunately, restitution of euvolemia has not been shown to negate the negative outcome associations with fluid accumulation, suggesting that it is not the edema per se that leads to adverse outcomes but possibly a hidden confounder - such as severity of illness not captured by the scores used currently – that is responsible for the outcomes in observational studies. For instance, in pediatric Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation (ECMO) patients on RRT or mechanical fluid removal, reversal of fluid overload by fluid removal did not improve outcomes [40]. Alternatively, this observation might also suggest that interventions aimed at prevention of fluid accumulation may be more effective compared to fluid removal. Perhaps even basic measures such as using maximally concentrated feeds and medications early on, in addition to being mindful of the free water content of IV fluids and parenteral nutrition compared to enteral feeds, may have a greater impact on preventing fluid accumulation.

Acute Kidney Injury in PARDS

The association between AKI and lung dysfunction has been extensively reported in adults and recently in children [41–45]. Patients with AKI have longer duration of ventilation, and patients with acute respiratory failure have high rates of AKI. Organ crosstalk between kidney and lung, with spillover of cytokines and damageassociated molecular patterns into the circulation mediating inflammation in the distal organ, has been proposed as the link between AKI and propagation of lung injury. More importantly, this relationship seems bidirectional in nature. Established AKI could lead to increased pulmonary vascular permeability and leukocyte trafficking, promoting lung injury. A high incidence of AKI has been reported in adult patients with ventilator-associated pneumonia. High mean airway pressures can cause proximal tubular apoptosis under experimental conditions. Fluid overload, which frequently accompanies oliguric AKI, can lead to increased venous pressures, which in turn can lead to elevated renal venous pressure, compromising renal perfusion. This mechanism is likely to be augmented in invasively ventilated patients who are on higher mean airway pressures, such as those with severe PARDS. Prudent attention to the management of mechanical ventilation and lung-kidney interactions is required to address this deleterious organ crosstalk. What is still not clear and requires further study is whether oliguria associated with AKI leads to pulmonary fluid accumulation and hence worsening lung injury or whether prevention of AKI could modulate the inflammatory profile and prevent distant organ injury. In a prospective multicenter study, one in four ARDS patients had severe AKI on days 1-3 of PARDS. The prevalence of AKI increased when creatinine was adjusted for fluid accumulation. ICU mortality increased 8% for each 20 ml/kg increase in cumulative fluid balance in children with PARDS if they also had coexisting AKI. Interestingly, on day 3, patients with AKI had slightly higher fluid intake compared to those without AKI despite having similar output [46]. Evaluation for drivers of fluid intake could allow identification of modifiable causes - such as inadvertent liberal fluid prescription - and, thus, opportunities for improvement in management. What is more, neither AKI in its modern definition nor degrees of fluid overload are components

of illness severity in currently used organ dysfunction systems. Data from ventilated critically ill adults suggest pulmonary edema/fluid accumulation contributes to up to 50% of ventilatorassociated events [47]. The association among fluid overload, AKI, and pulmonary morbidity can easily be overlooked unless they are transformed into objective, quantifiable, and trackable metrics that also incorporate visual cues [48].

AKI typically occurs early in the PICU stay, with most cases developing in the first 3 days and more than 80% happening in the first week of ICU admission. Positive fluid balance also maps to this period, usually peaking around PICU day 5. Both early fluid overload and net positive fluid balance for each day are associated with increased respiratory and global morbidity [16, 22, 23]. Serum creatinine, the current functional marker of AKI, changes with the total body water in which it is dissolved, such that rapid fluid accumulation can lead to a dilutional effect on serum creatinine levels and mask AKI [49]. A recent international multicenter study of pediatric AKI has demonstrated that over 2/3rd of cases diagnosed utilizing oliguria criteria of the current consensus criteria would have been missed if only elevations in serum creatinine were taken into consideration [12]. Adding to the complexity of exploring this relationship is the lack of consensus approach to quantify fluid balance. Weights are difficult to obtain reliably in the critically ill, and as patients often lose weight during their PICU stay due to catabolism and loss of lean body mass, the degree of fluid accumulation is often underestimated.

It is well recognized that the bulk of the fluid accumulation occurs in the first week of ICU admission. The preponderance of pediatric AKI during the initial phase of the PICU course suggests that fluid overload and AKI are closely related. In fact, the timeline of fluid overload occurrence directly overlaps with critical illness– associated pediatric AKI, which also largely happens in the first week of ICU admission. This temporal relationship has led many to surmise fluid overload to be an excretory problem and a surrogate indicator for oliguric AKI (at least relative oliguria). It is quite possible that fluid overload is a natural consequence of AKI, particularly oliguric AKI, that might be undetected, especially if urine output is not taken into consideration.

Nutrition in PARDS

Improved energy and protein adequacy, when administered via the enteral route, are associated with lower ICU mortality in PARDS [4]. Mechanisms for improved patient outcome with improved EN adequacy relate to both nutritive and non-nutritive effects of adequate EN. Direct nutritive consequences of inadequate nutrition are due to insufficient protein substrate for production of acute-phase and immune proteins, and loss of lean body mass. Utilization of lean muscle mass to recruit amino acids pool for synthesis of acute-phase and immune proteins results in loss of respiratory and cardiac muscles and difficulty with ventilator weaning. Non-nutritive benefits of EN include improved intestinal barrier function, improved immune function, and maintenance of intestinal microbiome diversity. Therefore, "optimal" nutrition can be defined differently based on the specific outcome or target. Optimal nutrition can be defined as: sufficient EN to meet metabolic demands, sufficient EN to maintain lean body mass and functional recovery, sufficient EN to maintain neurocognitive development, sufficient EN to maintain intestinal barrier functions, or adequate enteral composition to maintain microbiome diversity.

Shifts in Metabolism During Pediatric Critical Illness

An understanding of normal nutritional needs of children and the metabolic response to critical illness helps guide nutritional support recommendations in critically ill children. Critical illness induces a catabolic state with cessation of normal growth [1, 50]. Systemic metabolism shifts away from growth to production of acute-phase proteins, enzymes, and glucose [50, 51]. If this process is prolonged, there is progressive depletion

of nutritional resources, which leads to muscle wasting, diminished immune function, and poor wound healing. Pediatric patients with preexisting chronic illnesses or pre-existing malnutrition are particularly susceptible to adverse sequelae of inadequate nutrition delivery due to their limited macronutrient and micronutrient reserves [52]. In addition, many children develop undernutrition during their PICU stay. While up to 30% have pre-existing acute or chronic malnutrition at PICU admission, up to 58% are malnourished at PICU discharge [3, 6, 53]. When mechanically ventilated, both obese and underweight children are at increased risk compared to normal weight children for worse outcomes [54]. Therefore, comprehensive nutritional support strategies should include early screening and diagnosis of malnutrition (undernutrition and obesity) [55]. In the setting of PARDS, loss of lean body mass may impact respiratory muscle function and prolong ventilator dependence. In addition, therapies commonly used in PARDS patients, such as ECMO and CRRT, may increase nutrition needs or increase risk for specific nutrient deficiencies.

Nutrient Needs During Pediatric ARDS

Protein

Increased early protein delivery is independently associated with decreased mortality in PARDS [4]. Despite cessation of normal growth, protein requirements during pediatric critical illness are increased due to production of acute-phase and immune proteins, and for tissue repair, and may be further increased in the setting of CRRT or ECMO [1]. Increased protein turnover is a hallmark of the metabolic stress response in critical illness and in PARDS. Adequate protein delivery is most important in younger children and patients who are malnourished, as they have limited protein reserves and may quickly develop severe muscle wasting. Children receiving ECMO and CRRT have increased protein turnover, and therefore increased protein needs [56]. The goal of early protein delivery is to limit the impact of protein catabolism on lean body mass and prevent severe muscle wasting. Relevant to patients with PARDS, patients with a prolonged catabolic state may experience decreased cardiopulmonary function secondary to breakdown of cardiac and respiratory muscle masses. Early delivery of protein prevents recruitment of lean muscle mass as the major source of amino acids to acute-phase and immune protein production [56, 57]. Current protein recommendations in critically ill children range from 1.5-3 gm/kg/ day, and guideline-recommended minimum protein delivery is 1.5 gm/kg/day for all age groups (see Table 12.3) [58, 59]. Patients with burn injuries present a unique category of PARDS with regard to protein supplementation. In the acute phase of burn injury, and in convalescence, protein supplementation may be insufficient to prevent muscle wasting and require treatment with anabolic steroids or other adjuvant metabolic medications [60]. While extracorporeal support with CRRT allows more liberal fluid administration during preventing fluid accumulation, there

are nutritional consequences of dialysis and ultrafiltration. Up to 20% of delivered amino acids are removed in the CRRT effluent; these losses would be expected to be augmented in patients who are on higher clearances [61]. Other specific nutritional deficiencies induced by CRRT caused by loss of water-soluble vitamins and carnitine removal in CRRT effluent need to be taken into account while prescribing nutrition [62]. Monitoring for tolerance of protein is necessary as excess protein delivery is associated with metabolic acidosis, azotemia, and neurologic dysfunction [63, 64]. Advances in body composition assessment that may be informative during PARDS include ultrasound, bioelectrical impedance, CT imaging, and functional outcomes assessments to monitor lean body mass. Close monitoring of lean body mass during PARDS is a possibility, but requires further study [65-68]. New technologies may offer the advantage of monitoring nutritional adequacy based on maintenance of lean body mass as a surrogate to direct measurement of protein requirements.

Directive	PALICC [34]	SCCM/ASPEN [58]
Nutrition screening	No recommendation	Early screening of nutritional status to identify patients at high nutritional risk
Nutrition management		
Nutrition plan	We recommend that pediatric patients with PARDS should receive a nutrition plan to facilitate their recovery, maintain their growth, and meet their metabolic needs	Use of predictive equations to determine energy requirements without the addition of stress factors when indirect calorimetry is not available Target energy for the first week of critical illness should be at least 2/3 of total energy requirements Minimum protein delivery is 1.5 g/kg/day
Enteral nutrition	We recommend that EN, when tolerated, should be used in preference to parenteral nutrition	EN is the preferred route of nutrition delivery
Goal-directed nutrition management	We recommend that EN monitoring, advancement, and maintenance should be managed by a goal-directed protocol that is collaboratively established by the interprofessional team	EN should be initiated within 24–48 hours of ICU admission, and advanced by a stepwise institutional algorithm

Table 12.3 Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference and Society of Critical Care Medicine/American

 Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition recommendations for nutrition risk screening and nutrition management

Text in this table adapted from: Valentine et al. [34] and Mehta et al. [58]

PALICC pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference, ASPEN American society for parental and enteral nutrition, ARDS acute respiratory distress syndrome, EN enteral nutrition, ICU intensive care unit

Energy

Multiple retrospective studies report an association between early energy adequacy and reduced mortality in pediatric critical illness [3, 69]. However, calculation of energy requirements during pediatric critical illness is challenging. The influence of critical illness on metabolism in children is unpredictable, and energy requirements change over the course of the ICU stay [70–72]. And yet, an accurate and precise energy prescription is important because both underfeeding and overfeeding are associated with worse clinical outcomes [3, 58, 72]. Complications associated with underfeeding included delayed ventilator weaning, impaired protein synthesis, organ failure, and an increased risk of sepsis [7, 10, 73, 74]. Overfeeding is associated with delayed ventilator weaning, lipogenesis, hepatic dysfunction, hyperglycemia, increased mortality, and prolonged hospitalization. Several potential mechanisms exist for the negative impact of overfeeding on patient outcome, such as increase in carbon dioxide production, increased intolerance of EN and PN, refeeding syndrome, azotemia and metabolic acidosis from excess protein administration, hepatic steatosis from excess glucose delivery, hyperglycemia, hypertriglyceridemia, and (on the cellular level) the suppression of autophagy [72, 75–77]. Common factors, which may raise or lower total energy expenditure in PARDS, include fever, sedation, temperature support, paralytics, renal replacement therapies, ventilator support, and ECMO. The inter- and intra-individual variation in energy expenditure over the course of the ICU stay necessitates frequent reassessment and adjustment of nutritional support to avoid both under- and overfeeding.

Predictive equations to determine energy needs were developed in populations of patients and are inaccurate when applied to individual patients as they do not sufficiently account for individual variation in energy expenditure. Methods to correctly determine daily energy requirements such as indirect calorimetry (IC) are labor intensive and not available at all institutions [78]. Nor do clinical exams correctly identify patients who are hypometabolic,

normometabolic, or hypermetabolic [72]. When available, IC should be used to determine energy expenditure and guide energy prescription, especially in patients at nutritional risk [58]. According to current U.S. guideline recommendations, indirect calorimetry is specifically recommended in the setting of BMI <5th percentile or > 85th percentile, a > 10% change in weight, prolonged ventilation, prolonged muscle relaxation, thermal injuries, oncologic diagnosis, or neurologic injury with dysautonomia [58, 59]. When IC is not available or impractical to perform, predictive equations such as Schofield or World Health Organization should be use without the addition of stress factors to avoid the risks of overfeeding (see Table 12.3) [58]. As most CRRT solutions contain bicarbonate, the impact of bicarbonate flux needs to be taken into consideration if IC will be used in patients on CRRT.

Energy should be provided as a mixture of carbohydrates and lipids with provision of adequate protein to preserve lean body mass. A balanced prescription of carbohydrates and lipids to provide energy in addition to appropriate protein provides sufficient macronutrients while avoiding the potential complications of excess protein, carbohydrates, or lipids. Excess carbohydrates should be avoided as they are converted to lipids with the byproduct of carbon dioxide formation, potentially prolonging mechanical ventilation [79]. Lipid turnover is increased in pediatric critical illness, and lipids are generally limited to 30-40% of calories. An inadequate lipid prescription may lead to rapid development of fatty acid deficiencies in infants and children who at baseline have limited fat stores.

Early Nutrition Support

Delivery of early EN within 48 hours of ICU admission is associated with improved tolerance of future EN and lower 90-day mortality in general critical illness, mechanically ventilated children, and in PARDS [3, 69]. Multiple retrospective studies in critically ill children demonstrate associations between reduced mortality with improved energy and protein adequacy [2, 3, 69]. In a prospective, international study of nutritional practices in 500 mechanically ventilated children, Mehta et al. found decreased odds of mortality for every tertile of increased energy delivered. This relationship was observed when increased energy was enterally, but not parenterally delivered [3]. Wong et al. examined 107 children with PARDS and identified that earlier energy and protein intake were associated with reduced ICU mortality, while protein adequacy was also associated with increased ventilator-free days [4]. Optimizing early, safe EN, rather than delivery of energy or protein via other routes, is important for improving outcomes of PARDS, and is consistent with both the 2015 PALICC Guidelines and the 2017 ASPEN/SCCM Nutrition Support Guidelines [34, 58].

Route of Enteral Nutrition

There are limited data to guide decisions regarding gastric versus postpyloric feeding route. In a study of 74 critically ill children randomly assigned to gastric or postpyloric feeds, no difference in complications was found between study groups. Patients receiving postpyloric feeds did receive more of their daily prescribed calories [80]. Nonetheless, it is not clear if this benefit outweighs the delays to EN initiation to place and confirm position of postpyloric tubes, or interruptions to EN to replace a dislodged or occluded postpyloric tube. Nasogastric tubes are invariably more rapidly placed, and easier to replace. Data in adult ICU patients are also inconclusive regarding benefits of postpyloric tubes. A large meta-analysis of adult patients with severe traumatic brain injury demonstrated a decreased risk of pneumonitis with postpyloric feeds [81]. Other researchers found an increased risk of gastrointestinal complications when postpyloric feeds were used in septic patients or patients on epinephrine [82, 83]. No studies so far have specifically evaluated gastric versus postpyloric feeds in the setting of PARDS.

Parenteral Nutrition in PARDS

Current standard practice in the USA is to reserve PN for situations in which EN fails or is not

possible. The Pediatric Early versus Late Parenteral Nutrition in Intensive Care Unit (PEPaNIC) study was an international, multicenter, randomized controlled trial comparing early versus late initiation of PN in critically ill children [84]. The PEPaNIC Trial randomized 1440 children from newborn to 17 years of age to early versus later PN supplementation. They found no difference in mortality between the study allocation groups, but an increase in hospital-acquired infections in the early PN group [85]. This study was not limited to children with PARDS, but supports recommendations that PN should only be used in PARDS patients who fail to tolerate EN or cannot be enterally fed in the first week of ICU stay. Research from neonatal intensive care supports the early use of trophic EN with PN supplementation to support bowel health and meet metabolic needs [86]. The use of combined EN and PN nutrition support, beginning with the first hours to days of life in preterm infants, has been associated with improved growth, improved neurodevelopment, improved EN tolerance, and decreased morbidity at both intermediate- (18 months) and long-term (5 year) follow-up [87-90]. It remains unclear if older or term infants with PARDS might benefit from a similar early PN strategy with regard to longterm neurocognitive outcomes. Despite the results of the PEPaNIC study, equipoise remains pertaining to the PARDS population. The optimal macronutrient dose, timing, and formulation of EN and PN support are yet to be elucidated as increasing evidence demonstrates links among the immune system, homeostasis, and nutritional intake [81, 91-94]. Questions remain whether early PN is of benefit or harm in PARDS, or if various IV lipid formulations or supplements could be of benefit. The current clinical focus is to provide sufficient energy and protein preferentially by the enteral route when safe to do so, until further studies are completed.

Failure to Receive Enteral Nutrition

Median delivery of enteral nutrition is 40–75% of goal during the first week of critical illness

[3, 5-10]. Reasons for failure to receive EN are broadly categorized as medical contraindication, prescriber discomfort, and frequent interruption [7, 9, 95, 96]. Noninvasive ventilation (NIV) is increasingly used as a first-line respiratory support modality in PARDS, and is associated with worse nutritional adequacy [97]. We do not know if perceived potential benefits to NIV, used to avoid invasive mechanical ventilation, are outweighed by risks of underfeeding. Cited relative contraindications to EN often include a need for volume restriction, hemodynamic instability, and ill-defined feeding intolerance. Hemodynamically unstable adults requiring vasopressors have lower mortality when receiving early EN [98]. Large database studies do not demonstrate increased adverse outcomes in children fed enterally while on vasoactive infusions; however, in small studies, children with hemodynamic instability who develop complications of EN have worse outcomes than children who were never enterally fed [82, 99]. Therefore, provider reluctance to initiate or advance EN in the setting of hemodynamic instability may be justified [82]. Research is needed to better identify patients who will and will not develop complications from EN when on vasoactive infusions.

Feeding intolerance is the most frequent cause of interruption to EN and occurs in 45-57% of critically ill children [9, 100]. There is immense variability in clinician assessment of feeding intolerance and frequently used clinical criteria such as emesis, bowel sounds, abdominal exam, gastric residual volumes, diarrhea, and lactate levels are either imprecise, subjective, or have poor interrater reliability [9, 95, 101, 102]. The definition of feeding intolerance is widely variable between providers and centers, and no standardized definition or "score" is validated. Delayed gastric emptying occurs in up to 50% of critically ill children, yet remains underrecognized as a clinical concern in the PICU [103]. Poor intestinal motility is often multifactorial in nature, due to opioid drips and other elements of critical illness. Only erythromycin and metoclopramide are FDA-approved as promotility agents to treat gastric and intestinal dysmotility during pediatric critical illness and have variable success at improving poor motility in the PICU. Newer promotility agents such as cholecystokinin receptor antagonists, ghrelin, and methylnaltrexone, in the setting of opioid-induced dysmotility, are under evaluation in pediatric critical illness [104, 105]. Early initiation of a bowel regimen to prevent constipation and subsequent feeding intolerance should be prescribed and the patient monitored for diarrhea and constipation, especially for children on opioid drips. Poor intestinal motility, delayed gastric emptying, and lack of an appropriate bowel regimen may delay achievement of goal EN.

Objective biomarker-based tools for the safe initiation and advancement of EN would decrease barriers to nutritional support and improve delivery of EN, but no such tools currently exist. Ideally, biomarkers to guide EN advancement would predict which patients would experience complications of EN in the first week of ICU stay, and identify patients who might benefit from PN to achieve macronutrient goals. Procedures are also a frequent cause of interruption of nutritional support [9]. Noninvasive ventilation and intensive therapies such as ECMO are associated with failure to achieve goal EN [106, 107]. One strategy successfully employed in adult ICUs to improve nutritional adequacy is a strategy of volume-based daily enteral feed goals rather than an hourly feed goal [108]. Volumebased orders prescribe a daily volume goal for EN, typically delivered over 18-20 hours rather than the traditional 24-hour delivery. This strategy automatically accommodates usual feed interruptions for procedures, so that total volume of prescribed EN is delivered when possible throughout the day. No matter the method, presence of a multidisciplinary team focused on nutrition support in the PICU is an important part of a successful nutrition program. Implementation of an early EN guideline improved percent of goal energy and protein achieved in multiple retrospective studies, likely due to perceived emphasis on nutrition in a particular PICU and change in clinician behaviors for prescribing nutrition [109, 110].

The Gut as the Motor for ARDS

Gastrointestinal Tract and Microbiome Influences Immune and Lung Function in ARDS

The gastrointestinal tract is a primary lymphoid organ, housing 70% of all of the body's immune cells [111–114]. The intestinal microbiota plays an important role not only in the development of the immune system in infancy, but also in shaping systemic and pulmonary immune responses during critical illness [115, 116]. Diet is a potent determinant of intestinal microbiome diversity and of intestinal barrier function, and in murine models is more important than genetic background in predicting microbial community composition [117]. Carmody et al. found that rapid changes in diet resulted in rapid shifts in microbial composition [117]. In health, the gut microbiome helps to regulate lung immunity and host defenses through several mechanisms. Intestinal commensal (beneficial) bacteria act to directly counteract proinflammatory bacteria, decrease the overall inflammatory "tone," and preserve intestinal epithelial barrier function, preventing the translocation of inflammation-inducing bacterial components [115, 116, 118, 119]. Dysbiosis, the imbalance in the gut microbiome characterized by increased relative abundance of pathobionts and decreased relative abundance of commensal bacteria, occurs in ARDS, and is further exacerbated by treatment factors such as antibiotic use, altered intestinal pH, and prolonged critical illness [115, 120, 121]. In pediatric critical illness, this dysbiosis is characterized by increased relative abundance of pathobionts such as Enterococcus and Staphylococcus, and decreased relative abundance of beneficial commensal organisms such as Ruminococcus and Faecalibacterium [120, 122]. In addition, virulence of Gram-negative pathobionts is enhanced when nutrient deprivation occurs during systemic stress or opioid exposure, a common clinical scenario in PARDS patients [123]. Through effects on the intestinal microbiome and the intestinal epithelial barrier, specific nutrients and pre- or probiotics may impact lung and systemic proinflammatory tone and neutrophil accumulation in the setting of PARDS [124–126]. Nonnutritive benefits of enteral feeding include reduction in proinflammatory signaling to the lung, an important potential therapeutic target in PARDS [111, 127, 128]. An area of emerging research surrounds the role of nutritional support and the intestinal microbiota in shaping systemic and pulmonary inflammation and immune responses in ARDS.

Immunonutrition

Despite initial encouraging results from small single-center studies of individual pharmaconutrients, multiple larger trials of combination pharmaconutrients designed to modulate the inflammatory response in critically ill adults have not shown benefits or have shown harm [129, 130]. Combination therapies have included: various antioxidants, arginine, glutamine, metoclopramide, ω -3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA's), zinc, and selenium [131-137]. The Randomized Comparative Effectiveness Pediatric Critical Illness Stress-Induced Immune Suppression (CRISIS) Prevention Trial evaluated daily enteral zinc, selenium, glutamine, and IV metoclopramide in critically ill children. The primary outcome was the incidence of nosocomial infections. The trial was stopped early due to futility, although secondary analysis of the dataset does suggests further research is needed in patients with baseline immune dysfunction [134].

Research continues to evaluate ω -3 PUFAs and their downstream mediators as potential pharmaconutrient targets in PARDS. Rationale behind ω -3 PUFAs is that they would directly compete with ω -6 PUFAs, and act to decrease the synthesis of proinflammatory eicosanoids, increase production of anti-inflammatory lipid mediators such as resolvins and protectins, decrease chemotaxis, decrease Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) and proinflammatory cytokines, and decrease leukocyte binding and activation through decreased expression of adhesion molecules [138]. It is not clear if improving these intermediate biochemical targets would result in improved clinical outcomes, and this would possibly depend on appropriate identification of PARDS subphenotypes that were more proinflammatory and therefore more likely to benefit from an anti-inflammatory treatment strategy.

Multiple studies identify an association between decreased vitamin D levels and increased risk of ARDS, although the mechanistic underpinnings of this association are not currently understood [139–141]. Vitamin D deficiency is associated with impaired pulmonary function and increased incidence of viral and bacterial infections, relevant to ARDS [142-144]. Vitamin D deficiency status may prove to be an important element of a PARDS subphenotype that predicts treatment responses. Vitamin D is known to modulate macrophage, lymphocyte, and epithelial cell functions and is therefore a rational target for further study in ARDS pathophysiology [140, 145]. It unknown if treatment with vitamin D supplementation has any role in PARDS management. Multiple nutrient deficiencies are known to occur during critical illness, but it is unclear if these truly reflect deficiency states, or reflect adaptation or redistribution as a response to critical illness. Further clinical trials are needed to assess the individual contributions of specific micronutrient replacement and nutritional modulation of the immune system to understand if there is a role for these therapies in PARDS.

Summary

The balanced management of nutritional status, fluid overload, and AKI presents unique chalwhen caring for children lenges with PARDS. Careful multidisciplinary team-based care is necessary to prescribe guidelinerecommended minimum macronutrient needs to preserve lean body mass and respiratory muscle function, to avoid fluid overload, and coordinate care for AKI. As we improve our understanding of patient phenotypes and crosstalk among the lung, kidney, and gastrointestinal tract, highly personalized nutritional and fluid management strategies will likely emerge based on patient

severity of illness, premorbid nutritional risk, the inflammatory phenotype in ARDS, measured energy expenditure, active monitoring of lean body mass, and the composition of patient intestinal microbiome. A select group of high-risk patients are likely to especially benefit from a tightly titrated nutritional, fluid, and kidney resuscitation plan, which may include early mechanical fluid removal. Long-stay patients; patients with PARDS, sepsis, or burns; and children with pre-existing severe malnutrition are most likely to benefit from a personalized nutrition and fluid approach, which takes into consideration the interrelatedness of these organ systems.

References

- American Academy of Pediatrics. Committee on Nutrition, Barness LA. Pediatric nutrition handbook. 6th ed. Elk Grove Village: American Academy of Pediatrics; 2009.
- Mehta NM, Bechard LJ, Zurakowski D, Duggan CP, Heyland DK. Adequate enteral protein intake is inversely associated with 60-d mortality in critically ill children: a multicenter, prospective, cohort study. Am J Clin Nutr. 2015;102(1):199–206.
- Mehta NM, Bechard LJ, Cahill N, et al. Nutritional practices and their relationship to clinical outcomes in critically ill children--an international multicenter cohort study*. Crit Care Med. 2012;40(7):2204–11.
- Wong JJ, Han WM, Sultana R, Loh TF, Lee JH. Nutrition delivery affects outcomes in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2017;41(6):1007–13.
- de Neef M, Geukers VG, Dral A, Lindeboom R, Sauerwein HP, Bos AP. Nutritional goals, prescription and delivery in a pediatric intensive care unit. Clin Nutr. 2008;27(1):65–71.
- Hulst J, Joosten K, Zimmermann L, et al. Malnutrition in critically ill children: from admission to 6 months after discharge. Clin Nutr. 2004;23(2):223–32.
- Hulst JM, Joosten KF, Tibboel D, van Goudoever JB. Causes and consequences of inadequate substrate supply to pediatric ICU patients. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care. 2006;9(3):297–303.
- Malakouti A, Sookplung P, Siriussawakul A, et al. Nutrition support and deficiencies in children with severe traumatic brain injury. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(1):e18–24.
- Mehta NM, McAleer D, Hamilton S, et al. Challenges to optimal enteral nutrition in a multidisciplinary pediatric intensive care unit. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2010;34(1):38–45.
- Pollack MM, Ruttimann UE, Wiley JS. Nutritional depletions in critically ill children: associations with

physiologic instability and increased quantity of care. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 1985;9(3):309–13.

- Goldstein SL, Basu RK, Kaddourah A. Acute kidney injury in critically ill children and young adults. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(13):1295–6.
- Kaddourah A, Basu RK, Bagshaw SM, Goldstein SL, Investigators A. Epidemiology of acute kidney injury in critically ill children and young adults. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(1):11–20.
- Akcan-Arikan A, Zappitelli M, Loftis LL, Washburn KK, Jefferson LS, Goldstein SL. Modified RIFLE criteria in critically ill children with acute kidney injury. Kidney Int. 2007;71(10):1028–35.
- Abulebda K, Cvijanovich NZ, Thomas NJ, et al. Post-ICU admission fluid balance and pediatric septic shock outcomes: a risk-stratified analysis. Crit Care Med. 2014;42(2):397–403.
- Alobaidi R, Morgan C, Basu RK, et al. Association between fluid balance and outcomes in critically ill children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA Pediatr. 2018;172(3):257–68.
- Arikan AA, Zappitelli M, Goldstein SL, Naipaul A, Jefferson LS, Loftis LL. Fluid overload is associated with impaired oxygenation and morbidity in critically ill children. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(3):253–8.
- Willson DF, Thomas NJ, Tamburro R, et al. The relationship of fluid administration to outcome in the pediatric calfactant in acute respiratory distress syndrome trial. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(7):666–72.
- Gillespie RS, Seidel K, Symons JM. Effect of fluid overload and dose of replacement fluid on survival in hemofiltration. Pediatr Nephrol. 2004;19(12):1394–9.
- Foland JA, Fortenberry JD, Warshaw BL, et al. Fluid overload before continuous hemofiltration and survival in critically ill children: a retrospective analysis. Crit Care Med. 2004;32(8):1771–6.
- Goldstein SL, Somers MJ, Baum MA, et al. Pediatric patients with multi-organ dysfunction syndrome receiving continuous renal replacement therapy. Kidney Int. 2005;67(2):653–8.
- Hayes LW, Oster RA, Tofil NM, Tolwani AJ. Outcomes of critically ill children requiring continuous renal replacement therapy. J Crit Care. 2009;24(3):394–400.
- Valentine SL, Sapru A, Higgerson RA, et al. Fluid balance in critically ill children with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2012;40(10):2883–9.
- 23. Sinitsky L, Walls D, Nadel S, Inwald DP. Fluid overload at 48 hours is associated with respiratory morbidity but not mortality in a general PICU: retrospective cohort study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(3):205–9.
- Ingelse SA, Wiegers HM, Calis JC, van Woensel JB, Bem RA. Early fluid overload prolongs mechanical ventilation in children with viral-lower respiratory tract disease. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(3):e106–11.

- 25. Li Y, Wang J, Bai Z, et al. Early fluid overload is associated with acute kidney injury and PICU mortality in critically ill children. Eur J Pediatr. 2016;175(1):39–48.
- Seguin J, Albright B, Vertullo L, et al. Extent, risk factors, and outcome of fluid overload after pediatric heart surgery*. Crit Care Med. 2014;42(12):2591–9.
- 27. Diaz F, Nunez MJ, Pino P, Erranz B, Cruces P. Implementation of preemptive fluid strategy as a bundle to prevent fluid overload in children with acute respiratory distress syndrome and sepsis. BMC Pediatr. 2018;18(1):207.
- Foster BA, Tom D, Hill V. Hypotonic versus isotonic fluids in hospitalized children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Pediatr. 2014;165(1):163–169 e162.
- Barhight MF, Brinton J, Stidham T, et al. Increase in chloride from baseline is independently associated with mortality in critically ill children. Intensive Care Med. 2018;44(12):2183–91.
- Barhight MF, Lusk J, Brinton J, et al. Hyperchloremia is independently associated with mortality in critically ill children who ultimately require continuous renal replacement therapy. Pediatr Nephrol. 2018;33(6):1079–85.
- 31. National Heart Lung and Blood Institute Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Clinical Trials Network, Wiedemann HP, et al. Comparison of two fluid-management strategies in acute lung injury. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(24):2564–75.
- 32. Mikkelsen ME, Christie JD, Lanken PN, Biester RC, Thompson BT, Bellamy SL, Localio AR, Demissie E, Hopkins RO, Angus DC. The adult respiratory distress syndrome cognitive outcomes study: longterm neuropsychological function in survivors of acute lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2012;185(12):1307–15. https://doi.org/10.1164/ rccm.201111-2025OC.
- 33. Famous KR, Delucchi K, Ware LB, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome subphenotypes respond differently to randomized fluid management strategy. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195(3):331–8.
- 34. Valentine SL, Nadkarni VM, Curley MA. Pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference G. nonpulmonary treatments for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S73–85.
- 35. Khemani RG, Smith LS, Zimmerman JJ, Erickson S. Pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference G. pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: definition, incidence, and epidemiology: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S23–40.
- 36. Kyle UG, Akcan-Arikan A, Silva JC, Goldsworthy M, Shekerdemian LS, Coss-Bu JA. Protein feeding in pediatric acute kidney injury is not associated with a delay in renal recovery. J Ren Nutr. 2017;27(1):8–15.

- 37. Pu H, Doig GS, Heighes PT, et al. Intravenous amino acid therapy for kidney protection in cardiac surgery patients: a pilot randomized controlled trial. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2018; https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jtcvs.2018.11.097. pii: S0022-5223(18)33243-4.
- Martin GS, Moss M, Wheeler AP, Mealer M, Morris JA, Bernard GR. A randomized, controlled trial of furosemide with or without albumin in hypoproteinemic patients with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2005;33(8):1681–7.
- Martin GS, Mangialardi RJ, Wheeler AP, Dupont WD, Morris JA, Bernard GR. Albumin and furosemide therapy in hypoproteinemic patients with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2002;30(10):2175–82.
- 40. Selewski DT, Cornell TT, Blatt NB, et al. Fluid overload and fluid removal in pediatric patients on extracorporeal membrane oxygenation requiring continuous renal replacement therapy. Crit Care Med. 2012;40(9):2694–9.
- Guess R, Vaewpanich J, Coss-Bu JA, et al. Risk factors for ventilator-associated events in a PICU. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2018;19(1):e7–e13.
- Basu RK, Wheeler DS. Kidney-lung crosstalk and acute kidney injury. Pediatr Nephrol. 2013;28(12):2239–48.
- 43. Liu KD, Altmann C, Smits G, et al. Serum interleukin-6 and interleukin-8 are early biomarkers of acute kidney injury and predict prolonged mechanical ventilation in children undergoing cardiac surgery: a case-control study. Crit Care. 2009;13(4):R104.
- Faubel S, Edelstein CL. Mechanisms and mediators of lung injury after acute kidney injury. Nat Rev Nephrol. 2016;12(1):48–60.
- Grams ME, Rabb H. The distant organ effects of acute kidney injury. Kidney Int. 2012;81(10):942–8.
- 46. Zinter MS, Spicer AC, Liu KD, et al. Positive cumulative fluid balance is associated with mortality in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome in the setting of acute kidney injury. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2019;20(4):323–31.
- Mekontso Dessap A, Katsahian S, Roche-Campo F, et al. Ventilator-associated pneumonia during weaning from mechanical ventilation: role of fluid management. Chest. 2014;146(1):58–65.
- 48. Akcan-Arikan A, Gebhard DJ, Arnold MA, Loftis LL, Kennedy CE. Fluid overload and kidney injury score: a multidimensional real-time assessment of renal disease burden in the critically ill patient. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(6):524–30.
- 49. Liu KD, Thompson BT, Ancukiewicz M, et al. Acute kidney injury in patients with acute lung injury: impact of fluid accumulation on classification of acute kidney injury and associated outcomes. Crit Care Med. 2011;39(12):2665–71.
- Duggan CWJ, Walker WA. Nutrition in pediatrics: basic science, clinical application. 4th ed. Hamilton: BC Decker; 2008.
- Mehta NM, Duggan CP. Nutritional deficiencies during critical illness. Pediatr Clin N Am. 2009;56(5):1143–60.

- 52. Irving SY, Daly B, Verger J, et al. The association of nutrition status expressed as body mass index z score with outcomes in children with severe sepsis: a secondary analysis from the Sepsis prevalence, outcomes, and therapies (SPROUT) study. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(11):e1029–39.
- 53. Delgado AF, Okay TS, Leone C, Nichols B, Del Negro GM, Vaz FA. Hospital malnutrition and inflammatory response in critically ill children and adolescents admitted to a tertiary intensive care unit. Clinics (Sao Paulo). 2008;63(3):357–62.
- 54. Bechard LJ, Duggan C, Touger-Decker R, et al. Nutritional status based on body mass index is associated with morbidity and mortality in mechanically ventilated critically ill children in the PICU. Crit Care Med. 2016;44(8):1530–7.
- Mehta NM, Corkins MR, Lyman B, et al. Defining pediatric malnutrition: a paradigm shift toward etiology-related definitions. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2013;37(4):460–81.
- Agus MS, Javid PJ, Piper HG, et al. The effect of insulin infusion upon protein metabolism in neonates on extracorporeal life support. Ann Surg. 2006;244(4):536–44.
- Botran M, Lopez-Herce J, Mencia S, Urbano J, Solana MJ, Garcia A. Enteral nutrition in the critically ill child: comparison of standard and proteinenriched diets. J Pediatr. 2011;159(1):27–32.
- 58. Mehta NM, Skillman HE, Irving SY, et al. Guidelines for the provision and assessment of nutrition support therapy in the pediatric critically ill patient: Society of Critical Care Medicine and American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2017;41(5):706–42.
- Mehta NM, Compher C. A.S.P.E.N. clinical guidelines: nutrition support of the critically ill child. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2009;33(3):260–76.
- 60. Diaz EC, Herndon DN, Porter C, Sidossis LS, Suman OE, Borsheim E. Effects of pharmacological interventions on muscle protein synthesis and breakdown in recovery from burns. Burns. 2015;41(4):649–57.
- Zappitelli M, Juarez M, Castillo L, Coss-Bu J, Goldstein SL. Continuous renal replacement therapy amino acid, trace metal and folate clearance in critically ill children. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(4):698–706.
- 62. Kamel AY, Dave NJ, Zhao VM, Griffith DP, Connor MJ Jr, Ziegler TR. Micronutrient alterations during continuous renal replacement therapy in critically ill adults: a retrospective study. Nutr Clin Pract. 2018;33(3):439–46.
- Goldman HI, Freudenthal R, Holland B, Karelitz S. Clinical effects of two different levels of protein intake on low-birth-weight infants. J Pediatr. 1969;74(6):881–9.
- 64. Goldman HI, Liebman OB, Freudenthal R, Reuben R. Effects of early dietary protein intake on lowbirth-weight infants: evaluation at 3 years of age. J Pediatr. 1971;78(1):126–9.

- Martinez EE, Smallwood CD, Bechard LJ, Graham RJ, Mehta NM. Metabolic assessment and individualized nutrition in children dependent on mechanical ventilation at home. J Pediatr. 2015;166(2):350–7.
- 66. Tillquist M, Kutsogiannis DJ, Wischmeyer PE, et al. Bedside ultrasound is a practical and reliable measurement tool for assessing quadriceps muscle layer thickness. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2014;38(7):886–90.
- Savalle M, Gillaizeau F, Maruani G, et al. Assessment of body cell mass at bedside in critically ill patients. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2012;303(3):E389–96.
- 68. Sheean PM, Peterson SJ, Gomez Perez S, et al. The prevalence of sarcopenia in patients with respiratory failure classified as normally nourished using computed tomography and subjective global assessment. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2014;38(7):873–9.
- Mikhailov TA, Kuhn EM, Manzi J, et al. Early enteral nutrition is associated with lower mortality in critically ill children. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2014;38(4):459–66.
- Coss-Bu JA, Jefferson LS, Walding D, David Y, Smith EO, Klish WJ. Resting energy expenditure in children in a pediatric intensive care unit: comparison of Harris-Benedict and Talbot predictions with indirect calorimetry values. Am J Clin Nutr. 1998;67(1):74–80.
- Leong AY, Field CJ, Larsen BM. Nutrition support of the postoperative cardiac surgery child. Nutr Clin Pract. 2013;28(5):572–9.
- Mehta NM, Bechard LJ, Dolan M, Ariagno K, Jiang H, Duggan C. Energy imbalance and the risk of overfeeding in critically ill children. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2011;12(4):398–405.
- Mehta NM, Duggan CP. Nutritional deficiencies during critical illness. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2009;56(5):1143–60.
- Briassoulis G, Zavras N, Hatzis T. Malnutrition, nutritional indices, and early enteral feeding in critically ill children. Nutrition. 2001;17(7–8):548–57.
- Preiser JC, van Zanten AR, Berger MM, et al. Metabolic and nutritional support of critically ill patients: consensus and controversies. Crit Care. 2015;19:35.
- Berger MM, Chiolero RL. Hypocaloric feeding: pros and cons. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2007;13(2):180–6.
- 77. Alaedeen DI, Walsh MC, Chwals WJ. Total parenteral nutrition-associated hyperglycemia correlates with prolonged mechanical ventilation and hospital stay in septic infants. J Pediatr Surg. 2006;41(1):239–44; discussion 239–244.
- Vazquez Martinez JL, Martinez-Romillo PD, Diez SJ, Ruza TF. Predicted versus measured energy expenditure by continuous, online indirect calorimetry in ventilated, critically ill children during the early postinjury period. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2004;5(1):19–27.
- 79. Letton RW, Chwals WJ, Jamie A, Charles B. Early postoperative alterations in infant energy use

increase the risk of overfeeding. J Pediatr Surg. 1995;30(7):988–92; discussion 992–983.

- Meert KL, Daphtary KM, Metheny NA. Gastric vs small-bowel feeding in critically ill children receiving mechanical ventilation: a randomized controlled trial. Chest. 2004;126(3):872–8.
- Wang D, Zheng SQ, Chen XC, Jiang SW, Chen HB. Comparisons between small intestinal and gastric feeding in severe traumatic brain injury: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Neurosurg. 2015;123(5):1194–201.
- Lopez-Herce J, Mencia S, Sanchez C, Santiago MJ, Bustinza A, Vigil D. Postpyloric enteral nutrition in the critically ill child with shock: a prospective observational study. Nutr J. 2008;7:6.
- Lopez-Herce J, Santiago MJ, Sanchez C, Mencia S, Carrillo A, Vigil D. Risk factors for gastrointestinal complications in critically ill children with transpyloric enteral nutrition. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2008;62(3):395–400.
- 84. Fivez T, Kerklaan D, Verbruggen S, et al. Impact of withholding early parenteral nutrition completing enteral nutrition in pediatric critically ill patients (PEPaNIC trial): study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. Trials. 2015;16:202.
- Fivez T, Kerklaan D, Mesotten D, et al. Early versus late parenteral nutrition in critically ill children. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(12):1111–22.
- Denne SC, Poindexter BB. Evidence supporting early nutritional support with parenteral amino acid infusion. Semin Perinatol. 2007;31(2):56–60.
- Ehrenkranz RA, Das A, Wrage LA, et al. Early nutrition mediates the influence of severity of illness on extremely LBW infants. Pediatr Res. 2011;69(6):522–9.
- Evans RA, Thureen P. Early feeding strategies in preterm and critically ill neonates. Neonatal Netw. 2001;20(7):7–18.
- 89. Franz AR, Pohlandt F, Bode H, et al. Intrauterine, early neonatal, and postdischarge growth and neurodevelopmental outcome at 5.4 years in extremely preterm infants after intensive neonatal nutritional support. Pediatrics. 2009;123(1):e101–9.
- Lucas A, Morley R, Cole TJ. Randomised trial of early diet in preterm babies and later intelligence quotient. BMJ (Clinical Research ed). 1998;317(7171):1481–7.
- 91. Grau-Carmona T, Bonet-Saris A, Garcia-de-Lorenzo A, et al. Influence of n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids enriched lipid emulsions on nosocomial infections and clinical outcomes in critically ill patients: ICU lipids study. Crit Care Med. 2015;43(1):31–9.
- 92. Grintescu IM, Luca Vasiliu I, Cucereanu Badica I, et al. The influence of parenteral glutamine supplementation on glucose homeostasis in critically ill polytrauma patients--a randomized-controlled clinical study. Clin Nutr. 2015;34(3):377–82.
- Najmi M, Vahdat Shariatpanahi Z, Tolouei M, Amiri Z. Effect of oral olive oil on healing of 10–20%

total body surface area burn wounds in hospitalized patients. Burns. 2015;41(3):493–6.

- Zhang WC, Zheng XJ, Du LJ, et al. High salt primes a specific activation state of macrophages, M(Na). Cell Res. 2015;25(8):893–910.
- 95. King W, Petrillo T, Pettignano R. Enteral nutrition and cardiovascular medications in the pediatric intensive care unit. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2004;28(5):334–8.
- Rogers EJ, Gilbertson HR, Heine RG, Henning R. Barriers to adequate nutrition in critically ill children. Nutrition. 2003;19(10):865–8.
- Canarie MF, Barry S, Carroll CL, et al. Risk factors for delayed enteral nutrition in critically ill children. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(8):e283–9.
- Khalid I, Doshi P, DiGiovine B. Early enteral nutrition and outcomes of critically ill patients treated with vasopressors and mechanical ventilation. Am J Crit Care. 2010;19(3):261–8.
- 99. Panchal AK, Manzi J, Connolly S, et al. Safety of enteral feedings in critically ill children receiving vasoactive agents. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2016;40(2):236–41.
- 100. Meyer R, Harrison S, Sargent S, Ramnarayan P, Habibi P, Labadarios D. The impact of enteral feeding protocols on nutritional support in critically ill children. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2009;22(5):428–36.
- 101. McClave SA, Lukan JK, Stefater JA, et al. Poor validity of residual volumes as a marker for risk of aspiration in critically ill patients. Crit Care Med. 2005;33(2):324–30.
- Metheny NA, Mills AC, Stewart BJ. Monitoring for intolerance to gastric tube feedings: a national survey. Am J Crit Care. 2012;21(2):e33–40.
- 103. Martinez EE, Douglas K, Nurko S, Mehta NM. Gastric dysmotility in critically ill children: pathophysiology, diagnosis, and management. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(9):828–36.
- 104. Martinez EE, Katherine BS, Nurko S, Mehta NM. Gastric dysmotility in critically ill children: pathophysiology, diagnosis, and management. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(9):828–36.
- 105. Deane A, Chapman MJ, Fraser RJ, Bryant LK, Burgstad C, Nguyen NQ. Mechanisms underlying feed intolerance in the critically ill: implications for treatment. World J Gastroenterol. 2007;13(29):3909–17.
- 106. Reeves A, White H, Sosnowski K, Tran K, Jones M, Palmer M. Energy and protein intakes of hospitalised patients with acute respiratory failure receiving noninvasive ventilation. Clin Nutr. 2014;33(6):1068–73.
- 107. Ridley EJ, Davies AR, Robins EJ, et al. Nutrition therapy in adult patients receiving extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: a prospective, multicentre, observational study. Crit Care Resusc. 2015;17(3):183–9.
- 108. Haskins IN, Baginsky M, Gamsky N, et al. A volume-based enteral nutrition support regimen improves caloric delivery but may not affect clinical outcomes in critically ill patients. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2017;41(4):607–11.

- 109. Hamilton S, McAleer DM, Ariagno K, et al. A stepwise enteral nutrition algorithm for critically ill children helps achieve nutrient delivery goals*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15(7):583–9.
- Joffe A, Anton N, Lequier L, et al. Nutritional support for critically ill children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;5:CD005144.
- 111. Rendon JL, Choudhry MA. Th17 cells: critical mediators of host responses to burn injury and sepsis. J Leukoc Biol. 2012;92(3):529–38.
- 112. Ichinohe T, Pang IK, Kumamoto Y, et al. Microbiota regulates immune defense against respiratory tract influenza a virus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108(13):5354–9.
- 113. Sodhi CP, Jia H, Yamaguchi Y, et al. Intestinal epithelial TLR-4 activation is required for the development of acute lung injury after trauma/hemorrhagic shock via the release of HMGB1 from the gut. J Immunol. 2015;194(10):4931–9.
- Galperin C, Gershwin ME. Immunopathogenesis of gastrointestinal and hepatobiliary diseases. JAMA. 1997;278(22):1946–55.
- 115. Samuelson DR, Welsh DA, Shellito JE. Regulation of lung immunity and host defense by the intestinal microbiota. Front Microbiol. 2015;6:1085.
- 116. Meng M, Klingensmith NJ, Coopersmith CM. New insights into the gut as the driver of critical illness and organ failure. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2017;23(2):143–8.
- 117. Carmody RN, Gerber GK, Luevano JM Jr, et al. Diet dominates host genotype in shaping the murine gut microbiota. Cell Host Microbe. 2015;17(1):72–84.
- McDermott AJ, Huffnagle GB. The microbiome and regulation of mucosal immunity. Immunology. 2014;142(1):24–31.
- 119. Shimizu K, Ogura H, Hamasaki T, et al. Altered gut flora are associated with septic complications and death in critically ill patients with systemic inflammatory response syndrome. Dig Dis Sci. 2011;56(4):1171–7.
- Rogers MB, Firek B, Shi M, et al. Disruption of the microbiota across multiple body sites in critically ill children. Microbiome. 2016;4(1):66.
- 121. Cho I, Yamanishi S, Cox L, et al. Antibiotics in early life alter the murine colonic microbiome and adiposity. Nature. 2012;488(7413):621–6.
- 122. McDonald D, Ackermann G, Khailova L, et al. Extreme dysbiosis of the microbiome in critical illness. mSphere. 2016;1(4) https://doi.org/10.1128/ mSphere.00199-16.
- 123. Zaborin A, Smith D, Garfield K, et al. Membership and behavior of ultra-low-diversity pathogen communities present in the gut of humans during prolonged critical illness. MBio. 2014;5(5): e01361–14.
- 124. Seki H, Fukunaga K, Arita M, et al. The anti-inflammatory and proresolving mediator resolvin E1 protects mice from bacterial pneumonia and acute lung injury. J Immunol. 2010;184(2):836–43.
- Eickmeier O, Seki H, Haworth O, et al. Aspirintriggered resolvin D1 reduces mucosal inflammation

and promotes resolution in a murine model of acute lung injury. Mucosal Immunol. 2013;6(2):256–66.

- 126. Jacobs BR, Nadkarni V, Goldstein B, et al. Nutritional immunomodulation in critically ill children with acute lung injury: feasibility and impact on circulating biomarkers. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(1):e45–56.
- 127. Kudsk KA. Effect of route and type of nutrition on intestine-derived inflammatory responses. Am J Surg. 2003;185(1):16–21.
- 128. Janu P, Li J, Renegar KB, Kudsk KA. Recovery of gut-associated lymphoid tissue and upper respiratory tract immunity after parenteral nutrition. Ann Surg. 1997;225(6):707–15; discussion 715–707
- 129. Heyland DK, Dhaliwal R, Day AG, et al. REducing deaths due to OXidative stress (the REDOXS study): rationale and study design for a randomized trial of glutamine and antioxidant supplementation in critically-ill patients. Proc Nutr Soc. 2006;65(3):250–63.
- 130. Andrews PJ, Avenell A, Noble DW, et al. Randomised trial of glutamine and selenium supplemented parenteral nutrition for critically ill patients. Protocol Version 9, 19 February 2007 known as SIGNET (Scottish Intensive care Glutamine or sele-Nium Evaluative Trial). Trials. 2007;8:25.
- Allingstrup M, Afshari A. Selenium supplementation for critically ill adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015;(7):CD003703.
- 132. Barbosa E, Moreira EA, Goes JE, Faintuch J. Pilot study with a glutamine-supplemented enteral formula in critically ill infants. Rev Hosp Clin Fac Med Sao Paulo. 1999;54(1):21–4.
- 133. Brodska H, Valenta J, Malickova K, Kohout P, Kazda A, Drabek T. Biomarkers in critically ill patients with systemic inflammatory response syndrome or sepsis supplemented with high-dose selenium. J Trace Elem Med Biol. 2015;31:25–32.
- 134. Carcillo JA, Dean JM, Holubkov R, et al. The randomized comparative pediatric critical illness stressinduced immune suppression (CRISIS) prevention trial. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(2):165–73.
- 135. Heyland DK, Dhaliwal R, Drover JW, Gramlich L, Dodek P. Canadian critical care clinical practice guidelines C. Canadian clinical practice guidelines

for nutrition support in mechanically ventilated, critically ill adult patients. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2003;27(5):355–73.

- 136. Mayes T, Gottschlich MM, Kagan RJ. An evaluation of the safety and efficacy of an anti-inflammatory, pulmonary enteral formula in the treatment of pediatric burn patients with respiratory failure. J Burn Care Res. 2008;29(1):82–8.
- 137. Tao KM, Li XQ, Yang LQ, et al. Glutamine supplementation for critically ill adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2014;9:CD010050.
- 138. Garcia de Acilu M, Leal S, Caralt B, Roca O, Sabater J, Masclans JR. The role of omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids in the treatment of patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: a clinical review. Biomed Res Int. 2015;2015:653750.
- 139. Onwuneme C, Martin F, McCarthy R, et al. The association of vitamin D status with acute respiratory morbidity in preterm infants. J Pediatr. 2015;166(5):1175–1180.e1171.
- 140. Dancer RC, Parekh D, Lax S, et al. Vitamin D deficiency contributes directly to the acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS). Thorax. 2015;70(7):617–24.
- 141. Thickett DR, Moromizato T, Litonjua AA, et al. Association between prehospital vitamin D status and incident acute respiratory failure in critically ill patients: a retrospective cohort study. BMJ Open Respir Res. 2015;2(1):e000074.
- Parekh D, Thickett DR, Turner AM. Vitamin D deficiency and acute lung injury. Inflamm Allergy Drug Targets. 2013;12(4):253–61.
- 143. Heulens N, Korf H, Cielen N, et al. Vitamin D deficiency exacerbates COPD-like characteristics in the lungs of cigarette smoke-exposed mice. Respir Res. 2015;16:110.
- 144. Foong RE, Bosco A, Jones AC, et al. The effects of in utero vitamin D deficiency on airway smooth muscle mass and lung function. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2015;53(5):664–75.
- 145. Nouari W, Ysmail-Dahlouk L, Aribi M. Vitamin D3 enhances bactericidal activity of macrophage against Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Int Immunopharmacol. 2016;30:94–101.



13

Heart–Lung Interactions and Cardiovascular Support in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Saul Flores, Rohit S. Loomba, and Ronald A. Bronicki

Introduction

ARDS is characterized by bilateral diffuse alveolar disease on radiograph, restrictive lung physiology, a decrease in FRC, intrapulmonary shunt, and arterial hypoxemia. In ARDS, significant positive airway pressure is often needed in order to recruit collapsed alveoli and maintain alveolar patency. Despite improving oxygenation, the use of PPV may lead to a decrement in CO, negating the increase in oxygen content, or in more severe cases a decrease in systemic DO₂. In this chapter, we will discuss the physiologic underpinnings of heart-lung interactions, with an emphasis on the impact of PPV on RV loading conditions and output and the salient aspects of the pathophysiology of ARDS in order to discuss the impact, assessment, and treatment of PPV-induced cardiovascular dysfunction in pediatric ARDS.

While there are similarities in pediatric and adult ARDS, there are several factors that are

R. S. Loomba

Section of Cardiology, Division of Cardiology, Department of Pediatrics, Chicago Medical School, Advocate Children's Hospital, Oak Lawn/Chicago, IL, USA e-mail: rohit.loomba@advocatehealth.com unique to children that may influence the pathophysiological process and disease progression [1]. The lung parenchyma undergoes significant structural remodeling and growth during childhood; the innate and adaptive immunological response to infection and injury differs between children and adults; and there are differences in the underlying condition (e.g., pneumonia vs. sepsis and type of organism) and comorbidities. These age-related differences, and the fact that our understanding of the disease process and treatment strategies are primarily derived from adult studies, should be kept in mind as we discuss pediatric ARDS.

The Effects of Respiration on Cardiovascular Function

The Effects of Respiration on Right Ventricular Preload

Respiration has a significant impact on systemic venous return; thus, a review of the determinants of systemic venous return is germane to any discussion of cardiopulmonary interactions. The force responsible for driving systemic venous return from the periphery to the central venous structures is the pressure gradient that exists between the systemic venous reservoirs and the right atrium (RA) [2]. The resistance to venous return remains remarkably constant under a

S. Flores · R. A. Bronicki (🖂)

Section of Critical Care Medicine and Cardiology, Texas Children's Hospital, Department of Pediatrics, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, USA e-mail: Saul.flores2@bcm.edu; Bronicki@bcm.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_13

number of conditions, including large adrenergic stimulation.

The pressure within the systemic venous reservoirs is equal to the mean systemic pressure (P_{ms}) . The P_{ms} is a function of intravascular volume and vascular capacitance, the vast majority of which reside within and with the systemic venous reservoirs, respectively. These venous reservoirs, the most important of which are located within the splanchnic and cutaneous circulations, are much more compliant than, and have 18 times the capacitance of, the systemic arterial resistance vessels and thus contain the majority of intravascular volume (upward of 70% of total). For these reasons, the function of the venous reservoirs is an important determinant of systemic venous return and therefore CO. Guyton and colleagues found the P_{ms} to be 7 mmHg in dogs and the normal mean RA pressure is 2 mmHg, producing a driving pressure for systemic venous return under normal conditions of 5 mmHg [3]. Based on this conceptual framework, the pressure generated by the heart has no direct influence on systemic venous return, and the flow into the systemic arterial circuit is only relevant insofar as it is responsible for maintaining the volume of the venous reservoirs [4].

The P_{ms} increases as intravascular volume expands, which occurs over hours with stimulation of neurohormonal pathways, or acutely with the administration of volume. Intravascular volume expansion produces a linear increase in the P_{ms} . An immediate compensatory increase in the P_{ms} occurs with vasoconstriction of the venous capacitance vessels. An increase in venomotor tone reduces the compliance and therefore capacity of the venous reservoirs, increasing the pressure within. Venoconstriction increases the P_{ms} and then plateaus, with the most pronounced increase in vasomotor tone occurring with the Cushing reflex. Endogenous catecholamines, angiotensin, and vasopressin are the primary mediators of this acute compensatory circulatory mechanism for maintaining an adequate P_{ms} and systemic venous return. Pharmacologic agents, such as furosemide, nitric oxide donors such as nitroprusside and nitroglycerin, and combined inodilators such as milrinone and dobutamine,

vasodilate venous reservoirs, increasing their capacitance, and decreasing the P_{ms} and systemic venous return. Pathophysiologic states such as sepsis may induce vasomotor paresis increasing venous capacitance while decreasing intravascular volume as a result of an increase in microvascular permeability. The net effect is a marked reduction in the P_{ms} and systemic venous return.

The downstream pressure for systemic venous return is the RA pressure, which is affected by a number of factors including cardiac function and the cardiac cycle (so-called cardiac suction factors) and most importantly respiration. For example, during spontaneous respiration, intrathoracic pressure (ITP) decreases, the transmural pressure (P_{tm} ; P_{tm} = inside – surrounding pressure]) for intrathoracic structures increases, which when positive distends a structure in proportion to its compliance (P_{tm} = volume/compliance). Thus, as ITP decreases, the RA P_{tm} and chamber volume increase and the pressure within falls, driving systemic venous return.

With PPV the opposite occurs. During PPV, the ITP throughout the respiratory cycle is above atmospheric pressure, which decreases the RA P_{tm} and its pressure rises. For a given P_{ms} an increase of only 1 mmHg in RA pressure decreases systemic venous return by 14%. As RA pressure approaches P_{ms} , systemic venous return ceases unless circulatory reflexes compensate by increasing P_{ms} [2]. As described above, this is accomplished acutely with adrenergic stimulation and over time with retention of intravascular volume.

It is important to recognize that the increase in RA pressure that occurs during PPV results from an increase in ITP and decrease in the RA P_{tm} and not from an increase in systemic venous return and RA filling. It may seem counterintuitive that an increase in RA pressure may be associated with a decrease in systemic venous return, RA filling, and, ultimately, RV stroke volume because RA pressure is used as an indicator of RV preload. However, the increase in RA pressure is due to a decrease in its effective compliance, which results from an increase in surrounding pressure/decrease in P_{tm} . Pinsky and colleagues demonstrated that it is the effect of interventions such as

changes in ITP or intravascular volume on the RA P_{tm} and not the RA pressure per se that correlates with RV stroke volume [5].

The extent to which systemic venous return is affected by PPV depends on several factors, including the extent to which positive airway pressure is transmitted to the intrathoracic vascular structures (discussed under respiratory mechanics below) and the adequacy of circulatory reflexes to maintain an adequate P_{ms}. Another important related factor is where the RV resides on its pressure stroke volume curve (Fig. 13.1). A congested RV will tolerate a decrease in systemic venous return (i.e., stroke volume will be unchanged) so long as it remains operating on the flat portion of its pressure stroke volume curve. However, if the decrease in systemic venous return causes the RV to fall onto the ascending portion of its pressure stroke volume curve, stroke volume will decrease. Ultimately, RV enddiastolic volume is a function of its diastolic P_{tm} and compliance and, as is the case for the RA, for a given RV filling pressure, as the surrounding pressure increases, its effective compliance, and the extent to which it fills, decreases.

The Effects of Respiration on Right Ventricular Afterload

Respiration affects pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR) by altering blood pH, alveolar oxygen tension, and lung volumes. Respiratory and metabolic alkalosis induces pulmonary vascular vasodilation, whereas acidosis causes vasoconstriction.

Respiration also affects PVR by altering lung volumes. This cardiopulmonary interaction is not mediated by changes in ITP per se, but rather is a function of the alveolar P_{tm} , regardless of the mode of ventilation, and respiratory system compliance. Alveolar vessels lie within the septa, which separate adjacent alveoli. Alveolar pressure is the surrounding pressure for these vessels. Extra-alveolar vessels are located in the interstitium and are exposed to intrapleural or



Fig. 13.1 Ventricular pressure stroke volume curve. With a decrease in systemic venous return, the ventricle moves from position C to B, diastolic volume and therefore pressure decrease while stroke volume remains unchanged. With a further decrease in systemic venous return (B to A), ventricular diastolic volume and pressure fall further

and stroke volume decreases. Conversely, moving from position A to B with volume administration for example increases stroke volume; however, additional volume (B to C) increases diastolic volume and pressure but stroke volume does not increase ITP. Because alveolar and extra-alveolar vessels are in series, the resistance provided by each are additive. FRC is the lung volume from which normal tidal volume breathing occurs. PVR is lowest near the FRC and increases at both highand low-lung volumes albeit for different reasons.

At low-lung volumes, the radial traction provided by the pulmonary interstitium diminishes, leading to a decrease in the cross-sectional area of the extra-alveolar vessel. In addition, low endexpiratory lung volumes and alveoli collapse lead to hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction, and the resistance of extra-alveolar vessels increases further. Meanwhile, the P_{tm} of alveolar vessels increases, the vessels distend, and resistance falls because the alveolar P_{tm} has decreased. Nonetheless, the net effect is for PVR to increase at low-lung volumes.

As lung volumes rise well above FRC, PVR increases. Large tidal volumes or tidal volumes superimposed on an elevated FRC significantly increase PVR. With large lung volumes, overdistended alveoli compress interalveolar vessels, decreasing the P_{tm} for the interalveolar vessel and increasing PVR. With PPV, the interstitial pressure is positive, decreasing the P_{tm} for the extraalveolar vessels as well, contributing to PPV-induced increases in PVR. In other words, during PPV, alveolar and intrapleural pressures are positive during inspiration and expiration and resistance is elevated in both alveolar and extraalveolar vessels throughout the respiratory cycle. This is in contrast to an increase in lung volume due to negative pressure ventilation where interstitial pressure is negative. Despite the fact that alveolar recruitment improves oxygenation thereby releasing hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction of extra-alveolar vessels, and an increase in lung volume increases the radial traction and cross-sectional area of the extra-alveolar vessels, the net effect of large lung volumes is to increase PVR.

The extent to which lung volume affects PVR also depends importantly on pulmonary vascular hydrostatic pressures (Fig. 13.2). In the lung, pulmonary arterial pressure is the inflow pressure (P_i), pulmonary venous pressure is the outflow

downstream pressure (P_o), and alveolar pressure is the surrounding pressure (P_s). In addition, there is a vertical hydrostatic pressure gradient from the most dependent to the most superior portions of the lung. Because the weight of air is negligible, there is no measurable vertical gradient for alveolar pressure. In the gravity-dependent portions of the lung, P_i and P_o are greater than P_s and the P_{tm} for the alveolar vessel is positive throughout and the vessels is widely patent (zone III conditions) (Fig. 13.2). With progression to the non-gravity-dependent regions of the lung, PVR begins to increase as P_s becomes greater than P_o but remains less than P_i (zone II conditions) (Fig. 13.2). In the event that P_s becomes greater (as with PPV) than P_i and the P_{tm} for the alveolar vessel becomes negative, the vessel collapses and flow ceases (zone I conditions) (Fig. 13.2). In the absence of cardiopulmonary disease, zone I conditions do not exist. However, the proportion of lung units under zone I and II conditions increase in a variety of clinical settings, such as when alveoli becomes overdistended and or when pulmonary perfusion decreases. In contrast, conditions such as left-sided heart disease significantly mitigate if not eliminate the propensity to develop lung regions under zone I and II conditions because pulmonary venous hypertension causes P_o and P_i to exceed P_s throughout the lung.

RV Performance and Ventricular Interaction

An important determinant of the impact of PPVinduced increases in RV afterload on cardiopulmonary function is RV systolic function. The RV contracts by 3 mechanisms: inward movement of the free wall, which produces a bellow-like effect; contraction of the longitudinal fibers, which shortens the long axis and draws the tricuspid annulus toward the apex; and traction on the free wall at the points of attachment secondary to left ventricular (LV) contraction (i.e., systolic ventricular interaction – discussed below) [6]. With a progressive increase in RV afterload, compensatory ventricular hypertrophy maintains ventricular arterial coupling and stroke volume is





P_S increases further (Zone I)

- $P_S > P_i$
- Resistance to Q increases further
- P_{TM} becomes negative, the tube collapses and flow may cease

P_S increases (Zone II)

- P_i > P_S > P₀
- Q = P_i P_S
- · Resistance to inflow increases
- $P_{TM} \downarrow$, the volume of the tube \downarrow / pressure \uparrow and outflow increases transiently

Fig. 13.2 The relationship between lung volume, pulmonary vascular hydrostatic pressure, and pulmonary vascular resistance in a patient receiving positive pressure ventilation for acute respiratory distress syndrome. P_s, surrounding (alveolar) pressure for the interalveolar vessel; P_i and P_o, inlet and outlet pressure for the interalveolar vessel; Q, flow; P_{tm}, transmural pressure. *Condition A*: Base of the lung where hydrostatic pressure is at its greatest and P_s is at its lowest (collapsed lung): P_i and P_o are greater than P_s, and the alveolar vessel is widely patent; zone III conditions; Q = P_i – P_o. *Condition B*: Proceeding from the base to the apex of the lung. Vascular hydrostatic

pressure has fallen due to the effects of gravity, and P_s has increased as airway pressure distends alveoli to a greater extent in the less gravity-dependent portions of the lung. $P_i > P_s > P_o$, resistance to flow has increased as the P_{tm} for the alveolar vessel has decreased and the vessel is partially compressed; $Q = P_i - P_s$; zone II conditions. *Condition C*: Apex of the lung where vascular hydrostatic pressures are at their minimum and alveoli are over distended. $P_s > P_i$, the P_{tm} for the alveolar vessel becomes negative, the vessel collapses, and Q ceases; Zone I conditions preserved [7]. However, even a *modest acute* increase in afterload causes stroke volume from the unprimed RV to decrease, which is much less responsive to increases in preload and much more sensitive to increases in afterload than the LV.

RV systolic dysfunction (primary or secondary to an acute increase in afterload) decreases LV filling and CO by three mechanisms. In addition to a decrease in RV stroke volume and output, RV dysfunction compromises LV filling as a result of ventricular interdependence [6]. Ventricular interdependence describes how a change in volume and pressure in one ventricle affects the pressure-volume relationship for the other, and how LV contraction contributes to RV systolic pressure and ejection (Fig. 13.3). The substrate for this phenomenon is the intimate anatomic relationship of the right and left ventricles, which includes interlacing muscle bundles, the atrial and ventricular septum, and the pericardium.

RV afterload-induced systolic dysfunction causes ventricular volume and therefore pressure to be elevated throughout the cardiac cycle, decreasing if not eliminating the normal transseptal pressure gradient (Fig. 13.3). Under normal conditions, LV diastolic pressure is greater than right causing the interventricular septum (IVS) to bow into the RV (Fig. 13.3). With RV diastolic hypertension, the IVS occupies a more neutral position between the two ventricles



Fig. 13.3 Ventricular interdependence. Cartoon of a parasternal short-axis view of the left and right ventricles (LV, RV). Under normal conditions, the interventricular septum is oriented such that in the short axis the LV is circular. Under conditions when the pressure in the RV is elevated, the interventricular septum is displaced to the left, decreasing the effective compliance of the LV. Without an increase in the LV diastolic transmural pressure, LV filling decreases

(Fig. 13.3). If RV diastolic pressures were to rise above left, the septum would actually bow into the LV. In either case, the LV becomes restrained not only by RV pressure and the deviated septum but also its free wall becomes constrained by the pericardium and potentially lung. These factors decrease the effective compliance of the LV. Even though LV diastolic pressure is elevated, intrapericardial pressure has risen to a greater extent, and the net effect is a reduced LV diastolic P_{tm} and LV filling. This phenomenon is known as *diastolic ventricular interdependence*.

As LV filling decreases, the LV is less able to generate tension and pressure. The significance of this as it relates to the circulation with pulmonary hypertension and RV systolic dysfunction is that the LV is responsible for generating upward of 40% of RV systolic pressure. This phenomenon appears to be mediated by the IVS. The greater the displacement of the IVS by the contracting LV into the RV cavity, the greater is the contribution to RV systolic pressure generation. This decrease in LV assistance to RV ejection leads to further increases in RV volume and pressure, which further impairs LV filling and pressure generation, and a vicious cycle ensues (Fig. 13.4). This phenomenon is known as systolic ventricular interdependence. Adverse diastolic and systolic ventricular interactions are an integral part of the pathophysiology of several diseases, including RV afterload-induced RV systolic failure. An assessment of ventricular interaction and therapeutic strategies that address these adverse interactions is essential to optimizing the management of patients with PPVinduced RV systolic impairment.

Respiratory Mechanics

Most commonly the decrease in compliance, or increase in elastance, of the respiratory system in ARDS has been attributed to changes in lung compliance. However, it is important to consider changes in chest wall compliance when implementing PPV to improve oxygenation and just as importantly when considering and discussing the impact of PPV on RV loading conditions and output.



RV, right ventricle; LV, left ventricle; EF, ejection fraction; SV, stroke volume

Fig. 13.4 Pathophysiology of low cardiac output in pulmonary arterial hypertension. *RV* right ventricle, *LV* left ventricle, *EF* ejection fraction, *SV* stroke volume

The respiratory system includes the lung and chest wall and the overall mechanical behavior depends on the mechanical characteristics of its components and their interactions. The chest wall, consisting of the thoracic cage and diaphragm (the latter mechanically links the abdominal cavity to the thorax), and lungs are in series and may be expressed as follows when airway resistance is minimal: $P_{aw} = P_{tp} + P_{pl}$ and $E_{tot} = E_L + E_{cw}$, where P_{aw} is static airway pressure, P_{tp} is transpulmonary pressure, P_{pl} is pleural pressure, E_{tot} is total respiratory system elastance (elastance is inversely related to compliance), E_L is lung elastance, and E_{cw} is chest wall elastance [8]. By rearranging this equation, it follows that: $P_{pl} = P_{aw} \times E_{cw}/E_{tot}$, which enables us to consider the impact of changes in lung and chest wall elastance on P_{pl} (ITP) and therefore the impact of P_{aw} on RV loading conditions under a variety of conditions.

For a given P_{aw} , as E_{cw} rises P_{pl} increases, increasing ITP and RA pressure and potentially decreasing systemic venous return, while decreasing the RV diastolic P_{tm} , contributing to a decrease in RV filling. For the same P_{aw} , as P_{pl} rises the P_{tp} decreases, decreasing end-expiratory lung volume and tidal volume, with an indeterminate effect on RV afterload (derecruitment and hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction versus decreasing the extent of alveolar overdistension and the proportion of lung regions under zone I and II conditions). Conversely, for a given P_{aw} , as E_L increases, the transmission of airway pressure and thus P_{pl} decreases.

Chest wall elastance may be elevated due to a number of factors, including chest wall edema and pleural effusions, as well as factors responsible for increasing abdominal pressure, such as obesity, ascites, and visceromegaly. The importance of considering E_{cw} in the management of ARDS cannot be overstated, as it has a profound impact on respiratory and cardiovascular function and at least in adults may impact outcomes [8].

The Effects of Respiration on Left Ventricular Afterload

While the primary impact of PPV on cardiovascular function in patients with ARDS is on RV loading conditions, other factors may come into play that adversely impact LV function (e.g., underlying LV dysfunction, sepsis-mediated ventricular dysfunction). Thus, an understanding of the impact of respiration on LV function is relevant to the management of the critically ill patient with ARDS [2]. Just as changes in ITP affect the return of blood from the periphery to the heart, so too does it affect the egress of blood from the thoracic to extrathoracic arterial system.

During spontaneous respiration, the fall in ITP increases the Ptm and therefore volume for the thoracic arterial system. As a result, the pressure within these structures decreases relative to the extrathoracic arterial system and LV afterload increases. If the fall in ITP occurs during ventricular diastole, antegrade flow runoff decreases, resulting in an increase in thoracic arterial blood volume and an increase in the inertial forces opposing ejection during the following systole. A fall in ITP during ventricular systole decreases LV ejection and stroke volume and the egress of blood from the thorax. As LV systolic function wanes or as ITP becomes more negative, the adverse impact of respiration on LV afterload increases. With PPV, the decrease in P_{tm} for the thoracic arterial system increases the pressure within these structures ("reverse pulsus paradoxus") creating a waterfall-like effect, driving blood into the extrathoracic compartment.

With impaired LV systolic function, the rise in pulmonary venous pressure will markedly enhance the rate and extent of extravascular lung water (EVLW) formation, necessitating even greater positive airway pressure. However, the elevation in pulmonary venous pressure significantly reduces the propensity to develop lung regions under zone I and II conditions. Meanwhile, because the afterload for the RV is elevated, it should be operating on the flat portion of its pressure stroke volume curve, rendering it less sensitive to decreases in systemic venous return. Therefore, PPV should have a significant beneficial impact on cardiopulmonary function in these circumstances.

The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Pathophysiological Processes

ARDS results from inflammation caused by pulmonary and/or extrapulmonary insults, most commonly pneumonia and sepsis, respectively, which transforms the pulmonary endothelial cell phenotype into a prothrombotic and proinflammatory state. Activated neutrophils are sequestered within the pulmonary vasculature, where they cause endothelial and alveolar epithelial damage, leading to a marked increase in vascular permeability and the development of interstitial and alveolar edema, as well as allowing for the extravasation of plasma proteins and the formation of alveolar hyaline membranes. Injury to type II alveolar epithelial cells type decreases surfactant production, which is compounded by surfactant inactivation by extravasated plasma proteins. The decrease in surfactant activity increases alveolar surface tension forces, promoting alveolar collapse.

While the increase in air-blood barrier permeability is evenly distributed, and EVLW is diffusely increased, a vertical, gravitational gradient exists for lung densities and EVLW formation [9]. The increase in lung weight exaggerates the normal compressive gravitational forces present in lung parenchyma, leading to the formation of nonaerated tissue in gravity-dependent regions of the lung. Lung tissues in nondependent regions of the lung are well aerated with near-normal mechanical characteristics [9].

Pulmonary hypertension is invariably present to a varying degree in patients with ARDS [10]. The are several factors responsible for the development of pulmonary hypertension including those related to lung volume described previously and include a shift in the pulmonary endothelial cell phenotype to a prothrombotic and proinflammatory state, leading to microvascular occlusion by thrombi and cells (neutrophils and platelets) and endothelial injury and dysfunction, leading to an imbalance between vasodilating and vasoconstricting mediators.

The primary gas exchange abnormality in ARDS is impaired oxygenation due to alveolar collapse. Studies of adult patients with ARDS have demonstrated that the primary abnormality responsible for arterial hypoxemia is pulmonary shunt, with only a small portion of lung units demonstrating low ventilation to perfusion (V/Q) ratios [11]. As with other lines of investigation, diffusion abnormalities do not contribute to

impaired oxygenation [12]. Hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction limits perfusion to non- or poorly ventilated alveoli, improving the relationship between ventilation and perfusion and oxygenation. An additional factor that may contribute to arterial hypoxemia is the presence of a patent foramen ovale and right-to-left atrial shunting. Areas of high ventilation to perfusion ratios contribute to impaired gas exchange in ARDS by wasting ventilation and impairing CO₂ clearance, and result from those factors that lead to alveolar overdistension and a decrease in pulmonary perfusion. The presence of right-to-left atrial shunting and dead-space ventilation not only impact the acute management of but have been shown to be of prognostic significance in adult patients with ARDS [13–15].

PPV-Induced Cardiovascular Dysfunction in ARDS

Despite the use of lung-protective ventilation for ARDS, PPV may induce significant heart–lung interactions that adversely impact gas exchange, RV loading conditions, CO and ultimately systemic DO₂ [16]. PPV may compromise RV output predominantly as a result of an increase in ITP and decrease in systemic venous return and RV filling, increase in PVR and impaired RV systolic performance, or a combination of both [16].

More than 60% of adult patients with ARDS experience hemodynamic failure, necessitating vasoactive support [17, 18]. ARDS is frequently associated with RV dysfunction, the most severe form of which is acute cor pulmonale, which occurs in 25–30% of adult patients with ARDS [19, 20]. Further, RV dysfunction has been shown to be independently associated with a higher risk of death in these patients [21, 22].

PPV may decrease RV filling by increasing RA pressure and decreasing the pressure gradient for systemic venous return. The extent to which this occurs depends on the adequacy of circulatory reflexes to elevate the P_{ms} , where the RV is positioned on its pressure stroke volume curve and the degree to which airway pressure is transmitted to intrathoracic structures, the latter of

which is a function of respiratory system elastance. In any case, a greater RV diastolic P_{tm} is needed to maintain RV filling, as PPV reduces the effective compliance of the RV.

RV output may be decreased due to primarily an increase in afterload, resulting from PPVinduced alveolar overdistension. As discussed, during PPV the non-gravity-dependent region of the lung is well aerated and possesses nearnormal compliance and thus receives a disproportionate amount of the airway pressure, resulting in alveolar overdistension (Fig. 13.2) [9]. Blood flow in this region is limited due to the effects of gravity on pulmonary perfusion, which is compounded by the factors that limit RV output such as decrease in RV preload reserve, pulmonary endothelial dysfunction, and, in severe sepsis, cytokine-mediated cardiomyocyte dysfunction (Fig. 13.2) [23, 24]. Pulmonary vascular resistance increases to the extent that zone I and II conditions are created in the lung, which depends on alveolar and interalveolar vessel pressures.

A limitation of preload and increase in afterload may combine to decrease RV output. With an increase in afterload, a compensatory increase in preload is needed to maintain stroke volume, which may be limited for the reasons discussed [25]. Vieillard-Baron and colleagues described this finding in their study of adult patients with ARDS using echocardiography with Doppler to evaluate beat-to-beat inflow and outflow and ventricular dimensions throughout the respiratory cycle [25]. They demonstrated inspiratory reductions in RV fractional area contraction associated with a significant increase in RV end-systolic dimensions, while RV end-diastolic area remained unchanged. They concluded that this likely reflects a relative decrease in RV preload because an increase in afterload and end-systolic volume should produce a corresponding (compensatory) increase in preload.

The incidence and severity of PPV-induced cardiovascular dysfunction in pediatric ARDS are unknown. A timely and objective assessment of cardiovascular function is essential for optimizing the management of the pediatric patient with ARDS.

Assessment of Cardiovascular Function and Tissue Oxygenation

Standard hemodynamic monitoring (blood pressure, central venous/RA pressure, heart rate) as well as adjunctive monitoring modalities are indicated in patients with ARDS in order to determine if and to what extent and by which mechanism(s) PPV has compromised cardiovascular function (Table 13.1). The proceedings of the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference recommend that with increasing end-expiratory pressure and with arterial oxygen saturations (SaO₂) of less than 92%, markers of DO₂ (O₂ER) and hemodynamics should be closely monitored [26].

 Table 13.1
 Hemodynamic insufficiency: assessment and treatment strategies

interventricular septum

*O*₂*ER* oxygen extraction ratio, *DO*₂ oxygen delivery, *RA* right atrium, *RV and LV* right and left ventricles

Continuous blood pressure monitoring allows for the assessment of gas exchange but does not provide an indication of CO and tissue oxygenation. However, the variation in arterial blood pressure that occurs during PPV has been shown to be highly predictive of a decrease in RV output in critically ill adult patients [27]. From an apneic baseline, PPV causes the arterial pressure to increase ("reverse pulsus paradoxus") due to the effects of an increase in ITP on the thoracic arterial vessels. After a cardiac cycle or two, the arterial pressure decreases due to the adverse effect of PPV on the RV loading conditions. It is important to appreciate that arterial pressure variation during PPV is due to a decrease in RV output, which may be due to a decrease in RV filling or impaired systolic performance [16, 25]. The parameters most commonly evaluated in adults are the pulse pressure variation, which is defined as the maximal pulse pressure less the minimum pulse pressure divided by the average of these two pressures, and the systolic pressure variation, which is the difference between the maximal and minimal systolic pressures. A favorable response to therapy (increase in RV output) is indicated by a decrease in the degree of arterial pressure variation. While arterial pressure variation has been shown to be predictive of fluid responsiveness in adults, its utility in managing critically ill children remains to be determined [28].

The central venous or RA pressure is used as a surrogate for RV end-diastolic volume; however, no correlation is found between CVP and RV end-diastolic volume in normal subjects or in critically ill patients because ventricular compliance (for each ventricle) is invariably affected by disease and changes in ITP, and varies considerably between patients, overtime, and with interventions, as described above [5, 29, 30]. Further, in the setting of cardiopulmonary disease, no correlation is found between the central venous/RA pressure and left atrial and LV end-diastolic pressure [31]. And, as is the case for the RV, it is the LV diastolic $\ensuremath{P_{\text{tm}}}$ and compliance that determine LV end-diastolic volume and stroke volume. For these reasons, what constitutes an adequate central venous pressure and, in certain circumstances, and adequate left atrial/LV end-diastolic pressure may need to be determined.

Venous oximetry is readily available and provides objective information on the relationship between global oxygen supply and demand [32]. A central venous oxygen saturation ($ScvO_2$) is a very good surrogate for a mixed venous oxygen saturation and is obtained from the jugular vein or superior vena cava, or from the RA if there is no atrial level shunt. A Scvo₂ obtained from the inferior vena cava is subject to the effects of vascular streaming and may provide misleading information. An oxygen extraction ratio (O₂ER; $O_2ER = SaO_2 - ScvO_2/SaO_2$) of 25–30% is normal, and an O₂ER of 30-50% is consistent with a limitation of DO₂ and a commensurate increase in tissue extraction of oxygen. The critical O₂ER, which is defined by the onset of anaerobic metabolism, is 60%. It is important to appreciate that it is not until the critical O₂ER has been reached and lactate production exceeds its clearance that serum lactate levels begin to increase.

An indispensable monitoring modality in patients with ARDS is echocardiography, as the technologies discussed provide little information as to the extent to and mechanisms by which PPV has adversely impacted RV loading conditions and output [16, 25, 33-35]. The assessment involves a determination of RV function and dimensions. The RV fractional area of change is an index of global RV systolic function and is obtained by tracing the RV endocardium in systole and diastole from the apical 4-chamber view. This parameter provides information about longitudinal and radial components of RV contraction. The challenge and limitation of this method is the difficulty in clearly defining the endocardial border, which may lead to significant interobserver variability. Tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion (TAPSE) assesses RV longitudinal function by measuring the displacement of the tricuspid annulus toward the RV apex during systole measured by M-mode from the apical 4-chamber view. TAPSE appears to be a good indicator of global RV function; however, it does not assess regional areas of hypokinesia.

Because methods for assessing RV systolic function have limitations, additional parameters such as RV dimensions should be assessed and are essential in determining the extent to which PPV has altered RV loading conditions [16, 25, 33–38]. Because ventricular interdependence causes LV constraint as the RV dilates, the best way to assess RV dilation is to evaluate the ratio of ventricular volumes. This approach also circumvents individual variations in cardiac size [16, 25, 33–38]. PPV-induced RV systolic dysfunction results in elevated RV volumes and pressure throughout the cardiac cycle. Ventricular end-diastolic and end-systolic dimensions (area or diameter) can be obtained from the apical 4-chamber or parasternal short-axis views. A value of 0.5 or so is normal, with a ratio approaching 1 consistent with mild-to-moderate RV dilation, and a ratio greater than 1 consistent with severe dilation [16, 33-38].

The pulmonary artery systolic pressure may be estimated by measuring the velocity of the tricuspid regurgitant jet (4[velocity]² plus RA pressure). In the absence of tricuspid regurgitation, the orientation and position of the IVS during ventricular systole may be used to approximate RV systolic pressure. A flattened IVS during systole has been shown to be consistent with RV systolic pressure being at least half the LV, and approaching if not exceeding LV with bowing of the IVS into the LV at end-systole [39]. Echocardiography is also essential for determining the presence and significance of cardiac shunting through a patent foramen ovale.

In severe cases of ARDS and certainly in those patients with an unfavorable clinical trajectory, consideration should be given to the use of a pulmonary artery or transpulmonary artery thermodilution catheter in order to establish an objective comprehensive hemodynamic profile. CO is measured and PVR and systemic vascular resistance (SVR) may be derived. With a pulmonary artery catheter, pulmonary arterial and pulmonary artery occlusion pressures are measured, the latter establishing the extent to which permeability and hydrostatic factors are responsible for the increase in EVLW.

Treatment

Utilizing the monitoring strategies discussed above enables one to make a timely and accurate assessment of the extent to which and mechanisms responsible for impaired cardiovascular function and to tailor therapies accordingly (Table 13.1). If RV output is decreased, optimization of airway pressure (i.e., manipulation of end-expiratory pressure and FRC, or ventilatory pressure [static pressure - end-expiratory pressure] and tidal volume, or both) may be indicated. Decreasing airway pressure should improve venous return; however, the impact on afterload is indeterminate as it is a battle between lung recruitment and alveolar overdistension and lung derecruitment and hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. The converse is true when increasing airway pressure. Not only may increasing airway pressure adversely affect RV loading conditions and CO, but the expected improvement in gas exchange may be offset by these same interactions. Increasing airway pressure may increase pulmonary venous saturations; however, the increase in RV afterload and decrease in RV ejection fraction increases RV and RA volumes and pressures, creating or increasing the extent of cardiac right-to-left shunting [13]. Similarly, increasing ventilatory support may have an indeterminate effect on CO2 clearance, as it may further increase ventilation to perfusion ratios, increasing the extent of wasted ventilation [11, 40, 41].

A preload deficient state should respond robustly to volume expansion (Table 13.1). On the other hand, if afterload-induced RV systolic impairment is primarily responsible for a decrease in CO volume, expansion will not improve CO and may, due to a worsening of adverse ventricular interaction, further decrease LV compliance and CO (Fig. 13.1, Table 13.1). Inotropy, optimization of airway pressure, and selective pulmonary vasodilators are indicated. Permissive hypercapnia and the resulting increase in PVR will not be tolerated (Table 13.1). Afterloadinduced RV impairment and a limitation of systemic venous return may both be responsible for a decrease in CO. If the constellation of hemodynamic and echocardiographic findings does not clearly indicate RV dysfunction, then an assessment of volume responsiveness is reasonable.

An additional strategy to consider in the patient with intact LV systolic function is to increase SVR and systemic arterial blood pressure [42-44]. An increase in LV afterload causes a compensatory increase in LV end-diastolic volume, and therefore pressure, as its pressure-volume loop shifts to the right, altering the diastolic transseptal pressure gradient and driving the IVS back toward the RV. As a result, LV end-diastolic volume and stroke volume increase (heterometric autoregulation). Separate from an increase in LV end-diastolic volume, as LV afterload increases so too does its inotropic state (homeometric autoregulation). Both factors contribute to an increase in LV systolic pressure, enhancing the contribution of the LV to RV systolic pressure generation and output through systolic ventricular interdependence. Vasoconstrictors such as vasopressin and norepinephrine are ideal for this strategy. Decreasing the systemic arterial blood pressure will promote further deviation of the IVS into the LV, worsening LV compliance, filling, and output. This may occur, for example, with the use of a nonselective vasodilator that has minimal impact on PVR while decreasing SVR and the systemic arterial pressure [45].

Summary

The goal of therapies for patients with ARDS is to restore and maintain adequate respiratory function, allowing time for resolution of the underlying process. The judicious use of PPV improves oxygenation while minimizing ventilator-induced lung injury; however, despite these efforts, PPV may have an adverse effect on RV loading conditions and output. Timely, objective, and accurate assessments of cardiovascular function should be made and the appropriate therapies initiated in order to generate adequate gas exchange and CO and to accomplish the overarching goal of delivering adequate DO₂.

References

- Smith LS, Zimmerman JZ, Martin TR. Mechanisms of acute respiratory distress syndrome in children and adults: a review and suggestions for future research. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14:631–43.
- Bronicki RA, Anas NG. Cardiopulmonary interaction. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2009;10:313–22.
- Guyton AC, Lindsey AW, Abernathy B, Richardson T. Venous return and various right atrial pressures and the normal venous return curve. Am J Phys. 1957;189(3):609–15.
- 4. Magder S. Volume and its relationship to cardiac output and venous return. Crit Care. 2016;20:271.
- Pinsky MR. Determinants of pulmonary arterial flow variation during respiration. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol. 1984;56:1237–45.
- Bronicki RA, Baden HP. Pathophysiology of right ventricular failure in pulmonary hypertension. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(Suppl):S15–22.
- Noordegraaf AV, Westerhof BE, Westerhof N. The relationship between the right ventricle and its load in pulmonary hypertension. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2017;69:236–43.
- Gattinoni L, Chiumello D, Carlesso E, Valenza F. Bench-to-bedside review: chest wall elastance in acute lung injury/acute respiratory distress syndrome patients. Crit Care. 2004;8(5):350–5.
- Gattinoni L, Marini JJ, Pesenti A, et al. The "baby lung" became as adult. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:663–73.
- Price LC, McAuley DF, Marino PS, et al. Pathophysiology of pulmonary hypertension in acute lung injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2012;302:L803–15.
- Dantzker DR, Brook CJ, Dehart P, Lynch JP, Weg JG. Ventilation-perfusion distributions in the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1979;120:1039–52.
- Wagner PD. Diffusion and chemical reaction in pulmonary gas exchange. Physiol Rev. 1977;57(2):257–312.
- Dessap AM, Boissier F, Leon R, Carreira S, Campo FR, Lemarie F, et al. Prevalence and prognosis of shunting across patent foramen ovale during acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2010;38:1786–92.
- Yehya N, Bhalla AK, Thomas NJ, Khemani RG. Alveolar dead space fraction discriminates mortality in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17(2):101–9.
- Nuckton TJ, Alonso JA, Kallet RH, Daniel BM. Pulmonary dead-space fraction as a risk factor for death in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2002;346:1281–6.
- Vieillard-Baron A, Matthay M, Teboul JL, Bein T, Schultz M, Magder S, et al. Experts' opinion on management of hemodynamics in ARDS patients: focus on the effects of mechanical ventilation. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:739–49.

- Mekontso Dessap A, Boissier F, Charron C, Begot E, Repesse X, Legras A, et al. Acute cor pulmonale during protective ventilation for acute respiratory distress syndrome: prevalence predictors, and clinical impact. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:862–70.
- McAuley DF, Laffey JG, O'Kane CM, Perkins GD, Mullan B, Trinder TJ, et al. Simvastatin in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2014;371:1695–703.
- Vieillard-Baron A, Schmitt JM, Augarde R, Fellahi JL, Prin S, Page B, et al. Acute cor pulmonale in acute respiratory distress syndrome submitted to protective ventilation: incidence, clinical implications, and prognosis. Crit Care Med. 2001;29(8):1551–5.
- Osman D, Monnet X, Castelain V, Anguel N, Warszawski J, Teboul JL. Incidence and prognostic value of right ventricular failure in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(1):69–76.
- Monchi M, Bellenfant F, Cariou A, Joly LM, Thebert D, Laurent I, et al. Early predictive factors of survival in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. A multivariate analysis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1998;158:1076–81.
- Boissier F, Katsahian S, Razazi K, Thille AW, Roche-Campo F, Leon R, et al. Prevalence and prognosis of cor pulmonale during protective ventilation for acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2013;39:1725–33.
- Vieillard-Baron A, Loubieres Y, Schmitt J-M, et al. Cyclic changes in right ventricular output impedance during mechanical ventilation. J Appl Physiol. 1999;87:1644–50.
- Rudiger A, Singer M. Mechanisms of sepsisinduced cardiac dysfunction. Crit Care Med. 2007;35:1599–608.
- Beesley SJ, Weber G, Sarge T, Nikravan S, Grissom CK, Lanspa MJ, et al. Septic cardiomyopathy. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(4):625–34.
- 26. Rimensberger PC, Cheifetz IM, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference Group. Ventilatory support in children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:S51–60.
- Gunn SR, Pinsky MR. Implications of arterial pressure variation in patients in the intensive care unit. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2001;7:212–7.
- Gan H, Cannesson M, Chandler J, Ansermino J. Predicting fluid responsiveness in children: a systematic review. Anesth Analg. 2013;117:1380–92.
- Reuse C, Vincent JL, Pinsky MR. Measurements of right ventricular volumes during fluid challenge. Chest. 1990;98:1450–4.
- 30. Kumar A, Anel R, Bunnell E, Habet K, Zanotti S, Marshall S, et al. Pulmonary artery occlusion pressure and central venous pressure fail to predict ventricular filling volume, cardiac performances, or the response to volume infusion in normal subjects. Crit Care Med. 2004;32:691–9.

- Toussaint GPM, Burgess JH, Hampson LG. Central venous pressure and pulmonary wedge pressure in critical surgical illness. Arch Surg. 1974;109:265–9.
- 32. Bronicki RA. Venous oximetry and the assessment of oxygen transport balance. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2011;12(Suppl):S21–6.
- 33. Vieillard-Baron A, Prin S, Chergui K, Dubourg O, Jardin F. Echo-Doppler demonstration of acute cor pulmonale at the bedside in the medical intensive care unit. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2002;166:1310–9.
- 34. Jardin F, Dubourg O, Bourdaria JP. Echocardiographic pattern of acute cor pulmonale. Chest. 1997;111(1):209–17.
- Cortes-Puentes G, Oeckler RA, Marini JJ. Physiologyguided management of hemodynamics in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Ann Translant Med. 2018;6(18):353.
- Jone PN, Ivy D. Echocardiography in pediatric pulmonary hypertension. Front Pediatr. 2014;2(124):1–15.
- 37. Kassem E, Humpl T, Friedberg MK. Prognostic significance of 2-dimensional, M-mode, and Doppler echo indices of right ventricular function in children with pulmonary arterial hypertension. Am Heart J. 2013;165:1024–31.
- Jone PN, Hinzman J, Wagner BD, Ivy DD, Younoszai A. Right ventricular to left ventricular diameter ratio at end-systole in evaluating outcomes in children with pulmonary hypertension. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2014;27(2):172–8.
- King ME, Braun H, Goldblatt A, Liberthson R, Weyman AE. Interventricular septal configuration as a

predictor of right ventricular systolic hypertension in children: a cross-sectional echocardiographic study. Circulation. 1983;68(1):68–75.

- Radermacher P, Maggiore SM, Mercat A. Gas exchange in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;196(8):964–84.
- Beydon L, Uttman L, Rawal R, Jonson B. Effects of positive end-expiratory pressure on dead space and its partitions in acute lung injury. Intensive Care Med. 2002;28:1239–45.
- Belenkie I, Horne SG, Dani R, Smith ER, Tyberg JV. Effects of aortic constriction during experimental acute right ventricular pressure loading. Circulation. 1995;92:546–54.
- 43. Apitz C, Honjo O, Friedberg MK, Assad RS, Van Arsdell G, Humpl T, et al. Beneficial effects of vasopressors on right ventricular function in experimental acute right ventricular failure in a rabbit model. Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2012;60:17–25.
- 44. Apitz C, Honjo O, Humpl T, Li J, Assad RS, Cho MY, et al. Biventricular structural and functional responses to aortic constriction in a rabbit model of chronic right ventricular pressure overload. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2012;144:1494–501.
- 45. Ricciardi MJ, Bossone E, Bach DS, Armstrong WF, Rubenfire M. Echocardiographic predictors of an adverse response to a nifedipine trial in primary pulmonary hypertension: diminished left ventricular size and leftward ventricular septal bowing. Chest. 1999;116:1218–23.



Red Blood Cell Transfusion in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

14

Kenneth E. Remy, Daniel A. Mannion, and Jennifer A. Muszynski

Abbreviations

ALI	Acute lung injury
ARDS	Acute respiratory distress syndrome
CFH	Cell-free hemoglobin
NO	Nitric oxide
RBC	Red blood cell
TACO	Transfusion-associated circulatory
	overload
TLR-4	Toll-like receptor-4
TRALI	Transfusion-related acute lung injury
TRIM	Transfusion-related immunomodulation

Introduction

The pathogenesis of the acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) involves activation and injury

K. E. Remy (🖂)

St. Louis Children's Hospital/Barnes Jewish Hospital, Washington University in St. Louis, St. Louis, MO, USA e-mail: kremy@wustl.edu

D. A. Mannion Saint Louis University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA e-mail: daniel.mannion@health.slu.edu

J. A. Muszynski Nationwide Children's Hospital, The Ohio State University College of Medicine, Columbus, OH, USA e-mail: Jennifer.Muszynski@nationwidechildrens.org of pulmonary endothelial and epithelial cells, diffuse inflammation and coagulation, and increased alveolar capillary barrier permeability, leading to alveolar edema and the accumulation of cellular debris, including RBCs, within alveolar spaces. While alveolar hemorrhage was noted in the initial description of ARDS, until recently, it has primarily been viewed as a marker of alveolar capillary permeability and disease severity rather than a pathologic mediator of injury [1, 2]. When considering RBC transfusion in critically ill children with pediatric ARDS (PARDS), two important issues must be addressed: (1) the use of RBC transfusions to improve oxygen delivery; and (2) the potential for RBC transfusion to exacerbate lung injury. Oxygen delivery in the setting of ARDS may be threatened due to impaired pulmonary gas exchange and/or hemodynamic instability. RBC transfusion is commonly employed with the intent to improve oxygen delivery in these settings, though few clinical data exist to guide RBC transfusion decisions in children with PARDS. Importantly, there are several mechanisms through which RBCs may contribute to the pathogenesis of ARDS, including hemolysis leading to release of cell-free hemoglobin (CFH), heme, and iron; effects on vascular endothelium; and alterations in coagulation, host defense, and inflammation. Emerging clinical data suggests RBC products may directly injure pulmonary endothelial and epithelial cells and may contribute to the pathophysiology of

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_14
ARDS. Thus, it is of paramount importance to carefully consider potential risks and benefits of RBC transfusion in this population.

RBC Transfusion Is Common in PARDS

Hypoxemia due to impairment in gas exchange and/or ventilation/perfusion (V/Q) mismatching is a hallmark of PARDS, and the degree of hypoxemia defines PARDS severity [3]. Additionally, nearly half of the children with PARDS have concomitant shock, which may further threaten oxygen delivery to tissues above hypoxemia alone [4]. RBC transfusion is often employed in children with PARDS with the intent to improve oxygen delivery. In survey data, pediatric practitioners state that they would transfuse RBCs to achieve higher hemoglobin concentrations in the setting of hypoxemia [5, 6]. In single-center observational data, 43% of children with PARDS received an RBC transfusion during the first three days of PARDS [5].

Clinical Outcomes Associated with RBC Transfusion in PARDS

Despite how commonly children with PARDS are transfused, few data exist to guide RBC

transfusion decisions. A limited number of clinical studies have evaluated relationships between RBC transfusion and respiratory-related clinical outcomes in critically ill children (Table 14.1) [5, 7-10]. In a single-center study of children with PARDS, receipt of RBC transfusion was independently associated with longer duration of mechanical ventilation (aSHR for time to successful extubation 0.65 [95% CI: 0.51, 0.83]) [5]. This relationship remained significant after accounting for important differences between transfused and nontransfused patients, and a dose-response relationship was observed. Additional observational data in critically ill children demonstrate associations between RBC transfusion and ARDS development, new or worsened respiratory dysfunction, duration of mechanical ventilation, and development of ventilator-associated pneumonia [5, 7–10]. Similarly, in observational studies of adults, RBC transfusion is an independent risk factor for the development of ARDS among perioperative and traumatically injured patients [2, 8, 11-14]. Together, these findings support the hypothesis that RBC transfusion may be injurious to the lungs and could exacerbate existing lung disease. It is important to note, however, that though these studies statistically account for differences between transfused and nontransfused subjects, the observational study design cannot exclude residual confounding by indication bias, and

 Table 14.1
 Observational studies demonstrate adverse respiratory effects associated with RBC transfusion in critically ill and injured children

Population	n	Design	Findings	References
Children with PARDS	357	Single-center retrospective	RBC transfusion independently associated with longer time to extubation (aSHR 0.65 [0.51, 0.83])	[5]
Traumatically injured children	488,381	Registry study (NTD)	Transfusion independently associated with ARDS development (aOR 4.7 [4.3, 5.2])	[9]
Critically ill children	842	Single-center retrospective	43% rate of new or worsened respiratory dysfunction associated with RBC transfusion; RBC transfusion independently associated with longer duration of MV (aHR 0.59 [0.45, 0.79])	[7]
Critically ill children with ALI	79	Single-center retrospective	RBC transfusion associated with increase in OI (11.7 to 18.7 vs. 12.3 to 11.1 in nontransfused) and longer duration of MV (15.2 vs. 9.5, $p < 0.001$)	[8]

PARDS pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome, NTD National Trauma Database, aSHR adjusted subdistribution hazard ratio, aOR adjusted odds ratio, ALI acute lung injury, OI oxygenation index, MV mechanical ventilation

causal relationships between RBC transfusion and adverse clinical outcomes cannot be drawn.

A single randomized controlled trial has been performed to evaluate RBC transfusion thresholds in pediatric intensive care unit patients. The TRIPICU study randomized 637 children to receive RBC transfusion in response to hemoglobin thresholds of 7 g/dL versus 9.5 g/dL [15]. There were no significant differences in clinical outcomes between experimental groups, including the primary outcome of the development of new or progressive multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (NP-MODS) (12% in both groups, absolute risk difference 0.4%, 95% CI: -4.6 to 5.4%). Similarly, among the 48 patients with ARDS enrolled in TRIPICU, a significant difference in NP-MODS between experimental groups was not found, though the small number of ARDS patients in the cohort limits conclusive interpretation [16]. That said, based on these data, recent consensus-based recommendations for RBC transfusion in critically ill children recommend not routinely transfusing RBCs to children with respiratory failure if the hemoglobin is greater than or equal to 7 g/dL in the absence of severe hypoxemia, chronic cyanosis, hemolytic anemia, hemodynamic compromise or [16, 17]. Importantly, the TRIPICU study excluded children with severe hypoxemia, and thus, no recommendation was made to guide transfusion decisions in children with severe hypoxemia. It is also unknown whether RBC transfusion may be beneficial for selected children with PARDS and concomitant shock.

Preclinical Data Suggest that RBC Transfusion May Contribute to ARDS Pathophysiology

Understanding which patients may benefit from RBC transfusion in order to avoid unnecessary transfusion is important because RBC transfusion itself may contribute to ARDS pathophysiology. Many forms of critical illness, including ARDS, are associated with hemolysis and generation of cell-free hemoglobin (CFH). RBC transfusions may further increase CFH levels. Normally, plasma haptoglobin sequesters CFH and forms a complex for CD163-mediated uptake by macrophages and subsequent metabolism by heme-oxygenase 1 [18–21]. However, in many forms of critical illness, even moderate hemolysis may overwhelm haptoglobin-binding capacity, leading to the accumulation of CFH and the generation of its degradation products, free heme and iron, in the plasma [18, 19, 21–23]. At the biochemical level, these three distinct species elicit tissue injury through both unique and overlapping mechanisms [12].

One of the major effects of CFH is the rapid scavenging of nitric oxide (NO), resulting in rapid loss of endothelial NO availability and leading to vasoconstriction, coagulation, and the development of a proinflammatory state [12]. As it relates to ARDS, these events may be particularly problematic as they are all intricately linked to the pathogenesis of respiratory dysfunction. CFH is also capable of inducing oxidative injury and associated tissue damage [2, 14, 24]. Interestingly, in support of the hypothesis that CFH is involved in the pathogenesis of ARDS (with or without RBC transfusion), CFH levels have been shown to be elevated in adults with ARDS and correlate with the degree of alveolar capillary barrier permeability [14, 24, 25].

In an analogous process to that of CFH, free heme is sequestered by heme-binding plasma proteins including hemopexin and albumin and subsequently removed from the circulation and degraded by heme oxygenase-1, but these scavenging mechanisms can also be overwhelmed, leading to the accumulation of free heme [18, 26, 27]. Unlike hemoglobin, free heme does not interact with NO; however, it does act as a prooxidant, particularly in promoting lipid peroxidation and also resulting in inflammation and tissue damage [19, 26–30]. Of particular importance for ARDS patients receiving RBC transfusions, there are data showing that administration of heme in the setting of another hemolysisinducing stressor (in this case ARDS itself) rapidly leads to exacerbation of this toxicity, providing a possible mechanism by which RBC transfusion may worsen the disease course of ARDS [12].

Free iron also accumulates following saturation of haptoglobin- and hemopexin-binding capacities [18, 23, 31–36]. The deleterious effects of iron are likely due to its ability to mediate pro-oxidant reactions and its role as a substrate in bacterial growth and proliferation [12]. The latter point should be underscored as sepsis is one of the most common underlying causes of ARDS in both the adult and pediatric populations, but even in ARDS due to other causes, the ability of iron to promote bacterial growth is still relevant as it likely increases the risk of nosocomial infection [12].

The biochemical consequences of hemolysis provide possible mechanisms by which the RBC, CFH, free heme, and free iron may be involved in the pathogenesis of ARDS, even in the absence of RBC transfusion, as well as the mechanism by which the transfusion of RBC in patients with ARDS may exacerbate the disease.

Immunologic Changes Following RBC Transfusion

In addition to direct cellular injury related to CFH and iron release, RBC transfusion is associated with immunologic changes that may affect the clinical course of ARDS [18, 37, 38]. Free heme itself can affect the immune response via priming, activating, and binding the lipopolysaccharide receptor, toll-like receptor-4 (TLR-4) [27, 39, 40]. The results of this interaction include both proinflammatory and immune-suppressing effects. The proinflammatory effects are due to increased activity of NF-kB and the resulting promotion of proinflammatory cytokine production [21, 27, 30, 39, 40]. Heme has also been shown to activate neutrophils and stimulate reactive oxygen species production via the respiratory burst, adding to the acute inflammation and oxidative stress seen in ARDS [41]. Conversely, the immune-suppressing effects of free heme are thought to occur through a separate pathway [27]. Additional preclinical data suggest that RBC products can interact with and impact immune cell function via a variety of potential mediators, including extracellular vesicles, bioactive lipids, cell-free nucleic acids, and residual platelets or leukocytes [18, 38]. Many of these mediators have pleotropic effects, demonstrating both proinflammatory and immune suppressive effects depending on immune cell types evaluated and experimental conditions. Whether RBC transfusion results in clinically relevant immune modulation in critically ill patients is unclear and remains an active area of ongoing investigation. Existing clinical studies of immune modulation following RBC transfusion are largely limited by small sample size and reliance on plasma protein or transcriptomic biomarkers, which may not fully reflect the complexity of the host immune response. Much work remains to be done to more fully detail potential immunologic consequences of RBC transfusion and their clinical implications.

RBC Transfusion and the Pathophysiology of TRALI/TACO

Although this chapter has mainly focused on the role of the RBC in the pathophysiology of ARDS and the potentially harmful effects of RBC transfusion, transfusion can also compromise respiratory function in patients with previously intact respiratory function. This includes two distinct posttransfusion respiratory complications: transfusion-associated acute lung injury (TRALI) and transfusion-associated circulatory overload (TACO), which account for the first and second leading causes of death from transfusion in the United States, respectively [42, 43].

The pathogenesis of TACO is believed to be similar to that of other causes of acute congestive heart failure, with increasing pulmonary capillary hydrostatic pressure leading to fluid extravasation into the alveoli [44]. The mechanism of respiratory injury in TACO is different than that of ARDS, but it is nonetheless an important respiratory complication of transfusion and could certainly complicate disease course if superimposed on a patient with ARDS. In the pediatric population, patients under the age of 3 years are at the greatest risk to develop TACO [44].

TRALI is defined as noncardiogenic pulmonary edema occurring within 6 hours of transfusion [42]. The pathophysiology of TRALI centers around a neutrophil-mediated acute inflammatory response leading to pulmonary vascular injury and, like ARDS, results in breakdown of the alveolar capillary barrier [42, 43, 45]. It is hypothesized that TRALI is the result of at least two separate clinical insults (the so-called twohit hypothesis). The first hit is the "priming" of neutrophils, which relates to the clinical condition of the patient and may result from insults such as surgery, tissue injury, or infection and involves the upregulation of vascular adhesion molecules on the pulmonary endothelium. The second hit is the "activation" of primed neutrophils in response to proinflammatory stimuli such as antihuman leukocyte antigen (HLA) antibodies and/or bioactive lipids derived from transfused blood products [46]. Interestingly, while TRALI is a unique clinical entity, it is also one possible explanation of the observed clinical deterioration of children with PARDS receiving transfusions, with the transfusion acting as a second or additional hit leading to worsening and prolongation of the disease course [5, 8].

Future Directions

The majority of studies evaluating the roles of RBC transfusion in the pathophysiology of ARDS have been conducted on either animal models or adult patients. Given the important differences between these populations and the pediatric population, accurate conclusions cannot necessarily be drawn from this research. Thus, it is important for future studies to explore the intersection between ARDS and RBC transfusions in children. Specifically, high-quality clinical data are urgently needed to strengthen evidence-based guidelines for RBC transfusion in pediatric ARDS. Relevant studies are needed to evaluate appropriate hemoglobin and/or physiologic thresholds to prompt RBC transfusion, to evaluate transfusion efficacy, to document transfusion safety, and to evaluate potential alternatives to RBC transfusion in PARDS. Likewise, important mechanistic studies

evaluating key signaling pathways from hemolytic products, such as cell-free hemoglobin, heme, and iron, are paramount to potential therapeutic potentials. These may play an integral role in the pathogenesis of ARDS, with or without transfusion, and raise the possibility of novel treatments focused at reducing the damage mediated by these products. As it is believed that haptoglobin and hemopexin become overwhelmed by increasing concentrations of hemoglobin and heme, respectively, in certain critical illnesses including ARDS, the idea of using these molecules as pharmacologic agents aimed at preventing the biochemical changes associated with hemolysis and/or to mitigate additional transfusion-related burden of hemolysis seems attractive.

Conclusion

Current consensus guidelines recommend a restrictive approach to RBC transfusion in most children with PARDS. However, high-quality pediatric data to guide RBC transfusion decisions in PARDS are few. Important questions remain regarding the management of anemic PARDS patients and how best to achieve an appropriate balance between treating the anemia to improve oxygen delivery and avoiding the deleterious effects of RBC transfusion.

References

- 1. Janz DR, Bastarache JA, Sills G, et al. Association between haptoglobin, hemopexin and mortality in adults with sepsis. Crit Care. 2013;17(6):R272.
- Janz DR, Ware LB. The role of red blood cells and cell-free hemoglobin in the pathogenesis of ARDS. J Intensive Care. 2015;3:20.
- Khemani RG, Smith LS, Zimmerman JJ, Erickson S, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: definition, incidence, and epidemiology: proceedings from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S23–40.
- Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7(2):115–28.

- Zubrow ME, Thomas NJ, Friedman DF, Yehya N. RBC transfusions are associated with prolonged mechanical ventilation in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2018;19(2):e88–96.
- Du Pont-Thibodeau G, Tucci M, Ducruet T, Lacroix J. Survey on stated transfusion practices in PICUs*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15(5):409–16.
- Kleiber N, Lefebvre E, Gauvin F, et al. Respiratory dysfunction associated with RBC transfusion in critically ill children: a prospective cohort study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(4):325–34.
- Rajasekaran S, Sanfilippo D, Shoemaker A, et al. Respiratory impairment after early red cell transfusion in pediatric patients with ALI/ARDS. Crit Care Res Pract. 2012;2012:646473.
- de Roulet A, Burke RV, Lim J, Papillon S, Bliss DW, Ford HR, Upperman JS, Inaba K, Jensen AR. Pediatric trauma-associated acute respiratory distress syndrome: Incidence, risk factors, and outcomes. J Pediatr Surg. 2018; https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jpedsurg.2018.07.005. pii: S0022-3468(18)30434-2.
- Demaret P, Tucci M, Karam O, Trottier H, Ducruet T, Lacroix J. Clinical outcomes associated with RBC transfusions in critically ill children: a 1-year prospective study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(6):505–14.
- Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, et al. The American-European consensus conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149(3. Pt 1):818–24.
- Gaggar A, Patel RP. There is blood in the water: hemolysis, hemoglobin, and heme in acute lung injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2016;311(4):L714–8.
- Serpa Neto A, Juffermans NP, Hemmes SNT, et al. Interaction between peri-operative blood transfusion, tidal volume, airway pressure and postoperative ARDS: an individual patient data meta-analysis. Ann Transl Med. 2018;6(2):23.
- Shaver CM, Upchurch CP, Janz DR, et al. Cellfree hemoglobin: a novel mediator of acute lung injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2016;310(6):L532–41.
- Lacroix J, Hebert PC, Hutchison JS, et al. Transfusion strategies for patients in pediatric intensive care units. N Engl J Med. 2007;356(16):1609–19.
- 16. Demaret P, Emeriaud G, Hassan NE, et al. Recommendations on RBC transfusions in critically ill children with acute respiratory failure from the pediatric critical care transfusion and anemia expertise initiative. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2018;19(9S Suppl 1):S114–20.
- Valentine SL, Nadkarni VM, Curley MA, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Nonpulmonary treatments for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S73–85.
- Remy KE, Hall MW, Cholette J, Juffermans NP, Nicol K, Doctor A, Blumberg N, Spinella PC,

Norris PJ, Dahmer MK, Muszynski JA, Pediatric Critical Care Blood Research Network (Blood Net). Mechanisms of red blood cell transfusion-related immunomodulation. Transfusion. 2018;58(3):804–15. https://doi.org/10.1111/trf.14488. Epub 2018 Jan 30. Review.

- Baek JH, D'Agnillo F, Vallelian F, et al. Hemoglobindriven pathophysiology is an in vivo consequence of the red blood cell storage lesion that can be attenuated in Guinea pigs by haptoglobin therapy. J Clin Invest. 2012;122(4):1444–58.
- Buehler PW, Abraham B, Vallelian F, et al. Haptoglobin preserves the CD163 hemoglobin scavenger pathway by shielding hemoglobin from peroxidative modification. Blood. 2009;113(11):2578–86.
- Schaer DJ, Vinchi F, Ingoglia G, Tolosano E, Buehler PW. Haptoglobin, hemopexin, and related defense pathways-basic science, clinical perspectives, and drug development. Front Physiol. 2014;5:415.
- Deuel JW, Vallelian F, Schaer CA, Puglia M, Buehler PW, Schaer DJ. Different target specificities of haptoglobin and hemopexin define a sequential protection system against vascular hemoglobin toxicity. Free Radic Biol Med. 2015;89:931–43.
- Remy KE. Haptoglobin improves shock, lung injury, and survival in canine pneumonia. JCI Insight. 2018;3(18):123013.
- Shaver CM, Wickersham N, McNeil JB, et al. Cellfree hemoglobin promotes primary graft dysfunction through oxidative lung endothelial injury. JCI Insight. 2018;3(2):98546.
- 25. Shaver CM, Wickersham N, McNeil JB, et al. Cellfree hemoglobin-mediated increases in vascular permeability. A novel mechanism of primary graft dysfunction and a new therapeutic target. Ann Am Thorac Soc. 2017;14(Supplement_3):S251–2.
- Arruda MA, Graca-Souza AV, Barja-Fidalgo C. Heme and innate immunity: new insights for an old molecule. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz. 2005;100(7):799–803.
- 27. Dutra FF, Bozza MT. Heme on innate immunity and inflammation. Front Pharmacol. 2014;5:115.
- Baek JH, Zhang X, Williams MC, Schaer DJ, Buehler PW, D'Agnillo F. Extracellular Hb enhances cardiac toxicity in endotoxemic guinea pigs: protective role of haptoglobin. Toxins (Basel). 2014;6(4):1244–59.
- Donadee C, Raat NJ, Kanias T, et al. Nitric oxide scavenging by red blood cell microparticles and cellfree hemoglobin as a mechanism for the red cell storage lesion. Circulation. 2011;124(4):465–76.
- Fortes GB, Alves LS, de Oliveira R, et al. Heme induces programmed necrosis on macrophages through autocrine TNF and ROS production. Blood. 2012;119(10):2368–75.
- Suffredini DA, Xu W, Sun J, et al. Parenteral irons versus transfused red blood cells for treatment of anemia during canine experimental bacterial pneumonia. Transfusion. 2017;57(10):2338–47.
- Gilson CR, Kraus TS, Hod EA, et al. A novel mouse model of red blood cell storage and posttransfusion in vivo survival. Transfusion. 2009;49(8):1546–53.

- Hod EA, Spitalnik SL. Stored red blood cell transfusions: iron, inflammation, immunity, and infection. Transfus Clin Biol. 2012;19(3):84–9.
- 34. Hod EA, Zhang N, Sokol SA, et al. Transfusion of red blood cells after prolonged storage produces harmful effects that are mediated by iron and inflammation. Blood. 2010;115(21):4284–92.
- 35. L'Acqua C, Bandyopadhyay S, Francis RO, et al. Red blood cell transfusion is associated with increased hemolysis and an acute phase response in a subset of critically ill children. Am J Hematol. 2015;90(10):915–20.
- Spitalnik SL. Stored red blood cell transfusions: iron, inflammation, immunity, and infection. Transfusion. 2014;54(10):2365–71.
- 37. Cortes-Puch I, Remy KE, Solomon SB, et al. In a canine pneumonia model of exchange transfusion, altering the age but not the volume of older red blood cells markedly alters outcome. Transfusion. 2015;55(11):2564–75.
- Muszynski JA, Spinella PC, Cholette JM, et al. Transfusion-related immunomodulation: review of the literature and implications for pediatric critical illness. Transfusion. 2017;57(1):195–206.
- Figueiredo RT, Fernandez PL, Mourao-Sa DS, et al. Characterization of heme as activator of Toll-like receptor 4. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(28):20221–9.

- Porto BN, Alves LS, Fernandez PL, et al. Heme induces neutrophil migration and reactive oxygen species generation through signaling pathways characteristic of chemotactic receptors. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(33):24430–6.
- Graca-Souza AV, Arruda MA, de Freitas MS, Barja-Fidalgo C, Oliveira PL. Neutrophil activation by heme: implications for inflammatory processes. Blood. 2002;99(11):4160–5.
- Gilliss BM, Looney MR, Gropper MA. Reducing noninfectious risks of blood transfusion. Anesthesiology. 2011;115(3):635–49.
- Looney MR, Gilliss BM, Matthay MA. Pathophysiology of transfusion-related acute lung injury. Curr Opin Hematol. 2010;17(5):418–23.
- 44. Skeate RC, Eastlund T. Distinguishing between transfusion related acute lung injury and transfusion associated circulatory overload. Curr Opin Hematol. 2007;14(6):682–7.
- 45. Weiskopf RB, Feiner J, Toy P, et al. Fresh and stored red blood cell transfusion equivalently induce subclinical pulmonary gas exchange deficit in normal humans. Anesth Analg. 2012;114(3):511–9.
- Cherry T, Steciuk M, Reddy VV, Marques MB. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: past, present, and future. Am J Clin Pathol. 2008;129(2):287–97.



Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome in Immunocompromised Patients

Courtney M. Rowan

Introduction

The immunocompromised child presents unique considerations and challenges to the intensivist. In addition to a generally high level of acuity, these children require a specific knowledge of the underlying disease, understanding of the dynamic immune system, and a high level of multidisciplinary collaboration. They are different than the general pediatric intensive care unit (PICU) patient population. Furthermore, all immunocompromised conditions are not the same. There are multiple etiologies of immunosuppression, including malignancies, transplantation, congenital immunodeficiencies, rheumatologic, infectious, and medication-induced. The cause of the immunocompromised state frequently dictates anticipated critical care issues, underlying organ dysfunction, and prognosis. Comorbidities, preexisting lung injury, and endothelial injury precipitated bv chemotherapy, conditioning regimens or radiation, may place these children at higher risk for ventilator-induced lung injury.

Despite the challenges with this population, the intensivist must be knowledgeable on these various topics, as it is a growing population. While not explicit in the pediatric literature, evidence from

C. M. Rowan (🖂)

the adult population shows that immunocompromised patients are being admitted to the ICU with increasing frequency [1]. Advancing therapies for malignancies, improving transplantation outcomes, and overall improving mortality for the critically ill immunocompromised patient lends itself for the institution of increasingly aggressive supportive care. Even for some of our most immunocompromised patients, the hematopoietic cell transplant (HCT) recipient, outcomes have drastically improved from a near 0% survival [2] to more recent data demonstrating survival around 40% [3, 4].

It is well described that children with immunocompromised conditions are at risk for both the development of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS) and PARDS-related mortality [5]. In studies of acute lung injury or PARDS, immunocompromised children routinely have worse outcomes, with mortality often more than double that of the general population [6, 7]. A multicenter study of over 200 pediatric HCT recipients receiving invasive mechanical ventilation found that 92% of these patients met PARDS criteria using the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) definitions [8] and that the vast majority (>60%) of patients fell within the severe category [9]. Furthermore, the mortality rate for those with severe PARDS was very high at 75%. Not only does the immunocompromised state seem to independently place the patient at risk for death,

Department of Pediatrics, Division of Critical Care, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA e-mail: coujohns@iu.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_15

these children are at an increased risk for multiorgan dysfunction [10, 11], which is also a welldocumented risk factor for PARDS mortality.

Etiologies Leading to Acute Respiratory Failure and PARDS

Bronchoscopy with Bronchoalveolar Lavage

Immunocompromised children present to the PICU with various etiologies of respiratory failure (Fig. 15.1). They are at unique risk for infection leading to both direct PARDS secondary to a pulmonary infection, and indirect PARDS with other systemic infections resulting in multiorgan dysfunction. Further complicating the diagnostic investigation and management is that immunocompromised children are also at risk for noninfectious pulmonary complications. This is particularly evident in the children who are post-HCT. It is imperative, particularly in the initial stages of PARDS, that a thorough workup be conducted to isolate the underlying etiology. With an impaired immune response, the clinical presentation is frequently not classic [12]. Typical clinical symptoms of a pulmonary infection such as fever and chest radiographic opacities cannot be considered a reliable indication of the presence or absence of infection in these patients. Therefore, an infectious workup is most often indicated. In addition to standard cultures, immunocompromised children need extended screening for opportunistic and rare infections, including polymerase chain reaction (PCR) or antibody testing for viri and fungi, with particular consideration for pathogens that can be treated such as *Pneumocystis jiroveci* and *Mycobacterium*. A standardized, broad, diagnostic approach is need when testing for infectious pathogens.

While sending cultures, in theory, seems simple, in practice, the decision to perform a bronchoscopy with bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) can be challenging. There is a heightened concern for the risk of complications associated with bronchoscopy including bleeding, pneumothorax, hypoxemia, and new requirement for mechanical ventilation [13].

Despite the risk of complications, establishing a diagnosis can alter therapy and potentially improve outcomes. There is a wide range of cited diagnostic yield from a BAL in the immunocompromised population, anywhere from 27% to 85% [14–16]. In a large study of children post-HCT, the diagnostic yield of BAL was as high as 67.9% [17]. The diagnostic yield is also likely to improve with time as new laboratory techniques are being investigated to identify various organisms [18]. There does seem to be an improved diagnostic



Fig. 15.1 Various etiologies of lung injury in the immunocompromised patient, all with the potential to contribute to severe PARDS

yield if the BAL is combined with transbronchial biopsy, but this technique is rarely employed in children and brings a higher risk for complications [14, 15, 19]. Studies in organ transplant recipients have found that, anywhere from 20% to 70% of the time, the results of a BAL lead to a change in therapy [20]. Even more importantly, if therapy is changed, there is the possibility to reduce mortality by 20% [21], although other studies have found no effect on mortality [16, 22]. Unfortunately, much of the data are conflicting, and the range of benefit is wide.

The risk of complications of bronchoscopy with BAL may be higher in the immunocompromised population. Complications such as bleeding in a population with low and potentially dysfunction platelets should be a concern for all clinicians and bronchoscopists involved in the care. In immunocompromised adults, the bronchoscopy complication rate is up to 21% and is even higher with transbronchial biopsy [14]. In children with cancer, the complication rate associated with bronchoscopy has been cited at 30% [23]. However, most of these complications are relatively minor and resolve without intervention. The larger concern, early in the course of respiratory distress, is the development of sustained hypoxemia and a new mechanical ventilarequirement. tion In various adult immunocompromised populations, there has been <1% increased risk in requiring intubation following bronchoscopy [24, 25]; however, this risk is increased in the post-HCT patient [16].

The conflicting data between benefit and the risk of complications from bronchoscopy leaves clinicians wondering if the risk is worth the benefit. There does seem to be data supporting early bronchoscopy with BAL. In a study of 501 adults post-HCT, the diagnostic yield was best if the BAL was completed within the first 24 hours of respiratory symptoms [26]. Because these patients are immunocompromised and at such high risk for infection, empiric antibiotics are frequently started. The use of antibiotics can affect the results of the BAL. Pediatric and adult studies have shown that the diagnostic yield of BAL decreases significantly following 72 hours of antibiotics [27, 28]. There is also data demonstrating a lower

risk of complications when bronchoscopy is performed earlier in the course of respiratory distress [29, 30].

Chest Imaging

When considering imaging in an immunocompromised child with acute hypoxic respiratory failure, a chest radiograph (CXR) is often first in the diagnostic workup. This is especially true in the setting of fever and cough, when the clinical suspicion for pneumonia is high. If the radiograph identifies a focal infiltrate, further imaging with computerized tomography (CT) is likely not necessary. Empiric antibiotics can be started and decisions can be made about obtaining a BAL. In the setting of a normal CXR or a diffuse infiltrative process, a CT may offer useful diagnostic information. CXRs can be negative or unhelpful in the immunocompromised population despite clinical concern [31]. The CT can allow for better visualization of the lung parenchyma, offer considerations for a differential diagnosis of the underlying lung pathology, or help to identify a specific area for lung biopsy [32].

Respiratory Support for the Immunocompromised Patient

Noninvasive Respiratory Support

It is clear that the immunocompromised patient is at significant risk for PARDS; therefore, the approach to respiratory support is instrumental in their overall survival. In the immunocompromised population, many clinicians initially attempt a noninvasive respiratory support strategy, because the mortality associated with invasive mechanical ventilation is so high in these patients. However, there is little data to inform our use of noninvasive modalities, especially in children with immunocompromised conditions. Furthermore, there is a concern that these strategies may delay more definitive care. Studies investigating noninvasive respiratory support modalities in those with immunocompromised conditions are summarized

Author/Year	Study design	Study population	Main findings			
Adult studies						
Antonelli et al. 2000 [37]	RCT: NIV vs. supplemental O2	40 adults post-solid organ transplant	NIV had improvement in PaO2:FiO2, had a 20% intubation rate compared to 70% for supplemental O2, a shorter length of hospital stay (5 vs. 9 days) and a lower mortality (20% vs. 50%)			
Hilbert et al. 2001 [38]	RCT: Early NIV vs. supplemental O2	52 IC adults	NIV had lower intubation rate (46% vs. 77%) and lower ICU mortality (38% vs. 69%)			
Squadrone et al. 2010 [40]	RCT: Early CPAP vs. Venturi mask	40 adults with hematologic malignancies	Those treated with early CPAP were less likely to be admitted to the ICU, less likely to be intubated and more likely to survive			
Azoulay et al. 2014 [45]	Retrospective multicenter cohort	1004 adults with cancer and ARDS	387 patients were treated with NIV with a failure rate of 71%, and NIV failure was an independent risk factor for mortality			
Lemiale et al. 2014 [46]	Post hoc of RCT	211 adults with cancer	139 patients treated with NIV, 38% failed NIV. NIV failure was not associated with higher mortality			
Lemiale et al. 2015 [33]	RCT: HFNC vs. Venturi mask	100 IC adults	At 2 hours there was no difference in the rate of intubation, work of breathing, tachypnea, tachycardia, or in perceived patient comfort			
Lemiale et al. 2015 [39]	RCT: NIV (BIPAP and HFNC) vs. supplemental O2	374 IC adults	There was no difference in intubation or mortality between the two groups			
Harada et al. 2016 [35]	Retrospective cohort study	56 adults with hematologic disease	There was an 80% failure rate of HFNC. Those who failed required mechanical ventilation or changed to a palliative care approach. HFNC was well tolerated. Pneumonia was a risk factor for failure			
Lemiale et al. 2017 [34]	Post hoc of RCT: HFNC vs. supplemental O2	127 IC adults	No difference in rate of intubation or mortality			
Pediatric studies						
Pancera et al. 2008 [42]	Retrospective cohort study	120 children with cancer	There was a 26% failure rate of NIV and hemodynamic instability was a significant risk factor for NIV failure			
Piastra et al. 2009 [43]	Prospective observational study	23 IC children	There was a 45% failure rate and of those that failed NIV 80% died			
Murase et al. 2012 [44]	Observational study	92 children post liver transplant	NIV was used in 47 children postextubation. Those treated with NIV had a lower rate of reintubation (6.4% vs. 23.4%) and were discharged from the PICU faster			
Rowan et al. 2016 [3]	Retrospective multicenter cohort	222 children post-HCT	91 children treated with NIV prior to intubation. Those treated with NIV prior to intubation had an increased risk of mortality compared to those who were intubated directly (OR: 2.1, 95% CI: 1.2–3.6)			

Table 15.1 Summary of studies investigating noninvasive respiratory support in immunocompromised patients

RCT randomized controlled trial, NIV noninvasive ventilation, HFNC high flow nasal cannula, IC immunocompromised, HCT hematopoietic cell transplant

in Table 15.1. In 2015, Lemiale et al. published a randomized controlled trial of 100 immunocompromised adults who were randomized to either high flow nasal cannula (HFNC) or supplemental oxygen via a Venturi mask [33]. At 2 hours, there was no difference in intubation rate, patient comfort, dyspnea, respiratory rate, or heart rate. This study was followed up by the same investigator with a post hoc analysis of a large multicenter randomized controlled trial of HFNC versus standard supplemental oxygen [34]. There were 127 immunocompromised adults for the analysis. In this study, there was no difference in the rate of intubation or mortality between the two groups. A smaller Japanese study of 56 adults with hematologic disease found that 80% of patients failed HFNC and required intubation or palliative care [35]. So while there is limited data on HFNC use in the immunocompromised, available data suggest that HFNC does not prevent intubation, but also likely does not worsen outcomes. It would be important to ensure that a trial of HFNC does not delay more definitive care.

Noninvasive positive pressure ventilation (NIV) has been used in this patient population. In theory, the application of NIV can reduce work of breathing, decrease the inspiratory load, aid in lung recruitment, and improve oxygenation. In a large randomized controlled trial of general adults, the development of ARDS was associated with NIV failure and the need for intubation [36]. More specific to the immunocompromised population, a promising small, randomized controlled trial was conducted in 40 adults post-solid organ transplantation [37]. The patients were randomized to either NIV or supplemental oxygen. Those randomized to NIV had an improvement in oxygenation, were less likely to get intubated (20% vs. 70%), had a shorter length of hospital stay (5 vs. 9 days), and a lower mortality rate (20% vs. 50%). A year later, another small trial randomized 52 immunosuppressed adults early in the course of respiratory distress to either NIV or supplemental O_2 [38]. In this study, those placed on NIV had a decreased rate of intubation and a lower ICU and hospital mortality [38], suggesting that early application of NIV can be beneficial in the immunocompromised adult. Promising results from these two small studies led to a large multicenter study that included 374 immunocompromised adults randomized to either NIV or supplemental O_2 , but there was no difference in the rate of intubation or mortality between the groups [39]. Early use of continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) has also been investigated in 40 adults with hematologic malignancies randomized to early CPAP or supplemental O_2 via a Venturi mask [40]. Patients randomized to CPAP were less likely to be admitted to the ICU, less likely to need intubation, and more likely to survive [40].

In the general pediatric population, there is a high failure rate of NIV when PARDS is present [41]. While there are no randomized controlled

trials, there are studies describing the use of NIV in children with immunocompromised conditions. In a retrospective study of 239 pediatric patients with cancer, 120 children were treated with NIV [42]. Of these, 25.8% failed NIV and required intubation. Hemodynamic instability was a significant risk factor for NIV failure. In 2009, Piastra et al. published an observational study of 23 consecutive immunocompromised children treated with NIV [43]. Of these children, 45% failed NIV and required intubation, and of those requiring intubation, only 20% survived. In 2012, Murase et al. published a report on the use of NIV post-liver transplantation to prevent reintubation. Of the 92 patients, NIV was used in 47. Those treated with NIV had a lower rate of reintubation (6.4% vs. 23.4%) and were discharged from the PICU faster [44]. More recently, a multicenter study of 222 children post-HCT found that children who were placed on NIV prior to intubation had two times the odds of mortality [3]. However, this study had limitations because it did not include children who were successfully treated with NIV. In a multicenter study of 1004 adults, 30% were treated with NIV [45]. Of these, 70% failed NIV and failure was independently associated with a higher mortality. Another study of adults with cancer found no difference in mortality for those who received invasive mechanical ventilation as their first-line respiratory support compared to those treated with NIV prior to intubation [46]. Although those who failed NIV had a higher mortality of 65.3% compared to those who were intubated first with a mortality of 50%, this finding did not meet statistical significance. In summary, the use of NIV may improve outcomes, particularly if used early in the course of respiratory distress. In 2015, the pediatric acute lung injury consensus conference (PALICC) specifically recommended that immunocompromised children may benefit from an early trial of NIV in an attempt to avoid intubation [41], but care should be taken not to delay intubation. This same group also states that NIV is not recommended for severe disease, which may limit applicability to many immunocompromised patients. Furthermore, NIV is likely not a good support modality for those with hemodynamic instability or multiorgan dysfunction.

Invasive Mechanical Ventilation

While there are multiple studies in both pediatrics and adults that discuss ICU outcomes and critical care interventions that are associated with outcomes, there is very little data regarding how to specifically manage the ventilator in the immunocompromised patient. It is clear that the immunocompromised patient is at high risk for the development of PARDS; it happens early and it is generally severe [9]. In fact, many immunocompromised children have significant hypoxia at the time of PICU admission [47]. The early institution and focus on lung-protective ventilation strategies is essential. General adult ARDS data demonstrate improvement with protective strategies that focus on low tidal volume, limitation of plateau and driving pressures, and reliance on high PEEP to reduce the delivered FiO_2 [48–50].

PALICC gave recommendations for mechanical ventilation strategies in the general PARDS patient [51]. The first recommendation, derived from adult data, recommends limitations of tidal volume to ≤ 8 ml/kg. Tidal volume goals have not been rigorously studied in pediatrics, let alone in children with immunocompromised conditions. Some observational studies in children with PARDS, including some with immunocompromised conditions, demonstrated improved survival in those who were ventilated with higher tidal volumes [6, 52]. In a larger retrospective study of pediatric HCT patients requiring mechanical ventilation, the median tidal volume utilized was approximately 7 ml/kg and tidal volume was not associated with survival [47].

Inspiratory pressures have also been investigated. PALICC recommended limitation in inspiratory pressures with a goal to maintain plateau pressures at or below 28 cmH₂O [51]. High inspiratory airway pressures are associated with mortality in children with PARDS [6, 52], and a cohort of 222 pediatric HCT patients found similar results. A peak inspiratory pressure (PIP) > 31 cmH₂O was independently associated with mortality [47], and this association was cumulative, with increasing PIP being associated with increasing odds of mortality.

High levels of peak end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) are likely needed to maintain lung recruitment and prevent atelectrauma. While not investigated in pediatric clinical trials or in the isolated immunocompromised population, data extrapolated from adults suggest that increased PEEP in severe ARDS is associated with lower hospital mortality [53, 54]. PALICC recommended that high levels of PEEP may be needed in severe PARDS [51]. The unique consideration in the immunocompromised population is that these children are at risk for noninfectious lung disease, such as bronchiolitis obliterans, that can lead to pulmonary fibrosis and nonrecruitable lung [55, 56]. Therefore, the clinician must carefully consider the underlying etiology and the potential for lung recoverability when applying increasing levels of PEEP. Early in the presentation, often before a clear diagnosis is made, the application of high levels of PEEP in the immunocompromised child with severe PARDS is likely warranted and may provide clue to the clinician as to the recruitability of the lung. However, it is unclear if this high PEEP strategy is actively being applied to children with immunocompromised conditions. In a retrospective twelve-center cohort of children post-HCT, many of which had severe PARDS, use of PEEP was modest in the first five days of mechanical ventilation, with median levels ranging between 7 and 9 cmH₂O for both survivors and nonsurvivors [47]. When investigating the use of PEEP compared to the use of FiO₂ in this same cohort, there seemed to be more reliance on higher FiO₂. A high PEEP/ low FiO₂ strategy is associated with survival in adults [57]. In a general pediatric study, failure to comply with this PEEP strategy was associated with PARDS mortality [58]. This was also demonstrated in a pediatric HCT cohort with respiratory failure. While there was very little compliance with this strategy in the first few days of mechanical ventilation, compliance with this strategy was associated with improved survival [47].

The classification of PARDS severity determined by PALLIC was associated with increasing mortality and morbidity in the most severe immunocompromised children (the child post-HCT) [9]. This is not surprising with the use of oxygenation index (OI) and/or oxygen saturation index (OSI) as the foundation for classifying PARDS severity. OI, OSI, and PaO₂/FiO₂ are highly associated with mortality. In pediatric lung injury, OI is associated with mortality and was found to be an even better predictor of mortality in the immunocompromised [59]. In a singlecenter cohort of pediatric HCT patients, increasing OI was associated with an increasing risk for mortality [60]. This was also demonstrated in U.S. and European multicenter cohorts of children post-HCT [47, 61]. In the US study, controlling for other variables, OSI was independently associated with increasing mortality. With OSI levels consistent with severe PARDS, the odd for morality increased (OR = 11.1, p < 0.0004) [47]. Similarly, the European study found cumulative OI to be highly associated with mortality [61].

Nonconventional Mechanical Ventilation

There is limited data to support or negate nonconventional mechanical ventilation use in the immunocompromised child. Because these children can develop severe PARDS, high-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV) and airway pressure release ventilation (APRV) may be considered as support modalities. In a multicenter study of HFOV use in children, those who were immunocompromised had the highest mortality, and an OI >35 had the best predictive power for HFOVrelated mortality in this group [62]. A small single-center study of 12 children with cancer or post-HCT found that the use of HFOV can improve gas exchange. Seven of these 12 patients survived to ICU discharge [63]. A larger singlecenter study of 60 immunocompromised children was published, describing the use of HFOV and APRV [64]. In this cohort, the overall mortality was 63%. Improvements in oxygenation as measured by PaO₂/FiO₂ or OI at 24 hours on the nonconventional mode of ventilation were associated with survival. Recently, a larger multicenter cohort of 85 children post-HCT with severe PARDS who were treated with HFOV demonstrated a PICU survival of only 23.5%. This study suggested that earlier HFOV, within the first 2 days of invasive mechanical ventilation, may have a survival benefit [65]. Survivors were transitioned earlier (day 0 vs. day 2, p = 0.002). Also, no one who was transitioned after 1 week of mechanical ventilation survived.

Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation

Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO) is being increasingly considered in the immunocompromised population, but its benefits remain unclear. Studies have consistently found that immunocompromised status is a significant risk for ECMO mortality [66-69]. Despite this, several case reports exist to support the successful use of EMCO in the immunocompromised population. In 2009, Gow et al. published data from the extracorporeal life support organization on 107 children with malignancies [70]. The majority of children were placed on EMCO for pulmonary support. Survival to hospital discharge was 35%. A study of 14 adults with hematologic malignancies and acute respiratory failure found 50% survival to hospital discharge [71]. There were five major bleeding episodes in this cohort. A similar survival of 44% was found in a pediatric cohort of 14 neutropenic patients with malignancy [72]. The bleeding complication was high at 55%. In a recent cohort of adults post-HCT, the overall ECMO survival was 19% [73]. Survival was only 4% if the patient was within 240 days posttransplant. The authors concluded that the very high mortality rate does not support the use of ECMO in adults within 240 days of HCT. While it is likely that certain immunocompromised children would benefit from ECMO support, certain subsets, such as those post-HCT, have very poor survival. Significant and critical discussions, including prognosis of the underlying immunocompromised condition, bleeding risk, and anticipated time until bone marrow recovery, are necessary prior to deciding to place an immunocompromised child on EMCO for PARDS.

Conclusion

Available data for PARDS in children with immunocompromised conditions are limited to smaller, often single center, studies. The mortality rate for these children is clearly higher than that of the general PICU population. Unfortunately, the immunocompromised population is often excluded from randomized controlled trials, understandably due to concern for severely affecting results if randomization fails to balance the proportion of immunocompromised patients in each group. Despite the fact that the immunocompromised child comprises a disproportionate source of PICU mortality, there is still hope to improve outcomes. A unique opportunity exists for early intervention because many immunocompromised children, especially children with cancer or who are post-HCT, are already hospitalized at the time their critical illness develops [11]. Cross-center and cross-specialty collaboration is absolutely required to impact survival of these patients. Standardized approaches to the immunocompromised child with acute hypoxic respiratory failure could be of benefit and should be investigated. One potential approach is suggested in Fig. 15.2. Careful consideration of the underlying immunocompromising condition, understanding the dynamic immune system, awareness of existing comorbidities, and anticipation for severe PARDS are all necessary to care for these



children. Intentional collaboration, early recognition and intervention, and inclusion in clinical trials are needed to truly improve the mortality of this high-risk population.

References

- Azoulay E, Pene F, Darmon M, Lengline E, Benoit D, Soares M, et al. Managing critically ill hematology patients: time to think differently. Blood Rev. 2015;29(6):359–67.
- Tamburro RF, Barfield RC, Shaffer ML, Rajasekaran S, Woodard P, Morrison RR, et al. Changes in outcomes (1996–2004) for pediatric oncology and hematopoietic stem cell transplant patients requiring invasive mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2008;9(3):270–7.
- Rowan CM, Gertz SJ, McArthur J, Fitzgerald JC, Nitu ME, Loomis A, et al. Invasive mechanical ventilation and mortality in pediatric hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a multicenter study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17(4):294–302.
- Duncan CN, Lehmann LE, Cheifetz IM, Greathouse K, Haight AE, Hall MW, et al. Clinical outcomes of children receiving intensive cardiopulmonary support during hematopoietic stem cell transplant. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(3):261–7.
- Flori H, Dahmer MK, Sapru A, Quasney MW, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Comorbidities and assessment of severity of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S41–50.
- Erickson S, Schibler A, Numa A, Nuthall G, Yung M, Pascoe E, et al. Acute lung injury in pediatric intensive care in Australia and New Zealand: a prospective, multicenter, observational study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(4):317–23.
- Willson DF, Thomas NJ, Markovitz BP, Bauman LA, DiCarlo JV, Pon S, et al. Effect of exogenous surfactant (calfactant) in pediatric acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;293(4): 470–6.
- Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):428–39.
- Rowan CM, Smith LS, Loomis A, McArthur J, Gertz SJ, Fitzgerald JC, et al. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome in pediatric allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplants – a multicenter study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;
- Upperman JS, Lacroix J, Curley MA, Checchia PA, Lee DW, Cooke KR, et al. Specific etiologies associated with the multiple organ dysfunction syndrome in

children: part 1. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(3_ suppl Suppl 1):S50–S7.

- 11. Lindell RB, Gertz SJ, Rowan CM, McArthur J, Beske F, Plunkett A, et al. High levels of morbidity and mortality among pediatric hematopoietic cell transplant recipients with severe Sepsis: insights from the Sepsis PRevalence, OUtcomes, and therapies international point prevalence study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;
- Fishman JA. Infection in solid-organ transplant recipients. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(25):2601–14.
- British Thoracic Society Bronchoscopy Guidelines Committee aSoSoCCoBTS. British Thoracic Society guidelines on diagnostic flexible bronchoscopy. Thorax. 2001;56(Suppl 1):i1–21.
- Jain P, Sandur S, Meli Y, Arroliga AC, Stoller JK, Mehta AC. Role of flexible bronchoscopy in immunocompromised patients with lung infiltrates. Chest. 2004;125(2):712–22.
- Allen KA, Markin RS, Rennard SI, Shaw BW Jr, Thompson AB, Wood RP, et al. Bronchoalveolar lavage in liver transplant patients. Acta Cytol. 1989;33(4):539–43.
- Azoulay E, Mokart D, Rabbat A, Pene F, Kouatchet A, Bruneel F, et al. Diagnostic bronchoscopy in hematology and oncology patients with acute respiratory failure: prospective multicenter data. Crit Care Med. 2008;36(1):100–7.
- 17. Kasow KA, King E, Rochester R, Tong X, Srivastava DK, Horwitz EM, et al. Diagnostic yield of bronchoalveolar lavage is low in allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell recipients receiving immunosuppressive therapy or with acute graft-versus-host disease: the St. Jude experience, 1990–2002. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2007;13(7):831–7.
- Zinter MS, Dvorak CC, Mayday MY, Iwanaga K, Ly NP, McGarry ME, et al. Pulmonary metagenomic sequencing suggests missed infections in immunocompromised children. Clin Infect Dis. 2018; 68(11):1847–5.
- Visner GA, Faro A, Zander DS. Role of transbronchial biopsies in pediatric lung diseases. Chest. 2004;126(1):273–80.
- Chan CC, Abi-Saleh WJ, Arroliga AC, Stillwell PC, Kirby TJ, Gordon SM, et al. Diagnostic yield and therapeutic impact of flexible bronchoscopy in lung transplant recipients. J Heart Lung Transplant. 1996;15(2):196–205.
- 21. Rano A, Agusti C, Jimenez P, Angrill J, Benito N, Danes C, et al. Pulmonary infiltrates in non-HIV immunocompromised patients: a diagnostic approach using non-invasive and bronchoscopic procedures. Thorax. 2001;56(5):379–87.
- 22. Patel NR, Lee PS, Kim JH, Weinhouse GL, Koziel H. The influence of diagnostic bronchoscopy on clinical outcomes comparing adult autologous and allogeneic bone marrow transplant patients. Chest. 2005;127(4):1388–96.
- 23. Efrati O, Gonik U, Bielorai B, Modan-Moses D, Neumann Y, Szeinberg A, et al. Fiberoptic bronchoscopy and bronchoalveolar lavage for the evaluation of pulmonary disease in children with primary

immunodeficiency and cancer. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2007;48(3):324–9.

- McWilliams TJ, Williams TJ, Whitford HM, Snell GI. Surveillance bronchoscopy in lung transplant recipients: risk versus benefit. J Heart Lung Transplant. 2008;27(11):1203–9.
- Azoulay E, Mokart D, Lambert J, Lemiale V, Rabbat A, Kouatchet A, et al. Diagnostic strategy for hematology and oncology patients with acute respiratory failure: randomized controlled trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2010;182(8):1038–46.
- 26. Shannon VR, Andersson BS, Lei X, Champlin RE, Kontoyiannis DP. Utility of early versus late fiberoptic bronchoscopy in the evaluation of new pulmonary infiltrates following hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2010;45(4):647–55.
- Hohenadel IA, Kiworr M, Genitsariotis R, Zeidler D, Lorenz J. Role of bronchoalveolar lavage in immunocompromised patients with pneumonia treated with a broad spectrum antibiotic and antifungal regimen. Thorax. 2001;56(2):115–20.
- Furuya ME, Ramirez-Figueroa JL, Vargas MH, Bernaldez-Rios R, Vazquez-Rosales JG, Rodriguez-Velasco A. Diagnoses unveiled by early bronchoscopy in children with leukemia and pulmonary infiltrates. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2012;34(8):596–600.
- 29. Pereira Gomes JC, Pedreira WL Jr, Araujo EM, Soriano FG, Negri EM, Antonangelo L, et al. Impact of BAL in the management of pneumonia with treatment failure: positivity of BAL culture under antibiotic therapy. Chest. 2000;118(6):1739–46.
- Kuehnhardt D, Hannemann M, Schmidt B, Heider U, Possinger K, Eucker J. Therapeutic implication of BAL in patients with neutropenia. Ann Hematol. 2009;88(12):1249–56.
- 31. Cereser L, Zuiani C, Graziani G, Girometti R, Como G, Zaja F, et al. Impact of clinical data on chest radiography sensitivity in detecting pulmonary abnormalities in immunocompromised patients with suspected pneumonia. Radiol Med. 2010;115(2):205–14.
- 32. Heitkamp DE, Albin MM, Chung JH, Crabtree TP, Iannettoni MD, Johnson GB, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria(R) acute respiratory illness in immunocompromised patients. J Thorac Imaging. 2015;30(3):W2–5.
- 33. Lemiale V, Mokart D, Mayaux J, Lambert J, Rabbat A, Demoule A, et al. The effects of a 2-h trial of highflow oxygen by nasal cannula versus Venturi mask in immunocompromised patients with hypoxemic acute respiratory failure: a multicenter randomized trial. Crit Care. 2015;19:380.
- 34. Lemiale V, Resche-Rigon M, Mokart D, Pene F, Argaud L, Mayaux J, et al. High-flow nasal cannula oxygenation in immunocompromised patients with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure: a Groupe de Recherche Respiratoire en Reanimation Onco-Hematologique Study. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(3):e274–e80.
- 35. Harada K, Kurosawa S, Hino Y, Yamamoto K, Sakaguchi M, Ikegawa S, et al. Clinical utility of high-flow nasal cannula oxygen therapy for acute

respiratory failure in patients with hematological disease. Springerplus. 2016;5:512.

- 36. Antonelli M, Conti G, Moro ML, Esquinas A, Gonzalez-Diaz G, Confalonieri M, et al. Predictors of failure of noninvasive positive pressure ventilation in patients with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure: a multi-center study. Intensive Care Med. 2001;27(11):1718–28.
- 37. Antonelli M, Conti G, Bufi M, Costa MG, Lappa A, Rocco M, et al. Noninvasive ventilation for treatment of acute respiratory failure in patients undergoing solid organ transplantation: a randomized trial. JAMA. 2000;283(2):235–41.
- Hilbert G, Gruson D, Vargas F, Valentino R, Gbikpi-Benissan G, Dupon M, et al. Noninvasive ventilation in immunosuppressed patients with pulmonary infiltrates, fever, and acute respiratory failure. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(7):481–7.
- 39. Lemiale V, Mokart D, Resche-Rigon M, Pene F, Mayaux J, Faucher E, et al. Effect of noninvasive ventilation vs oxygen therapy on mortality among immunocompromised patients with acute respiratory failure: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2015;314(16):1711–9.
- 40. Squadrone V, Massaia M, Bruno B, Marmont F, Falda M, Bagna C, et al. Early CPAP prevents evolution of acute lung injury in patients with hematologic malignancy. Intensive Care Med. 2010;36(10):1666–74.
- 41. Essouri S, Carroll C, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Noninvasive support and ventilation for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S102–10.
- 42. Pancera CF, Hayashi M, Fregnani JH, Negri EM, Deheinzelin D, de Camargo B. Noninvasive ventilation in immunocompromised pediatric patients: eight years of experience in a pediatric oncology intensive care unit. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2008;30(7):533–8.
- 43. Piastra M, De Luca D, Pietrini D, Pulitano S, D'Arrigo S, Mancino A, et al. Noninvasive pressuresupport ventilation in immunocompromised children with ARDS: a feasibility study. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1420–7.
- 44. Murase K, Chihara Y, Takahashi K, Okamoto S, Segawa H, Fukuda K, et al. Use of noninvasive ventilation for pediatric patients after liver transplantation: decrease in the need for reintubation. Liver Transpl. 2012;18(10):1217–25.
- 45. Azoulay E, Lemiale V, Mokart D, Pene F, Kouatchet A, Perez P, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome in patients with malignancies. Intensive Care Med. 2014;40(8):1106–14.
- 46. Lemiale V, Lambert J, Canet E, Mokart D, Pene F, Rabbat A, et al. Identifying cancer subjects with acute respiratory failure at high risk for intubation and mechanical ventilation. Respir Care. 2014;59(10):1517–23.
- 47. Rowan CM, McArthur J, Hsing DD, Gertz SJ, Smith LS, Loomis A, et al. Acute respiratory failure in

pediatric hematopoietic cell transplantation: a multicenter study. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(10):e967–e74.

- 48. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1301–8.
- 49. Amato MB, Barbas CS, Medeiros DM, Magaldi RB, Schettino GP, Lorenzi-Filho G, et al. Effect of a protective-ventilation strategy on mortality in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 1998;338(6):347–54.
- Amato MB, Meade MO, Slutsky AS, Brochard L, Costa EL, Schoenfeld DA, et al. Driving pressure and survival in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(8):747–55.
- 51. Rimensberger PC, Cheifetz IM, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Ventilatory support in children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S51–60.
- Khemani RG, Conti D, Alonzo TA, Bart RD 3rd, Newth CJ. Effect of tidal volume in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1428–37.
- 53. Phoenix SI, Paravastu S, Columb M, Vincent JL, Nirmalan M. Does a higher positive end expiratory pressure decrease mortality in acute respiratory distress syndrome? A systematic review and metaanalysis. Anesthesiology. 2009;110(5):1098–105.
- 54. Briel M, Meade M, Mercat A, Brower RG, Talmor D, Walter SD, et al. Higher vs lower positive endexpiratory pressure in patients with acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome: systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA. 2010;303(9):865–73.
- Soubani AO, Pandya CM. The spectrum of noninfectious pulmonary complications following hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Hematol Oncol Stem Cell Ther. 2010;3(3):143–57.
- Staitieh B, Guidot DM. Noninfectious pulmonary complications of human immunodeficiency virus infection. Am J Med Sci. 2014;348(6):502–11.
- Brower RG, Lanken PN, MacIntyre N, Matthay MA, Morris A, Ancukiewicz M, et al. Higher versus lower positive end-expiratory pressures in patients with the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2004;351(4):327–36.
- 58. Khemani RG, Parvathaneni K, Yehya N, Bhalla AK, Thomas NJ, Newth CJL. Positive end-expiratory pressure lower than the ARDS network protocol is associated with higher pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;198(1):77–89.
- Trachsel D, McCrindle BW, Nakagawa S, Bohn D. Oxygenation index predicts outcome in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005;172(2):206–11.

- Rowan CM, Hege KM, Speicher RH, Goodman M, Perkins SM, Slaven JE, et al. Oxygenation index predicts mortality in pediatric stem cell transplant recipients requiring mechanical ventilation. Pediatr Transplant. 2012;16(6):645–50.
- 61. van Gestel JP, Bierings MB, Dauger S, Dalle JH, Pavlicek P, Sedlacek P, et al. Outcome of invasive mechanical ventilation after pediatric allogeneic hematopoietic SCT: results from a prospective, multicenter registry. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2014;49(10):1287–92.
- 62. Rettig JS, Smallwood CD, Walsh BK, Rimensberger PC, Bachman TE, Bollen CW, et al. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation in pediatric acute lung injury: a multicenter international experience. Crit Care Med. 2015;43(12):2660–7.
- 63. Faqih NA, Qabba'h SH, Rihani RS, Ghonimat IM, Yamani YM, Sultan IY. The use of high frequency oscillatory ventilation in a pediatric oncology intensive care unit. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2012;58(3): 384–9.
- 64. Yehya N, Topjian AA, Thomas NJ, Friess SH. Improved oxygenation 24 hours after transition to airway pressure release ventilation or high-frequency oscillatory ventilation accurately discriminates survival in immunocompromised pediatric patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15(4):e147–56.
- 65. Rowan CM, Loomis A, McArthur J, Smith LS, Gertz SJ, Fitzgerald JC, et al. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation use and severe pediatric ARDS in the pediatric hematopoietic cell transplant recipient. Respir Care. 2018;63(4):404–11.
- 66. Schmidt M, Bailey M, Sheldrake J, Hodgson C, Aubron C, Rycus PT, et al. Predicting survival after extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for severe acute respiratory failure. The Respiratory Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation Survival Prediction (RESP) score. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2014;189(11):1374–82.
- 67. Schmidt M, Zogheib E, Roze H, Repesse X, Lebreton G, Luyt CE, et al. The PRESERVE mortality risk score and analysis of long-term outcomes after extra-corporeal membrane oxygenation for severe acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med. 2013;39(10):1704–13.
- 68. Enger T, Philipp A, Videm V, Lubnow M, Wahba A, Fischer M, et al. Prediction of mortality in adult patients with severe acute lung failure receiving veno-venous extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: a prospective observational study. Crit Care. 2014;18(2):R67.
- 69. Bailly DK, Reeder RW, Zabrocki LA, Hubbard AM, Wilkes J, Bratton SL, et al. Development and validation of a score to predict mortality in children undergoing extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for respiratory failure: pediatric pulmonary rescue with extracorporeal membrane oxygenation prediction score. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(1):e58–66.

- Gow KW, Heiss KF, Wulkan ML, Katzenstein HM, Rosenberg ES, Heard ML, et al. Extracorporeal life support for support of children with malignancy and respiratory or cardiac failure: the extracorporeal life support experience. Crit Care Med. 2009;37(4):1308–16.
- 71. Wohlfarth P, Ullrich R, Staudinger T, Bojic A, Robak O, Hermann A, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in adult patients with hematologic malignancies and severe acute respiratory failure. Crit Care. 2014;18(1):R20.
- Smith S, Butt W, Best D, MacLaren G. Long-term survival after extracorporeal life support in children with neutropenic sepsis. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42(5):942–3.
- 73. Wohlfarth P, Beutel G, Lebiedz P, Stemmler HJ, Staudinger T, Schmidt M, et al. Characteristics and outcome of patients after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation treated with extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2017;45(5):e500–e7.



16

ECMO for Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome (PARDS)

Jesse C. Bain and Doug Willson

Introduction

Respiratory failure is a common reason for PICU admission, with pediatric acute respiratory syndrome (PARDS) among the most common and most severe. This textbook is focused on the etiology, treatment, and outcomes of PARDS, and the reader is directed to appropriate sections for indepth information. Here we address the use of extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO) in support of children with severe respiratory failure.

Despite several advances over the last several decades, the morbidity and mortality of PARDS remains considerable, with a mortality rate ranging from 11% [1] to as high as 72% [2]. While much of the mortality relates to comorbidities such as immune compromise, some children with PARDS still die of hypoxia [3]. Morbidity is also high. The need for prolonged sedation, immobility, difficulties with feeding, and complications of vascular catheters and mechanical ventilation contribute to significant morbidity. The longer-term morbidity of children recovering from

D. Willson (🖂)

PARDS is largely understudied, but repeated hospitalizations for respiratory infection, posttraumatic stress syndrome, and neurological deficits are not uncommon [4–7].

Mechanical ventilation is supportive but not physiologic. The human lung was not designed to have air blown into it! Thanks to studies by Gattinoni [8], Kolobow [9], and others [10, 11], we now understand that positive pressure ventilation can be harmful in proportion to the pressure and volume utilized. The primary therapeutic advance in the management of ARDS over the last 50 years has been an understanding that smaller tidal volumes are less harmful than larger tidal volumes [12]. Unfortunately, some patients cannot be adequately supported with noninjurious pressures or volumes and, at some point, lung injury from the ventilator potentially outpaces lung recovery. That is the point at which ECMO is generally considered in order to enable weaning of the toxic ventilator settings.

The essential dilemma is that there is no objective or proven means of weighing the risks of continuing mechanical ventilation versus initiating ECMO for a given patient. Improving predictive models, such as that from Khemani, et al., in the recent PARDIE study [3], can assist in the decision-making process, but advances in both mechanical ventilation and in ECMO make this a moving target. Ultimately, the clinician at the bedside must decide. It is the authors' hope that what follows will help in that decision process.

J. C. Bain

Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Children's Hospital of Richmond at VCU, Richmond, VA, USA e-mail: jesse.bain@vcuhealth.org

Division of Pediatric Critical Care, Department of Pediatrics, Children's Hospital of Richmond at VCU, Richmond, VA, USA e-mail: douglas.willson@vcuhealth.org

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_16

Brief History

The history of the evolution of ECMO is well described in the ELSO Red Book [13] and the reader is referred there for greater detail. Cardiopulmonary bypass was used for respiratory failure with variable success soon after its introduction for cardiac surgery. After the description of the successful use of "out of the operating room cardiopulmonary bypass" in a motorcycle accident victim (along with other largely anecdotal reports) [14], Zapol and colleagues in 1979 reported on a randomized controlled trial of cardiopulmonary bypass in adults with severe ARDS [15]. Survival was not different between the conventional care group and the "ECMO" group, and was abysmal (7-8%) in both. A subsequent study by Morris, et al. [16] demonstrated that a protocolized approach to mechanical ventilation was equally effective to an approach that included extracorporeal CO_2 removal (ECCO₂R). These two studies dampened enthusiasm for the use of ECMO in adults with respiratory failure.

Despite the failures in adults, Barlett and colleagues were able to demonstrate that the technology could be successfully used in small infants [17]. Their first success was a moribund neonate with meconium aspiration named Esperanza and was followed by modest success (3/16 survivors) in other NICU patients with lifethreatening respiratory failure. O'Rourke and colleagues in Boston then confirmed the potential utility of ECMO in neonates [18]. Using a controversial "play the winner" statistical design, infants were assigned to either conventional therapy or ECMO according to the last successful therapy. After conventional ventilation failed in 4/10 of their first subjects and 9/9 survived with ECMO, ECMO was used for their next 20 subjects, 19 of whom survived. A subsequent controlled study in the UK clearly demonstrated improvement in outcome with ECMO relative to conventional care in neonates with persistent pulmonary hypertension and meconium aspiration syndrome [19]. Consequently, the use of ECMO in infants with meconium aspiration, diaphragmatic hernias, or "persistent fetal circulation"

soon became the standard of care in large university neonatal intensive care units.

The experience in neonates undoubtedly fueled the expansion of ECMO into the care of older infants and children. An early retrospective cohort study by Green et al. [20] suggested that ECMO improved survival in pediatric respiratory failure, but this was not supported by a recent study by Barbo et al. [21]. Using propensity score matching for patients from the RESTORE study, they found no difference in outcomes between ECMO patients and those supported with mechanical ventilation. To date no prospective randomized studies have been performed for ECMO in pediatric respiratory failure. ECMO support for children with cardiac failure is also largely unstudied, although randomized studies are unlikely, given the lack of alternative therapies for severe cardiogenic shock. Unlike respiratory failure, where higher pressures, volumes, or different ventilatory modes can be tried, alternative methods for cardiac support have usually been exhausted and death nearly certain by the time ECMO is considered.

Recently, the adult ICU world seems to have rediscovered ECMO such that now the number of yearly "ECMO runs" in adults greatly outnumber those in neonates and children combined, though this is biased by the larger number of critically ill adults versus children/neonates. This also undoubtedly reflects the results of the CESAR trial, a randomized controlled trial of ECMO versus conventional ventilator support in adults with ARDS [22]. In that study, patients randomized to be transferred to an ECMO center, not all of whom actually received ECMO, had significantly better survival than those managed with conventional ventilation locally. These results were buttressed by reports from both England and Australia of 78% survival with ECMO in patients with H1N1 influenza [22, 23]. The more recent EOLIA trail, however, did not show a statistically significant difference in survival between patients randomized to ECMO versus those receiving conventional ventilation [24]. But, the study was terminated early despite a "trend" toward improved survival (65% vs. 54%, p = 0.09) with ECMO. In addition, the interpretation of that

study is limited by the cross-over design allowing 28% of the conventionally managed patients to receive ECMO when conventional ventilation was judged to have failed. The relative risk of "treatment failure" (death or cross-over to ECMO) was significantly less with ECMO than conventional ventilation (RR 0.62; p < 0.001). As such, these results are not likely to dampen the current enthusiasm for ECMO in adult intensive care.

As Fackler and colleagues discovered early on [25], randomized controlled studies of ECMO for pediatric respiratory failure are unlikely. Even if clinicians agreed to forego ECMO rescue in patients failing conventional therapy, an adequately powered study of ECMO versus conventional support in PARDS to demonstrate a decrease in mortality from 30% to 25% would require an estimated 1200 patients per group. Enrolling all patients in all of the US Organization Extracorporeal Life Support (ELSO) centers, and assuming a 50% consent rate, it would require 11 years and a rather large budget [26]. As such, the decision of when to employ ECMO in pediatric respiratory patients will rely on uncontrolled reports and clinical judgment for the near future.

ECMO Overview

Most readers will be familiar with the basic circuitry of ECMO, so only a brief overview is offered here. There are essentially three different types of ECMO systems that may be used in children with PARDS: veno-arterial extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (VA ECMO); venovenous extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (VV ECMO); and extracorporeal carbon dioxide removal (ECCO₂R).

Veno-arterial Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation (VA ECMO)

VA ECMO extracts blood from the venous side of the circulation, oxygenates it, and returns it to the arterial side. In children, venous access is

most often achieved via the internal jugular vein, but femoral venous access and direct access via sternotomy (usually in postoperative cardiac patients) are also possible. The arterial return is generally the carotid artery in small children. As with venous access, femoral or direct cannulation via sternotomy for arterial access is another option. VA ECMO offers both cardiac and respiratory support but has several disadvantages. Blood return to the systemic circulation risks emboli (clot, debris, air) from the circuit going directly to the central nervous system, and neurologic injury is more common with VA than VV ECMO [6, 7]. The sacrifice of the carotid artery or potential limb ischemia when the femoral artery is used for blood return is an additional problem. Attempts have been made to repair the carotid artery after cannulation but have been met with mixed results, though largely dependent on duration of cannulation. Additionally, during femoral artery cannulation, a small reperfusion cannula may be placed distal to the site of femoral cannulation in order to perfuse the distal limb.

Veno-venous Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation (VV ECMO)

VV ECMO extracts blood from the venous side of the circulation, oxygenates it, and returns it to the venous side. Because blood is taken from and then returned to the venous side, a variable amount of recirculation occurs and this may limit the resultant arterial oxygen saturation. The absence of cardiac support also precludes the use of VV ECMO for children with severe cardiac failure. Formerly, two sites of venous access were required for VV ECMO (usually the internal jugular and a femoral vein), but the newer double-lumen cannulas allow use of a single vessel - generally the internal jugular vein. These cannulas have a larger diameter, may be difficult to position, and have been associated with a significant incidence of perforation (5–30%) [27]. Properly positioned, however, they minimize recirculation by directing oxygenated blood across the tricuspid valve and allow use of a single access site. VV ECMO has a lower risk of neurologic injury and avoids sacrificing an arterial

Fig. 16.1 (**a**, **b**) The evolution of ECMO technology over time from large, complex systems to compact modern devices



vessel or rendering a limb possibly ischemic but does not support a failing heart [6, 28]. Diminished cardiac function related to hypoxia or respiratory acidosis, however, frequently reverses with restoration of adequate oxygenation and correction of acidosis in some children who require modest vasoactive support prior to initiation.

Extracorporeal Carbon Dioxide Removal (ECCO₂R)

ECCO₂R can either be veno-venous, venoarterial, and with or without an interposed pump. ECCO₂R is primarily used to achieve CO₂ removal, accomplishing ventilation with potentially less injurious ventilator pressures or volumes. Effective CO₂ removal can be achieved with a fraction (roughly 1/5) of the flows necessary to achieve oxygenation, due to the superior solubility and diffusion of CO2 relative to oxygen [29]. While $ECCO_2R$ is usually accomplished with an interposed pump, low "pump-less" flow using arterial pressure to drive blood thru a lowresistance oxygenator is also possible [30], although this has not been reported in children. There are few reports of ECCO₂R use in children.

The ECMO Machine

The initial ECMO devices were bulky with circuits that were unique to each institution and with monitoring and other equipment often cobbled together from different manufacturers. Recently, there has been a strong move toward integrating ECMO components. The early ECMO machines consumed half of the room space (Fig. 16.1) and required large volumes of fluid to prime and considerable time to set up. Modern devices are literally portable (Fig. 16.1b), can fit on the end of the bed, and require much smaller volumes for priming and very little time for set up.

Irrespective of the changes over the last several decades, ECMO consists of a small number of essential components: a pump, an oxygenator, a heat exchanger, cannula(s), tubing (circuit), and various monitoring components.

The Pump

Both roller and centrifugal pumps are still in use, although many centers have moved to centrifugal pumps because of their compact size, absence of a need for a bladder, and lower maintenance. Roller pumps move blood thru compression of the blood against the pump head housing, moving it ahead at fairly high pressures (as high as depending on tubing size. 350 mmHg) Advantages of roller pumps include the fact that forward flow can be calibrated and is not determined by downstream pressure and the delivery of blood flow is physiologic. Centrifugal pumps, in contrast, generate flow by a spinning rotor that creates suction and, consequently, a pressure gradient across the pump head. A downside is that flow is affected by downstream pressure (e.g., the patient's vascular resistance); thus, an external



flow probe is required to measure output. The success of centrifugal pumps has been facilitated by lower resistance of the newer hollow-fiber oxygenators. Higher rates of hemolysis and kidney injury have been reported with centrifugal pumps [31], but newer designs appear to have addressed this problem [32, 33]. The advantages and disadvantages of different types of pumps are beyond the scope of this brief review, and the reader is referred to several references as well as the *ELSO Red Book* [13] for further details.

The Oxygenator

Early gas-exchange devices used silicone rubber, required long blood paths, and had high flow resistance. These have now been replaced by hollow fiber polymethylpentane (PMP) oxygenators that have a "gas inside" design with blood flowing around the fibers, thus significantly reducing flow resistance. PMP is hydrophobic, thus minimizing plasma leakage relative to the previously

utilized polypropylene or silicone. The heat exchanger is also incorporated into the oxygenator, allowing for compact design and a much smaller footprint. A schematic of the Maquet Quadrox design is shown in Fig. 16.2 (Maquet, Rastatt, Germany) [33]. Oxygenators are rated by blood flow rate at which 75% saturated venous blood with a hemoglobin of 12 mg/ dL will exit >95% saturated and generally become less efficient over time as albumin and other plasma proteins coat the membrane or with increasing clot formation. Older oxygenators often required replacement within days because of accumulation of clot, but the newer devices can often go weeks without significant deterioration in performance.

Cannulas

Single lumen arterial and venous cannulae are available from a variety of manufacturers. Double-lumen catheters (Fig. 16.3) used for VV ECMO are now available for neonates up to adults. Double-lumen catheters are increasingly being used because they require only a single vessel, potentially minimizing recirculation, but they



Fig. 16.3 Avalon Bicaval VV ECMO Catheter

can be difficult to position and have significant flow limitations. Classically, cannulas have been placed by surgical cut-down, but recent advances have made percutaneous placement progressively more common, including by Intensivists [34, 35].

The Circuit

The circuit is composed of the tubing, connectors, and stopcocks that connect the ECMO device to the patient (Fig. 16.4). The circuit tubing is composed of PVC mixed with plasticizers and most now incorporates a biocompatible coating to minimize the surface interaction that can provoke both clotting and inflammation (although no coating has been shown to completely eliminate these reactions [36]). Circuits may include a "bridge"



Fig. 16.4 Standard ECMO circuit. (From https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Ecmo_schema-1-.jpg [Jürgen Schaub])

that connects the proximal venous and arterial limbs and allows transient removal from ECMO support while on VA ECMO. On VV ECMO, trialing-off can be done by simply turning off the sweep gas flow. Individual centers often customize their circuits, but, in general, fewer stopcocks and connectors lead to less turbulence and lower likelihood of clot formation. The most important aspect of the circuit is its length and diameter, as both impact inflammation and clotting as well as the necessary priming volume.

Monitoring

Standard monitoring includes pump inlet pressure monitor, pre- and postoxygenator pressures, flow monitors, air bubble detector, and oxygen saturation/blood gas. Many centers also employ hemoglobin monitors. The newest ECMO devices have these monitors integrated into the circuit with display on a single LED screen.

Summary on the ECMO Machine

Previous ECMO devices were complicated and often relied on components from different manufacturers that were not necessarily designed for ECMO. The newer ECMO devices have become integrated and more compact, consequently requiring less "babysitting." Monitors are integrated into the circuit such that pressures, flows, and other variables can be visualized continuously with integrated alarms for ease in monitoring and identification of problems. These advances have undoubtedly improved the safety of ECMO. Recent ELSO data suggest that outcomes with ECMO are improving, and this may in part reflect these technologic advances as well as improvements in other aspects of care [39].

ECMO for PARDS

Overview

The general indications for ECMO in PARDS are rarely straightforward, though may be challenging to employ at the bedside of a particular patient. Overarching considerations include the following:

- 1. Is the trajectory of the lung injury such that the risks of ECMO are outweighed by the risks of continuing mechanical ventilatory support at potentially injurious settings?
- 2. Is the lung injury recoverable or, if not, is lung transplantation feasible?
- 3. Is there evidence of other organ failures and, if so, are the additional organ failures potentially recoverable?
- 4. What are the family's beliefs and considerations regarding the goals of care?

More specific indications and contraindications suggested by experts in the field are listed in Table 16.1 [28], though this list is not exhaustive. A recently developed scoring system for predicting mortality in children with respiratory failure placed on ECMO has been developed based on the ELSO dataset and validated using data from the Pediatric Health Information System (PHIS). The variables that emerged for the Pediatric Pulmonary Rescue with ECMO Prediction Score (P-PREP) [37] included VV versus VA ECMO; duration of pre-ECMO ventilation; PaO2/FiO2 ratio and pH prior to ECMO; primary pulmonary diagnosis; and comorbid conditions. Performance for the scoring system as judged area under the receiver operating curve was reasonably good at 0.66-0.69. A similar predictive score, the Pediatric Risk Estimate Score for Children Using ECMO Respiratory Support (Ped-RESCUERS), with similar sensitivity was reported by Barbaro

Table 16.1 Possible indications and relative contraindications for ECMO

Indications	Relative contraindications
Severe refractory	Duration of mechanical
hypoxemia (e.g., P:F ratio	ventilation >14-21 days
<60–80, oxygen index >40)	before ECMO
Toxic ventilator settings	Recent intracranial
(e.g., Pplat >32, MAP	surgery or hemorrhage
>25-30)	
Refractory hypercarbia	Chronic illness with
	poor long-term
	prognosis
Refractory air leaks	

et al. [38]. Both scores are complex, and it is unproven if they can be used to make judgments in individual cases, but might be considered for benchmarking in individual ECMO programs. Unfortunately, no comparable scores exist to assess the risk of continuing mechanical ventilation in PARDS. It seems unlikely that these or other objective means of risk assessment will replace clinical judgment in the near future.

Patient Populations

PARDS can result from a variety of insults and individual patient factors may greatly influence outcomes: primary diagnosis, comorbidities, age, and pre-ECMO physiologic variables. Primary diagnosis is among the most important ECMO prognostic factors [39]. According to the 2017 ELSO data, "other" is the largest category for pediatric respiratory cases, with "viral pneumonia" and "acute respiratory failure" more frequent than "ARDS." A major weakness in the ELSO data is the precise definitions of each of these categories are unclear and it is probable that many patients in each of the ELSO respiratory diagnostic categories would also meet the definition of PARDS by the time ECMO is being considered. Survival statistics differ somewhat by diagnostic category. Survival is reported as 67% for aspiration pneumonia, 65% for viral pneumonia, 59% for bacterial pneumonia, 56% for ARDS, 55% for acute respiratory failure, and 52% for the "other" category [13]. As reported by Zabrocki and colleagues evaluating the ELSO 1993-2007 data, survival with ECMO ranged from a high of 83% for asthma and a low of 23% for fungal pneumonia [39].

Comorbidities also greatly influence outcomes. In Zabrocki's review [39] of 3213 children from the 1993–2007 ELSO dataset, any comorbidity was associated with a decrease in survival from 57% to 33%, with "immune compromise" the most significant. Overall survival from respiratory failure for children with immune compromise placed on ECMO is 33–35% [39], but survival after hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) is dismal with one report of no survivors in 20 patients [40] and another reporting survival to hospital discharge in only 3/29 children [41]. Genetic abnormalities are also likely to impact survival, although it would depend on the type of genetic abnormality. In the specific case of Down syndrome, survival on ECMO is comparable to survival of children without trisomy 21 [42]. Renal failure increased the likelihood of mortality by a factor of 1.77 [43], although CRRT did not change survival if it was used for fluid overload (hemofiltration) rather than support of renal failure. At least two studies have demonstrated that congenital heart disease significantly decreased survival [44, 45], although survival with cardiomyopathy/myocarditis according to one metaanalysis was 63% [46]. Liver failure was also associated with very poor survival in the ELSO data (17%).

Age also appears to be a factor, although whether this reflects different underlying diagnoses and comorbidities or is actually a function of age is unclear. In Zabrocki's data [39], children aged 10–18 had a significantly lower survival (50%) compared to infants (57%), toddlers (61%), and children (55%).

Duration of ventilatory support prior to ECMO remains a prognostic factor. Earlier data from Moler et al. [47], suggested that pre-ECMO ventilation for >7 days was the cut-off for successful ECMO, but more recent data support that patients ventilated up to 2 weeks had similar outcomes [48]. The number of patients ventilated for longer than 2 weeks is small, but it is notable that even after ventilation for >2 weeks survival was still 38% [39]. These data reflect duration of pre-ECMO ventilation as a single factor and it is likely primary diagnosis, comorbidities, or other factors affect these statistics. The data cannot tell us the reason for delayed ECMO, and it is probable that many of these children were ventilated for other reasons prior to their development of lung injury requiring ECMO support. Nonetheless, the upper limit of time on prior ventilation continues to be revised upward.

While our ability to predict outcome for the individual child with PARDS is limited, recent data from the prospective observational PARDIE study suggests oxygenation in the first 24 hours after initiation of mechanical ventilation is predictive of mortality [3]. In that study an OI > 16

(or OSI > 12.3) at 6 hours after initiation of mechanical ventilation predicted 34% mortality. Measures of ventilatory efficiency, including Vd/ Vt [49] and ventilation index [50], may further add to predicting mortality risk and assist in the determination of if and when to initiate ECMO. While these factors clearly correlate with outcomes with conventional support, whether and to what degree these outcomes can be altered by early use of ECMO is unknown.

Ultimately, the decision to employ ECMO is a clinical one. Sometimes the decision is relatively straightforward because the child is failing despite high ventilator pressures or volumes that are clearly not sustainable. Other times it simply becomes a judgment as to which carries the lesser risk – and that judgment is going to hinge on the experience of the clinician and the ECMO center as much as objective measurements of failing lung function. The decision-making process promises to evolve in the coming years as the technology improves and ECMO becomes simpler, presumably safer, and more routine.

Conduct of ECMO for PARDS: VV ECMO

Both VV and VA ECMO can be used for respiratory support in PARDS. VV ECMO is increasingly favored for reasons previously discussed - fewer neurological complications, avoidance of sacrificing a major artery or jeopardizing an extremity, and improved survival [51, 52]. VV ECMO does not support the heart, but diminishing cardiac function generally improves with restoration of adequate oxygenation and normalization of acid/base balance. Thus, poor myocardial contractility or use of modest-dose vasoactives is not an absolute contraindication to using the veno-venous approach. Because of the recirculation and mixing inherent when venous blood from the oxygenator is returned to the venous system, however, management of VV ECMO differs somewhat from VA ECMO.

Not all blood enters the ECMO circuit, so some deoxygenated blood will pass through the failing lungs and return to the left side of the heart still poorly oxygenated, resulting in oxygen saturations with VV ECMO that may be considerably less than 100%. Indeed, maximally achievable SaO_2 may be as low as 75–80%, but this may be sufficient, depending on the child's cardiac output and metabolic needs. The degree of mixing and recirculation depends on a number of factors [53]:

- 1. Relative positions of the outflow and inflow venous cannulas: When two cannulas are used, taking blood from the IVC and returning it into the SVC results in demonstrable better SaO_2 than vice versa. With the double-lumen catheters, the position of the outflow lumen toward the tricuspid valve in the right atrium is critical (Fig. 16.3).
- 2. Size of the cannulas: Larger sizes enable higher flow rates with less negative venous drainage pressure and, consequently, less mixing.
- Intrathoracic pressure: High intrathoracic pressure (such as with pneumothorax, tamponade, or status asthmaticus) impedes venous return and increases recirculation, though it may also reduce pulmonary blood flow and drive more desaturated blood into the ECMO circuit.
- 4. Blood flow: As ECMO blood flow increases, the venous limb of the circuit pulls in more deoxygenated blood (i.e., effective blood flow, which increases systemic oxygenation) and also more oxygenated blood (i.e., recirculation of blood that has already passed through the ECMO circuit). At some point, increasing ECMO blood flow further increases recirculation but does not improve systemic oxygenation.

Ultimately, the adequacy of the SaO_2 can be judged by clinical effects (HR, BP, perfusion, urine output) or oxygen delivery (SaO_2 -SvO₂), but arterial lactate may be the simplest and best single indicator of the adequacy of a given oxygen saturation.

Inadequate SaO_2 on VV ECMO can be addressed by:

- Increasing pump flow: Often flows higher than normally used in VA ECMO are needed, although recirculation usually increases proportionately and often reaches diminishing returns.
- 2. Changing the catheter positions or adding an additional drainage catheter.
- 3. Augmenting hemoglobin with transfusion to increase SvO₂.
- Improving cardiac output with volume or inotropes (which may not necessarily improve SaO₂ but may improve oxygen delivery) to increase SvO₂.
- 5. Using the lungs: Increase ventilator settings.
- 6. Change to VA ECMO if the above are insufficient to achieve adequate oxygenation.

Weaning on VV ECMO as the lung improves is relatively straightforward. Both sweep gas and/ or ECMO flows can be decreased and ventilator settings increased proportionately. Avoidance of high volumes or pressures on the ventilator remains important consideration and weaning ECMO should not be at the risk of inducing lung injury from the ventilator. Unlike with VA ECMO, pump flow rates can be maintained and sweep gas simply turned down and eventually to off as the ventilator (or spontaneous breathing) resumes the work of oxygenation and ventilation.

VA ECMO for PARDS

Despite the benefits of VV ECMO in PARDS, the anticipated or real need for cardiac support may mandate use of VA rather than VV ECMO. Assuming a functioning oxygenator, management of oxygenation in VA ECMO is straightforward and directly proportional to ECMO flow. Inadequate SaO₂ is generally remedied by turning up the pump flow. It may, however, be necessary to decrease the sweep gas flow in order to maintain the desired PaCO₂ because carbon dioxide removal is very efficient with current oxygenators. Inadequate ventilation generally responds to turning up the sweep gas flow, although at very low flow rates, it may be necessary to increase pump flow as well. Fortunately, with today's ECMO setup, oxygen provision and carbon dioxide removal can be uncoupled.

Weaning on VA ECMO primarily involves turning down the pump flow. Lower flow rates increase the risk of clot/thrombosis, so anticoagulation may require closer attention. With use of an arterial–venous bridge (described previously), it may be possible to briefly "trial off" without disconnecting or removing cannulas as a means of assessing adequacy of cardiopulmonary function and the likelihood of successful separation from ECMO. While this strategy helps to minimize the risk of clot in the ECMO circuit, the distal portion of the circuit between patient and bridge and the cannulas remain at risk for clot.

Management of the Lungs

Management of mechanical ventilation while on ECMO remains controversial. The ELSO guideline states to "avoid fluid overload and damaging ventilator settings" [13]. For pediatric patients, the recommendations are use of higher PEEP (10–15 cmsH₂O), low rates, low peak or plateau pressures (PIP < 28-30 cmH₂O), and FiO₂ < 50%. A meta-analysis of 9 adult studies suggested higher driving pressure (PIP-PEEP) was independently correlated with mortality [54]. The CAESAR study [22] notably maintained peak pressures <25 cmH₂O. In a study in adults, Schmidt, et al., [55] reported higher PEEP levels improved survival. Some authors have advocated for extubation while on ECMO [56], particularly for patients awaiting lung transplant. Management will also be undoubtedly influenced by the type of ECMO support. In VV ECMO, utilization of native gas exchange is often necessary; thus, manipulation and utilization of the ventilator are more common than during VA ECMO during which lung "rest settings" are commonly deployed. This authors' practice has been to maintain lung recruitment and utilization of the lungs during VA ECMO but not to the degree that would be injurious. Minimizing the deleterious effects of further lung injury caused by collapse is likely beneficial. There have been no randomized

studies in children and ELSO data as well as an international survey demonstrates no agreement about the best approach to manage the lungs.

Anticoagulation

Cardiopulmonary bypass and, subsequently, ECMO only became possible with the discovery of heparin. Heparin is inexpensive, has relatively few side effects, has a short (30–60 minutes) half-life. and is easily reversed [57]. Unfractionated heparin remains the mainstay of anticoagulation for both adult and pediatric ECMO, but heparin is far from a perfect anticoagulant. Heparin activity relies on antithrombin III (ATIII), the level of which is variable in neonates (due to ineffective synthesis) and which can fall over time on ECMO due both to ineffective production and dilution related to underreplacement with ATIII directly or with FFP, which contains ATIII. Additionally, heparin can induce development of antibodies that result in bleeding and thrombosis (heparin-induced thrombocytopenia, or HIT).

There is little consensus on how to monitor anticoagulation [58–61]. The activated clotting time (ACT) is time-honored, rapid, and requires little blood, but some studies have suggested that measuring the direct effect of heparin on thrombin by measuring activated factor ten (Xa) levels is more predictive of the degree of anticoagulation [62, 63]. Unfortunately, some hospitals do not measure Xa routinely, its measurement requires a larger blood sample, and the turnaround time for the assay may be prolonged such that "real-time" interventions are limited when using Xa assay as the primary source for decisionmaking. Utilization of Xa assay only evaluates the coagulation cascade devoid of cellular elements. Thromboelastography (TEG) and rotational thromboelastography (ROTEM) offer a more complete assessment of anticoagulation as well as fibrinolysis and can be done at the bedside [64]. At present, however, few studies have looked at the predictive value of TEG or ROTEM in ECMO. While strict adherence to an anticoagulation protocol has been shown to decrease the incidence of complications [65], what constitutes the best protocol for both anticoagulant administration and monitoring remains to be determined. In clinical practice, most ECMO centers utilize some combination of point of care testing (ACT) with Xa measurement and TEG/ ROTEM in circumstances when ACT and Xa alone are equivocal in the setting of uncertainty.

Direct thrombin inhibitors such as bivalirudin show promise for use in ECMO. Anticoagulation is accomplished independent of ATIII and, as such, reduces the need for exogenous ATIII administration and may alleviate the variability seen with unfractionated heparin. Another advantage of bivalirudin is that it inhibits both circulating as well as clot-bound thrombin, whereas unfractionated heparin is not effective on existing clot. This may confer significant benefit, as ECMO circuit clot remains a significant complication during ECMO support. Monitoring of bivalirudin is done through measurement of aPTT rather than Xa. Utilization of ACT and TEG is still effective with bivalirudin as these assays reflect "whole blood" clotting. Data supporting bivalirudin use and superiority in pediatric ECMO are lacking, however, so its use remains center and clinician dependent. In the future, heparin-coated circuits and use of direct thrombin inhibitors may simplify anticoagulation on ECMO, but at present, anticoagulation on ECMO remains more of an art than a science.

ECMO Complications

Several problems are inherent with the use of ECMO. Bleeding and its counterpart, thrombosis, largely related to the exposure of blood to the nonbiologic surface of the ECMO circuit, are common and are associated with significant morbidity and mortality. ECMO patients are also at high risk for infection due to the large amount of foreign material and the need for frequent interruption in the circuit to draw labs and give blood products and medications. Mechanical problems from circuit leakage/rupture or cannula displacement have fortunately become less common but necessitate constant vigilance. Additionally, other organs can be adversely affected consequent to hemolysis, nonpulsatile flow (VA ECMO), or air or other embolic phenomenon from the circuit. A brief description of the more common problems follows.

Bleeding and Thrombosis

The most common problem in ECMO is bleeding, and this is followed closely by its antithesis, thrombosis. The BATE Study (Bleeding and Thrombosis in Children) was a prospective observational cohort study in 514 children that reported an incidence of all bleeding events just over 70%, with intraventricular hemorrhage (IVH) in 17% [59]. Thrombosis occurred in 37.5% of subjects, while 31% had thrombosis involving the ECMO circuit. Anticoagulation was variably managed in the study, with nearly all using heparin infusions. Methods of monitoring of anticoagulation were highly variable between practices, some monitoring only ACT, others following PTT, and still others Xa. The study documented large variations in use of plasma and ATIII, frequency of monitoring, and rates of thrombosis and bleeding across the 8 sites. Unfortunately, the study offered no conclusions regarding the optimal anticoagulation or monitoring regimen. This appears to be the current state of the science.

Infection

The presence of multiple indwelling catheters and need for frequent interruption of the ECMO circuit for blood draws, medication administration, and delivery of blood products places the child on ECMO at high risk for nosocomial infection. Rates for pediatric infection reported to the ELSO database are 20.8/1000 ECMO days [66], although a Canadian study suggested higher rates [67]. Coagulase-negative Staphylococcus, Pseudomonas, and Candida were the most common. Surprisingly, in at least one study, infection was not independently associated with mortality [68]. A recent study from the CPCCRN reported a 16.6% rate of infection with an average onset at 5.2 days [69]. The most common sites of infection included bloodstream (4.4%), urine (4.2%), respiratory (11%), and others (4.2%). The most

common organisms in that study were *Candida* albicans, Staphylococcus aureus, Enterobacter cloacae, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Escherichia coli, and Staphylococcus epidermidis. Recommendation for routine surveillance of both blood and urine for presence of infection is not strongly supported but is often performed given the consequences of infection and the inability to detect fever due to temperature regulation accomplished by the ECMO circuit.

Organ Dysfunction

It is often difficult to know if organ dysfunction is consequent to ECMO or preceded it. Some organ dysfunction, such as poor cardiac contractility, may actually improve with initiation of ECMO because the cause - hypoxia and/or acidosis - has been remedied. Renal dysfunction, however, may sometimes be precipitated by ECMO and may relate to nonpulsatile flow or hemolysis and high levels of free hemoglobin [70]. The most ominous complication is intracranial bleeding or stroke. This is more common with VA than VV ECMO and probably occurs more frequently than is realized [7]. A study by Lockie et al., showed that 16.4% of patients on ECMO had CT scan evidence of bleeding and/or stroke when imaging was performed [7]. Current recommendations suggest obtaining a CT or, preferably, MRI scan prior to discharge. Seizures are also a common complication of ECMO and may be the first indication of intracranial hemorrhage [7].

Cannula Problems

ECMO cannulae are associated with the same complications that occur with comparably sized central cannula placed for other indications. The newer double-lumen catheters used in VV ECMO, however, are more problematic. Because of the bicaval design, precise placement is critical. Unfortunately, the catheters are relatively stiff and placement incurs the risk of the catheter entering the right ventricle rather than the IVC, which can result in perforation and subsequent tamponade [27]. Placement utilizing fluoroscopy and/or echocardiology is strongly recommended. Problems with distal extremity ischemia are not uncommon with femoral artery catheters and often require bypass grafts or catheters to prevent loss of viability. Bleeding at cannula site is a common occurrence and often difficult to both quantify and remediate.

Neurological Complications

Central nervous system infarct and bleeding are the two most feared complications of ECMO. In a review of 2617 children with respiratory failure supported with ECMO, the overall incidence of CNS hemorrhage or infarct was 9.6%, with a significantly greater incidence in VA (11.8%) compared to VV (6%) ECMO [7]. A very interesting study in adults from the UK, however, demonstrated that VA ECMO was not an independent risk factor for intracranial hemorrhage (ICH) [71]. Furthermore, in that study, there was no significant difference in 6-month survival between patients with and without ICH. The ELSO data quote a 79% mortality with ICH on ECMO compared to only 38% without ICH [7]. This has prompted the suggestions that all patients should if possible have CNS imaging prior to ECMO and prior to hospital discharge.

Long-Term Outcomes on ECMO for PARDS

To quote Zabrocki et al., "Although the survival of pediatric patients with acute respiratory failure treated with extracorporeal membrane oxygenation has not changed, this treatment is currently offered to increasingly medically complex patients" [39]. The increasing complexity of patients supported with ECMO is but one factor that makes broad statements about long-term outcomes in ECMO difficult. The different indicafor which utilized tions ECMO is in children - cardiac failure, respiratory failure, or eCPR – are additional factors. In general, multiple reports suggest that VV ECMO is associated with better long-term outcomes than VA [37–39, 72], but this may reflect the underlying reason for ECMO support rather than the ECMO method. Follow-up studies on infants and children surviving ECMO paint a mixed picture, although perhaps better than would be expected. In a review

of over 50 studies of follow-up of children receiving ECMO for a range of diseases that included congenital diaphragmatic hernia to respiratory and post-op cardiac support, more than half of survivors did well [73]. Cognitive deficits ranged from 10% to 50%, behavior problems from 16% to 46%, and severe motor impairment was seen in 12%. Overall quality of life evaluated at schoolage or adolescents ranged from 31% to 53% having a score more than 1 standard deviation below norms in their age groups. Clearly, the glass is either half-full or half-empty. Unfortunately, there exists almost only limited data in follow-up of children with PARDS. The need for follow-up studies in PARDS was identified as a major deficiency in the PALICC conference [74].

One argument for earlier or "more aggressive" use of ECMO in PARDS is the potential of better pulmonary outcomes by avoidance of injurious levels of positive pressure ventilation. While an attractive argument, there are almost no data on long-term pulmonary function in children with PARDS [74, 75]. Data on children hospitalized for RSV, some of whom would qualify as PARDS, suggest long-term effects on airway reactivity, but it is not clear that this is a consequence of the acute lung injury or a prior predisposition to wheeze [76, 77]. What little data there are in PARDS suggest that pulmonary outcomes are generally at least okay, with subtle abnormalities identified on pulmonary function testing but few limitations on exercise, etc. PICU patients do appear to be at significant risk for PTSD and generally lower quality of life, but the relationship of these findings to lung injury and its support in the PICU is difficult to distinguish from other causes [78]. This has to be considered in the context of the very real risk of CNS injury from bleeding, clot, or embolization during ECMO. Fortunately, these complications are considerably fewer with VV than VA ECMO and most children with PARDS can be adequately supported with VV ECMO. In a study of the California Patient Discharge Database [79], children who survive ECMO have a high rate of hospital readmission (62% in one study), neurological problems/ developmental delay (7-9%), and late deaths (5%).

Conclusion

Unfortunately, similar to the determination that ventilator-induced lung injury is likely to outpace lung repair, determination that ECMO offers a better chance for long-term survival is a matter of clinical judgment. As evidenced by the high survival in status asthmaticus, children with clearly reversible lung disease without other comorbidities can do very well with ECMO. The decision to use ECMO becomes increasingly difficult in the chronically ill child (e.g., stem cell transplant) or child with other organ failures where often it seems the choice is between the slim chance offered with ECMO versus the near-certainty of death without ECMO. Against this backdrop is the improving technology and experience making ECMO more readily available, simpler, and likely more successful. For the foreseeable future, the use of ECMO for PARDS will remain largely a clinical decision.

References

- Valentine SL, Sapru A, Higgerson RA, Spinella PC, Flori HR, Graham DA, et al. Fluid balance in critically ill children with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2012;40:2883–9.
- DeBruin W, Notterman DA, Magid M, Godwin T, Johnston S. Acute hypoxemic respiratory failure in infants and children: clinical and pathologic characteristics. Crit Care Med. 1992;20:1223–34.
- Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, et al. Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Incidence and Epidemiology (PARDIE): an international observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7(2):115–28.
- Aspesberro F, Mangione-Smith R, Zimmerman JJ. Health-related quality of life following pediatric critical illness. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41:1235–46.
- Meissner HC. Viral bronchiolitis in children. N Engl J Med. 2016;374:62–72.
- Barrett CS, Bratton SL, Salvin JW, et al. Neurological injury after extracorporeal membrane oxygenation use to aid pediatric cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2009;10:445–51.
- Rollins MD, Hubbard A, Zabrocki L, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation cannulation trends for pediatric respiratory failure and central nervous system injury. J Pediatr Surg. 2012;47:68–75.
- Gattinoni L, Protti A, Carlesso E, et al. Ventilatorinduced lung injury: the anatomical and physiological framework. Crit Care Med. 2010;38:S539–48.

- Kolobow T, Moretti MP, Fumagalli R, et al. Severe impairment in lung function induced by high peak airway pressure during mechanical ventilation: an experimental study. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1987;135: 312–5.
- Kumar A, Pontoppidan H, Falke KJ, et al. Pulmonary barotrauma during mechanical ventilation. Crit Care Med. 1973;1:181–6.
- Dreyfuss D, Soler P, Basset G, et al. High inflation pressure pulmonary edema: respective effects of high airway pressure, high tidal volume, and positive end-expiratory pressure. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1988;137:1159–64.
- The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network. Ventilation with lower tidal volume as compared with traditional tidal volume for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2000;342:1301–8.
- Brogan TV, Lequier L, Lorusso R, MacLaren G, Peek G, editors. Extracorporeal life support: the ELSO Red Book. 5th ed. Ann Arbor: Extracorporeal Life Support Organization; 2017.
- 14. Hill JD, O'Brien TG, Murray JJ, et al. Prolonged extracorporeal oxygenation for acute post-traumatic respiratory failure (shock lung syndrome): use of the Bramson membrane lung. N Engl J Med. 1972;286:629–34.
- Zapol WM, Snider MT, Hill JD, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in severe acute respiratory failure: a randomized prospective study. JAMA. 1979;242:2193–6.
- Morris AH, Wallace CJ, Menlove RL, et al. Randomized clinical trial of pressure-controlled inverse ratio ventilation and extracorporeal CO2 removal for adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149:295–305.
- Bartlett RH, Roloff DW, Cornell RG, et al. Extracorporeal circulation in neonatal respiratory failure: a prospective randomized study. Pediatrics. 1985;76:479–87.
- O'Rourke PP, Crone RK, Vacanti JP, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation and conventional medical therapy in neonates with persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn: a prospective randomized study. Pediatrics. 1989;84:957–63.
- UK Collaborative ECMO Trial Group. UK collaborative randomized trial of neonatal extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. UK Collaborative ECMO Trail Group. Lancet. 1996;348:75–82.
- 20. Green TP, Timmons OD, Fackler JC, et al. The impact of extracorporeal membrane oxygenation on survival in pediatric patients with acute respiratory failure. Pediatric Critical Care Study Group. Crit Care Med. 1996;24:323–9.
- Barbaro RP, Xu Y, Borasino S, et al. Does extracorporeal membrane oxygenation improve survival in pediatric acute respiratory failure. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;197:1177–86.
- 22. Peek GJ, Mugford M, Tiruvoipati R, et al. Efficacy and economic assessment of conventional ventilatory

support versus extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for severe adult respiratory failure (CESAR): a multicentre randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2009;374:1351–63.

- Davies A, Jones D, Bailey M, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for 2009 influenza A(H1N1) acute respiratory distress syndrome. JAMA. 2009;302:1888–95.
- 24. Noah MA, Peek GJ, Finney SJ, et al. Referral to an extracorporeal membrane oxygenation center and mortality among patients with severe 2009 influenza A(H1N1). JAMA. 2011;306:1659–68.
- Fackler J, Bohn D, Green T, et al. ECMO for ARDS: stopping a RCT. Abstr. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1997;155:A504.
- Carpenter TC, Kinsella JP. Waiting for Godot: clinical trials of extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for pediatric respiratory failure (editorial). Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;197:1103–4.
- Berdajs D. Bicaval dual-lumen cannula for venovenous extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: Avalon cannula in childhood disease. Perfusion. 2015;30:182–6.
- Jenks CL, Raman L, Dalton HJ. Pediatric extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Crit Care Clin. 2017;33:825–41.
- 29. Gattinoni L, Kolobow T, Tomlinson T, Iapichino G, Samaja M, White D, Pierce J. Low-frequency positive pressure ventilation with extracorporeal carbon dioxide removal (LFPPVECCO2R): an experimental study. Anesth Analg. 1978;57:470–7.
- 30. Bein T, Weber-Carstens S, Goldmann A, et al. Lower tidal volume strategy (=3 ml/kg) combined with extracorporeal CO2 removal versus "conventional" protective ventilation (6 ml/kg) in severe ARDS. The prospective randomized Xtravent-study. Intensive Care Med. 2013;39:847–56.
- Lawson DS, Ing R, Cheifetz IM, et al. Hemolytic characteristics of three commercially available centrifugal blood pumps. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2005;6:573–7.
- 32. Byrnes J, McKamie W, Swearingen C, et al. Hemolysis during cardiac extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: a case control comparison of roller pumps and centrifugal pumps in a pediatric population. ASAIO J. 2011;57:456–61.
- 33. https://www.google.com/search?client=safari&rls=en &q=maquet+quadrox+ecmo&ie=UTF-8&oe=UTF-8. Accessed 8 2018.
- 34. Garcia AV, Jeyaraju M, Ladd MR, et al. Survey of the American Pediatric Surgical Association on cannulation practices in pediatric ECMO. J Pediatr Surg. 2018;53(9):1843–8.
- 35. Moscatelli A, Febbo F, Buratti S, Pezzato S, Bagnasco F, Lampugnani E, Nuri H, Buffelli F, Grasso C, Castagnola E. Intensivists performed percutaneous Bicaval double-lumen echo-guided extracorporeal membrane oxygenation cannulation at bedside in newborns and children: a retrospective analysis. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2019;20(6):551–9.
- Nishinaka T, Tatsumi E, Taenaka Y, Katagiri N, Ohnishi H, Shioya K, Fukuda T, Oshikawa M, Sato

K, Tsukiya T, Homma A, Takewa Y, Takano H, Sato M, Kashiwabara S, Tanaka H, Sakai K, Matsuda T. At least thirty-four days of animal continuous perfusion by a newly developed extracorporeal membrane oxygenation system without systemic anticoagulants. Artif Organs. 2002;26:548–51.

- 37. Bailly DK, Reeder RW, Zabrocki LA, et al. Development and validation of a score to predict mortality in children undergoing ECMO for respiratory failure: pediatric pulmonary rescue with extracorporeal membrane oxygenation prediction (P-PREP) score. Crit Care Med. 2017;45:e58–66.
- Barbaro RP, Boonstra PS, Paden ML, et al. Development and validation of the pediatric risk estimate score for children using extracorporeal respiratory support (Ped-RESCUERS). Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:879–88.
- Zabrocki LA, Brogan TV, Statler KD, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for pediatric respiratory failure: survival and predictors of mortality. Crit Care Med. 2011;39:364–70.
- Gupta M, Shanley TP, Moler FW. Extracorporeal life support for severe respiratory failure in children with immune compromised conditions. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2008;9:380–5.
- 41. DiNardo M, Locatelli F, Palmer K, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in pediatric recipients of hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: an updated analysis of the extracorporeal life support organization experience. Intensive Care Med. 2014;40:754–6.
- 42. Cashen K, Thiagarajan RR, Collins JW, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in pediatric trisomy 21: 30 years of experience from the extracorporeal life support organization. J Pediatr. 2015;167:403–8.
- 43. Fleming GM, Sahay R, Zappitelli M, et al. The incidence of acute kidney injury and its effect on neonatal and pediatric ECMO outcomes: a multicenter report from the KIDMO Study Group. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17:1157–69.
- 44. Aharon AS, Drinkwater DC, Churchwell KB, et al. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in children after repair of congenital cardiac lesions. Ann Thorac Surg. 2001;72:2095–101, discussion 2101–2102.
- 45. Morris MC, Ittenbach RF, Godinez RI, et al. Risk factors for mortality in 137 pediatric cardiac intensive care unit patients managed with extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Crit Care Med. 2004;32:1061–9.
- 46. Xiong H, Xia B, Zhu J, et al. Clinical outcomes in pediatric patients hospitalized with fulminant myocarditis requiring extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: a meta-analysis. Pediatr Cardiol. 2017;38:209–14.
- Moler FW, Custer JR, Bartlett RH, et al. Extracorporeal life support for pediatric respiratory failure. Crit Care Med. 1992;20:1112–8.
- 48. Domico MB, Ridout DA, Bronicki R, et al. The impact of mechanical ventilation time before initiation of extracorporeal life support on survival in pediatric respiratory failure: a review of the extracorporeal life support registry. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13:16–21.

- Paret G, Ziv T, Barzilai A, Ben-Abraham R, Vardi A, Manisterski Y, Barzilay Z. Ventilation index and outcome in children with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Pulmonol. 1998;26(2):125–8.
- Ghuman AK, Newth CJ, Khemani RG. The association between the end tidal alveolar dead space fraction and mortality in pediatric acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(1): 11–5.
- Maslach-Hubbard A, Bratton SL. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for pediatric respiratory failure: history, development and current status. World J Crit Care Med. 2013;2:29–39.
- Lin JC. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for severe pediatric respiratory failure. Respir Care. 2017;62:732–50.
- 53. Abrams D, Brodie D. Identification and management of recirculation in venovenous ECMO. LSO guidelines for cardiopulmonary extracorporeal life support and patient specific supplements to the ELSO general guidelines, Ann Arbor; May 2015.
- 54. Neto AS, Schmidt M, Azevedo LCP, et al. Associations between ventilator settings during extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for refractory hypoxemia and outcome in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: a pooled individual patient data analysis. Mechanical ventilation during ECMO. Intensive Care Med. 2016;42:1672–84.
- 55. Schmidt M, Stewart C, Bailey M, et al. Mechanical ventilation management during extracorporeal membrane oxygenation for acute respiratory distress syndrome: a retrospective international multicenter study. Crit Care Med. 2015;43:654–64.
- Anton-Martin P, Thompson MT, Sheeran PD, et al. Extubation during pediatric extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: a single center experience. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15:861–9.
- 57. Young G. Anticoagulation therapies in children. Pediatr Clin N Am. 2017;64:1257–69.
- Bembea MM, Schwartz JM, Shah N, et al. Variability in anticoagulation management of patients on extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: an international survey. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14:e77–84.
- Dalton HJ, Reeder R, Garcia-Filion P, et al. Factors associated with bleeding and thrombosis in children receiving extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;196:762–71.
- Barton R, Ignjatovic V, Monagle P. Anticoagulation during ECMO in neonatal and paediatric patients. Thromb Res. 2018; May 8 [epub ahead of print].
- Parker RL. How we measure anticoagulation is just as important (maybe more important) as how we anticoagulate. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15:786–8.
- 62. Liveris A, Bello RA, Friedmann P, et al. Anti-factor Xa assay is a superior correlate of heparin dose than activated partial thromboplastin time or activated clotting time in pediatric extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15:e72–9.
- 63. Nguyen T, Muscik M, Teruya J. Anticoagulation monitoring during extracorporeal membrane oxygen-

ation: is anti-factor Xa assay (heparin level) a better test? Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2014;15:178–9.

- 64. Venkatesh K, Nair PS, Hoechter DJ, Buscher H. Current limitations of the assessment of haemostasis in adult extracorporeal membrane oxygenation patients and the role of point-of-care testing. Anaesth Intensive Care. 2016;44:669–80.
- 65. Northrop MS, Sidonio RF, Phillips SE, et al. The use of an extracorporeal membrane oxygenation anticoagulation laboratory protocol is associated with decreased blood product use, decreased hemorrhagic complications, and increased circuit life. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16:66–74.
- 66. Bizzarro MJ, Conrad SA, Kaufman DA, et al. Infections acquired during extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in neonates, children, and adults. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2011;12:277–81.
- 67. Kaczala GW, Paulus SC, Al-Dajani N, et al. Bloodstream infections in pediatric ECLS: usefulness of daily blood culture monitoring and predictive value of biological markers. The British Columbia experience. Pediatr Surg Int. 2009;25:169–73.
- Fisser C, Malfertheiner MV. Infection and colonization in VV ECMO—not a predictor of poor outcome. J Thorac Dis. 2018;10:S2045–7.
- Cashen K, Reeder R, Dalton HJ, et al. Acquired infection during neonatal and pediatric extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Perfusion. 2018;33(6):472–82; [epub ahead of print].
- Dalton HJ, Cashen K, Reeder RW, et al. Hemolysis during pediatric extracorporeal membrane oxygenation: associations with circuitry, complications, and mortality. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2018;19(11):1067– 76. [epub ahead of print].
- Lockie CJA, Gillon SA, Barrett NA, et al. Severe respiratory failure, extracorporeal membrane oxygenation, and intracranial hemorrhage. Crit Care Med. 2017;45:1642–9.
- 72. Kim K, Mazor RL, Rycus PT, Brogan TV. Use of venovenous extracorporeal life support in pediatric patients for cardiac indication: a review of the extracorporeal life support organization registry. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13:285–9.
- Boyle K, Felling R, Yiu A, et al. Neurologic outcomes after extracorporeal membrane oxygenation—a systematic review. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2018; [epub ahead of print].
- 74. Quasney MW, López-Fernández YM, Santschi M, Watson RS, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference Group. The outcomes of children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S118–31.
- Yehya N, Thomas NJ. Relevant outcomes in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome studies. Front Pediatr. 2016;4:51.
- Turi KN, Shankar J, Anderson LJ, Rajan D, Gaston K, Gebretsadik T, Das SR, Stone C, Larkin EK, Rosas-Salazar C, Brunwasser SM, Moore ML, Peebles RS

Jr, Hartert TV. Infant viral respiratory infection nasalimmune-response patterns and their association with subsequent childhood recurrent wheeze. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;198(8):1064–73.

- 77. Stein RT, Sherrill D, Morgan WJ, Holberg CJ, Halonen M, Taussig LM, Wright AL, Martinez FD. Respiratory syncytial virus in early life and risk of wheeze and allergy by age 13 years. Lancet. 1999;354(9178):541–5.
- Als LC, Picouto MD, Hau SM, Nadel S, Cooper M, Pierce CM, Kramer T, Garralda ME. Mental and physical well-being following admission to pediatric intensive care. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):e141–9.
- Jen HC, Shew SP. Hospital readmissions and survival after nonneonatal ECMO. Pediatrics. 2010;125:1217–23.



17

Clinical Outcomes in Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

Nadir Yehya

Introduction

Children were included in the initial description of acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) [1]. Despite this, pediatric intensivists were not present for either the 1994 American-European Consensus Conference (AECC) [2] or the 2012 Berlin re-definition [3] of ARDS, and so considerations specific to children were not addressed. Nevertheless, the AECC and Berlin definitions were historically applied to children with ARDS without modification, despite the distinct epidemiology and outcomes in pediatrics. To address this, the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC) was convened to propose specific definitions for pediatric ARDS (PARDS) [4]. Notable differences in the PALICC definition are use of oxygenation index (OI) instead of Pao₂/FIO₂, the ability to diagnose PARDS in the absence of arterial blood gas analysis by using noninvasive measures of hypoxemia based on Spo₂ (oxygen saturation index, OSI), and less restrictive radiographic criteria.

Irrespective of definitions utilized, cohort studies and clinical trials have generally demonstrated lower mortality for PARDS (relative to adults), as well as an appreciable decrease in

N. Yehya (🖂)

mortality over time [5, 6]. Adult studies have demonstrated decreased pulmonary capacity, decreased quality of life, and worsened neurocognition among survivors of ARDS [7–9]; however, comparable studies are lacking in PARDS. An appreciation of long-term sequelae is important for characterizing the epidemiology of this syndrome. Additionally, the already low and further decreasing mortality rate makes short-term survival an impractical endpoint for most clinical trials in PARDS, necessitating the identification of clinically relevant patientcentered outcomes to test future interventions. In this chapter, we will discuss the current state of outcomes research in PARDS. Additionally, using adult ARDS as a guide, potential alternative outcomes deserving of further investigation in PARDS are suggested.

Mortality

PARDS has lower mortality than adult ARDS [5, 6], with mortality decreasing over time (Fig. 17.1), making this outcome problematic for use as a primary endpoint in randomized controlled trials (RCTs). Short-term mortality – such as 28–60-day mortality, pediatric intensive care unit (PICU) mortality, and hospital mortality – is an objective, easily obtained, clinically relevant, patient-centered outcome, and is consequently consistently reported in cohort studies [6, 10–24]

Department of Anesthesiology and Critical Care Medicine, Children's Hospital of Philadelphia and University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA e-mail: yehyan@email.chop.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9_17


Fig. 17.1 Mortality rates over time in published pediatric observational cohorts, predominantly in the Western hemisphere, with sample sizes ≥ 100 subjects and with similar PARDS-type inclusion criteria. The solid regression line represents a quadratic function showing decreas-

ing mortality over time, with leveling-off in more recent years. The dashed lines represent 95% confidence intervals. The assigned year represents the final year of patient accrual for a given study. The size of the circles represents the relative sample sizes

and in clinical trials [25–33]. However, several characteristics of mortality call into question its use as a primary endpoint in RCTs or cohort studies.

First, predictors of mortality in PARDS are not necessarily specific to PARDS but, rather, are characteristic of risk factors in several critically ill syndromes. Notably, immunocompromised status [6, 22, 27, 34] and multisystem organ failure (MSOF) [6, 13, 18, 34] are associated with increased mortality risk in several PARDS studies, including RCTs [27]. However, immunocompromised status and MSOF have little pulmonary specificity, are associated with mortality in sepsis, and are components of severity of illness scoring systems. Thus, a generalization of this observation states that children die *with* PARDS, rather than *because of* PARDS. In a twocenter North American study examining how and why children with PARDS die, neurologic failure (39%) and MSOF (41%) were responsible for the majority of deaths, whereas a minority (20%) died from persistent hypoxemia from refractory PARDS [35]. In many cases, the associated PARDS has resolved at the time of death, despite the persistence of mechanical ventilation. Thus, even the nominally simple notion of "mortality" actually encompasses at least two mutually exclusive competing events: mortality due to PARDS and mortality not due to PARDS, which complicates any inferences made from studies that investigate and report associations between all-cause mortality and an intervention.

Second, elective withdrawal of potentially futile care complicates use of mortality as an endpoint. Withdrawal of care can occur for MSOF, underlying malignancy, or for poor neurologic prognosis, none of which are specific for PARDS. Elective withdrawal was the most common mechanism responsible for death (66%), irrespective of whether the cause of death was neurologic, MSOF, or hypoxemia [35]. While single-center studies may have similar approaches to withdrawal of care, this is more difficult to extrapolate to multicenter or multinational studies, where customs and practices surrounding withdrawal or withholding of care may differ.

One example is worth examining in further detail. A multicenter RCT of exogenous calfactant (bovine surfactant) in moderate and severe PARDS (OI > 7) demonstrated improved mortality associated with calfactant treatment [27]. However, imbalance in the proportion of immunocompromised patients, with overrepresentation in the placebo arm, likely contributed to this effect, and after adjustment for immunocompromised status, the association between calfactant treatment and improved mortality was no longer evident (p = 0.07). Furthermore, patients received treatment within 48 hours of intubation, but the proportion of patients successfully extubated did not differ between the groups, and curves for cumulative successful extubation did not begin to diverge until 12 days after intubation, suggesting that factors unrelated to the initial PARDS insult, such as immunocompromised status [36], may have been responsible for mortality and prolonged ventilation. A follow-up trial of calfactant was restricted to immunocompromised children (CALIPSO: Calfactant for Acute Lung Injury in Pediatric Stem Cell Transplant and Oncology Patients), using mortality as the primary outcome, and was recently stopped for futility due to slow enrollment [37].

While mortality may be problematic as a primary endpoint for a general PARDS population, there are subgroups of children with PARDS who still have a substantial mortality risk, yet with a reasonable chance of survival. CALIPSO was an example of prognostic enrichment: restricting enrollment for a study to a subgroup with a higher predicted severity of illness and more frequent occurrence of the outcome (mortality), thus improving the power to detect an effect of an intervention. CALIPSO limited their intervention to a subgroup of PARDS with high mortality (>50%), albeit at the risk of difficult recruitment and reduced generalizability. Successful trials in adult ARDS of neuromuscular blockade [38] and prone positioning [39] employed this strategy, as ACURASYS (ARDS Curarisation et Systematique) limited enrollment to patients with $Pao_2/Fio_2 \le 150$, rather than the typical ≤ 300 . PROSEVA (Prone Position in Severe ARDS) required even more stringent enrollment criteria, as it require $Pao_2/Fio_2 \le 150$ after 12–24 hours of initial stabilization, thereby excluding patients who rapidly improved with standard ventilator management. In both cases, the goal was prognostic enrichment of a higher risk population in which the tested intervention could plausibly impact mortality with a reasonable sample size. This simultaneously avoids unnecessarily exposing patients to treatment when they have low risk of mortality and high probability of survival irrespective of randomization arm, thereby diluting any potential treatment effect. For PARDS to reproduce this, predictors of mortality risk need to be identified and validated. These predictors need to be available early in the PARDS course to allow enrollment within a timeframe amenable for interventions to work, ideally within 48 hours of PARDS onset. This strategy has particular appeal for testing interventions for "refractory" PARDS, such as high-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV), prone positioning, methylprednisolone, inhaled nitric oxide (iNO), and extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO).

Finally, it is worth discussing why mortality is decreasing in PARDS despite an absence of positive trials. Indirect evidence suggests adoption of management extrapolated from adult ARDS, such as lower tidal volumes [40] and higher positive end-expiratory pressures [41], may be associated with lower mortality. Additionally, as many subjects with PARDS die of MSOF, rather than hypoxemia, it is possible that other temporal changes unrelated to ventilator management have impacted survival, such as protocolized sepsis care and timely antibiotics [42–44]. However, it is also important to note that definitions of ARDS (and PARDS) have evolved over time. The AECC definition [2] allowed for an entity of acute lung injury (Pao₂/Fio₂ \leq 300), in addition to ARDS

 $(Pao_2/Fio_2 \le 200)$, thereby introducing a category of subjects with less severe lung injury. The 2012 revised Berlin definition [3] recoded this category as "mild ARDS," (200 < Pao₂/ $F_{IO_2} \leq 300$), and introduced the requirement for minimal invasive or noninvasive end-expiratory pressure $\geq 5 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$. The 2015 PALICC definition of PARDS [4] further liberalized the definition by allowing inclusion of subjects with unilateral infiltrates on chest radiograph, in addition to bilateral. Effectively, the operational definitions of ARDS (and now including PARDS) after 1990 have allowed inclusion of less severe subjects, which may be contributing to the lower mortality rates. Thus, it is entirely possible that the mortality rate for "real" PARDS has not fallen nearly as dramatically as the literature would suggest.

Duration of Mechanical Ventilation

Duration of ventilation is a commonly described outcome in PARDS studies, especially when this outcome is limited to survivors. This outcome has face validity, as more severe PARDS can reasonably be expected to require a longer duration of mechanical ventilation. The 2012 Berlin definition [3] demonstrated an increase in duration of mechanical ventilation in survivors across increasing severity classes of ARDS, which was confirmed in LUNG SAFE (Large Observational Study to Understand the Global Impact of Severe Acute Respiratory Failure) [45]. This observation has been corroborated in PARDS when using oxygenation between 6 and 24 hours, rather than at PARDS onset [46, 47].

To be valid as an endpoint, "duration of mechanical ventilation" needs to be limited to survivors, given the risk of contamination of this outcome with nonsurvivors with a short-duration of ventilation. Furthermore, given the increased utilization of noninvasive ventilation both prior to [48–50] and after endotracheal intubation, duration of mechanical ventilation requires clear definition regarding whether noninvasive support is included. Both Berlin (mild) ARDS [3] and

PALICC PARDS [4] definitions make allowances for noninvasive support, suggesting that screening for studies based on these criteria would allow for inclusion of a substantial number of nonintubated patients, some of whom will subsequently be intubated. This potential for increased enrollment needs consistent and well-delineated reporting of what is meant by "duration of mechanical ventilation."

Therefore, while the endpoint "duration of ventilation in survivors" has face validity and reflects PARDS severity, it is unclear exactly how "patient-centric" this outcome is. Specifically, it is unclear whether a given child would be better served with 10 days of invasive mechanical ventilation and extubated to high-flow cannula, or whether 8 days of invasive ventilation followed by 4 days of noninvasive bilevel positive airway pressure (BiPAP) with full-facemask interface. Indeed, the answer likely varies between patients for a multitude of variables, including sedation requirements, strength, airway status, and indication for intubation.

Finally, duration of ventilation in survivors is complicated by the prevalence of subglottic stenosis, poor secretion tolerance, or severe upper airway obstruction from poor airway tone as an indication for prolonged intubation. Such patients may wean appropriately to minimal invasive support given their underlying PARDS severity, but the actual act of removing the endotracheal tube may be delayed, or ultimately attempted and unsuccessful, for reasons related primarily to their airway. Given the substantial number of comorbidities described in PARDS [46], reasons for prolonged intubation unrelated to the actual PARDS risk factor have the potential to confound the utility of duration of ventilation as an endpoint. An alternative has been proposed to only count the duration of time until successful completion of an extubation readiness test, irrespective of whether or not the patient is actually extubated [51]. However, this has not been validated nor described in an actual practice or trial, and does not address the prior criticism of not being patient-centered, as the child remains intubated.

Ventilator-Free Days

One of the most commonly adopted composite endpoint in PARDS trials is ventilator-free days (VFDs), typically at 28 days. VFDs at 28 days are derived by subtracting ventilator duration in survivors from 28, and scoring nonsurvivors and those requiring ≥ 28 ventilator days as 0 [52]. It has also been defined as "days alive and free of mechanical ventilation" [53], which creates confusion for cases where the patient is extubated on day 10, but dies on day 20 (10 days alive and free of mechanical ventilation is VFD = 10; nonsurvival at day 28 suggests VFD = 0). This endpoint combines mortality and duration of ventilation by penalizing nonsurvivors, unlike duration of ventilation. Similar to duration of ventilation in survivors, VFDs at 28 days have demonstrated correlation across severity of Berlin ARDS [3] and PALICC PARDS [46, 47] categories, with worse oxygenation categories associated with fewer VFDs. This composite endpoint demosntrates efficiency, as an outcome of an intervention which both reduces mortality and duration of ventilation can be detected with a smaller sample size [53].

The same caveats regarding clarity of noninvasive support are required for VFDs as mentioned for duration of ventilation in survivors [52]. However, VFDs has a major limitation as a composite endpoint, as the merged individual endpoints (mortality and ventilator duration) are not equivalent and interchangeable. A child requiring 30 days of mechanical ventilation, but surviving, cannot be considered identical to a child who dies after 7 days of ventilation, although both would be recorded as VFD = 0. Composite endpoints are best utilized when the separate endpoints are of equivalent importance for the patient, such as stroke or myocardial infarction in hypertensive adults. When initially described for adult ARDS, VFDs were demonstrated to be useful only when the more pejorative outcome of mortality was improved alongside shorter duration of ventilation [53]. Given the >30% mortality in adult ARDS [45], this is a reasonable expectation: interventions, which shorten ventilation *should* improve mortality, assuming

mechanical ventilation and ARDS are in the causal pathway for nonsurvival. However, even in adults, this assumption can be problematic. The ARDSNet corticosteroid trial [54] failed to demonstrate superiority of methylprednisolone for persistent ARDS for the primary outcome of mortality at 60 days (29.2% mortality in methylprednisolone, 28.6% in placebo, p = 1). However, methylprednisolone was associated with 4.4 additional VFDs and 2.7 additional ICU-free days at 28 days. Significantly more patients in the methylprednisolone arm required re-initiation of ventilation (28% vs. 9%, p = 0.006). These discrepant results make interpretation of the trial difficult: mortality is reported at 60 days, but VFDs at 28 days. Mortality is nominally higher in the methylprednisolone group, but VFDs are also more favorable for methylprednisolone. Thus, in this case, the reporting of VFDs offers no advantages or power relative to reporting on mortality alone: when an intervention has opposite effects on duration of ventilation and mortality, VFDs merely confuse the interpretation.

In pediatrics, the use of VFDs is potentially suspect for these same reasons, as PARDS mortality is much lower, and persistent hypoxemia is unlikely to be the cause of mortality [35]. Thus, the effect on mortality is less certain to be in the same direction as duration of ventilation. For instance, a trial of ECMO for severe refractory PARDS may result in nominally improved mortality rates but would likely result in prolonged duration of ventilation, thereby complicating the interpretation and utility of VFDs. Finally, several interventions sorely in need of testing in PARDS, including fluid management, sedation protocols, weaning, and extubation readiness, all clearly impact length of ventilation much more so than they will impact mortality, hampering the utility of VFDs as an outcome unless these parameters are protocolized in the context of the trial.

Analysis of VFDs is also not straightforward. VFDs are typically analyzed by comparing means or medians, using t-tests or rank-sum tests, respectively. The skew, excess of zeroes, and ordinal nature of VFDs complicate the use of parametric tests, like t-tests, whereas the nonparametric equivalents, like the rank-sum tests, do not readily allow for covariate adjustment or efficient description of effect size. Alternative approaches, such as competing risk regression, in which successful extubation is the primary outcome, and death is treated as a competing event, may overcome some of the limitations of traditional tests [55]. Analyzing VFDs in a competing risk framework treats extubation as a time-to-event analysis, censoring after day 28, with nonsurvivors set to be "never extubated" sometime after day 28. This is parallel to setting nonsurvivors to VFD = 0. This framework is less affected by skew or zero-inflation, readily incorporates additional covariates, and clearly imparts information regarding effect size.

Need for Extracorporeal Support as an Outcome

Another composite outcome for PARDS investigations has been the combination of need for ECMO or death [19, 29]. This attempts to address the limitations of VFD and the low mortality (and thus difficult to adequately power) of PARDS. The underlying assumption is that lung injury severe enough to require ECMO is essentially refractory to conventional mechanical ventilation, and thus, need for ECMO would be a death in any center unable to provide ECMO. Therefore, "ECMO" is close enough to "death" to justify combination as a composite endpoint.

The European Society for Pediatric and Neonatal Intensive Care used this definition to test the utility of the Berlin criteria in children [19], and demonstrated that the inclusion of a "severe" ARDS category improved validity with an increased risk of ECMO/death in children with Berlin-defined severe ARDS. It should be noted, however, that the incidence of ECMO/ death (18.6%) was only marginally increased over the incidence of mortality (17.2%), and that comparable analyses for mortality yielded identical conclusions.

A recently published RCT [29] for iNO (total n = 53) reported both mortality (28% placebo, 8% iNO, $\chi^2 p = 0.07$) and ECMO/death

(48% placebo, 8% iNO, p < 0.01). The trial was powered for a difference in VFD at 28 days, for which it required a sample size of 169 children, and was stopped early for slow enrollment. Of note, the difference in the reported VFD in this trial was also significant. While the primary outcome of more VFD was achieved despite the small sample size, the reporting of ECMO/death in this study points to a potential mechanism whereby iNO improved VFD. Specifically, iNO appeared to decrease the rate of ECMO utilization, suggesting an improvement in hypoxemia, thereby reducing total ventilator days, and potentially impacting mortality. This is significant, as it implies a connection between improvement in hypoxemia and better outcomes in PARDS, a connection that is not consistently observed in adult ARDS trials [56]. The recently completed ECMO to rescue Lung Injury in severe ARDS (EOLIA) trial in very severe, refractory adult ARDS was stopped early for futility for a low probability of achieving its primary endpoint, mortality at 60 days, despite a nominal improvement in mortality with ECMO (relative risk with ECMO 0.76, 95% confidence interval [CI] 0.55 to 1.04, p = 0.09). However, 28% of subjects assigned to mechanical ventilation crossed over to ECMO, and when the trial was reanalyzed using "treatment failure" as the outcome, the result was highly significant in favor of ECMO (relative risk 0.62, 95% CI 0.47 to 0.82, p < 0.001). The authors defined treatment failure as death for the ECMO arm, and as death/ECMO for the ventilation arm, providing face validity for this outcome in future trials.

For certain trials of salvage therapy, such as methylprednisolone, iNO, prone positioning, and HFOV, the use of ECMO/death as a primary outcome may be rational. However, as in the iNO trial example above, there is little information added by this specific reporting that was not also captured by the more conventional short-term outcome of VFD at 28 days. Additionally, as ECMO is not an outcome per se, but simply an additional mode of supportive care, with subjective thresholds for its utilization among different centers and practitioners, the composite outcome of ECMO/death is difficult to standardize. Finally, the component variables of ECMO/death are not of equal importance to the patient, thus calling into question its validity as a patientcentered, clinically meaningful composite outcome, similar to the criticism of VFDs.

Technology Dependence and New Morbidity as an Outcome

Development of new morbidity, quantified using scoring systems such as the Functional Status Scale (FSS), which penalize additional technology dependence, has been proposed as outcome for trials in critically ill children [57]. FSS scores subjects from 1 (normal function) to 5 (severe dysfunction) points across six domains (mental status, sensory function, communication, motor function, feeding, respiratory). New morbidity, operationalized as an increase in FSS from baseline of 3 or more points from baseline, was demonstrated to occur nearly 1.5- to 2-fold more frequently than mortality.

In a single-center study of 316 subjects with PARDS [58], new morbidity (Δ FSS \geq 3 from baseline) occurred in 20% of subjects, whereas hospital mortality occurred in 13%. Thus, use of death *and* new morbidity as a composite outcome would have nearly tripled the event rate for a trial, from 13% to 33%, demonstrating utility of new morbidity as a viable outcome for PARDS. In this PARDS cohort, worsening in the FSS domains of motor function, feeding, and respiratory was associated with discharge to a location other than home.

A criticism of new morbidity is that it is only partly related to the acute PARDS event, but is also underlying substantially impacted by comorbidities. Of the 274 survivors in this study, 56 (18% of the entire cohort; 20% of survivors) had a worsening respiratory FSS, of whom 19 (6% of the entire cohort; 7% of survivors) underwent new tracheostomy placement. Worsening respiratory FSS, which in practice means increased use of supplemental oxygen or varying degrees of noninvasive and invasive respiratory support, may be more directly related to PARDS, and could potentially be combined with death as part of a composite. The criticism of all composite outcomes that the components are of unequal importance, however, still persists, as tracheostomy is typically not considered equivalent to death.

Postdischarge Outcomes

A single study has examined long-term survival of PARDS subjects after hospital survival, and showed that over 1 year and 3 years, an additional 5.5% and 8% of subjects had died [58]. Thus, outcomes such as 90-day, 6-month, or 12-month mortality, commonly used in adult ARDS trials, are unlikely to represent significant differences compared short-term mortality to in PARDS. Additionally, longer-term mortality in PARDS was associated with underlying comorbid conditions, and was not an apparent a sequela of the PARDS event. Therefore, alternative postdischarge outcomes are needed (Table 17.1). Recent attention has focused on the development of new morbidities, defined as above, as a relevant long-term, postdischarge outcome [57, 59]. However, this has not yet been validated for PARDS.

Few studies have investigated the physical or neurocognitive quality of life in survivors of PARDS [60-65]. The existing studies are of extremely limited sample size (all $n \leq 24$) and outdated, with ventilator management not reflective of current PICU practices [66, 67]. In 1985, Fanconi et al. [60] published on pulmonary function testing (PFT) of 9 survivors of PARDS ventilated between 1978 and 1982 (5 of whom experienced peak pressures >40 cm H_2O) at a mean 2.3 years follow-up. Seven of the 9 were considered "hypoxemic," with $PaO_2 < 80 \text{ mmHg}$ on room air, and 8 of 9 had ventilation inequalities on multibreath nitrogen washout. Increased peak pressures and increased exposure to $FiO_2 > 0.5$ during PARDS correlated with increased ventilation inequalities, suggesting a potential association between ventilator management and long-term pulmonary outcome. In a separate study published in 1996, 11 PARDS survivors ventilated between 1986 and 1993 (mean Pao₂/Fio₂ 160; 9 of 11 with peak pressures

Table 17.1 Potential out	comes for PARDS studies		
Outcome	Timeframe	Advantages	Disadvantages
Mortality	Short term: 28 or 60 day PICU Hospital	Easy to obtain Fixed time-point Related to acute process Patient-centered	Impractical given low baseline mortality
	Medium and long term: 90 day 1 year	Potentially captures longer period of risk for unfavorable outcomes	Low postdischarge mortality Harder to obtain follow-up More related to underlying comorbidities
Ventilator-free days	28 days	Easy to obtain Increases power to detect clinically meaningful improvements related to shortened ventilation and survival	Needs noninvasive support explicitly defined Imbalance in components of the composite outcome Only increases power if intervention benefits both mortality and ventilator days Specific analytic techniques
Ventilator days	28 days PICU LOS	Easy to obtain Related to pulmonary nature of PARDS	Needs noninvasive support explicitly defined Unclear if patient-centered Ignores mortality
ECMO/death	Short term	Increases power to detect efficacy of pre-ECMO "salvage therapies"	Subjective use of ECMO Imbalance in components of the composite outcome Unclear if patient-centered
Neurocognitive and functional (POPC/PCPC)	Medium and long term: 90 day 1 year Pre-return to school	Rapid (POCP/PCPC) Patient-centered Potentially completed over telephone Potentially more practical, as it is a prevalent outcome	More thorough cognitive function requires longer testing Changes with developmental age and with comorbidities
Pulmonary outcomes	Medium and long term: 90 day 1 year Pre-return to school	Patient-centered Related to pulmonary nature of PARDS	Requires infrastructure (expertise and equipment) for in-person follow-up
Need for tracheostomy	Short, medium, and long term: Hospital discharge 1 year Prereturn to school	Easy to obtain Patient-centered More directly related to PARDS diagnosis High probability of return to clinic for follow-up	Low event rate Collaboration with specialties required
New morbidity	Short, medium, and long term: Hospital discharge 1 year Prereturn to school	Easy to obtain More frequent than mortality Patient-centered Partly related to pulmonary nature of PARDS	Definitions of morbidity require long-term validation Potentially more related to underlying comorbidities than to PARDS
Psychiatric	Long term	Patient-centered Potentially completed over telephone	Requires infrastructure (expertise) for in-person follow-up
Health care utilization	Medium and long term: 90-day and 1-year Rehospitalization	Patient-centered Does not require inpatient follow-up Related to pulmonary nature of PARDS Addresses cost to patient/family	Difficult to obtain Sensitive to local practices Potentially more related to underlying comorbidities than to PARDS
ECMO extracorporeal me pediatric overall performa	mbrane oxygenation, LOS length nce category, PICU pediatric inte	of stay, <i>PARDS</i> pediatric acute respiratory distress sy nsive care unit	ndrome, PCPC pediatric cerebral performance category, POPC

218

 $>40 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$ with PFT performed at a mean 23 months follow-up demonstrated obstructive physiology in 3 children and mixed obstruction and restrictive physiology in an additional 4 children [62]. In an investigation of PARDS survivors ventilated between 1986 and 1998 (all experienced pressure-controlled ventilation, with all peak pressures <35 cmH₂O), investigators were able to assess PFT in 7 patients, finding one with an abnormal diffusion capacity, and a second with exercise-induced hypoxemia [64]. The most recent investigation of PARDS studied 24 survivors who met AECC ARDS criteria between 2000 and 2005 and who agreed to follow-up [65]. At a mean follow-up of 11 months, in 17 subjects able to complete PFT, 24% demonstrated obstructive disease, and 12% had abnormal diffusion capacity, with an association between worse hypoxemia and subsequent abnormal PFT reported.

Based on these small case series, the PALICC group recommended that survivors of PARDS undergo screening for PFT abnormalities within 1 year of discharge [68]. The small sample size of these existing studies, antiquated ventilator management, and variable follow-up time precludes any real assessment of the prevalence of pulmonary dysfunction in PARDS survivors. Largerscale, multicenter follow-up is sorely needed, potentially exploiting the infrastructure of existing pediatric critical care research networks and in collaboration with pediatric pulmonologists and rehabilitation providers.

Studies within this framework are becoming more common in pediatric critical care. The outof-hospital arm of THAPCA (Therapeutic Hypothermia after Pediatric Cardia Arrest) trial [69] was powered for a primary outcome of a dichotomized (good versus bad) version of the Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scale, second edition (VABS-II). Ebrahinm et al. [70] reported on the one-month post-PICU admission outcome of 65 urgently admitted survivors using VABS-II, pediatric cerebral performance category (PCPC), and overall Pediatric Quality of Life Inventory, fourth edition. They demonstrated an overall poor quality of life for these patients 1 month

after PICU admission. A recent review identified potentially useful health-related quality-of-life (HRQL) metrics for pediatric critical care [71]. This review identified substantial morbidity for PICU survivors (not necessarily defined by FSS), some of which were associated with treatments received during their PICU stay, suggesting modifiable risk factors. Additionally, significant psychiatric morbidity may be occurring in PICU survivors [72], including posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD), depression, and behavioral disorders, with prevalence of posttraumatic stress symptoms potentially as high as 62% [73]. Finally, the recently completed multicenter Life after Pediatric Sepsis Evaluation (LAPSE) study is a prospective observational study collecting information on quality of life, family dynamics and stress, and healthcare utilization in survivors of pediatric severe sepsis.

Adult ARDS Investigations of Alternative Outcomes

Seminal work in adult ARDS long-term outcome [7, 8] has paved the way for potentially comparable studies in PARDS. In 2002, adult survivors of moderate and severe ARDS were followed at 3, 6, and 12 months, with a primary outcome of 6-minute walk distance [7]. The authors found that survivors of ARDS (median age 45 years) had persistent physical limitations at all timepoints tested, primarily due to muscle wasting and weakness. At 12 months, only 49% of patients had returned to work. In multivariable regression, use of corticosteroids and duration of mechanical ventilation both negatively affected 6-minute walk distance, suggesting a possible relationship between modifiable risk factors and medium-term functional outcome. In the subsequent 5-year follow-up study, the median 6-minute walk distance remained below predicted values [8]. However, pulmonary function had returned to near-normal, and persistent exercise limitations were attributed to continuing weakness and neuropsychological impairments. Healthcare costs continued to be substantial for

survivors up to 5 years after discharge, especially in those with pre-existing comorbidities.

For PARDS investigators, this experience is instructive. The major strengths of these studies are the well-characterized, multicenter cohort, the longitudinal study design, the high rates of follow-up, and the in-person data collection. The granularity of the data allowed significant associations to be made regarding ICU exposures (e.g., corticosteroids) and subsequent mediumand long-term outcomes. While these observations remain hypothesis-generating, these are still essential initial steps toward determining how to design future prospective trials with clinically meaningful, patient-centered outcomes.

An earlier study employing an alternative design is also worth considering [74]. A prospective case-control interview/questionnaire study was performed of adult ARDS survivors matched with non-ARDS survivors with similar severity of illness at a median of 23 months after discharge. ARDS survivors demonstrated worse HRQL in nearly all domains tested, including respiratory-specific domains. The most profound reductions in ARDS survivors were in the domains assessing either physical limitations or on the impact of pulmonary symptoms on activities of daily living. This was the first study to assess the HRQL in ARDS survivors matched to similarly ill non-ARDS patients, thus minimizing the possibility that observations were simply reflections of severity of illness; rather, this study design increased the plausibly that these associations were either actually caused by having ARDS specifically, or by the treatments used for it.

The significance of long-term, patientcentered outcomes is elegantly made when considering neuropsychological function in adult ARDS survivors of the Fluid and Catheter Treatment Trial (FACTT). The initial trial used a 2×2 factorial design to test (separately) the utility of pulmonary artery catheters versus central venous catheters, and the effects of a conservative versus a liberal fluid management strategy on hemodynamically stable ARDS patients [75, 76]. The trial failed to demonstrate superiority of either fluid strategy in its primary outcome of 60-day mortality (25.5% mortality in fluid conservative, 28.4% in fluid liberal, p = 0.30). However, the conservative arm resulted in 2.5 more VFDs (p < 0.001) and 2.2 additional ICUfree days (p < 0.001) [75] without additional increase in nonpulmonary organ failures, leading the authors to conclude that conservative fluid management was superior in hemodynamically stable ARDS patients.

The follow-up ARDS Cognitive Outcome Study (ACOS) conducted telephone interviews of FACTT survivors at 2 and 12 months postdischarge [9]. Similar to prior investigations [7, 74], the investigators found that most survivors (55-60%, depending on metric used) experienced long-term cognitive impairment. Interestingly, lower PaO_2 (p = 0.015) and allocation to the conservative fluid arm (p = 0.005) were independently associated with long-term cognitive impairment. The PaO₂ during ARDS reported in ACOS survivors with cognitive impairment was median 71 (interquartile range 67-80), well within the ARDSNet recommended PaO₂ ranges of 55–80, suggesting that existing, arbitrary guidelines may be too permissive, and that this level of mild hypoxemia may be associated with long-term neurologic sequelae. Additionally, the conclusions of the FACTT trial that conservative fluid management resulted in 2.5 additional VFD without additional organ failures are now called into question, as 12-month neurologic function clearly suggests potential subclinical neurologic dysfunction, leading to long-term functional impairment. To date, parallel studies have not been performed in PARDS, and the efficacy of our interventions on long-term function in growing and developing children remains a mystery.

Conclusion

Mortality in PARDS is decreasing, and while it remains clinically relevant and patient-centered, it is impractical for most purposes, and its use should likely be limited to trials aimed at enrolling predetermined higher-risk groups. VFDs are likely to remain the most common primary endpoint for clinical trials in the foreseeable future, but advocates should be aware of its limitations, and should be mindful that the power of this outcome rests on whether the tested intervention improves *both* mortality and duration of ventilation in survivors. Finally, given the prevalence of long-term neuropsychiatric morbidity and functional impairment in adult ARDS survivors, it is imperative that these parameters are defined for children. After a better understanding of the burden of surviving PARDS on patients and families is obtained, studies can be designed to demonstrate a return to premorbid functioning, which is fundamentally most important to the child and family.

References

- Ashbaugh DG, Bigelow DB, Petty TL, Levine BE. Acute respiratory distress in adults. Lancet. 1967;2(7511):319–23.
- Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, Carlet J, Falke K, Hudson L, et al. The American-European Consensus Conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1994;149(3 Pt 1):818–24.
- Force ADT, Ranieri VM, Rubenfeld GD, Thompson BT, Ferguson ND, Caldwell E, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome: the Berlin definition. JAMA. 2012;307(23):2526–33.
- Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: consensus recommendations from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5):428–39.
- Zimmerman JJ, Akhtar SR, Caldwell E, Rubenfeld GD. Incidence and outcomes of pediatric acute lung injury. Pediatrics. 2009;124(1):87–95.
- Yehya N, Servaes S, Thomas NJ. Characterizing degree of lung injury in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2015;43(5):937–46.
- Herridge MS, Cheung AM, Tansey CM, Matte-Martyn A, Diaz-Granados N, Al-Saidi F, et al. One-year outcomes in survivors of the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(8):683–93.
- Herridge MS, Tansey CM, Matte A, Tomlinson G, Diaz-Granados N, Cooper A, et al. Functional disability 5 years after acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(14):1293–304.
- Mikkelsen ME, Christie JD, Lanken PN, Biester RC, Thompson BT, Bellamy SL, et al. The adult respiratory distress syndrome cognitive outcomes study: long-term neuropsychological function in survivors of acute lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2012;185(12):1307–15.

- DeBruin W, Notterman DA, Magid M, Godwin T, Johnston S. Acute hypoxemic respiratory failure in infants and children: clinical and pathologic characteristics. Crit Care Med. 1992;20(9):1223–34.
- 11. Costil J, Cloup M, Leclerc F, Devictor D, Beaufils F, Simeoni U, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) in children: multicenter collaborative study of the French Group of Pediatric Intensive Care. Pediatr Pulmonol Suppl. 1995;11:106–7.
- Trachsel D, McCrindle BW, Nakagawa S, Bohn D. Oxygenation index predicts outcome in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005;172(2):206–11.
- Flori HR, Glidden DV, Rutherford GW, Matthay MA. Pediatric acute lung injury: prospective evaluation of risk factors associated with mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005;171(9):995–1001.
- 14. Erickson S, Schibler A, Numa A, Nuthall G, Yung M, Pascoe E, et al. Acute lung injury in pediatric intensive care in Australia and New Zealand: a prospective, multicenter, observational study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(4):317–23.
- 15. Hu X, Qian S, Xu F, Huang B, Zhou D, Wang Y, et al. Incidence, management and mortality of acute hypoxemic respiratory failure and acute respiratory distress syndrome from a prospective study of Chinese paediatric intensive care network. Acta Paediatr. 2010;99(5):715–21.
- Khemani RG, Conti D, Alonzo TA, Bart RD 3rd, Newth CJ. Effect of tidal volume in children with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1428–37.
- Valentine SL, Sapru A, Higgerson RA, Spinella PC, Flori HR, Graham DA, et al. Fluid balance in critically ill children with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med. 2012;40(10):2883–9.
- Lopez-Fernandez Y, Azagra AM, de la Oliva P, Modesto V, Sanchez JI, Parrilla J, et al. Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Epidemiology and Natural History study: incidence and outcome of the acute respiratory distress syndrome in children. Crit Care Med. 2012;40(12):3238–45.
- 19. De Luca D, Piastra M, Chidini G, Tissieres P, Calderini E, Essouri S, et al. The use of the Berlin definition for acute respiratory distress syndrome during infancy and early childhood: multicenter evaluation and expert consensus. Intensive Care Med. 2013;39(12):2083–91.
- 20. Khemani RG, Rubin S, Belani S, Leung D, Erickson S, Smith LS, et al. Pulse oximetry vs. PaO2 metrics in mechanically ventilated children: Berlin definition of ARDS and mortality risk. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41(1):94–102.
- 21. Zinter MS, Spicer A, Orwoll BO, Alkhouli M, Dvorak CC, Calfee CS, et al. Plasma angiopoietin-2 outperforms other markers of endothelial injury in prognosticating pediatric ARDS mortality. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2015:ajplung 00336 2015.
- 22. Rowan CM, Gertz SJ, McArthur J, Fitzgerald JC, Nitu ME, Loomis A, et al. Invasive mechanical ventilation

and mortality in pediatric hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a multicenter study. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2016;17(4):294–302.

- Arnold JH, Anas NG, Luckett P, Cheifetz IM, Reyes G, Newth CJ, et al. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation in pediatric respiratory failure: a multicenter experience. Crit Care Med. 2000;28(12):3913–9.
- Rettig JS, Smallwood CD, Walsh BK, Rimensberger PC, Bachman TE, Bollen CW, et al. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation in pediatric acute lung injury: a multicenter international experience. Crit Care Med. 2015;43(12):2660–7.
- Arnold JH, Hanson JH, Toro-Figuero LO, Gutierrez J, Berens RJ, Anglin DL. Prospective, randomized comparison of high-frequency oscillatory ventilation and conventional mechanical ventilation in pediatric respiratory failure. Crit Care Med. 1994;22(10):1530–9.
- Randolph AG, Wypij D, Venkataraman ST, Hanson JH, Gedeit RG, Meert KL, et al. Effect of mechanical ventilator weaning protocols on respiratory outcomes in infants and children: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2002;288(20):2561–8.
- Willson DF, Thomas NJ, Markovitz BP, Bauman LA, DiCarlo JV, Pon S, et al. Effect of exogenous surfactant (calfactant) in pediatric acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;293(4):470–6.
- Curley MA, Hibberd PL, Fineman LD, Wypij D, Shih MC, Thompson JE, et al. Effect of prone positioning on clinical outcomes in children with acute lung injury: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;294(2):229–37.
- Bronicki RA, Fortenberry J, Schreiber M, Checchia PA, Anas NG. Multicenter randomized controlled trial of inhaled nitric oxide for pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. J Pediatr. 2015;166(2):365–9 e1.
- 30. Thomas NJ, Guardia CG, Moya FR, Cheifetz IM, Markovitz B, Cruces P, et al. A pilot, randomized, controlled clinical trial of lucinactant, a peptidecontaining synthetic surfactant, in infants with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2012;13(6):646–53.
- Willson DF, Thomas NJ, Tamburro R, Truemper E, Truwit J, Conaway M, et al. Pediatric calfactant in acute respiratory distress syndrome trial. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(7):657–65.
- 32. Curley MA, Wypij D, Watson RS, Grant MJ, Asaro LA, Cheifetz IM, et al. Protocolized sedation vs usual care in pediatric patients mechanically ventilated for acute respiratory failure: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2015;313(4):379–89.
- 33. Drago BB, Kimura D, Rovnaghi CR, Schwingshackl A, Rayburn M, Meduri GU, et al. Double-blind, placebo-controlled pilot randomized trial of methylprednisolone infusion in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(3):e74–81.
- Yehya N, Keim G, Thomas NJ. Subtypes of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome have different predictors of mortality. Intensive Care Med. 2018;44(8):1230–9.

- Dowell JC, Parvathaneni K, Thomas NJ, Khemani RG, Yehya N. Epidemiology of cause of death in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(11):1811–9.
- 36. Wang M, Li W, Yehya N, Keim G, Thomas NJ. Use of time-varying coefficients in a cox regression model when the proportional hazard assumption is violated. Intensive Care Med. 2018;44(11):2017–9.
- 37. Thomas NJ, Spear D, Wasserman E, Pon S, Markovitz B, Singh AR, et al. CALIPSO: a randomized controlled trial of calfactant for acute lung injury in pediatric stem cell and oncology patients. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2018;24(12):2479–86.
- Papazian L, Forel JM, Gacouin A, Penot-Ragon C, Perrin G, Loundou A, et al. Neuromuscular blockers in early acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(12):1107–16.
- Guerin C, Reignier J, Richard JC, Beuret P, Gacouin A, Boulain T, et al. Prone positioning in severe acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(23):2159–68.
- 40. Albuali WH, Singh RN, Fraser DD, Seabrook JA, Kavanagh BP, Parshuram CS, et al. Have changes in ventilation practice improved outcome in children with acute lung injury? Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2007;8(4):324–30.
- 41. Khemani RG, Parvathaneni K, Yehya N, Bhalla AK, Thomas NJ, Newth CJL. Positive end-expiratory pressure lower than the ARDS Network protocol is associated with higher pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2018;198(1):77–89.
- 42. Kumar A, Roberts D, Wood KE, Light B, Parrillo JE, Sharma S, et al. Duration of hypotension before initiation of effective antimicrobial therapy is the critical determinant of survival in human septic shock. Crit Care Med. 2006;34(6):1589–96.
- Seymour CW, Gesten F, Prescott HC, Friedrich ME, Iwashyna TJ, Phillips GS, et al. Time to treatment and mortality during mandated emergency care for sepsis. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(23):2235–44.
- 44. Evans IVR, Phillips GS, Alpern ER, Angus DC, Friedrich ME, Kissoon N, et al. Association between the New York sepsis care mandate and in-hospital mortality for pediatric sepsis. JAMA. 2018;320(4):358–67.
- 45. Bellani G, Laffey JG, Pham T, Fan E, Brochard L, Esteban A, et al. Epidemiology, patterns of care, and mortality for patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome in intensive care units in 50 countries. JAMA. 2016;315(8):788–800.
- 46. Khemani RG, Smith L, Lopez-Fernandez YM, Kwok J, Morzov R, Klein MJ, et al. Paediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome incidence and epidemiology (PARDIE): an international, observational study. Lancet Respir Med. 2019;7(2):115–28.
- Yehya N, Thomas NJ, Khemani RG. Risk stratification using oxygenation in the first 24 hours of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(4):619–24.

- 48. Azevedo LC, Park M, Salluh JI, Rea-Neto A, Souza-Dantas VC, Varaschin P, et al. Clinical outcomes of patients requiring ventilatory support in Brazilian intensive care units: a multicenter, prospective, cohort study. Crit Care. 2013;17(2):R63.
- 49. Azoulay E, Lemiale V, Mokart D, Pene F, Kouatchet A, Perez P, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome in patients with malignancies. Intensive Care Med. 2014;40(8):1106–14.
- 50. Piastra M, De Luca D, Pietrini D, Pulitano S, D'Arrigo S, Mancino A, et al. Noninvasive pressuresupport ventilation in immunocompromised children with ARDS: a feasibility study. Intensive Care Med. 2009;35(8):1420–7.
- Khemani RG, Newth CJ. The design of future pediatric mechanical ventilation trials for acute lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2010;182(12):1465–74.
- Contentin L, Ehrmann S, Giraudeau B. Heterogeneity in the definition of mechanical ventilation duration and ventilator-free days. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2014;189(8):998–1002.
- 53. Schoenfeld DA, Bernard GR, Network A. Statistical evaluation of ventilator-free days as an efficacy measure in clinical trials of treatments for acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med. 2002;30(8):1772–7.
- 54. Steinberg KP, Hudson LD, Goodman RB, Hough CL, Lanken PN, Hyzy R, et al. Efficacy and safety of corticosteroids for persistent acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(16):1671–84.
- Bodet-Contentin L, Frasca D, Tavernier E, Feuillet F, Foucher Y, Giraudeau B. Ventilator-free day outcomes can be misleading. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(3):425–9.
- 56. Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome N, Brower RG, Matthay MA, Morris A, Schoenfeld D, Thompson BT, et al. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(18):1301–8.
- 57. Pollack MM, Holubkov R, Funai T, Berger JT, Clark AE, Meert K, et al. Simultaneous prediction of new morbidity, mortality, and survival without new morbidity from pediatric intensive care: a new paradigm for outcomes assessment. Crit Care Med. 2015;43(8):1699–709.
- Keim G, Watson RS, Thomas NJ, Yehya N. New morbidity and discharge disposition of pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome survivors. Crit Care Med. 2018;46(11):1731–8.
- 59. Holubkov R, Clark AE, Moler FW, Slomine BS, Christensen JR, Silverstein FS, et al. Efficacy outcome selection in the therapeutic hypothermia after pediatric cardiac arrest trials. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(1):1–10.
- Fanconi S, Kraemer R, Weber J, Tschaeppeler H, Pfenninger J. Long-term sequelae in children surviving adult respiratory distress syndrome. J Pediatr. 1985;106(2):218–22.

- Effmann EL, Merten DF, Kirks DR, Pratt PC, Spock A. Adult respiratory distress syndrome in children. Radiology. 1985;157(1):69–74.
- Weiss I, Ushay HM, DeBruin W, O'Loughlin J, Rosner I, Notterman D. Respiratory and cardiac function in children after acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. Crit Care Med. 1996;24(1):148–54.
- Golder ND, Lane R, Tasker RC. Timing of recovery of lung function after severe hypoxemic respiratory failure in children. Intensive Care Med. 1998;24(5):530–3.
- 64. Ben-Abraham R, Weinbroum AA, Roizin H, Efrati O, Augarten A, Harel R, et al. Long-term assessment of pulmonary function tests in pediatric survivors of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Med Sci Monit. 2002;8(3):CR153–7.
- 65. Ward SL, Turpin A, Spicer AC, Treadwell MJ, Church GD, Flori HR. Long-term pulmonary function and quality of life in children after acute respiratory distress syndrome: a feasibility investigation. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2017;18(1):e48–55.
- 66. Santschi M, Jouvet P, Leclerc F, Gauvin F, Newth CJ, Carroll CL, et al. Acute lung injury in children: therapeutic practice and feasibility of international clinical trials. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2010;11(6):681–9.
- 67. Santschi M, Randolph AG, Rimensberger PC, Jouvet P, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Mechanical Ventilation I, Pediatric Acute Lung I, et al. Mechanical ventilation strategies in children with acute lung injury: a survey on stated practice pattern*. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(7):e332–7.
- Quasney MW, Lopez-Fernandez YM, Santschi M, Watson RS, Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference G. The outcomes of children with pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome: proceedings from the Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2015;16(5 Suppl 1):S118–31.
- Moler FW, Silverstein FS, Holubkov R, Slomine BS, Christensen JR, Nadkarni VM, et al. Therapeutic hypothermia after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in children. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(20):1898–908.
- Ebrahim S, Singh S, Hutchison JS, Kulkarni AV, Sananes R, Bowman KW, et al. Adaptive behavior, functional outcomes, and quality of life outcomes of children requiring urgent ICU admission. Pediatr Crit Care Med. 2013;14(1):10–8.
- Aspesberro F, Mangione-Smith R, Zimmerman JJ. Health-related quality of life following pediatric critical illness. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41(7):1235–46.
- Davydow DS, Richardson LP, Zatzick DF, Katon WJ. Psychiatric morbidity in pediatric critical illness survivors: a comprehensive review of the literature. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2010;164(4):377–85.
- Judge D, Nadel S, Vergnaud S, Garralda ME. Psychiatric adjustment following meningococcal disease treated on a PICU. Intensive Care Med. 2002;28(5):648–50.

- 74. Davidson TA, Caldwell ES, Curtis JR, Hudson LD, Steinberg KP. Reduced quality of life in survivors of acute respiratory distress syndrome compared with critically ill control patients. JAMA. 1999;281(4):354–60.
- 75. National Heart L, Blood Institute Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Clinical Trials N, Wiedemann HP, Wheeler AP, Bernard GR, Thompson BT, et al.

Comparison of two fluid-management strategies in acute lung injury. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(24):2564–75.

76. National Heart L, Blood Institute Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Clinical Trials N, Wheeler AP, Bernard GR, Thompson BT, Schoenfeld D, et al. Pulmonary-artery versus central venous catheter to guide treatment of acute lung injury. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(21):2213–24.

Index

A

Activated clotting time (ACT), 203 Acute alveolitis, 20 Acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, 103 Acute kidney injury (AKI), 141, 144-146 Acute lung injury (ALI), 3, 133 Acute quadriplegic myopathy syndrome (AQMS), 133 Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), 1, 7 American-European Consensus Conference Definition, 3 clinical definition of, 19 gastrointestinal tract and microbiome, immune and lung function, 151 historical synonyms, 2 immunonutrition, 151, 152 parameters monitored in management, 52-53 pathophysiological processes, 166, 167 PPV-induced cardiovascular dysfunction, 167 Acute respiratory failure, 2 bronchoscopy with bronchoalveolar lavage, 182, 183 chest imaging, 183 Adult respiratory distress syndrome, 2 anatomy and physiology, 63 Berlin definitions, 4 conceptual model, 3 definition, 3 heterogeneous nature, 3 incidence and recognition, 2 Air-blood barrier permeability, 166 Airway pressure release ventilation (APRV), 74, 76, 81-83 clinical evidence in adults, 83 clinical evidence in children, 82 optimization of, 170 outcome improvement, 83 physiologic benefits, 82 A-lines, 49 Alveolar dead space fraction, 53, 54 Alveolar fluid clearance (AFC), 23 Alveolar macrophages, 24 Alveolar wall liquid (AWL) coating, 23 Analgesic agents, 128 benzodiazepines, 129 fentanyl, 129

meperidine, 129 morphine, 129 opioids, 128, 129 remifentanil, 129 Ancillary pulmonary exogenous surfactant, 122, 123 inflammatory modulation etanercept, 121 glucocorticoids, 121 optimal protocol, 118 placing adults with acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, 117 PROSEVA, 118 pulmonary hygiene, 123, 124 pulmonary vasodilators, 119 inhaled nitric oxide, 119, 120 inhaled prostaglandin therapy, 120 systemic pulmonary vasodilators, 121 stem cell therapy, 124 Angiopoietin 1 (Ang-1), 22 Angiopoietin 2 (Ang-2), 22 Angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE), 22 Anticoagulation, 203 Anxiolysis, 109 Apoptosis, 24, 25, 136 ARDS, see Acute respiratory distress syndrome Artifacts, 49 Aspiration, 20, 38 Auto-PEEP, 95 Avalon Bicaval VV ECMO Catheter, 198

B

Barotrauma, 21 Benzodiazepines, 129 Benzodiazepine-sparing approach, 135 Bilateral radiographic opacities, 3 Bi-level positive airway pressure (BiPAP), 106, 107 Biotrauma, 73 Bispectral index (BIS) monitor, 136 Bivalirudin, 203 Bleeding, 204 B-lines, 49 Bradycardia, 130

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 S. L. Shein, A. T. Rotta (eds.), *Pediatric Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21840-9 Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid, 24, 182, 183 Bronchoscopy, 124, 182, 183 B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP), 91

С

Calfactant, 24 Cannulas, 197 Cardiac dysfunction, 95 Cardiopulmonary bypass, 194 Cardiovascular function, respiration on respiration on left ventricular afterload, 165, 166 respiratory mechanics, 164, 165 right ventricular afterload, 161, 162 right ventricular preload, 159-161 RV performance and ventricular interaction, 162, 164 and tissue oxygenation, 168, 169 Care delivery, modifiable aspects of, 39, 40 Catabasis, 25 Cell-cell interactions, 26 Cell-free hemoglobin (CFH), 175 Central venous oxygen saturation (ScvO₂), 169 Chest computed tomography (CT), 49 diagnosis, 49 management, 49 Chest physiotherapy, 123 Chest radiograph (X-ray), 47, 183 automation of imaging diagnosis, 49 diagnosis, 48 management, 48 Circuit, 198, 199 Cisatracurium, 132 Clinical decision support (CDS) protocols, 96 Coagulation, 25 Continuous arterial gas monitoring, 55 Continuous CO2 monitoring, 55 Continuous distending pressure (CDP), 74, 80 Continuous negative pressure mode (CNEP), 108 Continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP), 81, 93, 106 Corner frequency (Fc), 79, 81 Critical illness, 146 Cyanotic congenital heart disease, 12

D

Da Nang lung, 19 Damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs), 20, 41 Delayed gastric emptying, 150 Delirium, 134, 135 Depolarizing agents, 131 Dexmedetomidine, 109, 128, 130 Diaphragm electrical activity of, 56 ultrasound of, 50 Diastolic ventricular interdependence, 164 Diazepam, 129 Diffuse alveolar damage (DAD), 20 Direct epithelial injuries, 20, 21 Direct lung injury aspiration, 38 primary pulmonary infections, 38 trauma, 38, 39 Direct thrombin inhibitors, 203 Diuresis, 144 Driving pressure, 21, 68 Dual-controlled ventilation (PRVC), 65

E

Early extubation, 105 Electric impedance tomography (EIT), 50, 51 Electrolyte imbalance, 95 Endothelial surface layer (ESL), 22 Endotracheal suctioning, 123 Endotracheal tube, 93 Energy, 148 Enteral nutrition (EN), 141, 149 Epithelial sodium channels (ENaC), 23 Etanercept, 121-122 Etomidate, 130 Excessive respiratory muscle load, 95 Exogenous surfactant, 122, 123 Extracellular matrix (ECM), 26 Extracorporeal carbon dioxide removal (ECCO₂R), 196 Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO), 120, 144, 193 anticoagulation, 203 complications, 203 bleeding and thrombosis, 204 cannula problems, 204 infection, 204 neurological complications, 205 organ dysfunction, 204 contraindications, 199 ECCO2R, 196 history, 194, 195 indications, 199 long term outcomes, 205 lungs management, 202, 203 machine, 196 cannulas, 197 circuit, 198, 199 monitoring, 199 oxygenator, 197 pump, 196, 197 patient populations, 200, 201 respiratory support, 187 VA ECMO, 195 VV ECMO, 195, 196, 201, 202 Extubation, 96-98 Extubation readiness test (ERT), 95

F

Feeding intolerance, 150 Fentanyl, 129 Fibroblast growth factor 10 (FGF-10), 25 Fibrosis, 25, 26 Flow recordings, 56 Fluid balance, 142 Fluid management, 141 AKI, 144–146 conservative and liberal fluid strategies, 142–144 diuresis and mechanical fluid removal, 144 PALICC fluid recommendations, 144 Functional residual capacity (FRC), 53, 102 Functional status scale (FSS), 217

G

Gas exchange, 75, 117 abnormality, 166 Gastrointestinal tract, 151 Gilbert index, 56 Glucocorticoids, 121 Glycocalyx, 22, 25 Glycosaminoglycans (GAGs), 22

H Heart

ARDS pathophysiological processes, 166, 167 PPV-induced cardiovascular dysfunction, 167 cardiovascular function, respiration on respiration on left ventricular afterload, 165, 166 respiratory mechanics, 164, 165 right ventricular afterload, 161, 162 right ventricular preload, 159-161 RV performance and ventricular interaction, 162.164 and tissue oxygenation, 168, 169 Heme, 175, 176 Hemodynamic instability, 185 Hemodynamic monitoring, 168 Hemoglobin, 174, 175 Hemolysis, 175, 176 Heparin, 203 Heterogeneous lung disease, 118 High flow nasal cannula (HFNC), 105, 106 High-frequency oscillatory ventilation (HFOV), 21, 74-76, 83, 187 clinical evidence in adults, 78 clinical evidence in children, 75, 77, 78 indications for and timing, 78 lowest tidal volume, 79, 81 lung volume optimization maneuvers, 78, 79 physiologic benefits, 74, 75 Hypercapnia, 21 Hyponatremia, 143 Hypoxemia, 3, 174 Hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction, 167

I

Iatrogenic withdrawal syndrome (IWS), 133, 134 incidence, 134 prevention, 134

Idiopathic pulmonary syndrome (IPS), 121 Immunodeficiency, 34, 35 Immunonutrition, 151, 152 Indirect calorimetry (IC), 148 Indirect lung injury, 21-23, 40 Infant respiratory distress syndrome (IRDS), 1 Inflammation, 24 Inflammatory modulation etanercept, 121 glucocorticoids, 121 Inhaled nitric oxide (iNO), 119, 120 Inhaled prostaglandin therapy, 120 Inirect lung injury care delivery, modifiable aspects of, 39 non-infectious systemic inflammation, 39 sepsis, 39 TRALI, 39 Inspiratory pressures, 186 Interventricular septum (IVS), 164 Invasive mechanical ventilation, 186, 187

K

Keratinocyte growth factor (KGF), 23 Ketamine, 130

L

Left ventricular (LV) dysfunction/failure, 10 Left ventricular afterload, 165, 166 Leukocytes, 24 Lipid turnover, 148 Lipopolysaccharide (LPS), 22 Lorazepam, 129 Lung compliance, 51 Lung injury score (LIS), 55 Lung interstitium, 26 Lung protective ventilation, 21 Lung reaeration, 50 Lung ultrasound, 49 diagnosis, 49, 50 management, 50 Lung volume optimization maneuvers, 78, 79 Lung-protective ventilation (LPV), 73

М

Major organ system failure, 95 Maquet Quadrox oxygenator, 197 Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), 26 Mechanical ventilation, 20, 73 duration of, 214 modes of, 64 PCV, 64 pressure-controlled ventilation, 64 PRVC, 65 VCV, 64, 65 Meperidine, 129 Mesenchymal stem (stromal) cells (MSCs), 26 Methadone, 134 Methemoglobinemia, 120 Microbiome, immune and lung function, 151 Midazolam, 109, 129 Modern multislice CT, 49 Morphine, 129, 135 Multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS), 39 Multiple system organ failure (MSOF), 73, 82, 212, 213

Ν

Nebulized therapies, 123, 124 Negative pressure ventilator (NPV), 102, 107, 108 advantages, disadvantages and complications, 108 cuirass ventilator, 108 patient monitoring, 108, 109 sedation, 109, 110 Neonatal respiratory distress syndrome, 122 Neural respiratory drive, 55 Neurally adjusted ventilatory assist (NAVA), 56, 107 Neurologic status assessment, 97 Neuromuscular blocking agents (NMBAs), 130 and acute lung injury, 133 adverse effects of, 133 cisatracurium. 132 classes of, 131 classification, 131 indications for, 131 neuromuscular blockade adverse effects of, 133 and acute lung injury, 133 neuromuscular blockade, reversal of, 132 risk and benefit, 130 rocuronium, 132 vecuronium, 131 Neuro-ventilatory efficiency (NVE), 56 Neutrophil, 22 Neutrophil apoptosis, 26 Nitric oxide (NO), 119 Non-conventional mechanical ventilation, 74, 187 APRV. 81. 82 clinical evidence in adults, 83 clinical evidence in children, 82 outcome improvement, 83 physiologic benefits, 82 HFOV. 74 clinical evidence in adults, 78 clinical evidence in children, 75, 77, 78 indications for and timing, 78 lowest tidal volume, 79, 81 lung volume optimization maneuvers, 78, 79 physiologic benefits, 74, 75 practice recommendations, 83, 84 Non-depolarizing agents, 131 Non-imaging monitoring electrical activity of diaphragm, 56 neural respiratory drive, 55 oxygenation and ventilation parameters and severity scores continuous arterial gas monitoring, 55 continuous CO2 monitoring, 55

lung injury score and ventilation index, 55 oxygen Index, 54 P/F and S/F ratio, oxygenation and oxygen saturation index, 54 PaO₂/FIO₂ ratio, 54 SpO₂/FIO₂ ratio, oxygen saturation index, 54, 55 phrenic nerve stimulation, 57 pressure and flow recordings, 56 respiratory muscle function, 55 respiratory variables FRC, 53 lung compliance, 51 ratio dead space/tidal volumes, alveolar dead space fraction, 53, 54 **RIP. 54** 3D computed imaging system, 54 transpulmonary pressure, 51, 53 TTI. 56 Non-infectious systemic inflammation, 39 Noninvasive positive pressure ventilation (NPPV), 102, 185 complications, 105 contraindication, 105 indication, 103 Noninvasive respiratory support, 183-185 Noninvasive ventilation (NIV), 90, 97, 101, 150 failure of, 110 history and epidemiology, 102 patient selection, 103-105 physiology, 102, 103 Nuclear factor kappa-B (NFkB), 25 Nutrition, 146 early nutrition support, 148 energy, 148 enteral nutrition, route of, 149 management, 147 metabolism, shifts in, 146 parenteral nutrition, 149 protein, 146, 147 receive enteral nutrition, failure to, 149, 150 Nutritional support, 95, 141

0

Obesity paradox, 35 Olanzapine, 135 Opioid administration, 135 Opioid-induced dysmotility, 150 Opioids, sedation, 128, 129 Organ dysfunction, 204 Oscillatory pressure, 75 Overfeeding, 148 Oxygenation index (OI), 4, 11, 54, 118, 211 Oxygenator, 197 Oxygen delivery, 173 Oxygen saturation index (OSI), 4, 11, 54, 109

Р

PaO2/FiO2 (PF ratio), 11, 54 Parenteral nutrition, 149 Pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), 24, 41 Patient-ventilator synchrony, 68, 69 Peak end expiratory pressure (PEEP), 186 Peak inspiratory pressure (PIP), 64, 67 Pediatric Acute Lung Injury Consensus Conference (PALICC), 4 Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome (PARDS), 8, 9, 181, 211 acute respiratory failure and bronchoscopy with bronchoalveolar lavage, 182, 183 chest imaging, 183 adult investigations of, 219, 220 age criteria, rationale for, 9 ancillary pulmonary treatments (see Ancillary pulmonary) Berlin definition, 9 bilateral infiltrates, elimination of, 14 biomarkers and at risk, 40-42 children with existing lung/cardiac disease, 12, 13 clinical pathophysiology, 19, 20 co-existence of, 10 co-morbidities associated with age/gender/race and ethnicity, 35, 36 environmental factors, 35 genetic factors, 36, 37 immunodeficiency, 34, 35 weight extremes, 35 definition, 4, 8 direct lung injury aspiration, 38 primary pulmonary infections, 38 trauma, 38, 39 disease severity, respiratory criteria for, 10, 11 OI versus PF ratio, 11 pulse oximetry versus PaO₂, 11, 12 disease severity stratifications, 15 driving pressure, 68 etiologies, 37, 40 extracorporeal support, 216, 217 identifying risk factors, 34 incidence and epidemiology, 13 indirect lung injury care delivery, modifiable aspects of, 39, 40 non-infectious systemic inflammation, 39 sepsis, 39 TRALI, 39 latent class analysis and identification and sub-phenotypes, 42 mechanical ventilation, 64 duration of, 214 PCV. 64 pressure-controlled ventilation, 64 PRVC, 65 VCV, 64, 65 mortality, 211-214 non-invasive respiratory support (see Noninvasive ventilation (NIV)) oxygenation and ventilation goals, 65, 66 PALICC guidelines, validation of, 13, 14

pathobiology, 20 acute alveolitis, 20 alveolar fluid clearance, 23 apoptosis, 24, 25 coagulation, 25 direct epithelial injuries, 20, 21 fibrosis and repair, 25, 26 indirect lung injury, 21-23 leukocytes and inflammation, 24 surfactant, 23, 24 pathophysiology and principles, 63, 64 patient-ventilator synchrony, 68, 69 peak and plateau pressure, 67 PEEP, 67, 68 post-discharge outcomes, 217, 219 potential outcomes, 218 radiographic findings in, 10 recruitment maneuvers, 68 respiratory support ECMO, 187 invasive mechanical ventilation, 186, 187 nonconventional mechanical ventilation, 187 noninvasive, 183-185 risk factors, 33 technology-dependence and morbidity, 217 timing and triggers, 9, 10 tidal volume, 66, 67 VFDs, 215, 216 Pediatric intensive care unit (PICU), 73, 134, 135 Pediatric respiratory system, 63 Pendelluft, 75 Permissive hypercapnia, 65, 128 Permissive hypoxemia, 65 Pharmacologic agents, 160 Phencyclidine, 130 Phrenic nerve stimulation, 57 Plateau pressure, 67 Polymethylpentane (PMP) oxygenators, 197 ω-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA's), 151 Poor intestinal motility, 150 Positive end expiratory pressure (PEEP), 20, 67, 68 Positive fluid balance, 142 Positron emission tomography (PET), 51 PPV-induced cardiovascular dysfunction, 167 Predictive risk factors, 34 Preload deficient state, 170 Pressure-controlled ventilation (PCV), 64 Pressure recordings, 56 Pressure support ventilation (PSV), 93 Pressure transmission, 75 Primary pulmonary infections, 38 Prognostic risk factors, 34 Propofol, 92, 130, 135 Prostaglandin I2 (PGI2), 119 Protein, 146, 147 Protein delivery, 146 Protein turnover, 146 Proximal alveoli, 75 Pulmonary artery systolic pressure, 169 Pulmonary endothelium, 23

Pulmonary function testing (PFT), 217
Pulmonary hyaline membranes, 1
Pulmonary hygiene bronchoscopy, 124 chest physiotherapy, 123 endotracheal suctioning, 123 nebulized therapies, 123, 124
Pulmonary hypertension, 166
Pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR), 161
Pulmonary vasodilators, 119 inhaled nitric oxide, 119, 120 inhaled prostaglandin therapy, 120 systemic pulmonary vasodilators, 121
Pulse oximetry, 10–12, 54
Pump, 196, 197

R

Ratio dead space, 53, 54 Reactive oxygen species (ROS), 151 Receive enteral nutrition, failure to, 149, 150 Recruitment maneuvers, 68 Red blood cell transfusion, 173 clinical outcomes, 174, 175 immunologic changes, 176 observational studies, 174 pre-clinical data, 175, 176 and TRALI/TACO pathophysiology, 176, 177 Remifentanil, 128, 129 Respiration, 159 left ventricular afterload, 165, 166 respiratory mechanics, 164, 165 right ventricular afterload, 161, 162 right ventricular preload, 159-161 RV performance and ventricular interaction, 162, 164 Respiratory drive, 95 Respiratory failure, 1, 2, 4, 193 Respiratory inductive plethysmography (RIP), 54 Respiratory mechanics, 164, 165 Respiratory muscle function, 55, 56 Respiratory muscle weakness, 95 Respiridone, 135 Right ventricular afterload, 161, 162 Right ventricular preload, 159-161 Rocuronium, 132 Rotational thromboelastography (ROTEM), 203 RV afterload-induced systolic dysfunction, 164 RV performance and ventricular interaction, 162, 164 RV systolic dysfunction, 164

S

Secretion assessment, 96 Secretory phospholipase A2 (sPLA2), 24 Sedation, 91, 92, 127 apoptosis and, 136 assessment, 135, 136 classes of, 127 immunomodulatory effects of, 135 NPV, 109, 110 pertinent pharmacology, 128

types and analgesic agents, 128 benzodiazepines, 129 dexmedetomidine, 130 etomidate, 130 fentanyl, 129 ketamine, 130 meperidine, 129 morphine, 129 opioids, 128 propofol, 130 remifentanil, 129 ventilator strategies and, 128 Sepsis, 21, 39 Shock lung, 2, 19 Single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs), 36 Soluble intercellular adhesion molecule (sICAM) 1, 77 SpO2/FIO2 Ratio, Oxygen Saturation index, 54, 55 Spontaneous awakening trial (SAT), 91 Spontaneous breathing trial (SBT), 89, 93, 95 Starling principle, 23 State behavioral scale, 92 Stem cells, 26 Stem cell therapy, 124 Supportive care, 64 Surfactant, 23, 24 Surfactant proteins A (SP-A), 24 Synchronized intermittent mandatory ventilation (SIMV), 93 Systemic pulmonary vasodilators, 121 Systolic ventricular interdependence, 164

Т

Taylor dispersion, 75 Temporary tracheostomy, 90 Tension-Time Index (TTI), 56 Thromboelastography (TEG), 203 Thrombosis, 204 Tidal volume (TV), 66, 67 Tidal volumes, 53, 54 Tissue factor (TF), 25 Tissue oxygenation, 168, 169 Transforming growth factor \beta1 (TGF-\beta1), 24 Transfusion-associated circulatory overload (TACO), 176, 177 Transfusion related acute lung injury (TRALI), 10, 39, 176, 177 Transpulmonary pressure, 51, 53 Trauma, 38, 39 Tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion (TAPSE), 169 Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), 121

U

Upper airway obstruction, 97

V

Vecuronium, 131 Veno-arterial extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (VA ECMO), 195 Venoconstriction, 160 Venous oximetry, 169 Veno-venous extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (VV ECMO), 195, 196, 201, 202 Ventilation index, 55 Ventilator associated lung injury (VALI), 21 Ventilator discontinuation child hemodynamically stable, 91 gas exchange, 91 respiratory muscle strength, 92 sedation, 91, 92 severity of PARDS and underlying trigger, 91 Ventilator induced lung injury (VILI), 21, 73, 74 Ventilator synchrony, 82 Ventilator weaning strategies, 92, 93 Ventilator-free days (VFDs), 215, 216 Ventricular interaction, 162, 164

Viral bronchiolitis, 108 Vitamin D deficiency, 152 Volume based orders, 150 Volume-controlled ventilation (VCV), 64, 65 Volutrauma, 21, 73 Von Willebrand factor (vWF) antigen, 25

W

Weaning, 68, 105 Weight extremes, 35 Wet lung, 2, 19 Withdrawal Assessment Tool-1 (WAT-1), 134

Х

Xa assay, 203